# Python API Development Fundamentals

Develop a full-stack web application with Python and Flask



Jack Chan, Ray Chung, and Jack Huang

# Python API Development Fundamentals

Develop a full-stack web application with Python and Flask

Jack Chan

**Ray Chung** 

Jack Huang



# Python API Development Fundamentals

Copyright © 2019 Packt Publishing

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, without the prior written permission of the publisher, except in the case of brief quotations embedded in critical articles or reviews.

Every effort has been made in the preparation of this book to ensure the accuracy of the information presented. However, the information contained in this book is sold without warranty, either express or implied. Neither the authors, nor Packt Publishing, and its dealers and distributors will be held liable for any damages caused or alleged to be caused directly or indirectly by this book.

Packt Publishing has endeavored to provide trademark information about all of the companies and products mentioned in this book by the appropriate use of capitals. However, Packt Publishing cannot guarantee the accuracy of this information.

Authors: Jack Chan, Ray Chung, and Jack Huang

Technical Reviewer: Amritansh

Managing Editor: Aditya Shah

Acquisitions Editors: Kunal Sawant and Anindya Sil

Production Editor: Salma Patel

Editorial Board: Shubhopriya Banerjee, Bharat Botle, Ewan Buckingham, Megan Carlisle, Mahesh Dhyani, Manasa Kumar, Alex Mazonowicz, Bridget Neale, Dominic Pereira, Shiny Poojary, Abhisekh Rane, Erol Staveley, Ankita Thakur, Nitesh Thakur, and Jonathan Wray.

First Published: November 2019

Production Reference: 1211119

ISBN: 978-1-83898-399-4

Published by Packt Publishing Ltd.

Livery Place, 35 Livery Street

Birmingham B3 2PB, UK

# **Table of Contents**

Preface i	
Chapter 1: Your First Step 1	
Introduction 2	
Understanding API 2	
RESTful API 4	
REST Constraints/Principles4	
HTTP Protocol	
HTTP Methods and CRUD 5	
The JSON Format7	
HTTP Status Codes 8	
Commonly used HTTP Status Codes8	
Open API 8	
The Flask Web Framework 10	
Building a Simple Recipe Management Application	
Virtual Environment11	
Exercise 1: Building Our First Flask Application	
Exercise 2: Managing Recipes with Flask15	
Using curl or httpie to Test All the Endpoints	
Exercise 3: Testing Our API Endpoints with httpie and curl	
Postman	
The Postman GUI	
Sending a GET Request	
Sending a POST Request	
Saving a Request	

Activity 1: Sending Requests to Our APIs Using Postman	
Exercise 4: Automated Testing Using Postman	
Activity 2: Implement and Test the delete_recipe Function	32
Summary	33
Chapter 2: Starting to Build Our Project	35
Introduction	
What is Flask-RESTful?	
Using Flask-RESTful to Develop Our Recipe-Sharing Platform, "Smilecook"	
Virtual Environment	37
Exercise 5: Creating a Development Project in PyCharm	
Creating a Recipe Model	40
Exercise 6: Creating the Recipe Model	41
Resourceful Routing	42
Exercise 7: Defining an API Endpoint for the Recipe Model	43
Exercise 8: Defining the Recipe Resource	45
Exercise 9: Publishing and Unpublishing the Recipes	46
Configuring Endpoints	48
Exercise 10: Creating the Main Application File	
Making HTTP Requests to the Flask API using curl and httpie	50
Exercise 11: Testing the Endpoints Using curl and httpie	50
Exercise 12: Testing the Auto-Incremented Recipe ID	51
Exercise 13: Getting All the Recipes Back	52
Exercise 14: Testing the Recipe Resources	53
Exercise 15: Negative Testing	55
Exercise 16: Modifying the Recipes	56
Exercise 17: Getting Back Specific Recipes with a Certain ID	57

Activity 3: Testing the APIs Using Postman58
Activity 4: Implementing the Delete Recipe Function
Summary 59
Chapter 3: Manipulating a Database with SQLAlchemy 61
Introduction
Databases
Database Management System62
SQL
ORM
Exercise 18: Setting Up a Smilecook Database
Defining Our Models
Exercise 19: Installing Packages and Defining Models
Exercise 20: Using Flask-Migrate to Build a Database Upgrade Script 74
Exercise 21: Applying Database Insertion79
Activity 5: Creating a User and a Recipe
Password Hashing
Exercise 22: Implement the User Registration Feature and Hash the User's Password82
Exercise 23: Testing the Application in Postman
Activity 6: Upgrading and Downgrading a Database
Summary
Chapter 4: Authentication Services and Security with JWT 93
Introduction
JWT
Flask-JWT-Extended
Exercise 24: Implementing a User Login Function
Exercise 25: Testing the User Login Function

Exercise 26: Creating the me Endpoint 105	
Designing the Methods in the Recipe Model	
Exercise 27: Implementing Access-Controlled Recipe Management Functions	
Exercise 28: Testing the Recipe Management Functions 111	
Refresh Tokens 114	
Exercise 29: Adding a Refresh Token Function	
Exercise 30: Obtaining a New Access Token Using a Refresh Token 117	
The User Logout Mechanism 118	
Exercise 31: Implementing the Logout Function	
Exercise 32: Testing the Logout Function 121	
Activity 7: Implementing Access Control on the publish/unpublish Recipe Function	
Summary 123	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow 125	_
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction	_
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126	_
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127Field Validation128	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127Field Validation128Customizing Deserialization Methods128	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127Field Validation128Customizing Deserialization Methods128UserSchema Design129	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127Field Validation128Customizing Deserialization Methods128UserSchema Design129Exercise 33: Using marshmallow to Validate the User Data130	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127Field Validation128Customizing Deserialization Methods128UserSchema Design129Exercise 33: Using marshmallow to Validate the User Data130Exercise 34: Testing the User Endpoint before and after Authentication133	
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127Field Validation128Customizing Deserialization Methods128UserSchema Design129Exercise 33: Using marshmallow to Validate the User Data130Exercise 34: Testing the User Endpoint before and after Authentication133RecipeSchema Design135	_
Chapter 5: Object Serialization with marshmallow125Introduction126Serialization versus Deserialization126marshmallow127A Simple Schema127Field Validation128Customizing Deserialization Methods128UserSchema Design129Exercise 33: Using marshmallow to Validate the User Data130Exercise 34: Testing the User Endpoint before and after Authentication133RecipeSchema Design135Exercise 35: Implementing RecipeSchema136	

The PATCH Method 146
Exercise 37: Using the PATCH Method to Update the Recipe
Searching for Authors and Unpublished Recipes
Using the webargs Package to Parse the Request Arguments
Exercise 38: Implementing Access Control on Recipes
Exercise 39: Retrieving Recipes from a Specific Author
Activity 8: Serializing the recipe Object Using marshmallow
Summary 159
Chapter 6: Email Confirmation 161
Introduction 162
Mailgun
Exercise 40: Get Started with Using Mailgun 163
Exercise 41: Using the Mailgun API to Send Out Emails
User Account Activation Workflow 168
Exercise 42: Generating the Account Activation Token
Exercise 43: Sending Out the User Account Activation Email 170
Activity 9: Testing the Complete User Registration and Activation Workflow
Setting Up Environment Variables 174
Exercise 44: Setting Up Environment Variables in PyCharm
HTML Format Email 176
Activity 10: Creating the HTML Format User Account Activation Email 178
Summary 178
Chapter 7: Working with Images 181
Introduction 182
Building the User Avatar Function
Exercise 45: Adding the avatar_image Attribute to the User Model 183

Flask-Uploads 185
Upload Sets 186
Exercise 46: Implementing the User Avatar Upload Function
Exercise 47: Testing the User Avatar Upload Function Using Postman 191
Image Resizing and Compression 195
Introduction to Pillow 195
Exercise 48: Implementing Image Compression in Our Smilecook Application
Exercise 49: Testing the Image Compression Function
Activity 11: Implementing the Recipe Cover Image Upload Function 200
Activity 12: Testing the Image Upload Function
Summary 201
Chapter 8: Pagination, Searching, and Ordering 203
Introduction 204
Pagination
Paginated APIs 205
Exercise 50: Implementing Pagination on the Published Recipes Retrieval Function
Exercise 51: Testing the Pagination Functions
Activity 13: Implementing Pagination on the User-Specific Recipe Retrieval API
Activity 14: Testing Pagination on the User-Specific Recipe Retrieval API
Recipe Searching 216
Exercise 52: Implementing the Search Function
Exercise 52: Tecting the Search Eurotion 219
Exercise 55. resulting the Search Function
Sorting and Ordering 219

Exercise 55: Testing the Sorting and Ordering Feature
Activity 15: Searching for Recipes with Specific Ingredients
Summary 225
Chapter 9: Building More Features 227
Introduction 228
Caching 228
Benefit of Caching 229
Flask-Caching 229
Exercise 56: Implementing Caching Functionality Using Flask-Caching
Exercise 57: Testing the Caching Function with Postman
Clearing the Cache when Data Updates
Activity 16: Getting Cache Data after Updating Recipe Details
Exercise 58: Implementing Cache-Clearing Functionality
Exercise 59: Verifying the Cache-Clearing Function
API Rate Limiting 240
HTTP Headers and Response Codes 241
Flask-Limiter
Exercise 60: Implementing API Rate-Limiting Functionality
Exercise 61: Verifying the Rate-Limit Function
Exercise 62: Adding a Whitelist 245
Activity 17: Adding Multiple Rate-Limit Restrictions
Summary 247
Chapter 10: Deployment 249
Introduction
Deployment
Comparing SaaS, PaaS, and IaaS 251

The Heroku Platform 252
Configuration Handling in Smilecook 253
Exercise 63: Configuration Handling for the Production and Development Environments
Exercise 64: Adding a Staging Configuration Class
Heroku Application 256
Exercise 65: Creating a New Application in Heroku
Heroku Add-Ons 260
Exercise 66: Installing Heroku Postgres 260
Setting Up Environment Variables for the Heroku App 263
Exercise 67: Setting Up the App Environment Variables
Deployment Using Heroku Git 265
What is Git? 266
What is gitignore? 266
What is Procfile? 266
What is Gunicorn? 266
Exercise 68: Setting Up the Git and the Heroku CLI
Exercise 69: Checking the Heroku Postgres Tables in pgAdmin
Setting Up Variables in Postman 276
Exercise 70: Setting Up Variables in Postman
Activity 18: Changing access_token to a Variable in Postman
Setting up the Front-end Interface to Work with the Smilecook API
Summary 282
Appendix 285
Index 349



# Preface

#### About

This section briefly introduces the authors, the coverage of this book, the technical skills you'll need to get started, and the hardware and software requirements required to complete all of the included activities and exercises.

# About the Book

Python is a flexible language that can be used for much more than just script development. By knowing how the Python RESTful APIs work, you can build a powerful backend for web applications and mobile applications using Python.

You'll take your first steps by building a simple API and learning how the frontend web interface can communicate with the backend. You'll also learn how to serialize and deserialize objects using the marshmallow library. Then, you'll learn how to authenticate and authorize users using Flask-JWT. Apart from all this, you'll also learn how to enhance your APIs by adding useful features, such as email, image upload, searching, and pagination. You'll wrap up the whole book by deploying the APIs to the cloud.

By the end of this book, you'll have the confidence and skill to leverage the power of RESTful APIs and Python to build efficient web applications.

# About the Authors

**Jack Chan** started programming at the age of 10. He was an active participant in worldwide programming contests at university. Since graduation, he has been working in the finance and IT industries for more than 10 years, building systems that analyze millions of transactions and positions to spot suspicious activity. He has leveraged the powerful analytical Python libraries to perform data analysis and performance optimization for a trading system that works at a microsecond level. He has an in-depth knowledge of the modern software development life cycle, which uses automated testing, continuous integration, and agile methodologies. Among all programming languages, he found Python to be the most expressive and powerful. He has created courses and taught students all over the world, using Python as the teaching language. Inspiring aspiring developers to take on the software engineering career path has always been Jack's goal.

**Ray Chung** is a developer and an instructor. He loves helping students learn to code and master software development. He is now self-employed and develops web applications, network applications, and chatbots using Python. The first program he sold was a network application that helped clients to configure, maintain and test thousands of multi-vendor network devices. He's experienced with big projects such as a Marathon's online registration system, rental car management systems, and more. He has worked extensively with Google App Engine, PostgreSQL, and advanced system architecture design. He has been a self-taught developer for many years and knows the most efficient ways to learn a new skill.

**Jack Huang** is a programmer with more than 7 years of experience in developing web applications in Python, Javascript, and .NET. He is skilled in web frameworks such as Flask, Django, and Vue, as well as in PostgreSQL, DynamoDB, MongoDB, RabbitMQ, Redis, Elasticsearch, RESTful API design, payment processing, system architecture design, database design, and Unix systems. He has written applications for an accessories shop platform, an ERP system, a divination web application, a podcast platform, a job search service, a blog system, a salon reservation system, an e-commerce service, and more. He also has experience in handling large amounts of data and optimizing payment processing. He is an expert web application developer who loves coding and is constantly following the newest technology.

## **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this book, you will be able to:

- Understand the concept of a RESTful API
- Build a RESTful API using Flask and the Flask-Restful extension
- Manipulate a database using Flask-SQLAlchemy and Flask-Migrate
- Send out plaintext and HTML format emails using the Mailgun API
- Implement a pagination function using Flask-SQLAlchemy
- Use caching to improve API performance and efficiently obtain the latest information
- Deploy an application to Heroku and test it using Postman

# Audience

This book is ideal for aspiring software developers who have a basic-to-intermediate knowledge of Python programming and who want to develop web applications using Python. Knowledge of how web applications work will be beneficial, but is not essential.

# Approach

This book takes the learning-by-doing approach to explain concepts to you. You'll build a real-life web application by implementing each concept that you learn in theory. This way, you'll reinforce your new skill.

# Hardware Requirements

For the optimal experience, we recommend the following hardware configuration:

- Processor: Intel Core i5 or equivalent
- Memory: 4 GB RAM (8 GB preferred)
- Storage: 35 GB available space

# Software Requirements

We also recommend that you have the following software installed in advance:

- OS: Windows 7 SP1 64-bit, Windows 8.1 64-bit or Windows 10 64-bit, Ubuntu Linux, or the latest version of OS X
- Browser: Google Chrome/Mozilla Firefox (the latest version)
- Python 3.4+ (the latest version is Python 3.8: from https://python.org)
- Pycharm
- Postman
- Postgres Database

# Conventions

Code words in the text, database table names, folder names, filenames, file extensions, pathnames, dummy URLs, user input, and Twitter handles are shown as follows:

"Next, we will work on the **create\_recipe** function, which creates a recipe in memory. Use the **/recipes** route to trigger the **create\_recipe** function and the **methods = [POST]** argument to specify that the route decorator will only respond to POST requests."

New terms and important words are shown in bold. Words that you see on screen, for example, in menus or dialog boxes, appear in the text like this: " Then, select **Definition** and set the password. Click **Save**".

A block of code is set as follows:

```
if not recipe:
    return jsonify({'message': 'recipe not found'}), HTTPStatus.NOT_
FOUND
```

## Installation and Setup

Before we can do awesome things with data, we need to be prepared with the most productive environment. In this short section, we will see how to do that.

### Installing Python

Go to <u>https://www.python.org/downloads/</u> and follow the instructions specific to your platform.

### **Installing Pycharm Community Edition**

Go to <u>https://www.jetbrains.com/pycharm/download/</u> and follow the instructions specific to your platform.

#### Installing Postman

Go to <u>https://www.getpostman.com/downloads/</u> and follow the instructions specific to your platform.

#### **Installing Postgres Database**

We are going to install Postgres on our local machine:

- 1. Go to <u>http://www.postgresql.org</u> and click **Download** for the download page.
- 2. Select macOS or Windows, depending on your operation system.
- 3. Under **Interactive installer by EnterpriseDB**, download the latest version of the installer. The installer contains PostgreSQL as well as pgAdmin, which is a graphical tool for managing and developing your databases.
- 4. Install Postgres version 11.4. Follow the on-screen instructions to install Postgres and set the password.
- 5. Once you are done with the installation, you will be brought to pgAdmin. Please set up a pgAdmin password.

## Additional Resources

The code bundle for this book is also hosted on GitHub at <u>https://github.com/</u> <u>TrainingByPackt/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals</u>. We also have other code bundles from our rich catalog of courses and videos available at <u>https://github.com/</u> <u>PacktPublishing/</u>. Check them out!

# 

# **Your First Step**

#### Learning Objectives

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Replicate the concepts of RESTful API
- · Describe the meaning of different HTTP methods and statuses
- Get hands-on experience on PyCharm IDE
- Build a RESTful API and execute CRUD using Flask
- Use JSON messages to communicate with the APIs
- · Test API endpoints using Postman and httpie/curl command-line tools

This chapter introduces API and explains the concepts of web services, API and REST.

# Introduction

We are in the internet era, a world where everything is connected. Data flows seamlessly from one place to another. We can get all the information in the world with a few clicks on a website. Take Skyscanner as an example, we just need to put in the date and location of our trips, and it can find us the cheapest flight in a split second; the hero behind the scenes that provides this data is API.

In this chapter, you will learn what a web service, an API, and REST are. We will start by teaching the fundamental concepts of APIs. Then we will look at real-life examples of how different web services (Google, Facebook, and so on) use the REST API.

Finally, we will develop our first simple Python RESTful API using Python. Python is a popular and powerful programming language. Apart from its extensive use in the realm of artificial intelligence, it is also widely used in web application development, big data analysis, web scraping, and process automation. What makes Python excel in so many areas is the extensive number of frameworks available. The frameworks do all the heavy lifting jobs and that allows the developers to focus on the actual application design and development.

In this chapter, you will see how data is encoded and communicated between the frontend and the backend. You will learn technical details about the JSON format, the HTTP protocol, HTTP status codes, and so on. All the development work will be verified and tested using Postman and httpie/curl. We will take you through the whole process of web application development. Not only will you learn the essential aspects of developing a RESTful API, but you will also learn about the thinking process, design, development, testing, and even deployment. This is a journey of learning the complete software development life cycle. Let's embark on our exciting journey now!

# **Understanding API**

API stands for application programming interface; it is an interface for the website (or mobile application) to communicate with the backend logic. Simply put, it is like a messenger that takes a request from the users and sends the request to the backend system. Once the backend system responds, it will then pass that response to the users. A metaphor for this is a waiter/waitress, who can understand different customers' orders. They will then act as a middleman between the customers and the chefs in the kitchen. If you were the boss of the restaurant, the key benefit of having a waiter/waitress here between your customer and the kitchen is that the customers will be shielded from seeing your business secrets. They don't need to know how the meal is prepared. They just need to send an order through the waiter/waitress, and they will get the meal they ordered. In this scenario, the waiter acts like the API. The following figure helps illustrate the analogy.



Figure 1.1: The waiter acting as the API for the customer

Similarly, in computer science, one of the key benefits of having API is encapsulation. We encapsulate the logic so that people outside won't be able to see it. With this arrangement, big companies with sensitive information are willing to provide services to the world through APIs, confident that their internal information won't be revealed. Take Skyscanner again as an example. The company is comfortable with using an API to allow customers to book their flights, but at the same time, personal data from other customers that are stored in their internal database won't leak.

An API is also a standard interface that can communicate with different types of frontend Terminals, they can be mobile applications or websites. As long as the frontend is sending the same request to the API, it will get the same result back. If we go back to our metaphor, the waiter/waitress will serve all kinds of customers, regardless of their gender, age, language, and so on.

Now, imagine you are a software engineer at Skyscanner who is responsible for developing an API. What will your job be? Let me tell you. Your job will be to write a program that can take booking requests (date and location) from customers through the website, and then look up matching flights in the Skyscanner database and return the flight details to the customers. Throughout this book, you will be our API engineering intern. We will guide you, step by step, through the process of developing a RESTful API project that can serve the users of your system.

# **RESTful API**

REST stands for Representational State Transfer. It was first defined in Dr. Roy Fielding's dissertation (Architectural Styles and the Design of Network-Based Software Architectures) back in 2000. This dissertation is considered to be the bible in the web domain. REST is not a standard or protocol; it is more like a software architectural style. Many engineers follow this architectural style to build their applications, such as eBay, Facebook, and Google Maps. These web applications serve huge amounts of traffic every second, so you can see that REST really is a scalable architecture style. And when we say RESTful API, we are referring to an API that conforms to the REST constraints/ principles.

# **REST Constraints/Principles**

There are five important constraints/principles for the REST architecture style:

- Client-server: There is an interface between the client and the server. The client and server communicate through this interface and are independent of each other. Either side can be replaced as long as the interface stays the same. Requests always come from the client-side.
- Stateless: There is no concept of state for a request. Every request is considered to be independent and complete. There is no dependence on the previous request nor dependence on a session to maintain the connection status.
- Cacheable: Things are cacheable on the server or client-side to improve performance.
- Layered system: There can be multiple layers in the system, and the goal here is to hide the actual logic/resources. These layers can perform different functions, such as caching and encryption.
- Uniform interface: The interface stays the same. This helps to decouple the client and server logic.

# HTTP Protocol

To better understand what REST is and make sure we are implementing the REST style, we can simply talk about the HTTP protocol. HTTP is an implementation of the REST architecture style. It is short for HyperText Transfer Protocol and is the standard protocol used on the worldwide web. We use it every day to browse different websites. That's why all the websites we visit are prefixed with http.

In the HTTP protocol, there are different types of service request methods. Each service request method has a special definition that is specific to it. When the frontend interface interacts with the backend API through a URL, they need to, at the same time, define the HTTP method for this request. Different HTTP methods are like different service counters. For example, reading and creating data are completely different services, so they should be handled by different service counters, meaning different HTTP methods.

- GET: For reading data
- **POST**: For creating data
- PUT: For updating data by completely replacing data with new content
- **PATCH**: For updating data, but by partially modifying a few attributes
- **DELETE**: For deleting data

Simply put, different HTTP methods are like the verbs for REST API. They are used for performing different actions on the same set of data.

# HTTP Methods and CRUD

We can easily build a RESTful API by leveraging what has already been provided by the HTTP protocol. Let's take a look at the HTTP methods that we can use to communicate with the server.

In this book, we will build a recipe sharing platform with a RESTful API as the backend. This platform will allow users to create and share their own recipes. At the same time, users will also be able to read recipes shared by other users. Using this recipe sharing platform as an example, to achieve these functionalities, we will need our API to be able to perform different actions on the recipes. We can leverage different HTTP methods here. For example, we can use the **GET** method to request http://localhost:5000/ recipes for all the recipes. We can use the **POST** method to request http:// localhost:5000/recipes to create a new recipe. We can also use the DELETE method to request http://localhost:5000/recipes/20 to delete a recipe with ID = 20. Please refer to the following table for details.

HTTP Method	CRUD	Description	Example
GET	Read/Retrieve	Getting a resource	Getting all recipes back http://localhost:5000/recipes
GET	Read /Retrieve	Getting a resource	Getting a recipe with ID = 20 http://localhost:5000/recipes/20
POST	Create	Creating a resource	Adding a recipe http://localhost:5000/recipes
PUT	Update	Updating a resource	Updating a recipe with ID = 20 http://localhost:5000/recipes/20
DELETE	Delete	Deleting a resource	Deleting a recipe with ID = 20 http://localhost:5000/recipes/20

#### Figure 1.2: HTTP methods

We can see that asking the backend API to work for us is simple. We can simply use the HTTP protocol to communicate our request.

In fact, with this recipe sharing platform, you can see the majority of the actions we require will revolve around CREATE, READ, UPDATE, and DELETE. This is generally true for all other web applications as well. In the developer community, we call this CRUD in short. In a nutshell, CRUD models the life cycle of database record management.

Modeling our web applications this way can help us easily construct a functioning web system, as these actions are related to the HTTP methods. Constructing our application with this architecture is simple, powerful, and highly readable.

As you can probably imagine, we will need to send information to the backend server. For example, you may want to store a recipe in the backend database. You send the recipe over HTTP with a pre-agreed format with the backend. A pre-agreed format can be understood as a language used to communicate with the waiter/waitress in our previous metaphor. In real life, we have different languages, such as English, German, Chinese, and so on. We need to speak the right language for the other side to understand. In the web API domain, there are two prevalent standards, JSON and XML. We will mainly talk about JSON here because it is more readable and widely adopted.

# The JSON Format

<u>JavaScript Object Notation</u> (JSON) is a simple plaintext format that is capable of representing complex data structures. We can use this format to represent strings, numbers, arrays, and even objects. Once we have the information "JSONified," we can use this widely adopted format to communicate with the API.

We are going to show you what a JSON format file looks like. In the following example, you will see that we are representing two recipes in JSON format. A JSON document is a plaintext document; there is no encryption here. It is so readable that I am sure you can already tell (without further explanation) that there are two recipes here, each with an ID, name, and description.

Here are a few notes on JSON syntax:

- Arrays are enclosed by []
- Objects can be represented by {}
- Names/values always exist in pairs, and are delimited by ":"
- Strings are enclosed by ""

Following is a sample code file with JSON syntax:

```
{
    "recipes":[
    {
        "id":1,
        "name":"Egg Salad",
        "description":"Place an egg in a saucepan and..."
    },
    {
        "id":2,
        "name":"Tomato Pasta",
        "description":"Bring a large pot of lightly salted water to a boil..."
    }
  ]
}
```

# **HTTP Status Codes**

An HTTP status code is a code that is returned in the HTTP protocol. It is usually hidden from users, so you probably didn't realize it exists. In fact, every HTTP response from the server contains a status code. And as we construct our RESTful API, we need to comply with the HTTP protocol. The status code helps the frontend client understand the status of their request, that is, whether it is a success or failure. For example, there could be a client request about creating a record in the backend database. In that case, once the database record has been successfully created, the server should return an HTTP status code 201 (Created). If there is an error (such as a syntax error in the JSON document), the server should return an HTTP status code 400 (Bad Request) instead.

# Commonly used HTTP Status Codes

Let's discuss some commonly used status codes. They are as follows:

- 200 OK means the request has been successful. The request could be a GET, PUT, or PATCH.
- 201 Created means the POST request has been successful and a record has been created.
- 204 No Content means the DELETE request has been successful.
- 400 Bad Request means there is something wrong with the client request. For example, there is a syntax error in the JSON format.
- 401 Unauthorized means the client request is missing authentication details.
- 403 Forbidden means the requested resource is forbidden.
- 404 Not Found means the requested resource doesn't exist.

# Open API

Open API is a third-party API that is open to use. There are plenty of them available out there. Companies are eager to open their APIs to expand their user base but at the same time keep their source code proprietary. These APIs can be accessible by us as well. Let's take a look at some of the APIs from Facebook. For example, we can use the HTTP GET method to access https://graph.facebook.com/ {page\_id}/feed, which will give us the feeds on the Facebook page with ID = {page\_id}. We can send an HTTP request using the POST method to https://graph.facebook.com/ {page\_id}/feed, and then we can create a post on the Facebook page with ID = {page\_ id}.

#### Note

The Facebook fans page API details can be found at <u>https://developers.facebook.</u> <u>com/docs/pages/publishing</u>.

Now, let's look at another internet giant, Google. Google also provides some Gmail APIs that we can use to manage the email labels in our mailbox. Here is a screenshot from the Gmail API documentation:

Method	HTTP request	Description
URIs relat	ive to https://www.googleap	is.com/gmail/v1/users, unless otherwise noted
create	POST / <i>userId</i> /labels	Creates a new label.
delete	DELETE / <i>userId</i> /labels/ <i>id</i>	Immediately and permanently deletes the specified label and removes it from any messages and threads that it is applied to.
get	GET / <i>userId</i> /labels/ <i>id</i>	Gets the specified label.
list	GET / <i>userId</i> /labels	Lists all labels in the user's mailbox.
patch	PATCH / <i>userId</i> /labels/ <i>id</i>	Updates the specified label. This method supports patch semantics.
update	PUT / <i>userId</i> /labels/ <i>id</i>	Updates the specified label.

#### Figure 1.3: Gmail API documentation

#### Note

The Gmail Label API is available at <u>https://developers.google.com/gmail/api/v1/</u>reference/.

# The Flask Web Framework

Flask is a web framework that we can use to easily build a web application. Web applications usually need some core functionalities, such as interacting with client requests, routing URLs to resources, rendering web pages, and interacting with backend databases. A web application framework such as Flask provides the necessary packages, modules that do the heavy lifting. So, as a developer, we only need to focus on the actual application logic.

There are, of course, other available web frameworks available on the market. One strong competitor of Flask is Django. It is also a Python web framework. The reason why we choose Flask in this book is that Flask is minimalistic. It is regarded as a micro-webframework that only provides the absolutely essential packages for developers to start with. Because of that, it is easy to learn and is great for beginners.

And later, if we want to build further functions, there is a vast number of Flask extensions. You will see the power of Flask as we progress in this book.

# **Building a Simple Recipe Management Application**

Let's do some simple exercises to test your knowledge. We are going to build a recipesharing platform throughout this book, and the API is the interface we expose to the public. We will first define what functions we want to provide and the corresponding URLs. These are the basic functions that we will probably need:

HTTP Methods	Functions	URL examples
GET	Get all the recipes	http://localhost:5000/recipes
GET	Get one particular recipe	http://localhost:5000/recipes/20
POST	Create a recipe	http://localhost:5000/recipes
PUT	Update a recipe	http://localhost:5000/recipes/20
DELETE	Delete a recipe	http://localhost:5000/recipes/20

#### Figure 1.4: HTTP methods and functions

A typical recipe should have the following attributes

- ID: The unique identifier for the recipe
- Name: The name of the recipe
- **Description**: The description of the recipe

We are going to build an API that lists all the recipes stored in our system. The API will be designed to return different results with different URLs. For example, http://localhost:5000/recipes is going to give us all the recipes stored in our system, while http://localhost:5000/recipes/20 will give us the recipe with ID = 20. Upon successful recipe retrieval, we will also see the HTTP status is set to 200 (OK). This indicates that our request has been successful.

When we create a new recipe, we use the HTTP POST method to query http://localhost:5000/recipes with all the necessary parameters to describe our recipe in JSON format. The JSON format is simply a key/value pair. If our request is successful, the recipe will be created in the backend and will return HTTP status 201 (Created). Together with the HTTP status, it will also send the recipe that has just been created in JSON format.

When we update a recipe, we use the HTTP PUT method to send the data to http://localhost:5000/recipes/20 with all the necessary parameters for the updated recipe in JSON format. If our request is successful, the recipe will be updated in the backend and it will return HTTP status 200 (OK). Together with the HTTP status, it will also send the updated recipe in JSON format.

When we delete a recipe, we can use the HTTP Delete method to send the data to http://localhost:5000/recipes/20. This will remove the recipe with ID = 20.

Now you know where we are heading to, let's roll up our sleeves and get our hands dirty!

# Virtual Environment

It is always recommended for developers to develop their application inside a virtual environment instead of directly on their local environment.

The reason is that virtual environments are independent application development environments. We can create multiple virtual environments on a local machine, and these virtual environments can have their own version of Python, their own packages, their own environment variables, and so on. These virtual environments won't interfere with each other even though they are built on the same local machine.

In the following exercise, we will create a development project in the PyCharm IDE. We will show you how to set up a virtual environment for this project in PyCharm.

# **Exercise 1: Building Our First Flask Application**

We are going to build our first Flask application in this exercise. You will realize how simple it is to build an application along the way. PyCharm is a great <u>integrated</u> <u>development environment (IDE</u>) with a nice GUI that will make our development process easier. We will learn about the workflow of application development, including the creation of the application project and installing the necessary Python packages:

 Create a new project in PyCharm with File > New Project. Name our project basic-api. PyCharm will automatically help us to create a virtual environment for this new project.

8 😑 💿	New Project			
Location: /Python/	API/Chapter01/basic-api			
▼ Project Interprete	r: New Virtualenv environment			
New environme	ent using 🛛 🙀 Virtualenv 🗸			
Location:	/PythonAPI/Chapter01/basic-api/venv			
Base interpret	e interpreter: 🛛 🚽 /usr/local/bin/python3.7 🗸 🗸			
📃 Inherit glo	bal site-packages			
📃 Make ava	ilable to all projects			
Existing interpreter	ster			
	<no interpreter=""></no>			
	Cancel			

Figure 1.5: Creating a new project

It's a good practice for projects to run on their own assigned independent virtual environments, so these projects can run on different packages and they won't affect each other.

Install the necessary packages in our virtual environment. To do that, we can create a file named requirements.txt in our project and type in the following text. We want to install Flask (version 1.0.3) and httpie (version 1.0.2):

```
Flask==1.0.3
httpie==1.0.2
```

Following screenshot shows the installation of Flask and httpie in **requirements**. **txt**:

🖿 basic-api 🖯 🏙 requirements.txt							Add Configuration 🕨 🍵 🔲 🔍		
ដ	🔤 Project 👻 😌 🐳 🗕				🚺 requ				
roje	🔻 🖿 basic-api /PythonAPI/Chapter01/basic-api				Package requirement 'Flask==1.0.3' is not satisfied Install requirement			tore requirement	¢
÷						Elask==1.0.3			-
•	🛃 requir	ements.txt							
	IIII External Libraries								
	Po Scratche	s and Consoles							
s 📑 Z: Structure									
★ 2: Favorites									
o	≣ <u>6</u> : TODO	🛛 Terminal	Pytho	n Console			2:1 LF : UTF-8 : 4 spaces : Python 3.7 (	🗋 Event Log basic-api) : 🎦	-

Figure 1.6: Installing Flask and httpie in requirements.txt

PyCharm is going to prompt us on the missing package, as shown in the screenshot. Clicking on **Install requirement** will let PyCharm take care of the installation for us in the virtual environment. Once the installation is done, we can create our first Python file, called app.py.

#### Note

To install the Python packages, we can also run the **pip install** -r **requirements.txt** command in Terminal. It will yield the same result.

The Flask package that we are installing is a web micro-framework. It is extremely lightweight and allows us to build a web service with just a few lines of code.

3. Let's type in the following code in app.py, then *right-click* on the filename of app. py in the left panel, and select **run** app to execute our first web service in Flask:

```
from flask import Flask
app = Flask(__name__)
@app.route("/")
def hello():
    return "Hello World!"
if __name__ == "__main__":
    app.run()
```

What this does is it first imports the Flask package in app.py, then it instantiates a Flask object, and finally, it assigns it to the app variable. We have created the main function as the entry point for our startup script. This subsequently brings up the Flask web server. After that, we have defined our first API function, hello, which returns a "Hello World" response. Using the Flask decorator, we can route the GET request URL to this function.

4. Now open the browser and type http://localhost:5000, You will see the string Hello World!. No special format, just plaintext. This means your first web service passed the test, it works!





This is a very good start! Though this web service merely returns the plain text string, we can build a lot of stuff on top of that.

I hope you can see how simple it is to build a web service using Flask; it is literally just a few lines of code. In fact, there are more Flask extensions out there that can help us build fancy functions. And be patient, we will talk about that in the subsequent chapters. For now, let's stay simple and get ourselves familiar with Flask first.

For production-grade applications, data is usually stored in a database. We haven't looked at how to interact with the database yet, so for now, we are going to simply store them in memory. Since we are building a recipe sharing platform, we will be creating two recipes in our next exercise, and we'll let them live in the memory.

# **Exercise 2: Managing Recipes with Flask**

In this exercise, we are going to work on our recipe management application with Flask. We will implement functionality to get recipes, to create recipes, and to update recipes. Without further ado, let's get started:

#### Note

For the complete code, please refer to <u>https://github.com/TrainingByPackt/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/tree/master/Lesson01/Exercise02</u>.

1. First, clean up **app.py** and start everything all over again, import the packages that we need for this web service from the preceding code:

from flask import Flask, jsonify, request

The jsonify package here is to convert our Python objects (such as a list) to JSON format. It will also change the content type in our HTTP response to application/ json. Simply put, it takes care of the heavy lifting of converting to JSON format for us.

2. Then we import the HTTPStatus enum, which includes different HTTP statuses:

from http import HTTPStatus

For instance, we will have HTTPStatus.CREATED (201) and HTTPStatus.NOT\_FOUND (404).

3. Create an instance of the Flask class

```
app = Flask(__name__)
```

4. Define the recipes list. We store two recipes in the list. They are stored in the memory

```
recipes = [
    {
        'id': 1,
        'name': 'Egg Salad',
        'description': 'This is a lovely egg salad recipe.'
    },
    {
        'id': 2, 'name': 'Tomato Pasta',
        'id': 2, 'name': 'This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe.'
    }
]
```

5. Use the route decorator to tell Flask that the /recipes route will route to the get\_recipes function, and the methods = ['GET'] argument to specify that the route decorator will only respond to GET requests:

```
@app.route('/recipes', methods=['GET'])
def get_recipes():
```

#### Note

Please note that if we don't specify methods argument, the default will still be only responding to GET requests.

6. After that, use the **jsonify** function to convert the list of recipes to JSON format and respond to the client:

```
return jsonify({'data': recipes})
```

 After getting a specific recipe, if you only want to retrieve one specific recipe, then use the /recipes/<int:recipe\_id> route to trigger the get\_recipe(recipe\_id) function.

```
@app.route('/recipes/<int:recipe_id>', methods=['GET'])
```

The syntax <int:recipe\_id> syntax means the value in the route will be assigned to the integer variable id integer variable and can be used in the function. Our function get\_recipe(recipe\_id) function will then loop through the whole "recipes" list and locate the recipe that has the id that we are looking for. If that recipe exists, then we will return it.

8. Take a closer look at our get\_recipe function. Get the next recipe in the loop by using recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe\_id), None). Here, the line for recipe in recipes iterates through all the recipes in our recipe collection and finds out the recipe with id = recipe\_id. Once we have found it, we store it in the iterator and retrieve it using the next function. If there is no such recipe with that ID, None will be returned:

```
def get_recipe(recipe_id):
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe_
id), None)
    if recipe:
        return jsonify(recipe)
    return jsonify({'message': 'recipe not found'}), HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
```

9. Next, we will work on the create\_recipe function, which creates a recipe in memory. Use the /recipes route to the create\_recipe function and the "methods = [POST]" argument to specify that the route decorator will only respond to POST requests:

```
@app.route('/recipes', methods=['POST'])
```

10. After that, use the **request.get\_json** method to get the name and description from the client POST request. These two values together with a self-incremented id that we generate will be stored in the recipe (dictionary object) and then appended to our recipes list. At this point in time, the recipe is created and stored:

```
def create_recipe():
    data = request.get_json()

    name = data.get('name')
    description = data.get('description')

    recipe = {
        'id': len(recipes) + 1,
        'name': name,
        'description': description
}
```

```
recipes.append(recipe)
```

11. Finally, return the recipe that has just been created in JSON format, together with an **HTTP 201 (CREATED)** status. The following code highlights this:

```
return jsonify(recipe), HTTPStatus.CREATED
```

12. The next part of code is about updating recipes. Again, use the same line of code here, recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe\_id), None) to get the recipe with a specific ID:

```
@app.route('/recipes/<int:recipe_id>', methods=['PUT'])
def update_recipe(recipe_id):
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe_
id), None)
```
13. The next few lines of code say that if we can't find the recipe, we will return a **recipe not found** message in JSON format, together with a **HTTP NOT\_FOUND** status:

```
if not recipe:
    return jsonify({'message': 'recipe not found'}), HTTPStatus.NOT_
FOUND
```

14. If we found the recipe, then perform the **recipe.update** function, and put in the new name and description you get from the client request:

```
data = request.get_json()
recipe.update(
    {
        'name': data.get('name'),
        'description': data.get('description')
    }
)
```

15. Finally, we convert the updated recipe to JSON format using the **jsonify** function and return together with a default HTTP status **200 (OK)**. The following code highlights this:

return jsonify(recipe)

16. The last few lines of code in our program is for starting up the Flask server:

```
if __name__ == '__main__':
    app.run()
```

17. Once the code is done, *right-click* on the **app.py** file and click **run** to start the application. The Flask server will be started up and our application is ready to be tested. The full code looks like this:

```
'id': 2, 'name': 'Tomato Pasta',
        'description': 'This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe.'
    }
]
@app.route('/recipes/', methods=['GET'])
def get_recipes():
    return jsonify({'data': recipes})
@app.route('/recipes/<int:recipe_id>', methods=['GET'])
def get_recipe(recipe_id):
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe_
id), None)
    if recipe:
        return jsonify(recipe)
    return jsonify({'message': 'recipe not found'}), HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
@app.route('/recipes', methods=['POST'])
def create_recipe():
    data = request.get_json()
    name = data.get('name')
    description = data.get('description')
    recipe = {
        'id': len(recipes) + 1,
        'name': name,
        'description': description
    }
    recipes.append(recipe)
    return jsonify(recipe), HTTPStatus.CREATED
@app.route('/recipes/<int:recipe_id>', methods=['PUT'])
def update_recipe(recipe_id):
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe_
id), None)
    if not recipe:
```

The output is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 1.8: The final Flask server

In the following sections, we will show you how to test your web service using curl/ httpie or Postman.

# Using curl or httpie to Test All the Endpoints

In this section, we will go through ways to test the API service endpoints in our recipe management application using Command Prompt. Testing is a very important step in application development. This is to ensure the functions we developed are working as expected. We can use curl or httpie, depending on your personal preference. In the subsequent exercise, we will show you both tools. Curl (or cURL) is a command-line tool that can transfer data using URLs. We can use this tool to send requests to our API endpoints and examine the response. If you are running on macOS, you don't need to install curl. It is pre-installed in the system and you can find it in Terminal. You can also run it in the Terminal in PyCharm. However, if you are running on Windows, you need to download and install it for free from <a href="http://curl.haxx.se/download.html">http://curl.haxx.se/download.html</a>.

Httpie (aych-tee-tee-pie) is another command-line client that does a similar thing. It was built with the goal to improve the communication between the CLI (command-line interface) and the web. It is pretty user-friendly. For more details about httpie, please refer to <u>https://httpie.org/</u>.

We added httpie==1.0.2 in our requirements.txt previously, so PyCharm should have already installed it for us. The main benefit of having httpie is it will beautifully format the JSON document, making it more readable. And believe me, that will save us a lot of time when we move on to verifying the HTTP response from the server.

## Exercise 3: Testing Our API Endpoints with httpie and curl

In this exercise, we are going to use httpie and curl to test our API endpoints. We will test the functions of getting all the recipes back from the server, and also creating/updating the recipes:

1. We will first open the Terminal in PyCharm. It is located at the bottom of the application. It will look as shown in the following screenshot:

▶ <u>, 4</u> : Run	≣ <u>6</u> : TODO	🔚 Terminal	🇬 Python Console
--------------------	-------------------	------------	------------------

Figure 1.9: PyCharm Terminal

2. Type in the following httpie command to get the recipes from our API endpoint, http://localhost:5000/recipes; we will be using the HTTP GET method here:

http GET localhost:5000/recipes

3. If you prefer to do it the curl way, use the following command instead. Note that we have different parameters here: -i is for showing the header in the response and -X is for specifying the HTTP method. We will be using GET here:

curl -i -X GET localhost:5000/recipes

#### Note

The http GET and curl-i -X GET commands basically do the same thing, which is using the HTTP GET method to send a request to http://localhost:5000/ recipes. If the code that we put in on the server-side is working properly, the request will go through the /recipes route and the get\_recipes function will be invoked. This will then get us all the recipes in JSON format.

Take a look at the response we get. The first few lines in the response are the header. It has the HTTP status 200 OK and a Content-Length of 175 bytes. The Content-Type is application/json and, in the end, we have the response body in JSON format:

```
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Length: 175
Content-Type: application/json
Date: Mon, 15 Jul 2019 12:40:44 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.15.4 Python/3.7.0
{
    "data": [
        {
            "description": "This is a lovely egg salad recipe.",
            "id": 1,
            "name": "Egg Salad"
        },
        {
            "description": "This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe.",
            "id": 2,
            "name": "Tomato Pasta"
        }
    ]
}
```

4. After that, let's create a recipe. This time, use the HTTP **POST** method, as we have lots of information that cannot be encoded in the URL. Please take a look at the following httpie command:

```
http POST localhost:5000/recipes name="Cheese Pizza" description="This is
a lovely cheese pizza"
```

5. And then following is the curl command. The -H here is to specify the header in the request. Put in Content-Type: application/json, as we are going to send over the details of the new recipe in JSON format. The -d here is to specify the HTTP POST data, which is our new recipe:

```
curl -i -X POST localhost:5000/recipes -H "Content-Type: application/
json" -d '{"name":"Cheese Pizza", "description":"This is a lovely cheese
pizza"}'
```

6. The <code>@app.route('/recipes', methods=['POST'])</code> in the backend to catch this client request and invoke the **create\_recipe** function. It will get the recipe details from the client request and save it to a list in the application memory. Once the recipe is successfully stored in the memory, it will return an HTTP status of **201 CREATED**, and the new recipe will also be returned in the HTTP response for us to verify:

```
HTTP/1.0 201 CREATED
Content-Length: 77
Content-Type: application/json
Date: Mon, 15 Jul 2019 14:26:11 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.15.4 Python/3.7.0
{
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza",
    "id": 3,
    "name": "Cheese Pizza"
}
```

7. Now, get all the recipes again to verify if our previous recipe was really created successfully. We expect to receive three recipes in the response now:

```
http GET localhost:5000/recipes
curl -i -X GET localhost:5000/recipes
```

24 | Your First Step

8. Use either one of the preceding commands. They do the same thing, which is to trigger the **get\_recipes** function and get us all the recipes currently stored in the application memory in JSON format.

In the following response, we can see that the HTTP header is saying OK, and the Content-Length is now slightly longer than our previous response, that is, **252** bytes. This makes sense because we are expecting to see one more recipe in the response. The Content-Type is again **application/json**, with the body storing the recipes in JSON format. Now we can see our new recipe with ID **3**:

```
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Length: 252
Content-Type: application/json
Date: Tue, 16 Jul 2019 01:55:30 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.15.4 Python/3.7.0
{
    "data": [
        {
            "description": "This is a lovely egg salad recipe.",
            "id": 1,
            "name": "Egg Salad"
        },
        {
            "description": "This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe.",
            "id": 2,
            "name": "Tomato Pasta"
        },
        {
            "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza",
            "id": 3,
            "name": "Cheese Pizza"
        }
    ٦
}
```

9. Cool! So far, we are in pretty good shape. Now, test our application by trying to modify the recipe with ID 3. Use the HTTP **PUT** method and send over the modified name and description of the recipe to **localhost:5000/recipes/3**:

```
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/3 name="Lovely Cheese Pizza"
description="This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe."
```

The following is the curl command. Again, -H is to specify the header in the HTTP request, and we are setting that to "Content-Type: application/json"; -d is to specify that our data should be in JSON format:

```
curl -i -X PUT localhost:5000/recipes/3 -H "Content-Type: application/
json" -d '{"name":"Lovely Cheese Pizza", "description":"This is a lovely
cheese pizza recipe."}'
```

10. If things are working properly, then the client request will be caught by the @app. route('/recipes/<int:recipe\_id>', methods=['PUT']) route. It will then invoke the update\_recipe(recipe\_id) function to look for the recipe with the passed-in recipe\_id, update it, and return it. Together with the updated recipe in JSON format, we will also receive the HTTP status of OK (200):

```
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Length: 92
Content-Type: application/json
Date: Tue, 16 Jul 2019 02:04:57 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.15.4 Python/3.7.0
{
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe.",
    "id": 3,
    "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza"
}
```

11. Alright, all good so far. Now, go on and see if we can get a particular recipe. To do this, send a request to **localhost: 5000/recipes/3** to get the recipe with ID **3**, and confirm whether our previous update was successful:

http GET localhost:5000/recipes/3

We can also use a **curl** command:

curl -i -X GET localhost:5000/recipes/3

12. The application will look for the recipe with the **recipe\_id** and return it in JSON format, together with an HTTP status of **200 OK**:

```
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Length: 92
Content-Type: application/json
Date: Tue, 16 Jul 2019 06:10:49 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.15.4 Python/3.7.0
{
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe.",
    "id": 3,
    "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza"
}
```

13. Now, what if we try a recipe ID that we know doesn't exist? How will the application behave? Test it out with the httpie command as follows:

```
http GET localhost:5000/recipes/101
```

Alternatively, use the following **curl** command, which will do the same thing as in the preceding code:

```
curl -i -X GET localhost:5000/recipes/101
```

14. Similarly, @app.route('/recipes/<int:recipe\_id>', methods=['GET']) in the application will catch this client request and try to look for the recipe with ID = 101. The application will return with an HTTP status of 404 and a message: "recipe not found" in JSON format:

```
HTTP/1.0 404 NOT FOUND
Content-Length: 31
Content-Type: application/json
Date: Tue, 16 Jul 2019 06:15:31 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.15.4 Python/3.7.0
{
    "message": "recipe not found"
}
```

If your application passed the test, congratulations! It is a pretty solid implementation. You can choose to perform more tests by yourself if you want to.

## Postman

A Postman is a handy tool for API testing. It has a user-friendly GUI that we can send HTTP requests through. It allows us to send requests with different HTTP methods (that is, GET, POST, PUT, and DELETE) and we can check the response from the server. With this tool, we can easily test our API by sending a client request and checking the HTTP response. We can also save our test cases and group them into different collections.

## The Postman GUI

We assume you should have already installed Postman by following the steps in the preface. When you open Postman, you should see the screen shown in the following screenshot. The left-hand side is a navigation panel for you to navigate through your historical or saved requests. In Postman, your requests are going to be organized into collections, which is like a folder in the filesystem. You can put relevant saved requests in the same collection.

The top panel is for you to compose your request. As you have learned from the command-line testing tool, we can have different HTTP verbs (such as GET and PUT). We also need to put in an API endpoint to send the request to. For some requests, you may also need to pass in additional parameters. These can all be done in Postman.

The bottom panel shows the server response:



Figure 1.10: Postman interface

#### Sending a GET Request

Sending a GET request is simple; we just need to fill in the target URL:

- 1. Select **GET** as our HTTP method in the drop-down list.
- 2. Enter the request URL (such as http://localhost:5000/API1).
- 3. Click the **Send** button.

## Sending a POST Request

Sending a POST request, however, will take a bit more work, because very often, we will put extra data in the request. For example, if you want to send some JSON data to an API endpoint, you can do the following:

- 1. Select **POST** as our HTTP method in the drop-down list.
- 2. Enter the request URL (such as http://localhost:5000/API2).
- 3. Select the **Body** Tab. Also, select the "**raw**" radio button.
- 4. Choose "**JSON (application/json)**" from the right drop-down menu. Put in the JSON data to the Body content area:

```
{
    "key1": "value1",
    "key2": "value2"
}
```

5. Click the **Send** button.

#### Saving a Request

Very often, you will want to save your request for later use. This saving feature in Postman is particularly useful during regression testing. To save your request, you just need to click the save button, follow the on-screen instructions, and save it in a collection. Then you will see your saved request in the left navigation panel.

#### Note

You may need to open an account in Postman before you can save the request. Please follow the on-screen instructions accordingly.

If you want to learn more about Postman, click on the "Bootcamp" button at the bottom of Postman. You will see interactive tutorials showing you how to use Postman step-by-step on the screen.

## Activity 1: Sending Requests to Our APIs Using Postman

Now that we have learned how to use Postman, we are going to test our application using Postman instead of the curl/httpie command-line testing tools. In this activity, we will be using this tool to test the CRUD functions in our web service:

- 1. Create a request in Postman and get all the recipes.
- 2. Use a **POST** request to create a recipe.
- 3. Create a request to get all the recipes.
- 4. Send an update request to modify the recipe that we have just created.
- 5. Send a request to get a specific recipe.
- 6. Send a request to search for a recipe that doesn't exist.

#### Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 286.

If your application passed the test, congratulations! It is a pretty solid implementation.

## Exercise 4: Automated Testing Using Postman

In this exercise, we would like to show you how we can use Postman as a powerful automatic testing tool. An automatic testing tool allows us to repeatedly send requests to the APIs, thus achieve testing automation. Postman allows us to do this. We can save historical requests in a collection so that you can reuse the same test cases next time:

1. Hover the cursor over the request; the **Save Request** button will appear:



Figure 1.11: Saving the request

2. Click on the Save Request button, and you will see a dialog box popping up, asking for more information. Type in **Get all recipes** for the request name and click on **Create Collection** at the bottom. Then, type in **Basic API** as the collection name and tick to confirm. Click **Save to Basic API**:



Figure 1.12: Putting in information for saving the request

3. The collection will then be created. Now, save our request to this collection for future use. We can also click on the **Collections** tab to see all the requests in that collection:



Figure 1.13: Creating the new collection

Now we have a bunch of saved requests in our collection. Next time, if we make any changes in our application, we can rerun these tests to make sure the previously developed APIs are still working fine. This is called regression testing in the developer community. And Postman is a simple yet powerful tool for us to perform such testing.

## Activity 2: Implement and Test the delete\_recipe Function

Now we have a basic understanding of how to implement the API. We have coded the create and update recipe functions. In this activity, you will implement the **delete\_recipe** function yourself.

You have learned about both the command-line and GUI testing tools. You will test the application using these tools after the implementation. This is what you need to do:

- 1. Implement a **delete\_recipe** function in **app.py** that can delete a specific recipe. Create the API endpoint accordingly.
- 2. Start the application, make it ready for testing.
- 3. Use httpie or curl to delete the recipe with **ID** = **1**.
- 4. Use Postman to delete the recipe with **ID** = 2.

Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 291.

## Summary

In this chapter, we have built a basic RESTful API using Flask. We did CRUD (Create, Read, Update, Delete) operations on our recipes, and through this, you should have grasped the concepts and fundamentals of APIs. We have also talked about relevant concepts, such as HTTP methods, HTTP status codes, JSON, and routing. We wrapped up the chapter by showing you different ways (command prompt, GUI) to test the web services that we have built.

After laying a good foundation, in the next chapter, we will continue to develop our recipe sharing platform step by step. You will learn the whole process of RESTful API development. Just stay with us, the best is yet to come!



# Starting to Build Our Project

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Build a Restful API service efficiently using the Flask-Restful package
- Build an extendable Flask project
- Perform CRUD operations using the model
- Test RESTful APIs using curl, httpie, and Postman

In this chapter, we will start to work on the food recipe-sharing platform and learn how to create a RESTful API application.

# Introduction

Now that we've introduced APIs and learned a bit about HTTP and REST, we will work on building an application (the recipe-sharing app known as Smilecook). In this chapter, we aim to kick-start the actual project development. This is a recipe-sharing platform in which users can create accounts and share their own recipes with other users. As you can imagine, it will contain a lot of API endpoints for our users so that they can manage their recipes. We will be using the Flask-RESTful package to efficiently develop our RESTful API.

This chapter will talk about the <u>CRUD</u> (<u>Create, Read, Update, Delete</u>) of these recipes, as well as how to set the publish status of the recipe.

# What is Flask-RESTful?

Flask-RESTful is a Flask extension that allows us to quickly develop RESTful APIs. Compared to the built-in wrapper, **@app.route('/')**, which we discussed in the previous chapter, Flask-RESTful allows us to maintain and structure the API endpoints in a much better and easier way.

In this chapter, we will develop our project using this Flask extension so that you will see how we can structure our endpoints.

## Using Flask-RESTful to Develop Our Recipe-Sharing Platform, "Smilecook"

In this book, we are going to develop a recipe-sharing platform called **Smilecook**. Beginning with this chapter, we will start adding functions to it. We believe this approach will help you learn about the key concepts and skills you will need so that you can develop this application and help it reach its full potential, while at the same time helping you understand the entire development workflow.

First, we will build the basic CRUD functions of the recipes. The Flask-RESTful package allows us to structure our code in a more comprehensive way. We will define certain methods in a resource and link them to the endpoints. The flow of a GET request, for example, will be for the request to be sent to the endpoints (http://localhost:5000/recipes), which will then be handled by the GET method we are going to implement in the resource. This will result in the recipes being returned to us.

Apart from the basic CRUD functions, we will also implement the publish and unpublish functions on these recipes. This can be done through the **PUT** and **DELETE** methods, which can be found in the **RecipePublishResource** class. We will link these two methods to the **http://localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish** endpoint (for the recipe whose ID = 1). For details of our endpoint design, please refer to the following table:

HTTP Verb	Description	Methods to handle the request	URL
GET	Gets all the recipes	RecipeListResource.get	http://localhost:5000/recipes
POST	Creates a recipe	RecipeListResource.post	http://localhost:5000/recipes
GET	Gets a recipe	RecipeResource.get	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1
PUT	Updates a recipe	RecipeResource.put	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1
DELETE	Deletes a recipe	RecipeResource.delete	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1
PUT	Sets a recipe to published	RecipePublishResource. put	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish
DELETE	Sets a recipe to draft	RecipePublishResource. delete	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish

Figure 2.1: Details of our endpoint designs

## **Virtual Environment**

PyCharm will help us create a virtual environment. We want to develop our project in its own virtual environment in order to keep it isolated. Due to this, we will have absolute control over the versions of the packages that we are going to use.

The best way to learn is through practice. Let's get our hands dirty now!

## Exercise 5: Creating a Development Project in PyCharm

Before you start developing the Python application, you'll need to create a development project in PyCharm. PyCharm manages things using projects. In this exercise, you will learn how to create a new development project in PyCharm called Smilecook. You will also need to install the necessary packages for this project. Let's get started:

1. Create the project and name it **smilecook**:

	New Project				
Location:	n: /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook				
▼ Projec	t Interprete	er: New Virtualenv environment			
New	environm	ent using 🙀 Virtualenv 👻			
Loc	ation:	/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/venv			
Bas	ase interpreter: 🛛 🝖 /usr/local/bin/python3.7 🛛 🔹 🗔				
	Inherit glo	obal site-packages			
	Make ava	silable to all projects			
🔘 Existi	ing interpr	eter			
Inte		<no interpreter=""></no>			
		Cancel	Create		

Figure 2.2: Creating a project

2. Check the project structure and ensure that the virtual environment has been created. Once the module has been created, we will be able to see the project's hierarchy on the left-hand side panel. We can see the **venv** folder under the project folder, which was created and activated by PyCharm. Now, when we write code under this project, it will be run in the virtual environment:



Figure 2.3: Checking the project structure and ensuring that the virtual environment has been created

3. Install the required packages for this chapter. To do this, create a file called **requirements.txt** under our project folder. Type in the following code to specify the packages you want to install:

```
Flask==1.0.3
Flask-RESTful==0.3.7
httpie==1.0.3
```

4. Use the **pip** command to install these packages. After that, in the **Terminal** tab, at the bottom of Pycharm, use the following **pip** command to install the packages that we specified in the **requirements.txt** file:

```
pip install -r requirements.txt
```

5. You should now see something similar in the following screenshot. Here, we can see that the packages are being installed on the virtual environment:

Terminal: Local ×	+	¢ –
Using cached ifi-2019.6.16- Collecting cha Using cached det-3.0.4-py2. Collecting idr Using cached -2.8-py2.py3 Installing col Pygments, urll Successfully i -7.0.0 certifi .0 urllib3-1.2	<pre>d https://files.pythonhosted.org/packages/69/1b/b85 -py2.py3-none-any.whl ardet&lt;3.1.0,&gt;=3.0.2 (from requests&gt;=2.18.4-&gt;httpie= d https://files.pythonhosted.org/packages/bc/a9/011 .py3-none-any.whl na&lt;2.9,&gt;=2.5 (from requests&gt;=2.18.4-&gt;httpie==1.0.2-d https://files.pythonhosted.org/packages/14/2c/cd5 none-any.whl llected packages: Werkzeug, itsdangerous, MarkupSaf lib3, certifi, chardet, idna, requests, httpie installed Flask-1.0.3 Flask-RESTful-0.3.7 Jinja2-2. i=2019.6.16 chardet-3.0.4 click-7.0 httpie=-1.0.2 id 25.3</pre>	3c7a9d4f6a6d00749e94eb6f3a041e342a885b87340b79c1ef73e3a78/cert =1.0.2->-r requirements.txt (line 3)) febfb562e4274b6487b4bb1ddec7ca55ec7510b22e4c51f14098443b8/char >-r requirements.txt (line 3)) 51d81dbe15200be1cf41cd03869a46fe7226e7450af7a6545bfc474c9/idna e, Jinja2, click, Flask, six, anis08601, pytz, Flask-RESTful, 10.1 MarkupSafe-1.1.1 Pygments-2.4.2 Werkzeug-0.15.5 anis08601 na-2.8 itsdangerous-1.1.0 pytz-2019.1 requests-2.22.0 six-1.12
≣ <u>6</u> : TODO 28 Te	erminal 🔮 Python Console	C Event Log
	Terminal: Local × Using cached ifi-2019.6.16 Collecting ch Using cached det-3.0.4-py2 Collecting id Using cached -2.8-py2.py3-d Installing co Pygments, url Successfully -7.0.0 certif .0 urllib3-1.7 ≣ g:TODO ⊠T	Terminal Local + Using cached https://files.pythonhosted.org/packages/69/1b/b85 ifi-2019.6.16-py2.py3-none-any.whl Collecting chardet<3.1.0,>=3.0.2 (from requests>=2.18.4->httpie= Using cached https://files.pythonhosted.org/packages/bc/a9/01f det-3.0.4-py2.py3-none-any.whl Collecting idna<2.9,>=2.5 (from requests>=2.18.4->httpie==1.0.2- Using cached https://files.pythonhosted.org/packages/14/2c/cd5 =2.8-py2.py3-none-any.whl Installing collected packages: Werkzeug, itsdangerous, MarkupSaf Pygments, urllib3, certifi, chardet, idna, requests, httpie Successfully installed Flask-1.0.3 Flask-RESTful-0.3.7 Jinja2-2. -7.0.0 certifi-2019.6.16 chardet-3.0.4 click-7.0 httpie=1.0.2 id .0 urllib3-1.25.3 ■ ©:TODO IT Terminal ◆ Python Console

Figure 2.4: Installing the packages on the virtual environment

Congratulations! You have created a PyCharm project for our Smilecook application. This is the first step of you embarking on your journey as a developer!

# **Creating a Recipe Model**

As you can imagine, a recipe may have several attributes. To save every detail of these attributes, we will model the recipe using a class. This recipe class is going to have several essential attributes.

Here is a brief description of the attributes that we will define in the recipe class:

- name: The name of the recipe.
- **description**: The description of the recipe.
- num\_of\_servings: The number of servings.
- **cook\_time**: The cooking time required. This is an integer whose units are in seconds.
- directions: The directions.
- **is\_publish**: The publish status of the recipe; the default is draft.

In the next exercise, we will show you how to code the recipe class so that it has these attributes.

## **Exercise 6: Creating the Recipe Model**

In this exercise, we will code the recipe model, step by step. The **recipe** class will contain the attributes that we discussed previously. The code file for this exercise can be found in Lesson2/Exercise06/models/recipe.py.

Now, let's create the recipe class:

1. Right-click on the project name, that is, Smilecook, and create a Python Package. Name it models:



Figure 2.5: Creating a Python package and naming it models

2. Then, create a file called **recipe.py** under **models** and type in the following code:

```
recipe_list = []

def get_last_id():
    if recipe_list:
        last_recipe = recipe_list[-1]
    else:
        return 1
    return last_recipe.id + 1
```

Let's pause for a while and examine the code here. First, we define **recipe\_list** = [] so that we can store the recipes in the application memory. Then, we define the **get\_last\_id** function to get the ID of our last recipe. Later, when we create a new recipe, we will use this method to evaluate the last ID in **recipe\_list** so that we can come up with a new ID for the new recipe.

3. Define the recipe class using the following code. Type the following code into **recipe.py**, right after the **get\_last\_id** function that we implemented:

```
class Recipe:
    def __init__(self, name, description, num_of_servings, cook_time,
    directions):
        self.id = get_last_id()
        self.name = name
        self.description = description
```

self.num\_of\_servings = num\_of\_servings
self.cook\_time = cook\_time
self.directions = directions
self.is\_publish = False

The **Recipe** class has the \_\_init\_\_ constructor method, which will take in parameters such as name, description, num\_of\_servings, cook\_time, and directions, and create the recipe object based on that. The ID is self-incremented and is\_ publish is set to false by default. This means that, by default, the recipe will be set to draft (not published).

4. In the same **Recipe** class, define the **data** method for returning the data as a dictionary object. You will recall that, in Python, indentation matters. The following code is indented since it is under the **Recipe** class:

```
@property
def data(self):
    return {
        'id': self.id,
        'name': self.name,
        'description': self.description,
        'num_of_servings': self.num_of_servings,
        'cook_time': self.cook_time,
        'directions': self.directions
}
```

Now that we have built the recipe model, we will go ahead and build the API endpoint using Flask-RESTful.

## **Resourceful Routing**

The main building blocks in Flask-RESTful are resources. Resources are built on top of Flask's pluggable view. The concept of resourceful routing is that we want to structure all the client requests around resources. In our recipe-sharing platform, we are going to group the CRUD actions on a recipe under **RecipeResource**. For publish and unpublish actions, we will group them under a different **RecipePublishResource**. This provides a clear structure that other developers can follow.

The way in which we can implement these resources is simple: we just need to inherit from the **flask\_restful.Resource** class and implement the methods that correspond to the HTTP verb inside it.

In the next exercise, we will define three subclasses: one for the collection of recipes, one for a single recipe, and one for publishing the recipe.

#### Exercise 7: Defining an API Endpoint for the Recipe Model

To build an API endpoint, we need to define a class that inherits from **flask\_restful**. **Resource**. Then, we can declare the get and post methods inside the class. Let's get started:

1. Create a folder called **resources** under the project and then create a file called **recipe.py** under the **resources** folder.

#### Note

The code file for this can be found in the <u>https://github.com/TrainingByPackt/</u> Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/tree/master/Lesson02/Exercise07/ resources.

2. Import the necessary packages, classes, and functions using the following code:

from flask import request
from flask\_restful import Resource
from http import HTTPStatus

from models.recipe import Recipe, recipe\_list

3. Right after the preceding code import, create the **RecipeListResource** class. This class has **GET** and **POST** methods, which are used to get and create the recipe's resources, respectively. We will finish the get method first:

```
class RecipeListResource(Resource):
    def get(self):
        data = []
        for recipe in recipe_list:
            if recipe.is_publish is True:
                data.append(recipe.data)
        return {'data': data}, HTTPStatus.0K
```

Here, we have created and implemented the **RecipeListResource** class, which inherits from **flask-restful**.**Resource**. The **get** method that we implemented is for, getting all the public recipes back. It does this by declaring a **data** list and getting all the recipes with **is\_publish = true** in **recipe\_list**. These recipes are appended to our **data** list and returned to the users.

4. Add the **post** method. This is used to create the recipe:

```
return recipe.data, HTTPStatus.CREATED
```

In this exercise, we have built two methods that handle the GET and POST client requests. The following table summarizes the methods that we have built in this exercise:

HTTP verb	Description	Class and Method	URL
GET	Gets all the recipes	RecipeListResource.get	http://localhost:5000/recipes
POST	Creates a recipe	RecipeListResource.post	http://localhost:5000/recipes



#### Note

We have skipped the step to jsonify the object before returning data to the client because Flask-RESTful has already done that for us behind the scenes.

The **post** method that we built in this exercise is for creating a new recipe. It is a **POST** method. It does this by getting the JSON data back from the request using **request.get\_json** and then creates the recipe object and stores that in **recipe\_ list**. Finally, it returns the recipe record with an HTTP status code **201 CREATED**.

#### **Exercise 8: Defining the Recipe Resource**

In this exercise, we will define the recipe resource. We are going to use two methods: the get method, for getting back a single recipe; and the put method, for updating the recipe. Let's get started:

1. Define the **RecipeResource** resource and implement the **get** method by using the following sample code:

```
class RecipeResource(Resource):
    def get(self, recipe_id):
        recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipe_list if recipe.id ==
    recipe_id and recipe.is_publish == True), None)
    if recipe is None:
        return { 'message': 'recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
        return recipe.data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

Similarly, **RecipeResource** also inherits from **flask-restful**.**Resource**. The get method we are implementing here is getting back a single recipe. We do that by searching for **recipe\_id** in **recipe\_list**. We will only get back those recipes with **is\_publish = true**. If no such recipe is found, we will return the message **recipe not found**. Otherwise, we will return the recipe, along with an HTTP status of **200 OK**.

2. Implement the **put** method with the following code:

```
def put(self, recipe_id):
    data = request.get_json()
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipe_list if recipe.id ==
recipe_id), None)
    if recipe is None:
        return {'message': 'recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    recipe.name = data['name']
    recipe.description = data['description']
    recipe.description = data['description']
    recipe.num_of_servings = data['num_of_servings']
    recipe.cook_time = data['cook_time']
    recipe.directions = data['directions']
    return recipe.data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

The second method we've implemented here is **put**. It gets the recipe details from the client request using **request.get\_json** and updates the recipe object. Then, it returns the HTTP status code **200 OK** if everything goes well.

Here, we have built two methods for the recipe resources. The **GET** and **PUT** methods are used to handle the corresponding client request. The following table shows the methods that we have built for the **RecipeResource** class in this exercise:

HTTP verb	Description	<b>Class and Method</b>	Example
GET	Gets a recipe	RecipeResource.get	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1
PUT	Updates a recipe	RecipeResource.put	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1

Figure 2.7: Methods t	hat we have buil	It for the Recip	eResource class

#### **Exercise 9: Publishing and Unpublishing the Recipes**

In the previous exercises, we created the recipe resources and their associated methods. Now, our Smilecook application can read/write actions on recipes. However, at the beginning of this chapter, we said that the recipes can have two Statuses (unpublished and published). This allows the user to continue updating their unpublished recipes before publishing them to the world. In this exercise, we will define the resource for publishing and unpublishing a recipe. Let's get started:

1. Define the **RecipePublic** resource and implement the **put** method that will handle the HTTP PUT request:

```
class RecipePublishResource(Resource):
    def put(self, recipe_id):
        recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipe_list if recipe.id ==
    recipe_id), None)
    if recipe is None:
        return {'message': 'recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    recipe.is_publish = True
    return {}, HTTPStatus.NO_CONTENT
```

**RecipePublishResource** inherits from **flask\_restful.Resource**. The **put** method will locate the recipe with the passed-in **recipe\_id** and update the **is\_publish** status to true. Then, it will return **HTTPStatus.NO\_CONTENT**, which shows us that the recipe has been published successfully.

2. Implement the **delete** method, which will handle the HTTP DELETE request:

```
def delete(self, recipe_id):
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipe_list if recipe.id ==
recipe_id), None)

    if recipe is None:
        return {'message': 'recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
        recipe.is_publish = False
        return {}, HTTPStatus.NO_CONTENT
```

The **delete** method is the opposite of the **put** method. Instead of setting **is\_publish** to **true**, it sets it to **false** in order to unpublish the recipe.

You can also see that we are using these methods in a flexible manner; the **put** method is not necessarily for update, and the **delete** method is not necessarily for removal.

The following table shows all the methods that we have created in this exercise. Now that we have all three resources ready (**RecipeListResource**, **RecipeResource**, and **RecipePublishResource**), we will discuss endpoint configuration:

HTTP verb	Description	Class and Method	URL
PUT	Sets a recipe to published	RecipePublishResource.put	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish
DELETE	Sets a recipe to draft	RecipePublishResource. delete	http://localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish

#### Figure 2.8: Methods that we used in this exercise

#### Note

If the client request is with an HTTP verb that has no corresponding handling method in the resource, Flask-RESTful will return the HTTP status code **405 Method Not Allowed**.

# **Configuring Endpoints**

Now that we have defined all our resources, we will set up some endpoints so that users can send requests to them. These endpoints can be accessed by the users and are connected to specific resources. We will be using the **add\_resource** method on the API object to specify the URL for these endpoints and route the client HTTP request to our resources.

For example, the api.add\_resource(RecipeListResource, '/recipes') syntax is used to link the route (relative URL path) to RecipeListResource so that HTTP requests will be directed to this resource. Depending on the HTTP verb (for example, GET, and POST), the request will be handled by the corresponding methods in the resource accordingly.

## **Exercise 10: Creating the Main Application File**

In this exercise, we will create our **app.py** file, which will be our main application file. We will set up Flask and initialize our **flask\_restful.API** there. Finally, we will set up the endpoints so that users can send requests to our backend services. Let's get started:

- 1. Create the app.py file under the project folder.
- 2. Import the necessary classes using the following code:

```
from flask import Flask
from flask_restful import Api
```

from resources.recipe import RecipeListResource, RecipeResource, RecipePublishResource

3. Set up Flask and initialize flask\_restful.API with our Flask app:

```
app = Flask(__name__)
api = Api(app)
```

4. Add resource routing by passing in the URL so that it will route to our resources. Each resource will have its own HTTP method defined:

```
api.add_resource(RecipeListResource, '/recipes')
api.add_resource(RecipeResource, '/recipes/<int:recipe_id>')
api.add_resource(RecipePublishResource, '/recipes/<int:recipe_id>/
publish')
if __name__ == '__main__':
```

```
app.run(port=5000, debug=True)
```

#### Note

In **RecipeListResource**, we have defined the **get** and **post** methods. So, when there is a GET HTTP request to the "/recipes" URL route, it will invoke the **get** method under **RecipeListResource** and get back all the published recipes.

In the preceding code, you will notice that we have used **<int: recipe\_id >** in the code. It is there as a placeholder for the recipe ID. When a GET HTTP request has been sent to the **route "/recipes/2"** URL, this will invoke the get method under **RecipeResource** with a parameter, that is, **recipe\_id = 2**.

5. Save app.py and *right-click* on it to run the application. Flask will then start up and run on the localhost (127.0.0.1) at port 5000:



Figure 2.9: Flask started and running on localhost

Congratulations! You have completed the API endpoint. Now, let's move on to testing. You can either test it in curl/httpie or Postman.

# Making HTTP Requests to the Flask API using curl and httpie

Now, we are going to use the **httpie** and **curl** commands to test our API endpoints. We will test the functions for getting all the recipes back from the server and create/ update/delete, publish, and unpublish the recipes. The best way to learn this is to complete a hands-on exercise. Let's get started!

## Exercise 11: Testing the Endpoints Using curl and httpie

In this exercise, we are going to use the httpie and curl commands to send requests to the endpoints so that we can create our first recipe. We want you to get comfortable using the httpie and curl command-line testing tool. Let's get started:

 Open the Terminal in PyCharm and type in the following commands. You can use either the httpie or curl command. The following is the httpie command (= is for string and := is for non-string):

```
http POST localhost:5000/recipes name="Cheese Pizza" description="This is
a lovely cheese pizza" num_of_servings:=2 cook_time:=30 directions="This
is how you make it"
```

The following is the curl command. The **-H** argument is used to specify the header in the client request. We will set **Content-Type: application/json** as the header here. The **-d** argument is used for HTTP POST data, that is, the recipe in JSON format:

```
curl -i -X POST localhost:5000/recipes -H "Content-Type: application/json"
-d '{"name":"Cheese Pizza", "description":"This is a lovely cheese pizza",
"num_of_servings":2, "cook_time":30, "directions":"This is how you make
it" }'
```

2. Examine the response, you should see the following. Carefully examine it, it should be the same recipe as the one that was used in our request in *Step* 1:

```
HTTP/1.0 201 CREATED
Content-Type: application/json
Content-Length: 188
Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0
Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:19:00 GMT
{
    "id": 1,
    "name": "Cheese Pizza",
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza",
```

```
"num_of_servings": 2,
"cook_time": 30,
"directions": "This is how you make it"
```

#### Note

}

Once the client request has been sent to the server using the HTTP **POST** method, the **post** method in **RecipeResource** will pick up the request and save the recipe in the request to the application memory. The new recipe will be appended in **recipe\_list**. Once everything is done, it will return HTTP **201 CREATED** and the newly created recipe in JSON format.

We have successfully created our first recipe on the platform. This recipe is stored on the server-side and we already have the API to retrieve it. Let's continue by creating our second recipe and retrieving all our recipes in one go.

#### Exercise 12: Testing the Auto-Incremented Recipe ID

Now that we have implemented the auto-incremented ID in our Smilecook application, let's see how it works in practice. In this exercise, we will create the second recipe using the httpie and curl commands. Note that the ID is auto- incremented for our second recipe. Let's get started:

1. Create a second recipe and note that the ID is automatically incremented. Send the following client request using httpie:

```
http POST localhost:5000/recipes name="Tomato Pasta" description="This
is a lovely tomato pasta recipe" num_of_servings:=3 cook_time:=20
directions="This is how you make it"
```

Alternatively, send the request using curl. Again, the **-H** argument is used to specify the header in the client request. We will set **"Content-Type: application/json**" as the header here. The **-d** argument is used for HTTP POST data, meaning that the recipe is in JSON format:

```
curl -i -X POST localhost:5000/recipes -H "Content-Type: application/json"
-d '{"name":"Tomato Pasta", "description":"This is a lovely tomato pasta
recipe", "num_of_servings":3, "cook_time":20, "directions":"This is how
you make it"}'
```

2. You should see the following response. Examine it carefully, it should be the same recipe as the one that was used in our request in *Step* 1:

```
HTTP/1.0 201 CREATED
Content-Type: application/json
Content-Length: 195
Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0
Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:23:37 GMT
{
    "id": 2,
    "name": "Tomato Pasta",
    "description": "This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe",
    "num_of_servings": 3,
    "cook_time": 20,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

Once the preceding client request has been sent to the server using the HTTP **POST** method, the **post** method in **RecipeResource** will pick up the request and save the recipe in the request to the application memory. The new recipe will be appended in **recipe\_list**. This time, the ID will be automatically assigned to 2.

#### **Exercise 13: Getting All the Recipes Back**

In this exercise, we will be using the httpie and curl commands to get back all the recipes that we have created. We are doing this to ensure that our recipes are there in the backend server. Let's get started:

1. Retrieve all the recipes by sending the following client request using httpie:

```
http GET localhost:5000/recipes
```

Alternatively, send the following request using curl. The -i argument is used to state that we want to see the response header. -X GET means that we are sending the client request using the HTTP GET method:

```
curl -i -X GET localhost:5000/recipes
```

2. You should see the following response. Please examine it carefully:

```
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Length: 19
Content-Type: application/json
Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:24:53 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0
{
    "data": []
}
```

Once the preceding client request has been sent to the server using the HTTP GET method, the get method in **RecipeResource** will pick up the request and retrieve all the published recipes from **recipe\_list** in the application memory.

#### Note

We should see an empty list in the HTTP response because all the recipes we have created in the previous steps are in draft form (not published).

#### **Exercise 14: Testing the Recipe Resources**

We have already tested the endpoints we built around the recipe resources. In this exercise, we will continue to use the httpie and curl commands to test the recipe publishing API. We can test it by sending requests asking to publish our recipes on the API endpoint. Let's get started:

1. Modify the publish status of the recipe with ID 1. We can send the following client request using the httpie command:

http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish

Alternatively, we can use the following curl command:

curl -i -X PUT localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish

#### Note

Once the preceding client request has been sent to the server using the HTTP PUT method, the **put** method in **RecipePublishResource** will pick up the request and assign **recipe\_id** to be 1. The application will look for the recipe with **ID** = 1 and update its publish status to **True**.
2. You should see the following response. Please examine it carefully:

HTTP/1.0 204 NO CONTENT Content-Type: application/json Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:25:48 GMT Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0

3. Now, retrieve all the published recipes and examine them. Then, send the following client request using httpie:

http GET localhost:5000/recipes

Alternatively, send the following request using curl. The -i argument is used to say that we want to see the response header. -X GET means that we are sending the client request using the HTTP GET method:

curl -i -X GET localhost:5000/recipes

4. You should see the following response. Please examine it carefully:

```
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Type: application/json
Content-Length: 276
Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0
Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:26:43 GMT
{
    "data": [
        {
            "id": 1,
            "name": "Cheese Pizza",
            "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza",
            "num_of_servings": 2,
            "cook_time": 30,
            "directions": "This is how you make it"
        }
    ]
}
```

Once the preceding client request has been sent to the server using the HTTP **GET** method, the get method in **RecipeResource** will pick up the request and retrieve all the published recipes from **recipe\_list** in the application memory. This time, because the recipe with ID 1 has been set to publish, we shall see it in the HTTP response.

## **Exercise 15: Negative Testing**

In the previous exercise, we successfully published our recipe. This is good because it shows us that the APIs that we've developed work. But the whole point of testing is to discover potential issues if any. We can perform so-called negative testing here. This is the process of deliberately testing the scenario with unwanted input. This exercise is going to test a request with an HTTP VERB that has no corresponding method defined in the resource. Let's get started:

1. Send the following request to the server-side. This HTTP method has not been defined; let's see what happens:

http DELETE localhost:5000/recipes

The following is the curl command, which does the same thing:

```
curl -i -X DELETE localhost:5000/recipes
```

2. You should see the following response. Please examine it carefully:

```
HTTP/1.0 405 METHOD NOT ALLOWED
Content-Type: application/json
Content-Length: 70
Allow: POST, GET, HEAD, OPTIONS
Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0
Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:27:37 GMT
{
    "message": "The method is not allowed for the requested URL."
}
```

We should see a response with an HTTP status of **405**, which means that the method is not allowed for the requested URL. This makes sense because we have not defined a delete method in **RecipeListResource**.

Negative testing is important. We always want our testing to be more complete and covers more scenarios.

#### **Exercise 16: Modifying the Recipes**

In our Smilecook application, authors are allowed to update their recipes. It is like a blogging platform, where the authors can take their time to perfect their work, even after it has been published. Since we have already built the API, we would like to test it using Postman. Let's get started:

1. Use the PUT method to send the request to **localhost:5000/recipes/1**, along with the new recipe details:

```
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/1 name="Lovely Cheese Pizza"
description="This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe" num_of_servings:=3
cook_time:=60 directions="This is how you make it"
```

Alternatively, send the following request using curl. The -H argument is used to specify the header in the client request. We will set "Content-Type: application/ json" as the header here. The -d argument is used for HTTP POST data, meaning that the recipe will be in JSON format:

```
curl -i -X PUT localhost:5000/recipes/1 -H "Content-Type: application/
json" -d '{"name":"Lovely Cheese Pizza", "description":"This is a
lovely cheese pizza recipe", "num_of_servings":3, "cook_time":60,
"directions":"This is how you make it"}'
```

2. You should see the following response. Please examine it carefully:

```
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Type: application/json
Content-Length: 202
Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0
Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:28:57 GMT
{
    "id": 1,
    "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza",
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe",
    "num_of_servings": 3,
    "cook_time": 60,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

Once the preceding client request has been sent to the server using the HTTP PUT method, the **put** method in **RecipeResource** will pick up the request and assign **recipe\_id** to be 1. The application will look for the recipe with **id = 1** and update its details with those in the client request. The preceding response shows that the recipe with ID 1 is modified.

We just finished testing another important feature. You have been doing great. Let's keep going!

#### Exercise 17: Getting Back Specific Recipes with a Certain ID

So far, we have tested getting all the recipes back. But in the real world, a user will want to only get the recipes that they want to see. They can do this by using the recipe ID. This exercise will show you how to get a particular recipe with a certain ID. Let's get started:

1. Send the following client request using httpie:

```
http GET localhost:5000/recipes/1
```

Alternatively, use the following curl command, which does the same thing:

```
curl -i -X GET localhost:5000/recipes/1
You should see the following response. Please examine it carefully:
HTTP/1.0 200 OK
Content-Type: application/json
Content-Length: 202
Server: Werkzeug/0.16.0 Python/3.7.0
Date: Sun, 03 Nov 2019 03:29:59 GMT
{
    "id": 1,
    "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza",
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe",
    "num_of_servings": 3,
    "cook_time": 60,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

Once the preceding client request has been sent to the server using the HTTP **GET** method, the get method in **RecipeResource** will pick up the request and assign **recipe\_id** to be 1. It will retrieve all the published recipes from **recipe\_list** in the application memory with an HTTP status of HTTP **200**.

We have just tested our Smilecook application and confirmed that it can give us back the recipe we want.

## Activity 3: Testing the APIs Using Postman

We added quite a few functions in the previous exercise. Now, we need to make sure that they work properly before we move on and develop other functions. In this activity, instead of using httpie/curl, we will be testing our API using Postman. Please follow these high-level steps:

- 1. Create the first recipe using Postman.
- 2. Create the second recipe using Postman.
- 3. Retrieve all the recipes using Postman.
- 4. Set the recipes to published using Postman.
- 5. Retrieve all the recipes using Postman again.
- 6. Modify the recipe using Postman.
- 7. Get a specific recipe back using Postman.

#### Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 293.

## Activity 4: Implementing the Delete Recipe Function

In this activity, you will implement the delete recipe function in the Smilecook application yourself. Do this by adding a delete function to **RecipeResource**, similar to what we did in the previous exercises. Then, we will follow the standard software development life cycle flow, which is used to test our implementation, using Postman. Follow these steps to complete this activity:

- 1. Add the delete function to **RecipeResource**.
- 2. Start up the Flask server for testing.
- 3. Create the first recipe using Postman.
- 4. Delete the recipe using Postman.

Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 299.

# Summary

In this chapter, we built the RESTful API using the Flask-RESTful package. By doing this, you have seen how simple and easy it is to perform such tasks. We are building our project in a structural manner, which allows us to easily extend the project in the subsequent chapters. In this chapter, we created the models and resources folder; we will be developing more models and resources later in this book. So far, our food recipe-sharing platform, Smilecook, is capable of performing CRUD, as well as setting the publish status of the recipe. We have also tested the application to make sure it is working properly. Finally, you started to realize the power of Postman, which greatly automates the whole testing process. In the next chapter, we will learn about how to perform data validation.



# Manipulating a Database with SQLAlchemy

#### Learning Objectives

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Use the pgAdmin tool to manage a database
- Manipulate a database using SQLAlchemy
- Create database tables using Flask-Migrate
- Persist data into a database
- · Hash confidential password data

This chapter covers using SQLAlchemy to access a database, including building a model, encrypting the password, ensuring each email is unique, and then saving the recipe data in the database.

# Introduction

In the previous chapter, we were only storing our data in application memory. While it is easy to code that way, the data will be gone once the server restarts. That is obviously not ideal because we would expect the data to be persisted even after a server restart or application migration and suchlike. Therefore, in this chapter, we will talk about persisting data in a database. We will begin by installing the Postgres database on our local machine. Then, we will create a database using pgAdmin and interact with it using the **ORM** (**Object Relational Mapping**) package, SQLAlchemy. ORM allows us to interact with a database by means of an object instead of an SQL query. After that, we will define the user and recipe models, link them up, and use Flask-Migrate to create the corresponding tables in the database. Once that part is complete, we will go through exercises to understand the utilization of SQLAlchemy in the Python console. Lastly, we will add the resource for users so that new users can be created through an API.

# Databases

You have probably heard of the term database before. It is basically a data storage system. But why do we need a system to store data? Why can't we just store everything in a text file and save that in the folder system? Apparently, a database does more than just storing data. It classifies and organizes data and helps to store it with less redundancy. It also makes data easier to maintain, making it more it secure and consistent. A database is usually managed by a **database management system** (**DBMS**)

# Database Management System

A DBMS is an application that maneuvers and manages a database. It facilitates communication between the users and the database. Users can create, use, and maintain the database using this application.

A DBMS is crucial for data security and integrity. Popular database software and DBMSs include PostgreSQL, MySQL, Microsoft SQL Server, MariaDB, and Oracle Database. Most DBMSs use **structured query language** (**SQL**) to insert and extract data.

In this book, we will be using PostgreSQL as our backend database system. And we will also use pgAdmin, which is a tool for managing PostgreSQL. PostgreSQL is a powerful, open-source object-relational database management system with a 15-year history. It is well recognized as a result of its stability and data integrity.

# SQL

**<u>SQL</u>** is a language that was specifically invented to manage and maneuver data. It can be classified further into the following types:

- <u>Data Query Language</u> (<u>DQL</u>) for extracting data. With the syntax like SELECT column1, column2 FROM table WHERE conditions, it can query against the table and extracts data (column1, column2) that satisfies a certain condition.
- **Data Manipulation Language** (**DML**) for manipulating data. It includes statements such as **INSERT**, **UPDATE**, and **DELETE**.
- Data Control Language (DCL) for controlling data access.

Although we have introduced a number of different languages here, the good thing is that we don't need to learn all of them. In fact, we are not going to query our database using SQL. We will just need to code in Python, and the ORM package will convert our Python code to SQL behind the scenes. It's a whole lot easier to work with databases nowadays.

# ORM

**Object Relational Mapping** (**ORM**) is a programming technique that allows the developer to map objects in the programming language to the data model in a database. There is no longer any need to use SQL to interact with a database. The benefit of this is that developers can code in their own programming language and it will work on different types of databases.

The mapping works along the following lines:

- Class in Python = the table schema in the database
- Attributes in a class = fields in the table schema
- Objects = rows of data in the table

SQLAlchemy is the most popular ORM in the Python community. Next, let's delves further by attempting to create a database.

# Exercise 18: Setting Up a Smilecook Database

Most applications nowadays require a database to store and manage data. Our application, Smilecook, is no exception. It is a recipe-sharing platform and is open to the public. Obviously, it will have to store the user data and recipe data. In this exercise, we will create the database administrator and set up the database for our Smilecook application:

 To start with, we will create a role. A role is simply a concept that PostgreSQL uses to manage access. We can consider that as a user here. Right-click on PostgreSQL 11 under Servers, select Create, and then Login/Group Role...:



Figure 3.1: Selecting Login/Group Role...

2. Fill in the login name, which will be used later for connecting to the database:



Figure 3.2: Filling in the login name

3.	Then,	select	Definition	and	set the	password.	Click Save:
----	-------	--------	------------	-----	---------	-----------	-------------

🙈 Group Role - your_nam	e	×
General Definition Pr	ivileges Membership Parameters Security SQL	
Password		
Account expires	YYYY-MM-DD HH:mm:ss Z	<b>m</b>
Connection limit	-1	
i ?	× Cancel	🖺 Save

Figure 3.3: Setting the password

4. Now, go to **Privileges**, and select **Yes** for **Can login**?. This will allow us to log in to the database using this account:

🛆 Login Role - your_n	ame						×
General Definition	Privileges	Membership	Parameters	Security	SQL		
Can login?		Yes					
Superuser?		No					
Create roles?		No					
Create databases?		No					
Update catalog?		No					
Inherit rights from the roles?	e parent	Yes					
Can initiate streaming replication and backu	] Ips?	Νο					
i ?				🗙 Car	icel	🕄 Reset	🖺 Save

Figure 3.4: Logging in to the database using the account created

5. Right-click on **Databases**, and create a database from there:



Figure 3.5: Creating the database

6. Name the database smilecook, and set the role that we have just created to Owner. Click Save:

📒 Create	- Database	9			×
General	Definition	Security	Parameters	SQL	
Database		smilecook			
Owner		<u> &amp;</u> your_nan	ne		•
Commen	t				
					1.
				<b>A P a a</b>	I Come
10	ſ		× Cancel	C Reset	E Save

Figure 3.6: Naming the database and setting the role

Now we have created the Smilecook database, but it is empty at the moment. In the next exercise, we will use Flask-SQLAlchemy and Flask-Migrate to create our database tables. You will notice that there is no SQL query involved.

# **Defining Our Models**

Before we go into the implementation, we need to first define and understand the fields that we will be working with. We will cover two essential models: **User** and **Recipe**. Models are like schemas in the database. A model is a class and can be instantiated. It contains attributes that correspond to fields in database schemas.

#### The user model

The user model will be mapped to the user table in the database. The fields and methods we defined for our user model are as follows:

- id: The identity of a user.
- **username**: The username of the user. The maximum length allowed is 80 characters. It can't be null and is a unique field.
- **email**: The user's email. The maximum length allowed is 200. It can't be blank and is a unique field.
- password: The user's password. The maximum length allowed is 200.
- **is\_active**: This is to indicate whether the account is activated by email. It is a Boolean field with a default value of **False**.
- **recipes**: This doesn't create a field in the database table. This is just to define the relationship with the recipe model. So, subsequently, we can get all recipes using **user.recipes**.
- **created\_at**: The creation time of the user.
- updated\_at: The last update time of the user.

We are also going to define three methods in the user model:

- get\_by\_username: This method is used for searching the user by username.
- get\_by\_email: This method is used for searching the user by email.
- save: This is to persist the data to the database.

#### The recipe model

The recipe model will be mapped to the user table in the database. The fields we defined for our recipe model are as follows:

- **id**: The identity of a recipe.
- **name**: The name of the recipe. The maximum length allowed is 100 characters. It can't be null.
- **description**: The description of the recipe. The maximum length allowed is 200.
- **num\_of\_servings**: The number of servings. This needs to be an integer.

- **cook\_time**: The cooking time in minutes. This field only accepts an integer.
- **directions**: The directions of the recipe. This can have a maximum length of 1,000.
- **is\_publish**: This is to indicate whether the recipe has been published. It is set to **False** by default.
- **created\_at**: The creation time of the recipe.
- **updated\_at**: The last update time of the recipe.

With the model designs in our mind, we are now ready to use these models in our next exercise. Before that, let's also just briefly understand some of the key packages that we will be using. These are as follows:

- Flask-SQLAlchemy: This is a very popular ORM package that allows us to access objects rather than database tables for data. With ORM, we do not need to rely on SQL anymore.
- Flask-Migrate: This is a package for database migration; it works on top of Alembic.
- Psycopg2-binary: This is the adapter for the Postgres database.
- Passlib: This is a password hashing library for Python.

#### **Exercise 19: Installing Packages and Defining Models**

This exercise is designed to install the necessary packages and define the user and recipe models. The user and recipe models are going to be Python classes; there will not be any SQL coding in this exercise. We want to show you how we can interact with the database by simply coding in Python:

1. We will add the required packages in the **requirements.txt** file. If you remember, by putting the package name and version in **requirements.txt**, we can install them in the Python virtual environment by using a single **pip** command:

```
Flask-SQLAlchemy==2.4.0
Flask-Migrate==2.5.2
psycopg2-binary==2.8.3
passlib==1.7.1
```

2. We can run the following **pip install** command to install the necessary packages:

pip install -r requirements.txt

The installation result will be shown onscreen:

```
Installing collected packages: SQLAlchemy, Flask-SQLAlchemy, alembic,
Flask-Migrate, psycopg2-binary, passlib
Running setup.py install for SQLAlchemy ... done
Running setup.py install for alembic ... done
Successfully installed Flask-Migrate-2.5.2 Flask-SQLAlchemy-2.4.0
SQLAlchemy-1.3.6 alembic-1.0.11 passlib-1.7.1 psycopg2-binary-2.8.3
```

3. Create a **Config.py** file and type in the following code:

```
class Config:
    DEBUG = True
    SQLALCHEMY_DATABASE_URI = 'postgresql+psycopg2://{your_name}:{your_
password}@localhost/{db_name}
    SQLALCHEMY_TRACK_MODIFICATIONS = False
```

We can set **DEBUG** = **True** here for debugging purposes. As regards **SQLALCHEMY\_ DATABASE\_URI**, this is the path of the database. Please replace the username and password with the one we created for the **Role** in **pgAdmin**. Also, replace the database name as well.

4. Now, create **extensions.py** under the Smilecook project and type in the following code:

from flask\_sqlalchemy import SQLAlchemy

db = SQLAlchemy()

from extensions import db

5. Create **user.py** under the folder models and type in the following code:

```
class User(db.Model):
    __tablename__ = 'user'
    id = db.Column(db.Integer, primary_key=True)
    username = db.Column(db.String(80), nullable=False, unique=True)
    email = db.Column(db.String(200), nullable=False, unique=True)
    password = db.Column(db.String(200))
```

```
is_active = db.Column(db.Boolean(), default=False)
created_at = db.Column(db.DateTime(), nullable=False, server_
default=db.func.now())
updated_at = db.Column(db.DateTime(), nullable=False, server_
default=db.func.now(), onupdate=db.func.now())
recipes = db.relationship('Recipe', backref='user')
@classmethod
def get_by_username(cls, username):
    return cls.query.filter_by(username=username).first()
@classmethod
def get_by_email(cls, email):
    return cls.query.filter_by(email=email).first()
def save(self):
    db.session.add(self)
    db.session.commit()
```

6. Replace **recipe.py** with the following code. We are adding the import **db** statement here and have also modified the **Recipe** class. The code related to **recipe\_list** is still valid here, so we are retaining that part of the code:

```
from extensions import db
recipe_list = []

def get_last_id():
    if recipe_list:
        last_recipe = recipe_list[-1]
    else:
        return 1
    return last_recipe.id + 1

class Recipe(db.Model):
    __tablename__ = 'recipe'
    id = db.Column(db.Integer, primary_key=True)
```

```
name = db.Column(db.String(100), nullable=False)
description = db.Column(db.String(200))
num_of_servings = db.Column(db.Integer)
cook_time = db.Column(db.Integer)
directions = db.Column(db.String(1000))
is_publish = db.Column(db.Boolean(), default=False)
created_at = db.Column(db.DateTime(), nullable=False, server_
default=db.func.now())
updated_at = db.Column(db.DateTime(), nullable=False, server_
default=db.func.now(), onupdate=db.func.now())
```

```
user_id = db.Column(db.Integer(), db.ForeignKey("user.id"))
```

7. Now, rewrite **app.py** with the following code. We are structuring our code in a more proper way, making it more readable and maintainable. First, import the required packages at the beginning of the code file.

#### Note

You're also importing the user model because SQLAlchemy needs the user model to create the corresponding table in the database.

For the recipe model, we don't need to include this here because that has already been done in **resources.recipe**, and we are already importing **resources.recipe** here:

```
from flask import Flask
from flask_migrate import Migrate
from flask_restful import Api
from config import Config
from extensions import db
from models.user import User
from resources.recipe import RecipeListResource, RecipeResource,
RecipePublishResource
```

8. Use the create\_app() function to create the Flask app. This will invoke register\_ extensions(app) to initialize SQLAlchemy and set up Flask-Migrate. It will then invoke register\_resources(app) to set up resource routing:

```
def create_app():
    app = Flask(__name__)
    app.config.from_object(Config)
    register_extensions(app)
    register_resources(app)
    return app
def register_extensions(app):
    db.init_app(app)
    migrate = Migrate(app, db)
def register_resources(app):
    api = Api(app)
    api.add_resource(RecipeListResource, '/recipes')
    api.add_resource(RecipeResource, '/recipes/<int:recipe_id>')
    api.add_resource(RecipePublishResource, '/recipes/<int:recipe_id>/)
    publish')
```

9. Finally, use **app = create\_app()** to create the Flask app, and use **app.run()** to start the application:

```
if __name__ == '__main__':
    app = create_app()
    app.run()
```

10. Save app.py and *right-click* on it to run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on the localhost (**127.0.0.1**) on port 5000:



Figure 3.7: Flask started on localhost

We have successfully installed the necessary ORM-related packages, and defined the user and recipe models. Having first installed the packages, we ran the installation in our virtual environment. We created **config.py**, **extensions.py**, and **user.py** files and replaced **app.py**. Finally, we restructured our Flask app and saw how well it runs.

## Exercise 20: Using Flask-Migrate to Build a Database Upgrade Script

Having successfully understood how to work with our two main models, user and recipe, we have now built the perfect foundation. The next step is execution. We will use Flask-Migrate to build a script to create the user and recipe tables:

1. Use the following command in the Terminal to initialize our database. This will create a migration repository:

flask db init

You should see the following onscreen:

```
Creating directory /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/
migrations ... done
Creating directory /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/
migrations/versions ... done
Generating /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/migrations/
script.py.mako ... done
Generating /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/migrations/env.
py ... done
Generating /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/migrations/
README ... done
```

```
Generating /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/migrations/
alembic.ini ... done
Please edit configuration/connection/logging settings in '/Python-API-
Development-
Fundamentals/smilecook/migrations/alembic.ini' before proceeding.
```

You should now see the following new files in PyCharm:



Figure 3.8: New folders in PyCharm

2. Now, run the **flask db migrate** command to create the database and tables. There is no need for us to use SQL here:

flask db migrate

Flask-Migrate detected two objects (**user** and **recipe**) and created two corresponding tables for them:

- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.
- INFO [alembic.autogenerate.compare] Detected added table 'user'
- INFO [alembic.autogenerate.compare] Detected added table 'recipe'

Generating /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/migrations/ versions/a6d248ab7b23\_.py ... done 3. Now, please check /migrations/versions/a6d248ab7b23\_.py under the versions folder. This file is created by Flask-Migrate. Note that you may get a different revision ID here. Please review the file before you run the flask db upgrade command. That's because, sometimes, it may not detect every change you make to your models:

```
"""empty message
Revision ID: a6d248ab7b23
Revises:
Create Date: 2019-07-22 16:10:41.644737
.....
from alembic import op
import sqlalchemy as sa
# revision identifiers, used by Alembic.
revision = 'a6d248ab7b23'
down revision = None
branch_labels = None
depends_on = None
def upgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.create_table('user',
    sa.Column('id', sa.Integer(), nullable=False),
    sa.Column('username', sa.String(length=80), nullable=False),
    sa.Column('email', sa.String(length=200), nullable=False),
    sa.Column('password', sa.String(), nullable=True),
    sa.Column('is_active', sa.Boolean(), nullable=True),
    sa.Column('created_at', sa.DateTime(), server_default=sa.
text('now()'), nullable=False),
    sa.Column('updated_at', sa.DateTime(), server_default=sa.
text('now()'), nullable=False),
    sa.PrimaryKeyConstraint('id'),
    sa.UniqueConstraint('email')
    )
    op.create_table('recipe',
    sa.Column('id', sa.Integer(), nullable=False),
    sa.Column('name', sa.String(length=100), nullable=False),
```

```
sa.Column('description', sa.String(length=500), nullable=True),
    sa.Column('num_of_servings', sa.Integer(), nullable=True),
    sa.Column('cook_time', sa.Integer(), nullable=True),
    sa.Column('directions', sa.String(), nullable=True),
    sa.Column('is_publish', sa.Boolean(), nullable=True),
    sa.Column('created_at', sa.DateTime(), server_default=sa.
text('now()'), nullable=False),
    sa.Column('updated_at', sa.DateTime(), server_default=sa.
text('now()'), nullable=False),
    sa.Column('user_id', sa.Integer(), nullable=True),
    sa.ForeignKeyConstraint(['user_id'], ['user.id'], ),
    sa.PrimaryKeyConstraint('id')
    )
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
def downgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.drop_table('recipe')
    op.drop_table('user')
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
```

There are two functions in this autogenerated file; one is upgraded, and this is to add the new recipe and user to the table, while the other one is downgraded, which is to go back to the previous version.

4. We will then execute the **flask db upgrade** command, which will upgrade our database to conform with the latest specification in our models:

flask db upgrade

This command will invoke upgrade() to upgrade the database:

```
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade -> a6d248ab7b23, empty
message
```

#### Note

In the future, whenever we need to upgrade the database, we can just call **flask db migrate** and **flask db upgrade**.

5. Check the database tables in **pgAdmin**. Now, we can see whether the tables have been created in the database. Go to **smilecook** >> **Schemas** >> **Tables to verify**:

🗸 🍧 smilecook
> 🚱 Casts
> 💖 Catalogs
> <u> </u> Event Triggers
>
> 룴 Foreign Data Wrappers
> 🤤 Languages
🛩 💖 Schemas (1)
🗸 🔶 public
> 👌 Collations
> 🏫 Domains
FTS Configurations
FTS Dictionaries
> Aa FTS Parsers
FTS Templates
> 📑 Foreign Tables
> ( Functions
Materialized Views
Yerocedures
> h.3 Sequences
✓  ☐ Tables (3)
alembic_version
> 📰 recipe
> 🔠 user
> ( Trigger Functions
> 🛅 Types
> Contraction Niews

Figure 3.9: Checking the database tables

If you see the recipe and user tables in our **Smilecook** database, this means you have successfully created them in Python without any SQL. Isn't that cool?!

Next, we will try our hand at database insertion. Let's look at the following exercise.

#### **Exercise 21: Applying Database Insertion**

This exercise is designed for us to test database insertion. We will first create a user, and then create two recipes under that user:

1. Import modules in the Python console. Open the Python console at the bottom of PyCharm and type in the following code to import the necessary classes:

```
from app import *
from models.user import User
from models.recipe import Recipe
app = create_app()
```

2. Create our first **user** object and save that to the database by typing in the following code in the Python console:

```
user = User(username='jack', email='jack@gmail.com', password='WkQa')
db.session.add(user)
db.session.commit()
```

3. Now, check the **user** details. Please note that the ID of the user has already been assigned to **1**:

```
>>>user.username
'jack'
>>>user.id
1
>>>user.email
'jack@gmail.com'
```

4. Since the user is persisted in the database, we will verify that there:

<ul> <li>Materialized Views</li> <li>() Procedures</li> <li>1.3 Sequences</li> </ul>	Backup Restore		<b>ame</b> cter varying (80)	<b>email</b> character
✓  ☐ Tables (3)	View/Edit Data	>	All Rows	
alembic_version	Query Tool		First 100 Rows	
> 📄 recipe	Properties		Last 100 Rows	
> 📑 user			Filtered Rows	
<ul> <li>Trigger Functions</li> </ul>				
> 🛅 Types				



5. We can see a record there in the **user** table:

Da	ta Output	Explain Message	s Notifications				
	id [PK] integer	username character varying (80)	email character varying (200)	password character varying (200)	is_active boolean	created_at timestamp without time zone	updated_at timestamp without time zone
1	1	jack	jack@gmail.com	WkQa	false	2019-10-08 11:53:35.786042	2019-10-08 11:53:35.786042

Figure 3.11: Record in the user table

7. Next, we will create two recipes using the following code. One thing to note is that the user\_id attribute of the recipe is set to user.id. This is to indicate that the recipe was created by the user Jack:

```
pizza = Recipe(name='Cheese Pizza', description='This is a lovely cheese
pizza recipe', num_of_servings=2, cook_time=30, directions='This is how
you make it', user_id=user.id)
db.session.add(pizza)
db.session.commit()
pasta = Recipe(name='Tomato Pasta', description='This is a lovely tomato
pasta recipe', num_of_servings=3, cook_time=20, directions='This is how
you make it', user_id=user.id)
db.session.add(pasta)
db.session.commit()
```

8. We will then check whether the two recipes have been created in the database:

Dat	ta Output	Explain Messages	Notifications							
	id [PK] integer	name character varying (100)	description character varying (200)	num_of_servings integer	cook_time integer	directions character varying (1000)	is_publish boolean	created_at timestamp wi	updated_at timestamp wi	user_id integer
1	1	Cheese Pizza	This is a lovely chees	2	30	This is how you make it	false	2019-10-08	2019-10-08	1
2	2	Tomato Pasta	This is a lovely tomat	3	20	This is how you make it	false	2019-10-08	2019-10-08	1

Figure 3.12: Checking whether the two recipes have been created

9. We will search for the user with the username **jack** in the database and get all the recipes created by that user in their object attribute, **recipes**:

```
>>> user = User.query.filter_by(username='jack').first()
>>> user.recipes
```

We will get a list of two recipes:

[<Recipe 1>, <Recipe 2>]

10. We can display the details of the recipes using the **for** loop. We get the recipe name using **recipe.name**, while we get the user's name using **recipe.user.username**:

>>> for recipe in user.recipes: print('{} recipe made by {} can serve {} people.'.format(recipe.name, recipe.user.username, recipe.num\_of\_servings))

You should see the following result on the screen:

Cheese Pizza recipe made by jack can serve 2 people. Tomato Pasta recipe made by jack can serve 3 people.

You have just learned how to command your application using the Python console. You have just created the user and recipe models and saved them in the database. The entire process is SQL-free, as you can see. Let's do an activity to reinforce your knowledge.

#### Activity 5: Creating a User and a Recipe

In this activity, we will test our APIs by running a few more test cases. We want to create a new user, **Peter**, and create two recipes under him in the database. Let's see if you know how to write the code for that in the Python interactive console:

- 1. Import the **User** and **Recipe** classes and create the Flask app using the Python console.
- 2. Create a new user, Peter.
- 3. Create two recipes and assign **Peter** as the author.

#### Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 302.

If you can see that the data has successfully been created in the database, congratulations – you already know how to use Python console to interact with the database! Next, we will implement a user registration feature.

# **Password Hashing**

Hashing is a one-way mathematical function. It requires little computing power to convert a plaintext string to its hash value (hashes). However, it will require a huge amount of computing power to retrieve the original string from the hash value (it's almost impossible). Therefore, we call it a one-way function:



Figure 3.13: Workings of the hash function

With this property, a hash function is perfect for a hashing password. We will hash the user's password into hashes before we save it to the database so that it is unrecognizable and irreversible. And next time, when the user logs in, what the platform does is to convert the input the password to its hash value, and then compare that with the hash value stored in the database. That way, we can perform a password comparison without leaking the sensitive password information to others.

# Exercise 22: Implement the User Registration Feature and Hash the User's

#### Password

In this exercise, we will work on the user registration feature. We will also implement two functions for hashing the user's password:

1. Create **utils.py** under the application project folder and type in the following code. The code is to hash the password. We do not want to store plaintext passwords in our database on account of security concerns. Therefore, we will use the **passlib** modules for hashing. We defined two methods here:

```
from passlib.hash import pbkdf2_sha256
```

def hash\_password(password):

```
return pbkdf2_sha256.hash(password)
```

```
def check_password(password, hashed):
    return pbkdf2_sha256.verify(password, hashed)
```

The hash\_password(password) function is for password hashing and check\_ password(password, hashed) is for user authentication. It hashes the user-input password and compares that with the one we saved in the database.

 Create user.py in the resources folder, and then type in the following code. We will first import the necessary modules and implement the Post method in UserListResource:

```
from flask import request
from flask_restful import Resource
from http import HTTPStatus
from utils import hash_password
from models.user import User
class UserListResource(Resource):
    def post(self):
        json_data = request.get_json()
        username = json_data.get('username')
        email = json_data.get('email')
        non_hash_password = json_data.get('password')
```

When there is a client request hitting http://localhost/users with the HTTP POST method, the application will get the JSON formatted data in the request. There should be a username, email, and password.

3. Check whether the user already exists in the database by means of User.get\_ by\_user(username). If such an entry is found, that means the user has already registered and we will simply return an error message. We will also perform the same check on email as well:

4. Once all the validations are passed, go ahead and create the user in the database. The password will be hashed, and the user object will be created. The user object will then be saved to the database using user.save(). Finally, the user details are returned in JSON format, with an HTTP status code of 201:

```
password = hash_password(non_hash_password)
user = User(
    username=username,
    email=email,
    password=password
)
user.save()
data = {
    'id': user.id,
    'username': user.username,
    'email': user.email
}
return data, HTTPStatus.CREATED
```

5. Add user resource routing to **app.py**:

```
from extensions import db
from resources.user import UserListResource
from resources.recipe import RecipeListResource, RecipeResource,
RecipePublishResource
def register_resources(app):
    api = Api(app)
    api.add_resource(UserListResource, '/users')
    api.add_resource(RecipeListResource, '/recipes')
```

Replace from models.user import User in app.py with from resources.user import UserListResource. The user model is already imported in resources.user, so there is no need to reimport that again. Please add api.add\_resource(UserListResource, '/users') to the code as well.

Run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on localhost (127.0.0.1) on port 5000:



Figure 3.14: Flask started on localhost

So, we have just finished the password hashing exercise. From now on, whenever there is a new user registered in our Smilecook application, their password will be hashed and stored safely in the database. Let's test and see whether that is the case in our next exercise.

#### Note

The reason why we are not discussing the recipe resource here is that there will be an author ID in the recipe. The author ID will be a foreign key that links to the user model. We will talk about the user login function in our next chapter. Only after that can we get the user ID and finish the recipe resource.

#### Exercise 23: Testing the Application in Postman

In this exercise, we are going to test the application in Postman. We will first register a user account and make sure the user data is stored in the database. We also need to verify that the password is hashed. Having created a user, now let's test our API endpoint here:

- 1. Click on the **Collections** tab in Postman.
- 2. Create a new collection, and name it User.
- 3. Create a new request, UserList, under that collection. You can do this by clicking on the ... next to the User collection.
- 4. Edit the UserList request, and then set the HTTP method to POST.
- 5. Type in http://localhost:5000/users in the URL field.
- 6. Go to the **Body** Tab, select **raw** as the datatype, and then select **JSON** (application/json) as the data format.
- 7. Insert the following user details and then save.:

```
{
    "username": "jack",
    "email": "jack@gmail.com",
    "password": "WkQa"
}
```

8. Click **Send**. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🗄 New 🔹 Import Runner 尾 *	🖌 👬 My Workspace 🗸 invite 📀 😵 🎜 🌢 🖤	👌 Upgrade +
Q Filter	GIT Recipe OEL Recipe (DELETED) FOIT UserLis:	* 0 Ø
History Collections APIs	> UserList	Examples (0) +
+ New Collection Trash	POST + http://localhost.5000/users Send	- Save -
<ul> <li>mieCook</li> <li>7 requests</li> </ul>	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body  Pre-request Script Tests Cookie	es Code Comments (0)
> III Recipe → III User +++	none      form-data * x-www-form-urlencoded * raw binary GraphQL**** [SON (application/json) *	Beautify
wer UserUst	<pre>2 "usernome": jock", 3 "entil: "jock"goil.com", 4 "possword": "WkQo" 5 } 6</pre>	
	Body Cookies Headers (d) Test Results Status 400 BAD REQUEST Time: 193 ms Size: 198 B	Save Download
	Pretty Raw Proview JSON * ===================================	۵ ا

Figure 3.15: Creating a user with an existing username

You will then see the following data returned; the HTTP status is **400 BAD REQUEST**. We can also see the error message in the **Body** field showing that the username has been registered.

9. Create another user with the details shown in the following code:

```
{
    "username": "ray",
    "email": "ray@gmail.com",
    "password": "WkQa"
}
```

The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🛨 New 🔹 Import Runner 🔀 *	🖬 My Workspace 🔹 🚛 Invite 🧿 📽 🖉 🌢 🖤 ờ 🗉	
Q Filter	Ger Recipe DBL Recipe (DELETED) WOR UserList • Post UserList • + ++ No Environment *	• •
History Collections APIs BETA	> UserList Exam	mples (0) +
+ New Collection Trash		-
SmileCook 7 requests	POST v nap/nocamost:5000/users Send v	Save *
> III Recipe	none      form-data     xwww.veform-urlencoded     * raw     binary     GraphQL     BTA     JSON (application/json)     *	Beautify
USELOK	<pre>c usernam for for (or (or (or (or (or (or (or (or (or (</pre>	
	Body Cookes Headers (4) Test Results Save I	Download
	Pretty Raw Proview JSON * ===================================	۵ و

Figure 3.16: Creating another user

Now, the second account has been successfully created.

10. Check the data in the database as follows:

Dat	ta Output Exp	olain Messages Notif	ications		
4	<b>id</b> [PK] integer	username character varying (80)	email character varying (200)	password character varying	is_active boolean
1	1	jack	jack@gmail.com	WkQa	false
2	2	ray	ray@gmail.com	<pre>\$pbkdf2-sha256\$29000\$ZMzZ25uztjbmPKc0xhhDKA\$11y</pre>	false

Figure 3.17: Checking the data in the database

Now, we can see a new user record created in the database table. And you can see that the password is hashed.

By doing this testing exercise, we can be assured that our user registration workflow is functioning well. And, most importantly, user passwords are kept as the hash value in the database. That is a much safer way to store a password, as even the database administrator can't see it.

#### Activity 6: Upgrading and Downgrading a Database

- 1. In this activity, we will upgrade and downgrade our database to simulate a scenario where we need to add an attribute under the **user** class, but later we change our mind and need to remove it. The following are the high-level steps that we need to perform in order to complete this activity:
- 2. Add a new attribute to the **user** class. This attribute should be called **bio** and will be a string that represents information about the user.
- 3. Run the **flask db migrate** command to create the database and tables.
- 4. Now, check /migrations/versions/6971bd62ec60\_.py under the versions folder. This file is created by Flask-Migrate.
- 5. Execute the **flask db upgrade** command to upgrade our database to conform with the latest specification in our models.
- 6. Check whether the new field is created in the database.
- 7. Run the **downgrade** command to remove the new field.
- 8. Check whether the field has been removed.

#### Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 303.

If you see that the new field has been removed, that means you have successfully downgraded the database in Python without writing any SQL. And don't forget to delete the user model's bio attribute in models/user.py, also delete the script that we created which is a6d248ab7b23.py in migrations/versions folder. You have just learned a very useful skill that you will probably need frequently in the future. One tip for you is that you should back up your database prior to any database schema update. This is to ensure the data won't get lost.
## Summary

In this chapter, we built the Postgres database locally and learned how to use the pgAdmin tool to manage it. Then, through the SQLAlchemy module, we developed an object library to manipulate the database. This is much easier than using SQL syntax directly. And, as long as we define the relationship between models, we can easily get the information we want. This results in higher code readability, fewer lines of code, and the elimination of repetitive SQL. We then use Flask-Migrate to build all the data tables. Then, when we migrate the database in the future, we simply need two commands – **flask db migrate** and **flask db upgrade**; it's simple and easy. Although Flask-Migrate can help us to set up and migrate a database more easily, in a production environment, performing this kind of migration still requires extra due diligence. We should always back up the database to safeguard our precious data.

During development, we should frequently test our code to make sure it is behaving as expected. We shouldn't wait till the end to perform big-bang testing. We can unit test our functions and API endpoints, once they are complete. Using the Python console to perform this kind of simple test is recommended. Iteratively testing our application can also foster the best programming practice. This forces us to think about how we can structure our code in an elegant manner and avoid technical debt accumulation.

Finally, we created an API for user registration. In the next chapter, we will work on user login and recipe creation for authenticated users.

# Authentication Services and Security with JWT

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Apply your knowledge of JWT
- · Create an access token using Flask-JWT-Extended
- Develop a membership login system
- · Implement an access control system (authentication and permissions)
- Work with a refresh token
- Restrict access using a blacklist

This chapter covers how to develop a user login/logout function using JWT.

## Introduction

In the previous chapter, we completed the database setup and configuration and linked the database to the code using ORM. We then implemented the user registration API on top of that. This chapter is divided into four parts. The first part is about authenticating the user and allowing them to log in to their own private profile page. The second part completes the recipe sharing system, allowing users to publish or unpublish their recipes. The third part shows how to refresh the security token and implement the logout feature. And finally, we will talk about how we can use the **blacklist** function to force the user to log out.

User authentication is important in modern systems, especially if they are deployed on the internet. Thousands of users visit the same website, using the same web application. Without user authentication and access control, everything would be shared. Look at your Facebook/Instagram account – there are also user authentication and access controls implemented in the system. Only you can log in to your account and manage your posts and photos. For our Smilecook application, we will need the same feature.

We will start by discussing JWT.

# JWT

**JWT** is used for user authentication and is passed between the user and the server. The full definition of the acronym is **JSON Web Token**. The way they work is to encode the user identity and sign it digitally, making it an unforgeable token that identifies the user, and the application can later control access for the user based on their identity.

A JWT is a string composed of the header, payload, and signature. Those three parts are separated by a . . Here is an example:

```
eyJ0eXAiOiJKV1QiLCJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJpYXQiOjE1NjQ5ODI5OTcs
Im5iZiI6MTU2NDk4Mjk5NywianRpIjoiMGIzOTV1ODQtNjFjMy00NjM3LTkwMzYtZjgyZDgy
YT11Nzc5IiwiZXhwIjoxNTY0OTgzODk3LCJpZGVudG10eSI6MywiZnJlc2giOmZhbHN1LCJ
0eXB1IjoiYWNjZXNzIn0.t6F3cnAmbUXY_PwLnnBkKD3Z6aJNvIDQ6khMJWj9xZM
```

The header of the **JWT** contains the encryption type, "alg": "HS256", and the encryption algorithm, "typ": "JWT". We can see this clearly if we base64 decode the header string:

```
>>> import base64
>>> header = 'eyJ0eXAiOiJKV1QiLCJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9'
>>> base64.b64decode(header)
```

```
b'{"typ":"JWT","alg":"HS256"}'
```

The content of the **payload** part is arbitrary. It can be anything the developer likes. We can put in it the user ID, nickname, and so on. When the application server receives this token, it can **base64** decode it and obtain the information inside. One important thing to note is that this information is not encrypted, therefore it is not recommended to store credit card details or passwords here:

```
>>> import base64
>>> payload = 'eyJpYXQiOjE1NjQ5ODI5OTcsIm5iZiI6MTU2NDk4Mjk5NywianRpI
joiMGIzOTV1ODQtNjFjMy00NjM3LTkwMzYtZjgyZDgyYT11Nzc5IiwiZXhwIjoxNTY0
OTgzODk3LCJpZGVudGl0eSI6MywiZnJlc2giOmZhbHN1LCJ0eXB1IjoiYWNjZXNzIn0'
>>> base64.b64decode(payload + '==')
b'{"iat":1564982997,"nbf":1564982997,"jti":"0b395e84-61c3-4637-9036-f82d82a9
```

```
e779", "exp":1564983897, "identity":3, "fresh":false, "type": "access"}'
```

The **secret** part here is a signature created by the **HS256** algorithm. The algorithm is encrypting the encoded header and payload data with a secret key that is known by the application server only. While anyone can modify the JWT content, that would result in a different signature, thus the data integrity is protected.

We can make use of the free service at <u>https://jwt.io/</u> to have a better view of the structure and content in the JWT token:



Figure 4.1: The JWT website

With a simple structure, **header.payload.secret**, we have a JWT, which will be used in this project for user authentication. Based on the user's identity, we can then apply access controls or other kinds of logic.

# Flask-JWT-Extended

Flask-JWT-Extended is a user authentication package that provides the **create\_access\_ token** function for making new access JWTs. It also provides the **jwt\_required** decorator for protecting the API endpoints (for checking whether users have logged in). Also, **the get\_jwt\_identity()** function is provided to get the identity of a JWT in a protected endpoint. This allows us to know who the authenticated users are. This is an extremely useful package for user authentication.

Before we dive into the coming exercise, let's first discuss two very important key configurations that we will be using. They are as follows:

- **SECRET\_KEY**: This is the key for encrypting the message and generating the signature. We recommend that you use a complex string.
- JWT\_ERROR\_MESSAGE\_KEY: This is the key for the error message whenever there is an error. The default value is msg, but we are setting that to the message here.

We will work on the user login function together in the next exercise. You will learn how user login works and how we can tell who the authenticated user is.

#### Note

For more information on Flask-JWT-Extended, you can refer to this link: <u>https://</u><u>flask-jwt-extended.readthedocs.io/en/latest/options.html</u>.

#### Exercise 24: Implementing a User Login Function

In this exercise, we will build the user login function. We will use the Flask-JWT-Extended package. Through this exercise, you will learn how we can generate JWTs in Flask. Users will enter their credentials in http://localhost:5000/token and they will get a token. They can then use that token to access http://localhost:5000/users/ {username} and check their personal information registered in the system. If they don't have the token, they will only see their own ID and username. This is the access control function of our Smilecook application:

1. Install the Flask-JWT-Extended package by adding the following lines in requirements.txt:

Flask-JWT-Extended==3.20.0

2. Run the following command to install all of the necessary packages:

pip install -r requirements.txt

You should see the following installation result on the screen:

Installing collected packages: PyJWT, Flask-JWT-Extended Running setup.py install for Flask-JWT-Extended ... done Successfully installed Flask-JWT-Extended-3.20.0 PyJWT-1.7.1

3. Configure Flask-JWT-Extended by adding the following settings to the Config class in the config.py file:

```
SECRET_KEY = 'super-secret-key'
JWT_ERROR_MESSAGE_KEY = 'message'
```

4. Put the following code in **extension.py**:

from flask\_jwt\_extended import JWTManager

jwt = JWTManager()

Here, we are trying to create an instance of Flask-JWT-Extended. We first import the JWTManager class from flask\_jwt\_extended, then we instantiate a Flask-JWT-Extended instance by calling JWTManager(), and assign it to the jwt variable. 5. Type the following code in **app.py**:

```
from extensions import db, jwt
def register_extensions(app):
    db.init_app(app)
    migrate = Migrate(app, db)
    jwt.init_app(app)
```

We first imported jwt from extensions, and then we initialized jwt with jwt.init\_ app(app) in register\_extensions(app).

6. Now we will create the resource for the login. We will first create the **token.py** file in the **resources** folder and type in the following code. We first import all the necessary modules, functions, and classes:

```
from http import HTTPStatus
from flask import request
from flask_restful import Resource
from flask_jwt_extended import create_access_token
from utils import check_password
from models.user import User
```

7. Then, define a class called **TokenResource**. This class inherits from **flask\_restful**. **Resource**:

```
class TokenResource(Resource):
```

8. Inside the class, we create a **post** method. When a user logs in, this method will be invoked and it will take the **email** and **password** from the client JSON request. It will use the **get\_by\_email** method to verify the correctness of the user's credentials:

```
def post(self):
    json_data = request.get_json()
    email = json_data.get('email')
    password = json_data.get('password')
    user = User.get_by_email(email=email)
    if not user or not check_password(password, user.password):
```

```
return {'message': 'email or password is incorrect'}, HTTPStatus.UNAUTHORIZED
```

```
access_token = create_access_token(identity=user.id)
```

return {'access\_token': access\_token}, HTTPStatus.OK

If they are invalid, the method will stop there and return **401 UNAUTHORIZED**, with an email message saying **email or password is incorrect**. Otherwise, it will create an access token with the user id as the identity to the user.

#### Note

The way the **check\_password** function works is by hashing the password the client passes in and comparing that hash value with the one stored in the database, using the **pbkdf2\_sha256.verify(password, hashed)** function. There is no plaintext password comparison here.

We will then create a new resource, which is for getting user details. If the user is not authenticated, they can only see their ID and username. Otherwise, they will see their personal email as well. We can add the following code to resources/user. py.

We first import the necessary modules, functions, and classes:

```
from flask_jwt_extended import jwt_optional, get_jwt_identity
```

10. Then, we define a UserResource class that inherits from flask\_restful.Resource:

class UserResource(Resource):

11. In this class, we define a **get** method and wrap it with a **jwt\_optional** decorator. This implies that the endpoint is accessible regardless of the procession of the token:

```
@jwt_optional
def get(self, username):
```

12. We then perform a similar routine to the previous step and check whether the **username** can be found in the database:

```
user = User.get_by_username(username=username)
if user is None:
    return {'message': 'user not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
```

13. If it is found in the database, we will further check whether it matches the identity of the user ID in the JWT:

```
current_user = get_jwt_identity()
```

14. Depending on the result in the previous step, we apply access control and output different information:

```
if current_user == user.id:
    data = {
        'id': user.id,
        'username': user.username,
        'email': user.email,
    }
else:
    data = {
        'id': user.id,
        'username': user.username,
    }
```

return data, HTTPStatus.OK

15. Finally, we will import the resources we created in the previous steps and add them to the **api** in **app.py**:

```
from resources.user import UserListResource, UserResource
from resources.token import TokenResource

def register_resources(app):
    api = Api(app)

    api.add_resource(UserListResource, '/users')
        api.add_resource(UserResource, '/users/<string:username>')
        api.add_resource(TokenResource, '/token')
```

16. Right-click on it to run the application. **Flask** will then be started up and run on localhost (**127.0.0.1**) at port **5000**:



Figure 4.2: Run the application to start and run Flask on localhost

So, we have completed the user login function. This will allow users to visit the accesscontrolled APIs after login. Let's test it in our next exercise!

#### **Exercise 25: Testing the User Login Function**

In this exercise, we will test the login function and verify the user information stored in the database. We will also test that the user information obtained from the http://localhost:5000/users/{username} API is different before and after user login:

- 1. The first thing to do is to create a user. Click on the **Collections** tab and choose **POST UserList**.
- 2. Select the **Body** tab, select the **raw** radio button, and choose **JSON** (application/ json) from the drop-down list. Put in the following user details (JSON format) in the **Body** field:

```
{
    "username": "james",
    "email": "james@gmail.com",
    "password": "WkQad19"
}
```

3. Click **Send** to register. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 👻 Impart Bunner 🖳	🚦 My Workspace - 👗 Invite 📀 📽 🖉 🕸 🤋	👂 🥏 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter History Collections APIS BETA	POST UserList         + ···         No Environment           > UserList	+ ↔ K
+ New Collection Trash Basic API 5 requests	POST	nd × Save ×
<ul> <li>w mileCook 7requests</li> <li>▶ mileCook</li> <li>★ mile</li></ul>	marine marine markets of addy and the second s	Beautify
	Body Cookles Headers (A) Test Results Status: 201 CREATED Time: 255ms Status: 201	14 B Save Response 👻
	Pretty Raw Preview JSON * 1 2 "ide"; 3, "username": "janes", * essil": "janes@ysail.com"	1 1

Figure 4.3: Creating a user

You will then see the response. The HTTP status is **201 CREATED**, meaning that the user registration has been successful. And we can see the user details in the response body. **"id": 3** here means that the user is the third successfully registered user.

- 4. We will then try to check the user information without logging in. Let's see what information we can get. Click on the **Collections** tab, create a new request with the name **User**, and save it under the **User** folder.
- 5. Edit the request and put http://localhost:5000/users/james in the URL field. Save the request so that it can be reused later.
- 6. Click **Send** to get the user details. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🕰 🖲	🖬 My Work	space 🔹 👗 Invite	🧿 📽 🖧 🏘 ∂ Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Post UserList ● Git User > User	× +	No Environment V 😔 🎄
+ New Collection Trash Basic API S requests	GET + http://localhost:5000/users/james		Send 🔻 Save 👻
★ ■ SmileCook 8 requests	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-re Query Params	VALUE	Cookies Code Comments(0)
<ul> <li>► Marcipe</li> <li>▼ Marcipe</li> <li>▼ Marcipe</li> <li>♥ User</li> <li>♥ UserList</li> </ul>	Key Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results	Value	Description Status: 200 CK Time: 25ms State: 187 B Save Response +
err User	Pretty Row Provlew JSON - == 1 { 2 "1d": 3, 3 "username": "janes" 4 }		1 Q

Figure 4.4: Checking the user information without logging in

You will then see the response. The HTTP Status is **200 OK**, meaning the request has been successful. We can see the ID and username in the response body. However, we can't see the email address here because it is private information and is only visible to the authenticated user.

- 7. Now, log in through the API. Click on the **Collections** tab. Create a new folder called **Token** and create a new request called **Token** inside it.
- 8. Edit the request, change the method to **POST**, and put http://localhost:5000/ token in the URL field.
- 9. Click the **Body** tab, check the **raw** radio button, and select **JSON (application/json)** in the drop-down menu. Type in the following JSON content in the **Body** field and click **Save**:

```
{
    "email": "james@gmail.com",
    "password": "WkQad19"
}
```

10. Click **Send** to log in. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

Q Filter	No Environment	*	•
History Collections APIs BETA	▶ Token	Exam	ples (0)
+ New Collection Trash			
Basic API	POST • http://localhost.5000/token Se	nd •	Save *
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body  Pre-request Script Tests Co	okies Code Co	omments (
SmileCook 9 requests	none     form-data     x-www-form-unlencoded     raw     binary     GraphQL     BTA     JSON (application/json)     *		Beautify
Recipe User User UserList	2 "enoil": "jones@gnail.com", 3 "password": "WkQod19"   4 ]		
err User			
eer User In Token ···· eer Token	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Start 4	41 B Save Re	esponse -
err User Bit Token	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status 200 CK Time 264mis Status 200 CK Time 264mis Status 40 CK	41 B Save Re	esponse •

Figure 4.5: Checking the user information after creating tokens

You will then see the response. The HTTP status code **200** means the login has been successful. We can see the access token in the response body. We will rely on this token to show that the user has logged in.

- 11. Now check the user information again after we have logged in. Click the **Collections** tab and select the **GET User** request.
- 12. Select the **Headers** tab, select **Authorization** in the **KEY** field, type **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is what we obtained in step 10.
- 13. Click **Send** to get the user details. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 4.6: Checking the user information after logging in

You will then see the response, the HTTP status code **200** means the request is successful. And in the response body, we can see information including **id**, **username**, and **email**.

In this exercise, we can see how access control really works. We can see the difference in the HTTP response before and after the user is authenticated. This is very important for our Smilecook application because we want to protect our users' privacy. There is information that only certain authenticated users can see.

## Exercise 26: Creating the me Endpoint

In this exercise, we will create a special endpoint, /users/me. That will allow us to get the authenticated user information back by using access\_token. We will first create a new resource class under the user model. There will be a get method in it, and we will finally associate this with the new API endpoint:

1. Add the **get\_by\_id** method in **models/user.py**. For convenience's sake, we will use this method to get the user object by ID:

```
@classmethod
def get_by_id(cls, id):
            return cls.query.filter_by(id=id).first()
```

2. In resources/user.py, import jwt\_required and create a MeResource class:

```
from flask_jwt_extended import jwt_optional, get_jwt_identity, jwt_required
```

```
class MeResource(Resource):
```

```
@jwt_required
def get(self):
    user = User.get_by_id(id=get_jwt_identity())
    data = {
        'id': user.id,
        'username': user.username,
        'email': user.email,
    }
```

```
return data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

The get method here will get the user information by the ID in the JWT.

3. In app.py, import the MeResource class. Add the /me endpoint:

from resources.user import UserListResource, UserResource, MeResource

api.add\_resource(MeResource, '/me')

4. Right-click on it to run the application. **Flask** will then be started up and run on localhost (**127.0.0.1**) at port **5000**:



Figure 4.7: Run the application to start and run the Flask on localhost

- 5. Now check the user information again after we have logged in using the users/me endpoint. Click on the **Collections** tab and create a new request called **Me** in the **User** folder.
- 6. Put http://localhost:5000/me in the URL field.
- 7. Select the **Headers** tab, select **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and type in **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is what we obtained in the previous exercise.
- 8. Click **Send** to get the user details. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🛃 •	🖬 My Worksp	bace 🔹 🗼 Invite	0		<b>A V</b>	ð Upp	
Q Filter History Collections APIs UCTA	urr Me • + ···			smilecook		*	• •
+ New Collection Trash	GET + http://localhost:5000/me				Send	sa Sa	ive +
Basic API 5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pre-req	west Script Tests Settings				Cook	des Code
SmileCook4     12 requests	• Headers (1)	lune -					
<ul> <li>► ■ Recipe</li> <li>▼ ■ User ····</li> </ul>	Authorization	Bearer eyj0eXAIOIJKV1QiLCJhbGciOiJiUz11Nij9.eyJpYXQiOjE1	DESCRIPTION		Bu	ik Edit – Po	esets ¥
rost UserList	Key  Temporary Headers (7)	Value	Description				
GET Me	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK	Time: 30me	Size: 219 B	Save Resp	ponse +
Token     Token     Token     Rest     Revoke	Pretty Row: Preview Visualize BETA. JSON * 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	5					• Q 

Figure 4.8: Checking the user information after we have logged in

This new API endpoint allows us to get the authenticated user information just by using the access token. This means that whenever the user is in the authenticated state, we can get their information. Now that we have pretty much figured out the users, let's work on the recipes.

## Designing the Methods in the Recipe Model

Now, we have finished the user registration and login feature, we will work on the recipe management features of our Smilecook application. That will need a few methods in the **Recipe** class to do the work. In our design, we will have the following five methods:

- data: This is used to return the data in a dictionary format.
- get\_all\_published: This method gets all the published recipes.
- get\_by\_id: This method gets the recipes by ID.
- save: This method persists data to the database.
- **delete**: This method deletes data from the database.

These five methods cover pretty much all the necessary recipe management functions. In the next exercise, we will work on implementing these methods in our Smilecook application.

## Exercise 27: Implementing Access-Controlled Recipe Management Functions

The aim of this exercise is to implement different recipe management functions on our platform so that users can manage their own recipes in our Smilecook application. We will also have to modify **RecipeListResource** and **RecipeResource** to restrict access to certain methods there:

1. In models/recipe.py, add the data, get\_all\_published, get\_by\_id, save, and delete methods to the Recipe class:

```
def data(self):
    return {
        'id': self.id,
        'name': self.name,
        'description': self.description,
        'num_of_servings': self.num_of_servings,
        'cook_time': self.cook_time,
        'directions': self.directions,
        'user_id': self.user_id
    }
```

```
@classmethod
def get_all_published(cls):
    return cls.query.filter_by(is_publish=True).all()
@classmethod
def get_by_id(cls, recipe_id):
    return cls.query.filter_by(id=recipe_id).first()
def save(self):
    db.session.add(self)
    db.session.commit()
def delete(self):
    db.session.commit()
```

2. Delete the following code in models/recipe.py:

```
recipe_list = []

def get_last_id():
    if recipe_list:
        last_recipe = recipe_list[-1]
    else:
        return 1
    return last_recipe.id + 1
```

3. In resources/recipe.py, import get\_jwt\_identity, jwt\_required, and jwt\_optional:

from flask\_jwt\_extended import get\_jwt\_identity, jwt\_required, jwt\_optional

4. Remove import recipe\_list

```
from models.recipe import Recipe
```

5. We will then modify the **get** method in the **RecipeListResource** class. We will get all the published recipes by triggering **Recipe.get\_all\_published()**. Then, in the **for** loop, it iterates through the recipe list, converts each recipe into a dictionary object, and returns the dictionary list:

```
class RecipeListResource(Resource):
```

```
def get(self):
    recipes = Recipe.get_all_published()
```

```
data = []
for recipe in recipes:
    data.append(recipe.data())
return {'data': data}, HTTPStatus.OK
```

6. We then continue to modify the **post** method in the **RecipeListResource** class. The **@jwt\_required** decorator here says that the method can only be invoked after the user has logged in. Inside the method, it gets all the recipe details from the client requests and saves them in the database. Finally, it will return the data with an HTTP status code of **201 CREATED**:

return recipe.data(), HTTPStatus.CREATED

7. We will modify the get method in RecipeResource to get a specific recipe. The @ jwt\_optional decorator specifies that the JWT is optional. Inside the method, we use Recipe.get\_by\_id(recipe\_id=recipe\_id) to get the recipe. If the specific recipe is not found, we will return 404 NOT\_FOUND. If it is found, we will then change the user who owns the recipe and the status. There is access control here, so it will return 403 FORBIDDEN or 200 OK depending on the situation:

```
class RecipeResource(Resource):
@jwt_optional
def get(self, recipe_id):
    recipe = Recipe.get_by_id(recipe_id=recipe_id)
    if recipe is None:
```

```
return {'message': 'Recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
current_user = get_jwt_identity()
if recipe.is_publish == False and recipe.user_id != current_user:
    return {'message': 'Access is not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.
FORBIDDEN
```

```
return recipe.data(), HTTPStatus.OK
```

8. We will modify the **put** method in **RecipeResource** to get a specific recipe. This **put** method is to update the recipe details. It will first check whether the recipe exists and whether the user has update privileges. If everything is okay, it will go ahead to update the recipe details and save it to the database:

```
@jwt_required
    def put(self, recipe_id):
        json_data = request.get_json()
        recipe = Recipe.get_by_id(recipe_id=recipe_id)
        if recipe is None:
            return {'message': 'Recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
        current_user = get_jwt_identity()
        if current_user != recipe.user_id:
            return {'message': 'Access is not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.
FORBIDDEN
        recipe.name = json_data['name']
        recipe.description = json_data['description']
        recipe.num_of_servings = json_data['num_of_servings']
        recipe.cook_time = json_data['cook_time']
        recipe.directions = json_data['directions']
        recipe.save()
        return recipe.data(), HTTPStatus.OK
```

9. We will modify the delete method in RecipeResource to get a specific recipe. This is for deleting a recipe. The @jwt\_required decorator implies that the JWT is required. When the user has logged in, they can access this path and delete the specified recipe if it exists:

```
@jwt_required
def delete(self, recipe_id):
    recipe = Recipe.get_by_id(recipe_id=recipe_id)
    if recipe is None:
        return {'message': 'Recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    current_user = get_jwt_identity()
    if current_user != recipe.user_id:
        return {'message': 'Access is not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.
FORBIDDEN
```

```
recipe.delete()
```

```
return {}, HTTPStatus.NO_CONTENT
```

So, in this exercise, we have implemented the recipe management functions and added access control to the resources. Now, only authorized users are allowed to manage their recipes. Let's test whether this is really the case in our next exercise.

## **Exercise 28: Testing the Recipe Management Functions**

The aim of this exercise is to test all the recipe management functions using Postman. We registered an account in our previous exercise and logged in. We will use the same authenticated user to test adding, updating, and deleting recipes:

1. Create a recipe through our API. Click on the **Collections** tab and select the **POST RecipeList** request that we created previously.

2. Go to the **Headers** tab, select **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the JWT token we got in our previous exercise. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 👻 Impart Runner 🛛 🖡 🕈	🖁 My Worksp	ace 🝷 👗 Invite	0	ĸ	<b>\$</b> 4	•	ð	Upgrad	e 🔻
Q Filter	P017 Token P057 RecipeList	• + …		No En	vironme	nt		• •	0
History Collections APIs BETA	* RecipeList				<b>Q</b> 0	omments	(0) E	kamples (f	• 10
+ New Collection Trash	POST * http://localhost:5000/recipes					Send	٠	Save	×
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (2) Body  Pre-re	equest Script Tests Settings						Cookies	Code
- M SmileCook	+ Headers (2)								
T Decise	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION			•••	ulk Edit	Presets	s) •
Recipe	Content-Type	application/json							
est Pacipal let	Authorization	Bearer eyJ0eXAiOijKV1QiLCJhbGciOiJIUzi1Nij9.eyJpYXQiOjE1							
Put RecipePublish	Кеу	Value.	Description						
Put Recipe	Response								

Figure 4.9: Creating a recipe through the API

3. Go to the **Body** tab and type in the following recipe details:

```
{
    "name": "Cheese Pizza",
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza",
    "num_of_servings": 2,
    "cook_time": 30,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

4. Click **Send** to create a new recipe. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

+ New 🔹 Import Runner 📭	📫 My Workspace 👻 👗 invite	🙆 📽 🗳 🖉 🖉 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	Post Token Post RecipeList • + ···	No Environment 🔹 🌚 🖏
History Collections APIs BETA	▶ RecipeList	📮 Comments (0) 🛛 Examples (0) 👻
+ New Collection Trash		
► Ma Basic API S requests	POST v http://bcallost.5000/recpes	Send ¥ Save ¥
• Nii SmileCook 12 requests	Params Autonotation Headers (10) Body + Pre-request script (Hest Settings	Cookes Code Beautify
RecipeList     RecipeList     RecipeList     RecipeList     RecipeList     RecipeList	<pre>""name": "Cheese Pizza", "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza", "num.of.servings" 2, "cook_time": 30, 6 "directions": "This is how you make it" 7.)</pre>	
ever Recipe Ger Recipe DR Recipe	Body Conkies Headers (4) Test Results	Status: 201 CREATED Time; 85ms Size: 358 B Save Response -
▼ ■ User *** POST UserList	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize <sup>®17A</sup> JSON * 50	•• a
arr User Ger Me	3 "name" "Cheese Pizza", 4 "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza", 5 "num_of_servings": 2,	
♥ BB Token **** POST Token	o -cook_time: 30, 0 7 "directions": This is how you make it". 8 "user_ia": 3 9 }	
POST Refresh	Reference and the second se	

Figure 4.10: New recipe created

You will then see the response. The HTTP status code **201** here means the recipe is created successfully. And we can see the details in the HTTP response body. We can see from the response that the **user\_id** is **3**, which is the user ID of the currently authenticated user.

- 5. Get the recipe with **id** = **3** in the state that the user has logged in. Click on the **Collections** tab and select the **GET** recipe request that we created previously.
- 6. Go to the **Headers** tab, select **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the JWT token we got in the previous exercise.
- 7. Click **Send** to check the recipe. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Rlinner 🞼 🕇	🖁 My Worksp	ace 👻 👗 Invite	🧿 📽 🖨 A 🛛 ∂ Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA + New Collection Trash	POST Token POST RecipeList GET	GET Recipe     + ···	No Environment + • • •
Basic API     Srequests     SmileCook     12 requests	Headers (1)     Kry     Authorization	vaturi Bearer eylösöAiOijikV1QiLCJhbGciOijiUz11Nij9.eylpYXQiOjE1	DESCRIPTION *** Bolk Edit Presets *
v Ma Recipe ···· ross RecipeList GT RecipeList FUT RecipePublish	Key Temporary Headers (7) Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results	Value	Description Status: 200 OK Time: 13ma Size: 353 B Save Response •
NUT Recipe GET Recipe USE Recipe T USEr BOIT USER GET USER GET USER	Pretty Row Preview Visualize BUTA JSON v 1 { 2 "id": 3, 3 "ease": "Cheese Pizze", 4 "description": "This is a lovely cheese p 5 "mam_of_servings": 2, 6 "cook_time": 30, 7 "directions": "This is how you make it", 8 ]	₩	1 Q

Figure 4.11: Recipe with ID 3 after the user is logged in

You will then see the response. We can see the recipe details in the body. That is because the user is authenticated.

Get the recipe with id = 3 in the state that the user has not logged in. The expected result is that we won't be able to see the unpublished recipe. Click on the Collections tab and select the GET Recipe request that we created previously.

9. Go to the **Headers** tab and uncheck **Authorization**, meaning that we are not going to put in the JWT token. Click **Send** to check the recipe. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 尾	🚦 My Worksp	ace 👻 👗 Invite	🧿 📽 🖨 🕸 😧 Upgrade 🔻
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	For Token For Recipition	• SET Recipe • + ···	No Environment + 🗢 🕸
+ New Collection Trash Basic API S requests	Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pre-regu + Headers (1)	est Script Tests Settings	Cookies Code
✓ M SmileCook 12 requests	KEY Authorization	VALUE Breaker eyjöexxxxQijkVtQiLCJhbGciQijIL211Nij9.eyjpVXQiQjE1	DESCRIPTION **** Bulk Edit Presets *
Recipe     RecipeList     RecipeList	Key  Temporary Headers (7)	Value	Description
PUT RecipePublish PUT Recipe	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Pretty Haw Preview Visualize BETA JSON •	Statue (	IOSFORBIDDEN Time: Kime Size: 196.6 Save Response +
ett Recipe ett. Recipe ▼ ■ User ***	1 ("nessage": "Access is not allowed" 3 )		1

Figure 4.12: Recipe with ID 3 and the user not logged in

You will then see the response; the HTTP status code is **403 FORBIDDEN**. This is because the recipe is unpublished and we have implemented access control on our API so that only authenticated users can see their own recipes in the draft. We see the message **Access is not allowed** because we have not logged in yet. The unpublished recipe is not available to the public.

So, we have tested the access control recipe management functions. We can see how these can be used in real-world scenarios. Next, we will discuss refresh tokens, which are for keeping our users in the logged-in state.

## **Refresh Tokens**

For the sake of security, we often set an expiration time for our tokens (flask-jwtextended defaults that to 15 minutes). Because a token will expire, we need a function to refresh it without users putting in their credentials again.

Flask-JWT-Extended provides refresh-token-related functions. A refresh token is a long-lived token that can be used to generate new access tokens. Please don't mix up refresh tokens and access tokens. A refresh token can only be used to obtain a new access token; it cannot be used as an access token to access restricted endpoints. For example, endpoints that have the jwt\_required() or jwt\_optional() decorators need an access token.

Here's a brief explanation of the refresh-token-related functions in Flask-JWT-Extended:

- **create\_access\_token**: This function creates a new access token.
- **create\_refresh\_token**: This function creates a refresh token.
- jwt\_refresh\_token\_required: This is a decorator specifying that the refresh token is required.
- get\_jwt\_identity: This function gets the user that holds the current access token.

You will learn more about these functions in the next exercise. We will also add a **fresh** attribute to our token. This **fresh** attribute will only be set to **True** when users get the token by putting in their credentials. When they simply refresh the token, they will get a token with **fresh = false**. The reason for a refresh token is that we would like to avoid users having to put their credentials in again and again. However, for some critical functions, for example, changing passwords, we will still require them to have a fresh token.

#### Exercise 29: Adding a Refresh Token Function

In this exercise, we will be adding a refresh token feature to our Smilecook application so that when the user's access token expires, they can use the refresh token to obtain a new access token:

1. In resources/token.py, import the necessary functions from flask\_jwt\_extended:

```
from flask_jwt_extended import (
    create_access_token,
    create_refresh_token,
    jwt_refresh_token_required,
    get_jwt_identity
)
```

2. Modify the **post** method under **TokenResource** to generate a **token** and a **refresh**\_**token** for the user:

```
def post(self):
    data = request.get_json()
    email = data.get('email')
    password = data.get('password')
    user = User.get_by_email(email=email)
    if not user or not check_password(password, user.password):
        return {'message': 'username or password is incorrect'},
HTTPStatus.UNAUTHORIZED
```

```
access_token = create_access_token(identity=user.id, fresh=True)
refresh_token = create_refresh_token(identity=user.id)
return {'access_token': access_token, 'refresh_token': refresh_
token}, HTTPStatus.OK
```

We pass in the **fresh=True** parameter to the **create\_access\_token** function. We then invoke the **create\_refresh\_token** function to generate a **refresh** token.

3. Add the RefreshResource class to token.py. Please add the following code:

```
class RefreshResource(Resource):
  @jwt_refresh_token_required
  def post(self):
     current_user = get_jwt_identity()
     access_token = create_access_token(identity=current_user,
fresh=False)
     return {access_token: access_token}, HTTPStatus.OK
```

The **@jwt\_refresh\_token\_required** decorator specifies that this endpoint will require a **refresh** token. In this method, we are generating a token for the user with **fresh=false**.

4. Finally, add the route for RefreshResource:

from resources.token import TokenResource, RefreshResource

def register\_resources(app):

api.add\_resource(RefreshResource, '/refresh')

5. Save app.py and right-click on it to run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on localhost (127.0.0.1) at port 5000:





Congratulations! We have just added the refresh token function. Let's move on to the testing part.

#### Exercise 30: Obtaining a New Access Token Using a Refresh Token

In this exercise, we will be using Postman to log in to the user account and get the access token and refresh token. Later on, we will obtain a new access token by using the refresh token. This is to simulate a real-life scenario in which we want to keep the user logged in:

- 1. We will test logging first. Click on the **Collections** tab. Select the **POST Token** request that we created previously.
- 2. Check the **raw** radio button and select **JSON (application/json)** from the dropdown menu.
- 3. Add the following JSON content in the **Body** field:

```
{
    "email": "james@gmail.com",
    "password": "WkQad19"
}
```

4. Click **Send** to login to the account. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Rinner 📑	👪 My Workspace 👻 👗 Invite	🧿 x 🕫 x v	👌 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	POST Taken X + •••	No Environment	· • Ø
History Collections APIs BETA	POST v http://focalhost.5000/token	Send	▼ Save ▼
New Collection     Trash     Basic API     S requests	Params         Authorization         Hexders (6)         Body ●         Pre-request Script         Tests         Settings                none              form-data              x-www-form-unfenceded               raw              binary               GraphQL               FETA               FGN               v		Cookies Code Beautify
✓ mi SmileCook 12 requests	1+ { - { - mossword': "WeQod1s" - }		
<ul> <li>Recipe</li> <li>Recipelist</li> <li>Recipelist</li> <li>Recipelist</li> <li>Recipelist</li> </ul>	Body Cookes Headers (4) Test Results States	20 OK Time: 110mg Size: 717 B	Save Response 👻
our Recipe our Recipe DEL Recipe	Pretty Raw Preview Viscalize #TA JSON -		<b>a</b> Q
▼ Bu User *** Perr UserList err User err Me ▼ Bu Token ***	2 "access_token":	IONZ/NZGR JODA LYMUJAN LOON ZU JL IZTAWOT JMN 29 LN JM2 ZSOOZ J BhLl IJY HL LYSOOD VN 4 s LOFEDKKH 4 Y''	VIYYTg1OTE00DHw WJhOWE(NHU0Y2I1
POST Taken			11



We can see that the HTTP status code is **200 OK**, meaning the login has been successful. We can also see the access token and refresh token in the body.

- 5. Next, we will get the **access** token by using the **refresh** token. Click on the **Collections** tab. Create a new request, name it **Refresh**, and save it in the **Token** folder.
- 6. Select this new request and choose **POST** as the method. Put http://localhost:5000/refresh in the URL field.
- 7. Go to the **Headers** tab and select **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the **JWT** we got in step 4.
- 8. Click **Send** to refresh the token. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 4.15: Accessing the token using the refresh token

We can see HTTP status **200 OK**, which means the request has been successful. And we can see the new access token in the response body. If the access token expires in the future, we can use a refresh token to obtain a new access token.

## The User Logout Mechanism

The Flask-JWT-Extended package supports the logout function. The way it works is to put the token into a blacklist when the user is logged out. A **blacklist** is basically a blocklist; it is an access control mechanism. Things (for example, emails, tokens, IDs, and so on) on the list will be denied access. With the blacklist in place, the application can use **token\_in\_blacklist\_loader** to verify whether the user has logged out or not:



Figure 4.16: The user logout mechanism using a blacklist

In the next exercise, we want you to try implementing this logout function. It will test your understanding of the login and logout flow.

## **Exercise 31: Implementing the Logout Function**

In this exercise, we will implement the logout function. We will first declare a **black\_ list** to store all the **logged-out** access tokens. Later, when the user wants to visit the access-controlled API endpoints, we will first check whether the access token is still valid using the blacklist:

1. Import get\_raw\_jwt. In resources/token.py, we will import jwt\_required and get\_ raw\_jwt from flask\_jwt\_extended:

```
from flask_jwt_extended import (
    create_access_token,
    create_refresh_token,
    jwt_refresh_token_required,
    get_jwt_identity,
    jwt_required,
    get_raw_jwt
}
```

```
)
```

2. In resources/token.py, assign set() to black\_list:

```
black_list = set()
```

3. Create the RevokeResource class and define the post method. We will apply the @ jwt\_required decorator here to control the access to this endpoint. In this method, we get the token using get\_raw\_jwt()['jti'] and put it in the blacklist:

```
class RevokeResource(Resource):
@jwt_required
def post(self):
   jti = get_raw_jwt()['jti']
   black_list.add(jti)
   return {'message': 'Successfully logged out'}, HTTPStatus.OK
```

4. We will then add the following code in **config.py**. As you can tell, we are enabling the blacklist feature and also telling the application to check both the **access** and **refresh** token:

```
class Config:
    JWT_BLACKLIST_ENABLED = True
    JWT_BLACKLIST_TOKEN_CHECKS = ['access', 'refresh']
```

5. We will then import RevokeResource and black\_list in app.py:

```
from resources.token import TokenResource, RefreshResource,
RevokeResource, black_list
```

6. Then, inside **register\_extensions(app)**, we will add the following lines of code. This is to check whether the token is on the blacklist:

```
def register_extensions(app):
    db.app = app
    db.init_app(app)
    migrate = Migrate(app, db)
    jwt.init_app(app)
    @jwt.token_in_blacklist_loader
    def check_if_token_in_blacklist(decrypted_token):
        jti = decrypted_token['jti']
        return jti in black_list
```

7. Finally, add the route in register\_resources:

def register\_resources(app):

```
api.add_resource(TokenResource, '/token')
api.add_resource(RefreshResource, '/refresh')
api.add_resource(RevokeResource, '/revoke')
```

8. Save app.py and right-click on it to run the application. **Flask** will then be started up and run on localhost (**127.0.0.1**) at port **5000**:

Run	e 💡	tapp X	<b>\$</b> -
đ		<pre>/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/venv/bin/python "/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/Chapter 2/app * Serving Flask app "app" (lazy loading)</pre>	••py"
	■ de 12 31 +	<pre>* Environment: production WARNING: This is a development server. Do not use it in a production deployment. Use a production WSGI server instead. * Debug mode: on * Running on <u>http://l27.0.0.1:5000/</u> (Press CTRL+C to quit) * Restarting with stat * Debugger 1is active! * Debugger PIN: 663-197-795</pre>	

Figure 4.17: Run the application to start Flask

Once the server is started, that means we are ready to test our refresh token API.

#### **Exercise 32: Testing the Logout Function**

In this exercise, we are going to test the logout function that we have just implemented in the previous exercise. Once we have logged out, we will try accessing an accesscontrolled endpoint and make sure we no longer have access to it:

- 1. We will log out from our application. Click on the **Collections** tab and create a new request, name it **Revoke**, and save it in the **Token** folder.
- 2. Select this new request and choose **POST** as the method. Put http://localhost:5000/revoke in the URL field.
- 3. Go to the **Headers** tab. Select **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the JWT we got in the previous exercise.

4. Click **Send** to log out. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 👻 Import Runner 🞼 -	🚦 My Worksp	ace 🔹 🛃 Invite	0	K 💈	<b>* *</b>	Upgrad	ie 🐨
Q, Filter	POST Token POST Revoke	• + …		No Environn	nent	* ©	•
History Collections APIs BETA	⊁ Revoke				Comments (0	) Examples (	(0) 💌
+ New Collection Trash Basic API	POST - http://localhost:5000/revoke				Send	• Save	•
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body Pre-requ	uest Script Tests Settings				Cookies	Code
✓ M SmileCook 12 requests							
h 🖿 Barlan	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION		*** Bull	k Edit Preset	ts. •
<ul> <li>► User</li> </ul>	Authorization	Bearer eyJDeXAiOijKV1QiLCJhbGciOiJIU2I1NiJ9.eyJpYXQiOjE1					
rost UcerList	Key	Value	Description				
GIT User	Temporary Headers (8)						
err Me	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK	Time: 12ma	Size: 1918	Save Respons	se 🕶
* 🖿 Token 🚥	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON *	10				-	Q
Post Token	1. 7						11
F055 Refresh	2 "message": "Successfully logged out"						
POII Revoke	3 2						1

Figure 4.18: Logging out from the application

You will then see the response, HTTP status **200 OK**, meaning that the user has logged out successfully. Besides this, we can also see the message saying that the user has **successfully logged out**.

5. Log out again and see what happens. Click **Send** again, and you will then see the following response:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🖳	🚼 My Worksp	ace 🔹 🛻 Invite	0	e 🖉	a. w	ð upgr	
Q, Filter	Post Token Post Revoke	• + …		No Environm	ent	Ψ.	0
History Collections APIs BETA	» Revoke			<b>Q</b>	Comments (0	) Example	rs (0) 🔹
+ New Collection Trash	POST + http://joralbost/5000/revoke				Sand	* Sau	
> Mii Basic API	Page - Inspiracementation				Jenu	500	e
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body Pre-req	uest Script Tests Settings				Cookle	es Code
SmileCook     12 requests	• Headers [1]						
E Becipe	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION		+++ Bul	k Edit – Pres	sets 💌
* 🖿 User 🚥	Authorization	Bearer eyj0eXAiOijKV1QiLCJhbGciOiJIUz11Nij9.eyjpYXQiOjE1					
POST UserList	Key	Value	Description				
GTT User	<ul> <li>Temporary Headers (8)</li> </ul>						
GET Me	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results	Status: 401 C	NAUTHORIZED	Time: 19ms	Bize: 198 B	Save Respi	onse 🔻
🛪 🖿 Token 🚥	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA ISON *	IR				3	Q I
POST Token	1 8						
POST Refresh	2 "nessage": "Token has been revoked"						1
PDst Revoke							- 11

Figure 4.19: Logging out again

We can see HTTP status **401 UNAUTHORIZED**, meaning the user doesn't have access to this endpoint because the original access token has already been placed on the blacklist. In the response body, we can see the message **Token has been revoked**, meaning the user has successfully logged out.

## Activity 7: Implementing Access Control on the publish/unpublish Recipe

## Function

In this activity, we will implement access control on the **publish/unpublish** recipe API endpoint so that only authenticated users can **publish/unpublish** their own recipe. Follow these steps to complete the activity:

- 1. Modify the **put** method in **RecipePublishResource** to restrict access to authenticated users.
- 2. Modify the delete method in RecipePublishResource.
- 3. Log in to the user account and get the access token.
- 4. Publish the recipe with **id = 3** in the state that the user has logged in.
- 5. Unpublish a recipe **id** = **3** in the state that the user has logged in

#### Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 307.

If you got everything right, congratulations! That means you have added access control to the publish and unpublish recipe function. Now, recipes are protected in the Smilecook application. Only the authors of the recipes can manage their own recipes now.

## Summary

In this chapter, we learned how to use Flask-JWT-Extended for access control. This is an important and fundamental feature that almost all online platforms will require. At the end of the chapter, we touched on the topic of maintaining the liveliness of a token. This is advanced but applicable knowledge that you will use in developing real-life RESTful APIs. In the next chapter, we will start to talk about data verification.



# Object Serialization with marshmallow

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Create a schema for serialization/deserialization
- Validate the data in a client request
- Perform data filtering before displaying the data to the client
- Use the HTTP PATCH method to partially update data

This chapter covers serialization and deserialization, as well as data filtering and validation with marshmallow.
## Introduction

In this era of information explosion, the correctness of data is crucially important. We need to ensure that the data passed in by the client is in the format we expect. For example, we expect the **cooking time** variable to be a data type integer with a value of 30, but the client could pass in a string data type, with **value = "thirty minutes"**. They mean the same thing, and both are understandable to human beings but the system won't be able to interpret them. In this chapter, we will learn about data validation, making sure the system only takes valid data. The marshmallow package not only helps us to verify the client's data but also to verify the data that we send back. This ensures data integrity in both directions, which will greatly improve the quality of the system.

In this chapter, we will focus on doing three essential things: first, we will modify the **User** class and add in the API verification. This is mainly to show the basic functions of marshmallow. We'll then modify the **Recipe** class, add a custom authentication method, and optimize the code. Finally, a new feature will be added, which allows us to query all the recipes of a specific user and filter the recipes with different publish statuses by the visibility parameter. With this in mind, let's move on to the first topic: **Serialization** versus **Deserialization**.

## Serialization versus Deserialization



Figure 5.1: Serialization versus deserialization

An object is something that lives in the application memory. We can invoke its method or access its attributes in our application. However, when we want to transfer or store an object, we will have to convert it into a storable or transferrable format, and that format will be a stream of bytes. It can then be stored in a text file, in a database, or be transmitted over the internet. The process of converting an object to a stream of bytes is called serialization. This stream of bytes persists the state of the object so that it can be recreated later. The recreation of the object from a stream of bytes is called deserialization. Serialization/deserialization is an essential part of RESTful API development. During actual development, the data validation related to business logic will often be included in the serialization and deserialization implementation processes as well.

## marshmallow

**marshmallow** itself is an excellent package for serialization and deserialization in Python, as well as providing validation features. It allows developers to define schemas, which can be used to represent a field in various ways (required and validation), and automatically perform validation during deserialization. We will start by implementing a data validation function in this chapter. We will implement it using the marshmallow package to ensure that the information the user entered is correct. We will work with you through various exercises and activities to test serialization and deserialization afterward with Postman.

## A Simple Schema

We will be using the Schema class from marshmallow to specify the fields for the objects that we want to serialize/deserialize. Without knowing the schema of the objects and how we want to serialize the fields, we can't perform serialization or deserialization. In the following example, you can see we have a simple SimpleSchema class, which extends marshmallow.Schema, and there are two fields defined there, id and username:

```
from marshmallow import Schema, fields
class SimpleSchema(Schema):
    id = fields.Int()
    username = fields.String()
```

The data type of the fields are defined using the marshmallow fields. From the preceding example, the id field is an integer, while the username field is a string. There are a number of different data types in marshmallow, including Str, Int, Bool, Float, DateTime, Email, Nested, and so on.

With the schema specified, we can start doing object serialization and deserialization. We can serialize objects in our application and return them in the HTTP response. Or, the other way round, we can take in a request from users and deserialize that into an object so that it can be used in our application.

## **Field Validation**

We can also add field-level validation during serialization/deserialization. Again, this can be done in the schema definition. For example, if we want to specify a field as mandatory, we can add in the **required=True** argument. Using the same **SimpleSchema** example, we can specify the **username** field as mandatory as follows:

```
class SimpleSchema(Schema):
    id = fields.Int()
    username = fields.String(required=True)
```

If this **SimpleSchema** is used to describilize the JSON request from the user and the **username** field is not filled in there, there will be an error message, **Validation errors**, and the HTTP status code will be **400 Bad Request**:

```
{
    "message": "Validation errors",
    "errors": {
        "username": [
           "Missing data for the required field."
        ]
    }
}
```

Now we will learn how to customize deserialization methods.

#### **Customizing Deserialization Methods**

We can also customize the way we want to deserialize certain fields. We can do so by using **Method** fields in marshmallow. A **Method** field receives an optional **deserialize** argument, which defines how the field should be deserialized.

From the following SimpleSchema example, we can define a custom method to deserialize the password field. We just need to pass in the deserialize='load\_password' argument. It will invoke the load\_password method to deserialize the password field:

```
class SimpleSchema(Schema):
    id = fields.Int()
    username = fields.String(required=True)
```

```
password = fields.Method(required=True, deserialize='load_password')
```

```
def load_password(self, value):
```

```
return hash_password(value)
```

In the next section, we will learn how to use the UserSchema design.

## UserSchema Design

Now we have learned why we need to use **Schema** and how we can define a schema, we will start to work on that in our **Smilecook** application. In the case of user registration, we will expect the user to fill in their information on a web form, and then send the details in JSON format to the server. Our **Smilecook** application will then deserialize it to be a **User** object, which can be worked on in our application.

We will, therefore, need to define a **UserSchema** class to specify the expected attributes in the JSON request coming from the frontend. We will need the following fields:

- id: Use fields.Int() to represent an integer. In addition, dump\_only=True means that this property is only available for serialization, not deserialization. This is because id is autogenerated, not passed in by the user.
- **username**: Use **fields**.**String()** to represent a string and apply **required=True** to indicate that this property is mandatory. When the client sends JSON data without the username, there will be a validation error.
- email: Use fields.Email() to indicate that email format is needed, and apply required=True to indicate that this property is mandatory.
- password:fields.Method() is a Method field. The Method field here receives an optional deserialize argument, which defines how the field should be deserialized. We use deserialize='load\_password' to indicate that the load\_password(self, value) method will be invoked when using load() deserialization. Please note that this load\_password(self, value) method will only be invoked during load() deserialization.
- **created\_at:fields.DateTime()** represents the time format, and **dump\_only=True** means that this property will only be available in serialization.
- updated\_at:fields.DateTime() represents the time format, and dump\_only=True means that this property will only be available in serialization.

In our next exercise, we will install the marshmallow package in our Smilecook project. Then, we will define the UserSchema and use it in UserListResource and UserResource.

## Exercise 33: Using marshmallow to Validate the User Data

Firstly, we will perform data verification using marshmallow. We will install the **marshmallow** package and build **UserSchema**, and then use it in **UserListResource** to transmit the **User** object:

1. We will first install the marshmallow package. Please enter the following in **requirements.txt**:

marshmallow==2.19.5

2. Run the **pip install** command:

pip install -r requirements.txt

You should see the result that follows:

```
Installing collected packages: marshmallow Successfully installed marshmallow-2.19.5
```

- 3. Create a folder under the Smilecook project and name it schemas. We will store all our schema files here.
- 4. Create a user.py file under that and enter the following code. Use a schema to define the basic structure of the content of our expected client request. The following code creates UserSchema to define the attributes we will receive in the client request:

```
from marshmallow import Schema, fields
from utils import hash_password
class UserSchema(Schema):
    class Meta:
        ordered = True
    id = fields.Int(dump_only=True)
    username = fields.String(required=True)
    email = fields.Email(required=True)
    password = fields.Method(required=True, deserialize='load_password')
    created_at = fields.DateTime(dump_only=True)
    updated_at = fields.DateTime(dump_only=True)
    def load_password(self, value):
        return hash_password(value)
```

Before defining UserSchema, we need to first import Schema and fields from marshmallow. All self-defined marshmallow schemas must inherit marshmallow. Schema. Then, we import hash\_password, and we define four attributes: id, username, email, and password in UserSchema.

5. Add the following code in **resources/user.py**. We will first import the **UserSchema** class from the previous step and instantiate two **UserSchema** objects here. One of them is for use in public, and we can see that the email is excluded:

```
from schemas.user import UserSchema
user_schema = UserSchema()
user_public_schema = UserSchema(exclude=('email', ))
```

For our **user** resource, when the authenticated user accesses its **users/<username>** endpoint, they can get **id**, **username**, and **email**. But if they are not authenticated or are accessing other people's **/users/<username>** endpoint, the email address will be hidden.

6. We will then modify UserListResource to the following to validate the data in the user's request:

```
class UserListResource(Resource):
    def post(self):
        json_data = request.get_json()
        data, errors = user_schema.load(data=json_data)
        if errors:
            return {'message': 'Validation errors', 'errors': errors},
HTTPStatus.BAD_REQUEST
```

7. In the same UserListResource.post, we will proceed if there is no error. It will then check whether username and email exist, and if everything is fine, we will use User(\*\*data) to create a user instance, the \*\*data will give us keyword arguments for the User class, then we use user.save() to store things in the database:

REQUEST

```
user = User(**data)
user.save()
```

8. Finally, also in UsersLitResource.post, we use user\_schema.dump(user).data to return the successfully registered user data. It will contain id, username, created\_at, updated\_at, and email:

```
return user_schema.dump(user).data, HTTPStatus.CREATED
```

9. Next, we will modify UserResource. We will see the difference between with and without filtering email using user\_schema and user\_public\_schema here:

```
class UserResource(Resource):
@jwt_optional
def get(self, username):
    user = User.get_by_username(username=username)
    if user is None:
        return {'message': 'user not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    current_user = get_jwt_identity()
    if current_user == user.id:
        data = user_schema.dump(user).data
    else:
        data = user_public_schema.dump(user).data
```

return data, HTTPStatus.OK

When a user sends a request to /users/<username/, we will get their username. If a user can't be found, we will get **404 Not Found** error. If the user is found, we will check whether this user is the one currently logged in. If so, the user information will be serialized using user\_schema.dump(user).data, which contains all the information. Otherwise, user\_public\_schema.dump(user).data will be used, which excludes the email information. Finally, it returns data with the HTTP status code 200 OK. 10. Next, we will modify MeResource. It will be serialized using user\_schema.dump(user). data, which contains all the information of the user:

```
class MeResource(Resource):
    @ jwt_required
    def get(self):
        user = User.get_by_id(id=get_jwt_identity())
        return user_schema.dump(user).data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

11. Save app.py and right-click on it to run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on the localhost (127.0.0.1) at port 5000:



Figure 5.2: Run the application and then run Flask on the localhost

So, we have finished adding marshmallow to the picture. From now onward, when we transfer the **User** object between the frontend and backend, it will first be serialized/ deserialized. In the process, we can leverage the data validation functions provided by marshmallow to make our API endpoints even more secure.

#### Exercise 34: Testing the User Endpoint before and after Authentication

We implemented different user schemas in the previous exercise one for private viewing and one for public viewing. In this exercise, we are going to test whether they work as expected. We will check the data in the HTTP response and verify whether we get different user information before and after authentication. We want to hide the user's email address from the public, to protect user privacy.

We will do the whole test using Postman. Let's get started!

- 1. Check the **user** details before the user has logged in. We shouldn't see the user's email address in the result. Click on the **Collections** tab.
- 2. Select the **GET User** request.
- 3. Enter http://localhost:5000/users/james in the URL field. You can replace the username James with any username that is appropriate.

4. Click **Send** to check the user details for James. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳 🖲	My Works	pace 🔹 🗼 Invite	🧿 🖌 🎜 🏶 ờ Upgrade 🔻
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	arr User × + ····		No Environment v 💀 🗘 Examples (0) v
New Collection Trash Basic API S requests	GET + http://ocalhost:5000/users/james	wust Crime Tasts	Send   Save   Save
★ ■ SmileCook 11 requests	Query Params	yoest so the reade	Cobles Coble Comments (of
<ul> <li>► MR Recipe</li> <li>▼ MR User</li> <li>■ UserUst</li> </ul>	Key Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results	Value	Description Statua: 200 CK Tima: 78ms Sza: 296 B Save Response +
err User	Pretty Naw Preview JSON + ===================================	9+00:00", 9+00:00"	11 Q. 11 11

Figure 5.3: Checking the user details for James

You will then see the return response. We can see that the HTTP status code is **200 OK**, meaning we successfully get back **user** details. And in the response body, we can see the user details for James. We can see the **username**, **created\_at**, **updated\_at**, and **id**, but not the email address.

5. Now, let's login using Postman. Select the **POST Token** request. Click **Send** to log in. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 import Runner 🕅	🖬 My Workspace 👻 🌲 Invite	<u>)</u> K 8	• • •	ð	Upgrade
Q. Filter	Gat User Part Token X + ····	No Enviro	inment		0
History Collections APIs BETA	⊁ Token			Exa	mples (0)
+ New Collection Trash	BOST		Sand		5 220 2
Basic API 5 requests	PU31 • Internolescolar, additionen		Send		2446
Bill SmileCook	Params Autoinston Hesoers (s) booy • Pre-request script Liests Query Params		LOOKS	is Code C	omments
> E Recipe	KIY VALUE DESCRIPTI	IN		***	Bulk Ec
✓ M User ···· POST UserList	Key Value Descripti Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status 200	on OK Time: 183m	a Size: 717 B	Save R	tesponse
GIT User	Pretty Raw Preview JSON + 🚍				
WHT Token WHT Token WHT Revoke	1 "eccess_token": "eydexXi0iJXV10iLC3hb6c10iJ1Uz11NiJ9.eyJpVX010jE1Njpx00c8NTgs1m5iZi1EMTUZ00E4Nz010Cwian@pJjn1 ZTIIZTZILUZSW1joANTY4NTg4W2U4LC3pZ0Vu4G10e5184ywiZnJLc2giOnRyd4U5In85c010iJNYZNLc3Mif0. NGcyf0L1vzbo-zl8rr6GeekBTrmEV9559Ff_4910k-, "refresh_token": "ey30exXi0iJXV10iLC3hb6c10iJ1Uz13NiJ9.ey3pYX010jE1Njgx00c8NTgs1m5iZi16MTU200E4Nz010Cwian@pJjoiT 60g2ZjRiIiwiZ0rw1joANTcwHzc5N0U4LC3pZ0Vu4G10e5184ywiAHLvz516In12n3Lc2gif0.knlQC1dt8m8em5cK7DD	TN#ZTAxZGYtZ #Q50TMxNWYtM oxEkAqWXb6Qm	VKMS00MmMz Ez05000VIw IPK50GIL_0k	LWEwZTItH LTljMmYtY "	IDM20Tg3 ImUwN2Jh

Figure 5.4: Log in and select the POST Token request

You will then see the response body for the access token and the refresh token.

- 7. Check the **user** details after the user has logged in. You should see the user's email address in the result. Click on the **Collections** tab. Choose to **GET User**. Select the **Headers** tab.
- 8. Enter Authorization in the KEY field and Bearer {token} in the VALUE field, where the token is the JWT token we got in step 5.
- 9. Click **Send** to check the user details for James. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🕅 🖛	II My Worksp	ace 🔻 🎝 Invite	0	6 8	* *	ð	Upgrade	100
Q. Filter History Collections APIs BETA	arr User X Parr Token	+		No Environr	nent	6	• 📀	•
Hew Collection Trash     Basic API     Srequests	GET + http://localhost/5000/users/james Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pre-reg	vest Script Tests			Send	es Code	Save	• ts (0)
✓ SmileCook 11 requests	★ Headers (1) KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION			Bulk Edit	Presets	
<ul> <li>► Mecipe</li> <li>▼ Mu User</li> <li>POST UserList</li> </ul>	Authorization Key	Bearer eyldeXAlOljKV1QlLCJhbGclOljIUz11Nlj5.eyJpYXQlOJE1 Value	Description					
err User ▼ ■ Token ····	Temporary Headers (7)     Body     Cookles Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK	Time: 16ms	Size: 328 E	B Savi	e Response	•
eor Toxen eor Refresh ett. Revoke	Pretty         Raw         Prendew         JSON         T           1         (         "id": 3.         "id": 3.           3         "username". "james".         "ames".           4         "cenal1": "james".         "ames".           5         "created_at": "2019-09-11715:05:58.406019           6         "updated_at": "2019-09-11715:05:58.406019	+08:00", -00:00"						

Figure 5.5: Checking the details after the user has logged in

You will then see the return response. In the response body, we can see the user details for James. We can see all his information, including his email address.

So, by using the **exclude** parameter in the user schema, we can easily exclude certain sensitive fields from showing up in the HTTP response. Apart from the **exclude** parameter, marshmallow also has the **include** parameter, which you can explore more yourself if you are interested.

## RecipeSchema Design

So, we have done the serialization/deserialization for the **User** object. Now we are going to design the schema for the **Recipe** object. In the case of the **Recipe** update, we will expect the user to fill in updated recipe details on a web form, and then send the details in JSON format to the server. Our **Smilecook** application will then deserialize it to be a **Recipe** object, which can be worked on in our application.

RecipeSchema should inherit marshmallow. Schema and contains the following attributes:

- id: Use fields.Int() to represent an integer, and apply dump\_only=True to specify that this property is only available for serialization.
- name: Use fields.String() to represent a string and apply required=True to indicate that this attribute is required.
- description: Use fields.String() to represent a string.
- num\_of\_servings: Use fields.Int() to represent an integer.
- cook\_time: Use fields.Int() to represent an integer.
- directions: Use fields.String() to represent a string.
- **is\_publish**: Use **fields.Boolean()** to represent a Boolean, and apply **dump\_only=True** to specify that this attribute is only available for serialization.
- **author**: This attribute is used to display the author of the recipe.
- **created\_at**: Use **fields.DateTime** to represent the format of the time, and **dump\_only=True** means that this attribute is only available for serialization.
- updated\_at: Use fields.DateTime to represent the format of the time, and dump\_ only=True means that this attribute is only available for serialization.

## Exercise 35: Implementing RecipeSchema

Now we have the **RecipeSchema** design in mind. In this exercise, we will learn more about marshmallow by implementing **RecipeSchema**. Not only can we just validate the data type of **fields**, but we can also build our own validation function. Let's get started:

 First, we import schema, fields, post\_dump, validate, validates, and ValidationError and create the recipe schema by entering the following code in schemas/recipe.py:

```
from marshmallow import Schema, fields, post_dump, validate, validates,
ValidationError
class RecipeSchema(Schema):
    class Meta:
        ordered = True
    id = fields.Integer(dump_only=True)
    name = fields.String(required=True, validate=[validate.
Length(max=100)])
```

```
description = fields.String(validate=[validate.Length(max=200)])
directions = fields.String(validate=[validate.Length(max=1000)])
is_publish = fields.Boolean(dump_only=True)
created_at = fields.DateTime(dump_only=True)
updated_at = fields.DateTime(dump_only=True)
```

We can perform additional validation for a field by passing in the **validate** argument. We use **validate.Length(max=100)** to limit the maximum length of this attribute to **100**. When it exceeds **100**, it will trigger a validation error. This can prevent users from passing in an extremely long string, which will create a burden on our database. Using the **validation** function from marshmallow, that can be easily prevented.

 Then, we define the validate\_num\_of\_servings(n) method in RecipeSchema, which is a customized validation function. This will validate that this attribute has a minimum of 1 and cannot be greater than 50. If its value doesn't fall within this range, it will raise an error message:

```
def validate_num_of_servings(n):
    if n < 1:
        raise ValidationError('Number of servings must be greater than
0.')
    if n > 50:
        raise ValidationError('Number of servings must not be greater than
50.')
```

3. Next, add the num\_of\_servings attribute in RecipeSchema. Use validate=validate\_ num\_of\_servings to link to our custom function, which will verify the number of servings of this recipe:

```
num_of_servings = fields.Integer(validate=validate_num_of_servings)
```

4. There is another way for us to add a customized validation method. We can add the **cooktime** attribute in **RecipeSchema**:

```
cook_time = fields.Integer()
```

5. Then, in RecipeSchema, use the @validates('cook\_time') decorator to define the validation method. When validating the cook\_time property, it will call the validate\_cook\_time method to specify that the cooking time should be between 1 minute and 300 minutes:

```
@validates('cook_time')
def validate_cook_time(self, value):
    if value < 1:
        raise ValidationError('Cook time must be greater than 0.')
    if value > 300:
        raise ValidationError('Cook time must not be greater than
300.')
```

6. On top of the schemas/recipe.py file, import UserSchema from marshmallow, because we will display the author information for the recipe together when displaying the recipe information:

from schemas.user import UserSchema

7. Then, in **RecipeSchema**, define the attribute **author**. We use **fields**.**Nested** to link this attribute to an external object, which is **UserSchema** in this case:

```
author = fields.Nested(UserSchema, attribute='user', dump_only=True,
only=['id', 'username'])
```

To avoid any confusion, this attribute is named **author** in the JSON response, but the original attribute name is the **user**. In addition, **dump\_only=True** means that this attribute is only available for serialization. Finally, add **only=['id', 'username']** to specify that we will only show the user's ID and username.

8. In addition, we add the **@post\_dump(pass\_many=True)** decorator so that further processing can be done when the recipe is serialized. The code is as follows:

```
@post_dump(pass_many=True)
def wrap(self, data, many, **kwargs):
    if many:
        return {'data': data}
    return data
```

In the case of returning only one recipe, it will be simply returned in a JSON string. But when we are returning multiple recipes, we will store the recipes in a list and return them using the {'data': data} format in JSON. This format will be beneficial for us when we develop the pagination feature.

9. The code in **schemas/recipe.py** should now look like the following – please review it:

```
from marshmallow import Schema, fields, post_dump, validate, validates,
ValidationError
from schemas.user import UserSchema
def validate_num_of_servings(n):
    if n < 1:
        raise ValidationError('Number of servings must be greater than
0.')
    if n > 50:
        raise ValidationError('Number of servings must not be greater than
50.')
class RecipeSchema(Schema):
    class Meta:
        ordered = True
    id = fields.Integer(dump_only=True)
    name = fields.String(required=True, validate=[validate.
Length(max=100)])
    description = fields.String(validate=[validate.Length(max=200)])
    num_of_servings = fields.Integer(validate=validate_num_of_servings)
    cook_time = fields.Integer()
    directions = fields.String(validate=[validate.Length(max=1000)])
    is_publish = fields.Boolean(dump_only=True)
    author = fields.Nested(UserSchema, attribute='user', dump_only=True,
only=['id', 'username'])
    created_at = fields.DateTime(dump_only=True)
    updated_at = fields.DateTime(dump_only=True)
    @post_dump(pass_many=True)
    def wrap(self, data, many, **kwargs):
        if many:
            return {'data': data}
        return data
    @validates('cook_time')
```

```
def validate_cook_time(self, value):
    if value < 1:
        raise ValidationError('Cook time must be greater than 0.')
    if value > 300:
        raise ValidationError('Cook time must not be greater than
300.'
```

Once we have completed the recipe schema, we can start to use it in the related resources.

10. We will then modify resources/recipe.py as follows:

```
from schemas.recipe import RecipeSchema
recipe_schema = RecipeSchema()
recipe_list_schema = RecipeSchema(many=True)
```

We first import **RecipeSchema** from **schemas.recipe**,then define the **recipe\_schema** variable and **recipe\_list\_schema**; they are for storing single and multiple recipes.

11. Modify the **RecipeListResource get** method to return all the published recipes back to the client by using the **recipe\_list\_schema.dump(recipes).data** method:

```
class RecipeListResource(Resource):
```

```
def get(self):
    recipes = Recipe.get_all_published()
```

return recipe\_list\_schema.dump(recipes).data, HTTPStatus.OK

12. Modify the **RecipeListResource post** method to use the recipe schema:

```
@jwt_required
def post(self):
    json_data = request.get_json()
    current_user = get_jwt_identity()
    data, errors = recipe_schema.load(data=json_data)
    if errors:
```

```
return {'message': "Validation errors", 'errors': errors},
HTTPStatus.BAD_REQUEST
```

```
recipe = Recipe(**data)
recipe.user_id = current_user
recipe.save()
```

return recipe\_schema.dump(recipe).data, HTTPStatus.CREATED

After receiving the JSON data, the data is verified by recipe\_schema. load(data=json\_data). If there is an error, it will return HTTP status code 400 Bad Request with an error message.

If the validation is passed, Recipe(\*\*data) will be used to create a recipe object, then specify it as the currently logged-in user's ID via recipe.user\_id = current\_ user. The recipe will then be saved to the repository via recipe.save(), and finally, converted to JSON using recipe\_schema.dump(recipe).data to the client, with a HTTP status code 201 CREATED message.

13. Because the rendering of our data has been done through marshmallow, we don't need the data method in the recipe, so we can delete the data method in model/ recipe.py. That is, delete the following code from the file:

```
def data(self):
    return {
        'id': self.id,
        'name': self.name,
        'description': self.description,
        'num_of_servings': self.num_of_servings,
        'cook_time': self.cook_time,
        'directions': self.directions,
        'user_id': self.user_id
}
```

14. Now we have finished the implementation. Right-click on it to run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on the localhost (**127.0.0.1**) at port **5000**:



Figure 5.6: Run the application and then Flask on the localhost

So, we have just completed the work on **RecipeSchema**, as well as modifying the API endpoints to transmit the object using the serialization/deserialization approach. In the next exercise, we will test whether our implementation works.

#### **Exercise 36: Testing the Recipe API**

To test whether the serialization/deserialization of the object works, we will again need to test it in Postman. This exercise is to test creating and getting all our recipe details using Postman.

- 1. First, log in to the account. Our previous token was only valid for 15 minutes. If it expires, we need to log in again via **/token** or reacquire the token using the **Refresh** Token. Click on the **Collections** tab.
- 2. Select the **POST Token** request.
- 3. Click **Send** to log in. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🛨 New 🔹 Import Runner 🞼 *		🚦 My Workspace 👻 🕹 Invite	📀 x 5 4 V	👌 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	Carl User Post	Token X + •••	No Environment	• • •
History Collections APIs Collections	➤ Token			Examples (0) +
+ New Collection Trash	POST + http://localhost:5000/co	oken	Send	Save 🔻
<ul> <li>Net Strequests</li> </ul>	Params Authorization Headers (9)	Body  Pre-request Script Tests	Cookie	es Code Comments (0)
* E SmileCook	Query Params			
> ■ Recipe	Key Key	Value	Description	••• Bulk Edit
FOTT UserList	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK Time: 88ms Size: 717 B	Save Response +
err User • 🖬 Token ***	Pretty Raw Preview JSON	· 5		<b>a</b> Q
Fost Token	2 "access_token":			UT-V-N- 700 M- 11
eost Refresh etc. Revoke	NGJMTUSIIwiZXhwIjo v07ei_CH-ebE-mQ01s6 3 "refresh_token":	undecidiluzionidzione egopropio en govongen golmoir wwTY4MTg5MzI4LCJpZGVudGl0eSI6MywiZnJlc2gi0nRydWU cCsyXUZMhf7viHa-Vg5gFU3J8",	iion uzobendogyotarannoijoiosozrjazazentijosezenegen sinRS-GU101JhY2Nlc3Mif0.	LWIXTING COD UNITS
	"eyJBeXA101JKV101LC YmEyMmJjIiwiZXhwIjo 4	:JhbGci0iJIUzIINiJ9.eyJpYXQi0jEINjgxODg0MjgsIm5iZ :XMTcwNzgwNDI4LCJpZGVudGl0eSI6MywidHlwZSI6InJlZnJ	IIGMTU20DE40DQyOCwianRpIjoJMnY0YWF1MWEtNjJWN100ZJU4L lc2gifQ.i4vgQy2Y7R4S3pCU-YQBbHzPHgVC3QceMaVUC-EnbJE*	LTgxNzctZDY20WY1 "

Figure 5.7: Log in to the account and select the POST Token request

You will then see the return response, **HTTP Status is 200 OK**, meaning the login was successful, and we will see the access token in the response body. This access token will be used in later steps.

- 4. Next, we will create a new recipe. Click on the **Collections** tab. Choose **POST RecipeList**.
- 5. Select the **Headers** tab. Enter **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the **JWT** token we got in our previous step.
- 6. Select the **Body** tab. Fill in the recipe details as follows:

```
{
    "name": "Blueberry Smoothie",
    "description": "This is a lovely Blueberry Smoothie",
    "num_of_servings": 2,
    "cook_time": 10,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

7. Click **Send** to create a new recipe. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner: 🛃 :	🔻 🔠 My Workspace 🔻 👗 Invite	🙆 📽 🛱 🛦 🖤 ờ Upgrade 🔻
Q. Filter	Post RecipeLisz • + •••	No Environment 🔹 🐵 🛱
History Collections APIs BETA	+ RecipeList	📮 Comments (0) 🛛 Examples (0) 📼
+ New Collection Trash		
▶ mil Basic API 5 requests	POST • nttp://nctamost:souurreopes Params Authorization Headers (10) Body • Pre-inquest Script Tests Settings	Save Cookies Code
→ M SmileCook	none      form-data     x-www-form-urlencoded     raw     binary     GraphQL     EEA     JSON	Beautify
🕶 🖿 Recipe 🚥	<pre>2 "name": "Blueberry Smoothie", 3 "description": "This is a lovely Blueberry Smoothie",</pre>	
Fost RecipeList	4 "num_of_servings": 2, 5 "cook_time": 10,	
GET RecipeList	6 "directions": "This is how you make it"	
Put RecipePublish		
der Recipe	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results	Status: 201 CREATED Time: 110ms Size: 553 B Save Response +
> 🖿 User		
* 🖿 Token 🚥	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON -	ا <u>ا</u> م
POST Token POST Refresh OSL Revolve	1 2 "'dd": 4, 3 "mame": "Blueberry Smoothie", 4 "description": "This is a lovely Blueberry Smoothie". 5 "mound(servings": 2.	1
	<pre>6 "cook_time":10, 7 "directions": This is how you make it", 8 "is_publish": false, 9 "outhor": { 10 "username": "james" 12 }, 13 "created_at": "2019-11-08716:17:14.888780+00:00", 14 "updated_at": "2019-11-08716:17:14.888780+00:00" 15 }</pre>	1
		⊕ Bootcamp Build Browse 🖬 🌺 ⑦

Figure 5.8: Creating a new recipe

You will then see the return response, **HTTP Status is 201 CREATED**, meaning the new recipe has been created successfully. In the response body, we can see the recipe details. We can also see the author's details shown in a nested format.

- 8. Then, we will publish the recipe with id = 4. Click on the **Collections** tab. Choose the **PUT RecipePublish** request. Enter http://localhost:5000/recipes/4/publish in **Enter request URL**.
- 9. Select the Headers tab. Enter Authorization in the KEY field and Bearer {token} in the VALUE field, where the token is the JWT token we got in the previous step. Click Send to publish the recipe with id = 4. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🕅 🔻	🔛 🔛 Му Wo	kspace 🔹 🌲 invite	🧿 📽 🎜 🏶 ờ Upgrade 🔻
Q Filter	GIT User POIT Token POIT Rec	peList PATCH RecipePublish X	A H H No Environment V 💿 🧔
History Collections APIs BEIA	► RecipePublish		Examples (0) 👻
+ New Collection Trash	PUT + http://localhost:5000/recipes/4/publish		Send 💌 Save 👻
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body Pre	request Script Tests	Cookies Code Comments (0)
SmileCook     I1 requests	+ Headers (1)		
	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION *** Bulk Edit Presets *
Recipe     Hereinel Int	Authorization	Bearer eyj0eXAlOljKV1QiLCJhbGciOljIUzi1Nlj9.eyjpYXQiOjE1	
arr Recipelist	Key	Value	Description
PUT RecipePublish	Temporary Headers (8)		
MATCH Recipe	Body Cookies Headers (3) Test Results	Status: 2	04 NO CONTENT Time: 18ms Size: 134 B Seve Response +
GTT Recipe	Pretty Raw Preview ISON -		<b>Q</b>
DEL Recipe	1		
🕶 🖿 User \cdots			-

Figure 5.9: Publish the recipe with ID 4

You will then see the return response, HTTP Status is **204 NO CONTENT**, meaning it is published successfully. You will see no content in the body.

10. Then, we will get all the recipes back. Select the **GET RecipeList** request. Click **Send** to get all the recipes back. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🐺 🔻			🕻 My Workspace 🔹 🗼 In	ite		0	6 2 4 4	ð Up	
Q, Filter	GET User	Post Token Post	RecipeList PATCH Recipe	PUT RecipePubl	GET RecipeList X	+	No Environment	Ŧ	•
History Collections APIs BETA	▶ RecipeList							Exampl	les (0) 🔹
+ New Collection Trash									
Basic API     S requests	GET *	http://localhost:5000/recipes					Send	Sa	ve *
* 🖬 SmileCook	Query Params	nzation Headers (7) Bi	ody Pre-request Script 1	55			Cooke	Code Com	iments (0)
11 requests	KIY		VALUE			DESCRIPTION			Bulk Edit
Recipe     ***	Кеу		Value			Description			
GET RecipeList	Body Cookies H	eaders (4) Test Results				Status: 200 OK	Time: 15me Size: 691 B	Save Resp	ponse +
<ul> <li>Put RecipePublish</li> <li>Paten Recipe</li> <li>St Recipe</li> <li>St User</li> <li>M User</li> <li>User Userlist</li> <li>St User</li> <li>Token</li> <li>Post Refresh</li> <li>Recibe</li> <li>Recibe</li> </ul>	Pretty Raw	Preview JSON * tam: [ { "Jdm: 4, "neme": "Blueberry S "description": "This "num_of_servings": 4 "cok_time": 20, "directions": "This "Js_publish": true, "suthor": { "username": "Jam }, "created_att: "2019- }	<pre>moothie", is a lovely Blueberry Smo is how you make it", es" e9-11715:58:57,244295-88:8 09-11716:10:05,715761-00:0</pre>	othie", 97. 97					• a

Figure 5.10: Getting all the recipes back by selecting the GET RecipeList request

You will then see the return response, HTTP Status is 200 **OK**, meaning we have successfully retrieved all the recipe details. In the response body, we can see that there is a list of data, which contains all the published recipes.

So, we have successfully implemented and tested the serialization (creating the recipe) and deserialization (retrieving the recipe) on the recipe-related API endpoints. We are making good progress here!

## The PATCH Method

We have been using the **PUT** HTTP method all along for data updates. However, the actual usage of the **PUT** method is to **Replace** (**Create** or **Update**). For example, **PUT** / **items/1** means to replace everything in /items/1. If this item already exists, it will be replaced. Otherwise, it will create a new item. **PUT** must contain all attribute data for **items/1**.

This doesn't seem to work very well in all cases. If you just want to update only one of the attributes of **items/1**, you need to retransmit all the attributes of **items/1** to the server, which is not efficient at all. So, there is a new HTTP method: <u>PATCH</u>. The PATCH method was invented to do a partial update. With this method, we need to pass in only the attributes that need to be modified to the server.

## Exercise 37: Using the PATCH Method to Update the Recipe

In this exercise, we will change the recipe update method from **PUT** to **PATCH**. We will also use the serialization/deserialization approach to transmit the recipes. Finally, we will test our changes in Postman, to make sure things work as expected. The aim of this exercise is to reduce the bandwidth and server processing resources when we update the recipe data:

1. Create the patch method in RecipeListResource. We will first use request. get\_json() to get the JSON recipe details sent by the client, and then use recipe\_schema.load(data=json\_data, partial=('name',)) to validate the data format. We are using partial=('name',) because the original name is a required field in the schema. When the client only wants to update a single attribute, using partial allows us to specify that the Name attribute is optional, so no error will occur even though we are not passing in this attribute:

```
@jwt_required
  def patch(self, recipe_id):
     json_data = request.get_json()
     data, errors = recipe_schema.load(data=json_data,
partial=('name',))
```

2. Then, in the same **patch** method, we will check whether there is an error message. If any, it will return the HTTP Status Code 400 Bad Request error message. If the validation passes, then check whether the user has permission to update this recipe. If not, HTTP status code Forbidden 403 will be returned:

```
if errors:
            return {'message': 'Validation errors', 'errors': errors},
HTTPStatus.BAD_REQUEST
        recipe = Recipe.get_by_id(recipe_id=recipe_id)
        if recipe is None:
            return {'message': 'Recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
        current_user = get_jwt_identity()
        if current_user != recipe.user_id:
            return {'message': 'Access is not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.
```

- FORBIDDEN
- 3. We continue to work on the same patch method. recipe.name = data.get('name') or recipe.name means it will try to get the name of the key value of the data. If this value exists, it will be used. Otherwise, recipe.name will stay the same. This is basically how we do the update:

```
recipe.name = data.get('name') or recipe.name
        recipe.description = data.get('description') or recipe.description
        recipe.num_of_servings = data.get('num_of_servings') or recipe.
num_of_servings
        recipe.cook_time = data.get('cook_time') or recipe.cook_time
        recipe.directions = data.get('directions') or recipe.directions
```

4. In the same **patch** method, we use the **save** method to save everything to the database and return the recipe data in JSON format:

```
recipe.save()
return recipe_schema.dump(recipe).data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

5. Now we have the new **patch** method ready. Right-click on it to run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on the localhost (**127.0.0.1**) at port **5000**:



Figure 5.11: Run the application and then run Flask on the localhost

Next, we are going to update the recipe with **id** = **4**. We will update only two fields: **num\_of\_servings**, and **cook\_time**.

- 6. Click on the **Collections** tab. Choose the **PUT Recipe** request. Change the **HTTP** method from **PUT** to **PATCH**.
- 7. Select the **Headers** tab. Enter **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the **JWT** token we got in our previous exercise.
- 8. Select the **Body** tab. Type the following in the **Body** field:

```
{
    "num_of_servings": 4,
    "cook_time": 20
}
```



Click **Send** to update the recipe. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

Figure 5.12: Updating the recipe

You will then see the return response HTTP Status is 200 OK, meaning the update was successful. In the body is the recipe details, and we can see that only num\_of\_ servings and cook\_time is updated. We can also see the updated\_at timestamp has been automatically updated as well.

## Searching for Authors and Unpublished Recipes

On the **Smilecook** platform, there will be many different foodies from around the world (here, we call them authors) to share their recipes. Among these outstanding authors, we will definitely have a favorite author, and we will definitely want to learn all of their recipes. Therefore, we have added a new endpoint (or function), which is to list the recipes of a specific author. This endpoint not only lists all the recipes published by a particular gourmet but can also allow the author to search all of their own published/ unpublished recipes.

## Using the webargs Package to Parse the Request Arguments

The request arguments, also known as the query string, are the arguments that we can pass in through the URL. For example, in the URL http://localhost/testing?abc=123, abc=123 is the request argument.

**webargs** is a package for parsing request arguments. We will create a new endpoint, **GET** http://localhost:5000/user/{username}/recipes, to get all the published recipes from a particular author. For this endpoint, we will pass in the visibility request argument. The visibility request argument can have a value of public, private, or all. The default value is public. If it is private or all, the user needs to be authenticated first.

If you want to get only the unpublished recipes, you can add the request argument visibility=private. So, the URL will look like this: http://localhost:5000/user/ {username}/recipes?visibility=private. The webargs package provides functions to parse this visibility=private argument in the URL, and then our Smilecook application will know this request is asking for private information in the recipe. Our Smilecook application will then determine whether the authenticated user is the author. If they are, it will return all the unpublished recipes. Otherwise, there is no permission for the user to see the unpublished recipes.

## **Exercise 38: Implementing Access Control on Recipes**

In this exercise, we are going to implement access control on recipes. So, only authenticated users will be able to see all of their own recipes, including unpublished ones. The user will pass in the **visibility** mode by using the **request** argument. We use **webargs** to parse the visibility mode and return published, unpublished, or all recipes accordingly:

1. Create the **get\_all\_by\_user** method in the **Recipe** class in **models/recipe.py**:

```
@classmethod
def get_all_by_user(cls, user_id, visibility='public'):
    if visibility == 'public':
        return cls.query.filter_by(user_id=user_id, is_publish=True).
all()
    elif visibility == 'private':
        return cls.query.filter_by(user_id=user_id, is_publish=False).
all()
    else:
```

```
return cls.query.filter_by(user_id=user_id).all()
```

This method needs to take in user\_id and visibility. If the visibility is not defined, the default will be public. If the visibility is public, it will get all the recipes by user\_id and is\_publish=True. If the visibility is private, it will search for the recipe with is\_publish=False. If the visibility is not public or private, it will get all the recipes of this user.

2. We will install the **webargs** package, which is a package for interpreting and verifying HTTP arguments (for example, **visibility**). Please add the following package in **requirements.txt**:

webargs==5.4.0

3. Install the package using the following command:

pip install -r requirements.txt

You should see a result like the following:

Installing collected packages: webargs Successfully installed webargs-5.4.0

4. Import the necessary modules, functions, and classes in resources/user.py:

```
from flask import request
from flask_restful import Resource
from flask_jwt_extended import get_jwt_identity, jwt_required, jwt_optional
from http import HTTPStatus
```

from webargs import fields
from webargs.flaskparser import use\_kwargs

from models.recipe import Recipe
from models.user import User

from schemas.recipe import RecipeSchema
from schemas.user import UserSchema

First, import webargs.fields and webargs.flaskparser.use\_kwargs, then we will need to use the recipe data, so we also need to import the recipe model and schema.

5. Then, we will declare the **recipe\_list\_schema** variable. Use **RecipeSchema** with the **many=True** parameter. This is to show that we will have multiple recipes:

```
recipe_list_schema = RecipeSchema(many=True)
```

6. We will then create the UserRecipeListResource class. This resource is mainly for getting the recipes under a specific user. Please refer to the following code:

```
class UserRecipeListResource(Resource):
```

```
@jwt_optional
@use_kwargs('visibility': fields.Str(missing='public')})
def get(self, username, visibility):
```

First, define @jwt\_optional to mean that this endpoint can be accessed
without a user being logged in. Then, use @use\_kwargs({'visibility': fields.
Str(missing='public')}) to specify that we expect to receive the parameters
of visibility here. If the parameter is absent, the default will be public.
The visibility parameter will then be passed into def get(self, username,
visibility).

7. We will implement access control in UserRecipeListResource.get. If the username (the author of the recipe) is the currently authenticated user, then they can see all the recipes, including the private ones. Otherwise, they can only see the published recipes:

```
def get(self, username, visibility):
    user = User.get_by_username(username=username)
    if user is None:
        return {'message': 'User not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    current_user = get_jwt_identity()
    if current_user == user.id and visibility in ['all', 'private']:
        pass
    else:
        visibility = 'public'
    recipes = Recipe.get_all_by_user(user_id=user.id,
visibility=visibility)
```

```
return recipe_list_schema.dump(recipes).data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

The user is then obtained by User.get\_by\_username(username=username). If the user cannot be found, will return a HTTP status code **404 NOT FOUND**. Otherwise, get the current user's ID using get\_jwt\_identity() and save it to the current\_user variable.

Based on the user and their permission, we will display a different set of recipes. After the recipe is obtained, **recipe\_list\_schema.dump(recipes).data** is used to convert the recipes into JSON format and return to the client with HTTP Status Code is **200 OK**.

8. Then, import UserRecipeListResource in app.py:

```
from resources.user import UserListResource, UserResource, MeResource,
UserRecipeListResource
```

9. Finally, we add the following endpoint:

```
api.add_resource(UserListResource, '/users')
api.add_resource(UserResource, '/users/<string:username>')
api.add_resource(UserRecipeListResource, '/users/<string:username>/
recipes')
```

10. Now, we have finished the implementation. Right-click on it to run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on the localhost (**127.0.0.1**) at port **5000**:



Figure 5.13: Run Flask on the localhost

Now we have learned how to use **webargs** to parse **request** arguments and have applied that to our **Smilecook** application. Next, as usual, we want to test and make sure that it works.

## Exercise 39: Retrieving Recipes from a Specific Author

This exercise is to test what we implemented in our last exercise. We will make sure the API is parsing the visibility mode that the user passes in and returns different sets of recipes accordingly. We will use a specific user (James) for testing. We will see that before and after authentication, the user will be able to see different sets of recipes:

- 1. We will get all the published recipes for a particular user before they have logged in. First, click on the **Collections** tab.
- 2. Add a new request under the **User** folder. Set the **Request Name** to **UserRecipeList** and save.
- Select the newly created GET UserRecipeList request. Enter http:// localhost:5000/users/james/recipes in the URL field (change the username if necessary).
- 4. Click **Send** to check all the published recipes under this particular user (James here). The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 5.14: Get all the published recipes for a user before they have logged in

You will then see the return response. The HTTP status code **200 OK** here indicates that the request has succeeded and, in the body, we can see one published recipe under this author.

5. Similar to the previous step, we will see whether we can get all the recipes under a particular user before the user has logged in – it shouldn't be allowed. Select the **Params** tab. Set **KEY** to **visibility**. Set **VALUE** to **all**. Click **Send** to check all the recipes under this particular user. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 👻 Import Runner 🞼				My Workspace	- 🕹 Invite			0	* * 4 9	ờ Upgrade +
Q Filter	GET User	Post Taken	Post Recipe	PATCH Recipe	PUT RecipeP	GET RecipeL	GET UserRecl	+	No Environment	× © \$
	UserRecipeLis	st								Examples (0) 👻
- Basic API	GET	http://localhos	st:5000/users/jame	vrecipes?visibility=v	ill				Send	Save 🔻
5 requests	Params  A	uthorization H	leaders (8) Bo	dy Pre-request	Script Tests				Cookie	is Code Comments (0)
SmileCook     I2 requests	Query Params									
* 🖿 Recipe …	KEY			VALU	ŧ			DESCRIPTION		••• Bulk Edit
FOR RecipeList	visibility			all						
GTT RecipeList	Key			Valu	e.			Description		
PUT RecipePublish	Body Cookles	Headers (4) Te	st Results					Status: 200 OK	Time: 16ms Size: 601 B	Save Response 🐱
матен Recipe	Pretty Raw	Preview	ISON -							<b>B</b> Q
GRT Recipe	1 4									
ori. Recipe	2 "	data": [								
* 🖿 User 🚥	4	"id": 4,								
POST UserList	5	"name": "descrip	"Blueberry Smoo tion": "This is	thie", a lovely Bluet	erry Smoothie",					
GIT User	7	"num_of_	servings": 4,							
GRT UserRecipeList	9	"directi	lons": "This is	how you make it	,					
* 🖿 Token 🚥	10	"is_publ "author"	ish": true,							
rost Token	12	"id"	: 3,							
POST Refresh	13	},	rrname : James							
ori. Revoke	15	"created	_at": "2019-09-	11T15:58:57.244 11T16:10:05.715	295+00:00", 761+00:00"					
	17	}								
	18 ]									1.1

Figure 5.15: Check all the recipes under a particular user

You will then see the return response. The HTTP status code **200 OK** here indicates that the request has succeeded, and in the body again, though we are asking for all recipes, we can only see one published recipe under this author because the user hasn't logged in.

6. Log in and click on the **Collections** tab. Select the **POST Token** request. Click **Send** to check all the recipes under this particular user. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 👻 Import Runner 🖳		:	My Workspace 👻 🚑 Invite		🧿 🖉 -	6 4 4 3	Upgrade •
Q Filter	GRT User	POST Token X POST Recipe	MATCH Recipe Put RecipePut	ott RecipeL GIT UserRec	+ No Envi	ronment	• • •
History Collections APIs BETA	Token						Examples (0) 💌
+ New Collection Trash							
Basic API	POST *	http://localhost:5000/token				Send	Save *
5 requests	Params Author	rization Headers (9) Body	Pre-request Script Tests			Cookies Cr	de Comments (0)
SmileCook	Query Params						
* Min Recipe ***	KEY		VALUE		DESCRIPTION		••• Bulk Edit
POST RecipeList	Кеу		Value		Description		
GET RecipeList	Body Cookies He	eaders (4) Test Results			Status: 200 OK Time: 76	ms Size: 717 B	Save Response +
PUT RecipePublish	Pretty Raw	Preview JSON * 5					■ Q.
ратон Recipe	1 3						1
GET Recipe	z "ac	cess_token":	THATING BY INVESTIGATION	MDE - Tas 171 TENTIODESMOL. MS.	danBoTipiViVk7=DHMTEt	MUTOYCOMOCTULI MTG	76E+MTM1Yzo2
oes. Recipe		NWZIZTI3IiwiZXhwIjoxNTY4MTH	w0TAxLCJpZGVudGl0e5I6MywiZnJlc2	2giOnRydWUsInR5cGUiOiJhY2Nlc	:3MifQ.	JWC31500001YCW1Y	COC UNIMITIZZZ
+ 🖿 User 🚥	3 "re	KR_7ay_0_hVfW2c76xPdwLzHK4s fresh_token":	vf5lTZARGjmw48kig",				
POST UserList		"eyJ@eXAiOiJKV1QiLCJhbGciOi	iJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJpYXQiOjE1NjgxOTA	MDEsIm5iZiI6MTU20DE5MDAwMSw	vianRpIjoiNTYxY2FUHzkt	OTI1Y500ZmM2LWE3	ZGEUNTRIYTK2
arr User	4 3	1] KIN] GII WIYYUMI ] OXNI CMN50	gymwarc.pp204000106510Myw10h1w25	2101U3 (5U3 (C58116*081500F383	www.rawiydy259-nuroj-b	TVB CAALCONED.	Г
GRT UserRecipeList							

Figure 5.16: Select the POST Token request and send the request

You will then see the return response. The **HTTP status code 200 OK** here indicates that the request has succeeded, and in the body, we can get the access token and refresh token that we will use in the next step.

7. Select the GET UserRecipeList request. Select the Headers tab. Enter Authorization in the Key field and Bearer {token} in the Value field, where the token is the JWT token we got in our previous step. Click Send to query. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 5.17: Use the JWT token and send to query

You will then see the return response. The **HTTP status code 200 OK** here indicates that the request has succeeded. In the response body, we can get all the recipes under this user, including the unpublished ones.

This testing exercise concluded what we have learned about the **webargs** package, as well as testing the new access control functions we added for viewing recipes.

## Activity 8: Serializing the recipe Object Using marshmallow

In this activity, we want you to work on the serialization of the **RecipeResource.get** method. We did serialization for **User** and **RecipeList** in previous exercises. Now, it is your turn to work on this last one.

Currently, **RecipeResource.get** is returning the **recipe** object using **recipe.data()**. We want you to replace that by serializing the **recipe** object using marshmallow. The **recipe** object should be converted into JSON format and return to the frontend client-side. To do that, you will modify **recipe\_schema** in **resources/recipe.py**. You are also required to test your implementation using Postman at the end.

The following are the steps to perform:

- 1. Modify the recipe schema, to include all attributes except for email.
- 2. Modify the **get** method in **RecipeResource** to serialize the **recipe** object into JSON format using the recipe schema.
- 3. Run the application so that Flask will start and run on the localhost.
- 4. Test the implementation by getting one specific published recipe in Postman.

Note

The solution for the activity can be found on page 312.

After this activity, you should have a good understanding of how to use schema to serialize objects. We have the flexibility to specify the attributes that need to be serialized, and how they are going to be serialized. Attributes that linked to another object can be serialized as well. As you can see from this activity, the author's information is included in this recipe response.

## Summary

In this chapter, we have learned a lot of things. The data verification of an API through marshmallow is very important. This function should also be constantly updated in the production environment to ensure that the information we receive is correct.

In this chapter, we started with the verification of registered members and then talked about basic verification methods, such as setting mandatory fields, performing data type validation, and so on. Apart from data validation, marshmallow can be used for data filtering as well. We can use the **exclude** parameter to display the user email field. Based on what we learned, we then developed customized verifications for our application, such as verifying the length of the recipe creation time.

At the end of this chapter, we added the functionality to get all the recipes written by our favorite author. Then, we searched for different publish statuses through the **visibility** parameter and applied access control accordingly.



# **Email Confirmation**

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- · Send out plaintext and HTML format emails using the Mailgun API
- · Create a token for account activation using the itsdangerous package
- Utilize the entire workflow for user registration
- Develop applications using the benefits of environment variables

This chapter covers how to use an email package to develop an email activation feature on the food recipe sharing platform for user registration as well as email verification.
# Introduction

In the previous chapter, we worked on validating APIs using marshmallow. In this chapter, we will add functionality to our application that allows us to send emails to users.

Everyone has their own email address. Some people may even have multiple mailboxes for different needs. In order to ensure the correctness of the email addresses entered by users when creating an account in our application, we need to verify their email address during registration. It is important to get their email address correct, as we may need to send emails to users in the future.

In this chapter, we will implement a function to verify a mailbox, learn how to send a message through the third-party Mailgun API, and create a unique token to ensure that it is verified by the user. This can be achieved with the **itsdangerous** package. At the end of the chapter, we will make our confidential information (for example, Mailgun API Secret Key) more secure by sorting it into environmental variables. So, when we upload our project to GitHub or other platforms down the road, this confidential information will not be shared in the project. The following is how the new user registration flow works:



Figure 6.1: New user registration flow

In our first section, we will introduce you to the Mailgun platform. Without further ado, let's get started.

# Mailgun

Mailgun is a third-party <u>SMTP</u> (<u>Simple Mail Transfer Protocol</u>) and API sending email provider. Through Mailgun, not only can a large number of emails be sent, but the log for every email can also be traced. You have 10,000 free quotas per month. That means, in the free plan, we can only send, at most, 10,000 emails. This will be enough for our learning purposes.

Mailgun also provides an open RESTful API, which is easy to understand and use. In the following exercise, we will register a Mailgun account, and send an email through the API.

## Exercise 40: Get Started with Using Mailgun

To start with, we need to register an account in Mailgun. As we explained before, Mailgun is a third-party platform. We will register a Mailgun account in this exercise. Then, we will obtain the necessary setup information to use their email sending service API:

1. Visit the Mailgun website at <u>https://www.mailgun.com/</u>. Click **Sign Up** to register an account. The home page will look like the following screenshot:



Figure 6.2: Mailgun home page

Once registration is done, Mailgun will send out a verification email with an account activation link.

2. Click on the link in the verification email to activate the account, which is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 6.3: Mailgun account activation email

3. Then, we will follow the Mailgun verification process. Enter your phone number to get a verification code. Use the code to activate your account. The screen will look like this:



Figure 6.4: Verifying the account

4. After your account is activated, log in to your account, then go to the **Overview** screen under **Sending**. There, you can find the domain name, API key, and base URL. This information is required for our subsequent programming work. Mailgun also provides sample code for a quick start:

@mailgun 🕢	Domain: sandbox76165a034aa940f	Upgrade Feedback ?		
Dashboard	Overview			
🛪 Sending 🗸 🗸	Percela Marca			
Domains	Domain Name How would you like to send your emails from sandbox76165a034aa940feb3ef785819641871 mailgun.org	Authorized Recipients		
<ul> <li>Overview</li> <li>Logs</li> </ul>	API SMTP	Email address		
	The most flavible, most popular way to send email. The easiest way to send email.	bob@gmail.com		
Templates	Use languages like Ruby, Python, PHP, C# and more.	Save Recipient		
<ul> <li>Suppressions</li> </ul>	apps settings.	Sandbox domains are restricted to authorized recipients (2 only.		
< Webhooks	Select			
⊙ IPs	Sandbox domains are restricted to authorized recipients only.	Help center		
Mailing Lists	Which language do you want to use?	B* API documentation		
<ul> <li>Domain Settings</li> <li>Receiving</li> </ul>	cURL Python Java Go Ruby PHP C# Node.js	Postbin		
. Validations	API key: 441acf048aae8d85be1c41774563e001-19f318b0-739d5c30	S Mail Tester		
/ Inhey placement	API base URL: https://api.mailgun.net/v3/sandbox76165a034aa940feb3ef785819641871.mailgun.org	III, SenderScore		
Coming soon	Here's the basic code you need. Plug in your API info from above and modify the from address, to address, and other content to give Mailgun a good old test drive.	Ma MXToolBox		
Support	1 - def send_simple_message(): 2 return requests_post(	HTML email templates		
⊗ Settings >	3 "https://opi.muilgum.net/\2/YURR.DOMAIN_NME/messages", 4 awth("com), "YURR.APL (ER"), 5 dota_["fron1: "Excited User -moilgun@YOR_DOMAIN_NAMEs", 6 to : ["bartkexmple.com", 'YOU#YOR_DOMAIN_NAME"], 7 "subject: "melic", "A subject: "testing some Mailgun awesomness!"})			

Figure 6.5: Mailgun dashboard

Now we have opened an account in Mailgun that will allow us to use their service to send emails to our users. The API URL and key are for our Smilecook application to connect to the Mailgun API. We will show you how to do that very soon.

#### Note

Currently, we are using the sandbox domain for testing. You can only send an email to your own email address (that is, the email address registered with Mailgun). If you want to send emails to other email addresses, you can add Authorized Recipients on the right-hand side, and it will send an email to that recipient. The recipient needs to accept you sending them email.

We will go through the process of how to send the first email in the next exercise.

## Exercise 41: Using the Mailgun API to Send Out Emails

So, we have already registered an account with Mailgun. With that Mailgun account, we will be able to use the Mailgun API to send out emails to our users. In this exercise, we'll use Mailgun to send out our first test email, programmatically, in our Smilecook project:

1. Import requests and create the MailgunApi class in mailgun.py, under the Smilecook project:

```
import requests
class MailgunApi:
```

 In the same MailgunApi class, set the API\_URL to https://api.mailgun.net/v3/{}/ messages; this is the API\_URL provided by Mailgun:

```
API_URL = 'https://api.mailgun.net/v3/{}/messages'
```

3. In the same MailgunApi class, define the \_\_init\_\_ constructor method for instantiating the object:

```
def __init__(self, domain, api_key):
    self.domain = domain
    self.key = api_key
    self.base_url = self.API_URL.format(self.domain)
```

4. In the same MailgunApi class, define the send\_email method for sending out emails using the Mailgun API. This method takes in to, subject, text, and html as the input parameters and composes the email:

5. Use MailgunApi to send the first email. Open the **PyCharm** Python console and first import MailgunApi from mailgun, then create a mailgun object by passing the domain name and API key provided by Mailgun in the previous exercise:

```
>>>from mailgun import MailgunApi
>>>mailgun = MailgunApi(domain='sandbox76165a034aa940feb3ef785819641871.
mailgun.org',
api_key='441acf048aae8d85be1c41774563e001-19f318b0-739d5c30')
```

6. Then, use the **send\_mail()** method in **MailgunApi** to send our first email. We can pass in the **email**, **subject**, and **body** as parameters. We will get an HTTP status code **200** if the mail is sent successfully:

<Response [200]>

#### Note

Please note that we need to use the same email address registered in Mailgun when we opened the account. This is because we haven't added any other email addresses to the authorized recipient list yet. So, this email address, registered in Mailgun, is the only email address that we can send out an email to now. In this case, it is **smilecook.api@gmail.com**.

7. Check the mailbox of the registered email address. You should receive an email. If you can't find it, it could be in your spam folder:



Figure 6.6: Sending an email via Mailgun

So, we have just sent out our first email using the third-party Mailgun API. Now we know how to add email capability to our application without setting up our own mail server. Later on, we will incorporate this email capability into our Smilecook application. We are going to use it in our user account activation workflow.

# **User Account Activation Workflow**

We would like to add an account activation step to our recipe sharing platform so that when a user registers an account in our system, the account will not be activated by default. At this time, a user cannot log in to their account dashboard. It's only after they activate their account by clicking on the link in our activation email that they can then log in to their account dashboard:



Figure 6.7: User account activation workflow

To build this workflow, we will use the **is\_active** attribute in the user model to indicate whether the account is activated (whether the link of the activation email has been clicked), then create a method for sending the verification email when the user registers and the endpoint can be used to open the account. In order to create a unique link, we'll use the **itsdangerous** package, which will help us to create a unique token that will be used in the link for account activation. This package ensures that the email we generated is not modified by anyone so that we can verify the user's identity before we activate their account.

#### Note

If you are interested in understanding more about the **itsdangerous** package, please visit <u>https://pythonhosted.org/itsdangerous/</u>.

In the next exercise, we will generate the account activation token.

## Exercise 42: Generating the Account Activation Token

As explained previously, we would like to implement a user account activation flow in our Smilecook application. This is to make sure the email address provided during registration is valid and is owned by the user. In this exercise, we will create a function to generate the activation token, as well as another function to verify the token. They will then be used later in the account activation flow:

1. Add the following line of code to requirements.txt:

itsdangerous==1.1.0

2. Install the **itsdangerous** package using the following command:

pip install -r requirements.txt

You should see the following result returned after the packages are successfully installed:

Installing collected packages: itsdangerous Successfully installed itsdangerous-1.1.0

3. Make sure the secret key is added in **config.py**; it will be useful when we use the **itsdangerous** package later:

```
class Config:
    SECRET_KEY = 'super-secret-key'
```

4. In utils.py, import the URLSafeTimedSerializer module from itsdangerous:

from itsdangerous import URLSafeTimedSerializer
from flask import current\_app

5. In utils.py again, define the generate\_token function:

```
def generate_token(email, salt=None):
    serializer = URLSafeTimedSerializer(current_app.config.get('SECRET_
KEY'))
    return serializer.dumps(email, salt=salt)
```

In the generate\_token method, we used the URLSafeTimedSerializer class to create a token via email and the current\_app.config.get('SECRET\_KEY') secret key, which is the secret key we set in the config.py settings. This same secret key will be used to verify this token in the future. Also, note that the timestamp will be in this token, after which we can verify the time this message was created. 6. In **utils.py** again, define the **verify\_token** function:

```
def verify_token(token, max_age=(30 * 60), salt=None):
    serializer = URLSafeTimedSerializer(current_app.config.get('SECRET_
KEY'))
    try:
        email = serializer.loads(token, max_age=max_age, salt=salt)
    except:
        return False
    return email
```

The verify\_token function will try to extract the email address from the token, which will confirm whether the valid period in the token is within 30 minutes (30 \* 60 seconds) through the max\_age attribute.

#### Note

You can see in *steps 5* and *step 6*, that **salt** is used here to distinguish between different tokens. When tokens are created by email, for example, in the scenarios of opening an account, resetting the password, and upgrading the account, a verification email will be sent. You can use **salt='activate-salt'**, **salt='reset-salt'**, and **salt='upgrade-salt'** to distinguish between these scenarios.

Now we have these two handy functions to generate and verify the activation token, in the next exercise, we will use them in the user account activation flow.

## Exercise 43: Sending Out the User Account Activation Email

Now, we have the activation token ready from our previous exercise, and we have also learned how to use the Mailgun API to send out an email. We are going to combine the two in this exercise, placing the activation token in the activation email to complete the whole account activation workflow:

1. Import **url\_for**, the **MailgunAPI** class, and the **generate\_token** and **verify\_token** functions into **resources/user.py**:

from flask import request, url\_for
from mailgun import MailgunApi
from utils import generate\_token, verify\_token

2. Create a MailgunApi object by passing in the Mailgun domain name and the API key that we got in the previous exercise:

```
mailgun = MailgunApi(domain='sandbox76165a034aa940feb3ef785819641871.
mailgun.org',
```

```
api_key='441acf048aae8d85be1c41774563e001-19f318b0-739d5c30')
```

3. Add the following code in the UserListResource class, right after user.save():

```
token = generate_token(user.email, salt='activate')
subject = 'Please confirm your registration.'
```

We first generate a token using generate\_token(user.email, salt='activate'). Here, salt='activate' means that the token is mainly used to activate the account. The subject of the email is set to Please confirm your registration.

4. Create an activation link and define the email text in the same UserListResource class:

text = 'Hi, Thanks for using SmileCook! Please confirm your registration by clicking on the link: {}'.format(link)

We create the activation link using the url\_for function. It will require UserActivateResource (we will create that in our next step). This endpoint will need a token as well. The \_external=True parameter is used to convert the default relative URL, /users/activate/<string:token>, to an absolute URL, http:// localhost:5000/users/activate/<string:token>:

5. Finally, we use the mailgun.send\_email method to send the email in the same UserListResource class:

6. Create a new UserActivateResource class under resources/user.py and define the get method in it:

```
class UserActivateResource(Resource):
    def get(self, token):
        email = verify_token(token, salt='activate')
        if email is False:
            return {'message': 'Invalid token or token expired'},
HTTPStatus.BAD_REQUEST
```

First, this method verifies the token using verify\_token(token, salt='activate'). The token has a default expiration time of 30 minutes. If the token is valid and not expired, we will get the user email and can proceed with the account activation. Otherwise, the email will be set to False and we can return an error message, Invalid token or token expired, with an HTTP status code 400 Bad Request.

7. Continue to work on the UserActivateResource.get method:

```
user = User.get_by_email(email=email)

if not user:
    return {'message': 'User not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND

if user.is_active is True:
    return {'message': 'The user account is already activated'},
HTTPStatus.BAD_REQUEST
    user.is_active = True
```

```
user.save()
```

If we have the user's email, we can look up the **user** object and modify its **is\_active** attribute. If the user account is already activated, we will simply return **The user is already activated**. Otherwise, we activate the account and save that.

8. Finally, we will return HTTP status code **204** No **Content** to indicate that the request was handled successfully:

```
return {}, HTTPStatus.NO_CONTENT
```

#### Note

Usually, in a real-world scenario, the activation link in the email will point to the frontend layer of the system. The frontend layer will, in turn, communicate with the backend through the API. Therefore, when the frontend receives the HTTP status code **204 No Content**, it means the account is activated. It can then forward the user to the account dashboard.

9. Then, add the new UserActivateResource class to app.py by using the following code. First, import the UserActivateResource class from resources.user, then add the route:

from resources.user import UserListResource, UserResource, MeResource,
UserRecipeListResource, UserActivateResource

```
api.add_resource(UserActivateResource, '/users/
activate/<string:token>')
```

10. Finally, we would like to make sure the user cannot log in to the application before their account is activated. We will change the POST method in resources/token.py. Add the following lines of code right after checking the password to return the HTTP status code 403 Forbidden if the user account is not activated:

```
if user.is_active is False:
    return {'message': 'The user account is not activated yet'},
HTTPStatus.FORBIDDEN
```

11. Right-click on it to run the application. And we are ready to test the entire user registration workflow.

Congratulations! You have completed the development of the entire user registration workflow. Our Smilecook application will be able to send out an email with an activation link. Users can then click on the activation link to activate their user account.

In the next activity, we would like you to go through the whole flow and test whether it works.

# Activity 9: Testing the Complete User Registration and Activation Workflow

In this activity, we will test the complete user registration and activation workflow:

- 1. Register a new user through Postman.
- 2. Log in through the API.
- 3. Use the link sent to the mailbox to activate the account.
- 4. Log in again after the account is activated.

## Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 314.

# Setting Up Environment Variables

We are going to use environment variables to ensure that our sensitive information, such as the secret key, is safe. This ensures that we are not leaking this sensitive and confidential information when we share code with others. Environment variables are only saved in the local environment and they won't appear in code. That is a usual best practice to segregate code from confidential information.

## Exercise 44: Setting Up Environment Variables in PyCharm

The environment variable is a key-value pair stored in the local system, which can be accessed by our application. In this exercise, we will set the environment variables through **PyCharm**:

1. At the top of the PyCharm interface, select Run and then click Edit Configurations:



Figure 6.8: Select Run and click Edit Configurations

2. Click **Browse** next to **Environment Variables**. Then click + to add the MAILGUN\_ DOMAIN and MAILGUN\_API\_KEY environment variables.

v	🝦 Python					
	🚽 app	Configuration	EnvFile	Logs		
	€ Templates					
322		Script path:	•	/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smil	ecook/app.py	
			Environm	ent Variables		
		User environment variables:				
		Name		Value		
		PYTHONUNBUFFERED				
		MAILGUN_DOMAIN		sandbox76165a034aa940feb3ef785819	01-19f318b0-739d5c30	
		MAILGUN_API_KEY		441acf048aae8d85be1c41774563e001		
					Python-API-Development-	
		+ - 6 0				
		Include system environme	ent variables		cook	
		Name		Value		
				/private/tmp/com.apple.launchd.57KpQ		
		COMMAND_MODE		unix2003		
		HOME		/Users/raychung		
				en_US.UTF-8		
				raychung		
				/I ihrarv/Frameworks/Python framework/		
				Сапсеі ОК		

Your screen will look as follows:

Figure 6.9: Adding the MAILGUN\_DOMAIN and MAILGUN\_API\_KEY environment variables

#### Note

For the Python console, to read the environment variables, we can set it under *Pycharm >> Preferences >> Build, Execution, Deployment >> Console >> Python Console*.

3. We will then import the os package in resources/user.py and get the value in the environment variables using os.environ['MAILGUN\_DOMAIN'] and os.environ['MAILGUN\_API\_KEY']:

So, this is how you can move the secret **API\_KEY** and other related information out from the code. This secret data is now stored in the environment variable and is isolated from the code.

### Note

If we get the environment variable using **os.environ['KEY']**. It will raise a **'KeyError'** if the environment variable is not defined. We can get the value using **os.environ.get('KEY')** or **os.getenv('Key')**. This will give us None if the variable is not defined. If we want to set a default value if the environment variable is not defined, we can use this syntax: **os.getenv('KEY', default\_value)**.

# **HTML Format Email**

We can add a bit of color to our email by using an HTML format email instead of plaintext email. HTML format email is everywhere. I am sure you have seen images in emails, or emails with a fancy layout. Those are HTML format emails. Theoretically, to send out HTML format email using the Mailgun API, it could be as simple as passing in the HTML code as a parameter to the mailgun.send\_email method.

Please refer to the following sample code to send out an HTML format email using Mailgun. We can see that we are just adding the new **html** parameter here:

html>')

However, this way of coupling the HTML code with the Python code is cumbersome. If we have a fancy layout, the HTML can be pretty long and that's too much to be included in the actual Python code. To address this, we can leverage the **render\_template()** function in Flask. This is a function that makes use of the Jinja2 template engine. With it, we can just place the HTML code in a separate HTML file under a **/templates** folder in the application project. We can then pass in the HTML file, also called a template file, to this **render\_template** function to generate the HTML text. From the following sample code, we can see that, with the **render\_template** function, we can simplify the code a lot:

template/sample.html

<html><body><h1>Test email</h1></body></html>

We can then render the HTML with the subject set to **Test email** using the following code:

```
mailgun.send_email(to=user.email,
```

```
subject=subject,
text=text,
html=render_template('sample.html'))
```

The sample code here will look for the **templates/sample.html** file under the application project folder and render the HTML code for us.

The function is named **render\_template** instead of **render\_html** for a reason. The **render\_template** function does more than just directly outputting the HTML code from the file. In fact, we can insert variable in the HTML template file and have the **render\_template** function render it.

For example, we can modify sample.html like this (the {{content}} here is a placeholder):

#### template/sample.html

<html><body><h1>{{content}}</h1></body></html>

We can then render the HTML with the subject set to **test email** using the following code:

```
mailgun.send_email(to=user.email,
```

```
subject=subject,
text=text,
html=render_template('sample.html', content='Test
```

```
email'))
```

In the next activity, we would like you to send out the activation email in HTML format.

# Activity 10: Creating the HTML Format User Account Activation Email

We have previously sent out plaintext format emails. In this activity, we will create an HTML format email so that it looks more appealing to our users:

- 1. Put the user's email address into the Mailgun authorized recipient list.
- 2. Copy an HTML template from the Mailgun website.
- 3. Add in the activation token in the HTML template.
- 4. Use the **render\_template** function to render the HTML code and send out the activation email using the **Mailgun** API.
- 5. Register a new account in Postman and get the account activation email in HTML format.

## Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 317.

You have now learned how to send out an email in HTML format. You can design your own HTML templates from now on.

# Summary

In this chapter, we learned how to use the third-party **Mailgun** API to send a user account activation email. Later, we can send different emails, such as a notification email, using the **MailgunAPI** class. Mailgun not only provides the API for sending mail but also provides a backend dashboard for us to track the status of the emails we've sent out. It is a very handy service. User account activation is an important step to ensure we are onboarding a validated user. Though not every platform performs this kind of validation, it reduces the impact of spam and bots onboarding our platform. In this chapter, we used the **itsdangerous** package to create a unique token to confirm the ownership of the user's email address. This package contains timestamps so that we can verify whether the token has expired or not.

In the next chapter, we will continue to add more features to our Smilecook application. We will work with images in our next chapter. I am sure you will learn a lot of practical skills there. Let's continue our journey.



# Working with Images

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Build a user avatar function
- Develop an image uploading API using Flask-Uploads
- Resize images using an API
- Compress images using Pillow to enhance API performance

In this chapter, we will learn how to perform image uploads so that we can let users post a profile picture and recipe cover image to our Smilecook application.

# Introduction

In the previous chapter, we completed the account opening workflow by activating the user accounts via email. In this chapter, we will develop a function so that we can upload pictures. These pictures are the user's profile picture and the recipe cover images. Aside from uploading images, we will also discuss image compression. Pillow is an image processing package that we are going to use to compress images up to 90%. This can greatly enhance the performance of our API without compromising on the image's quality.

Technically speaking, we will introduce two Python packages, Flask-Uploads and Pillow, in this chapter. Flask-Uploads allows us to quickly develop image uploading functions. For image compression, we will be using Pillow. It can generate images in our specified format and compress them accordingly.

# **Building the User Avatar Function**

In our Smilecook application, there are user profile pages that list user information. While this is useful enough, it would be much better if we could allow users to upload a profile picture (avatar) to their profile page. This would make the application more sociable.

To store the user avatar, we will create a new attribute (avatar\_image) in the user model. We are not going to store the image directly in this attribute. Instead, we are going to store the image on the server, and the new attribute will have the filename of the image. Later, when our API gets a client request asking for the image, we will find the filename in this attribute and generate the URL to point to the image location and then return it to the frontend client-side. The frontend client will then base on the image URL and fetch it from the server:



Figure 7.1: Building a user model avatar diagram

We are going to create a new endpoint, http://localhost:5000/users/avatar, that will take PUT requests. The reason we have designed it to accept PUT requests is that there should be only one avatar picture for each user. So, every time there is a client request, it should be either replacing an empty image with the new image for the first time, or it will be replacing the old image with a new one. This is a replacement action. In this case, we should use the HTTP verb, PUT.

Now, let's add the **avatar\_image** attribute in our model. We will have to use Flask-Migrate to update the underlying database table.

## Exercise 45: Adding the avatar\_image Attribute to the User Model

In this exercise, we will work on changing the user model. First, we will create an additional attribute (**avatar\_image**) in the user model. Then, we will reflect it in the database schema and use the Flask-Migrate Python package to create the corresponding field in the database table. Finally, we will confirm the change is successful by using pgAdmin. Let's get started:

1. Add the avatar\_image attribute to the user model. The code file is models/user .py:

avatar\_image = db.Column(db.String(100), default=None)

The avatar\_image attribute is designed to store the filename of the uploaded image. Due to this, it is a string with a length of 100. The default is None.

2. Run the following command to generate the database migration script:

flask db migrate

You will see that a new column called user.avatar\_image has been detected:

INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.

INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.

INFO [alembic.autogenerate.compare] Detected added column 'user.avatar\_ image'

Generating /TrainingByPackt/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/ Lesson07/smilecook/migrations/versions/7aafe51af016\_.py ... done 3. Check the content in /migrations/versions/7aafe51af016\_.py, which is the database migration script that we generated in the previous step:

```
"""empty message
Revision ID: 7aafe51af016
Revises: 983adee75c9a
Create Date: 2019-09-18 20:54:51.823725
.....
from alembic import op
import sqlalchemy as sa
# revision identifiers, used by Alembic.
revision = '7aafe51af016'
down_revision = '983adee75c9a'
branch_labels = None
depends_on = None
def upgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.add_column('user', sa.Column('avatar_image', sa.String(length=100),
nullable=True))
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
def downgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.drop_column('user', 'avatar_image')
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
```

From its content, we can see that two functions have been generated in the script: **upgrade** and **downgrade**. The **upgrade** function is used to add the new **avatar\_image** column to the database table, while the **downgrade** function is used to remove the **avatar\_image** column so that it can go back to its original state.

4. Run the following **flask db upgrade** command to update the database schema:

flask db upgrade

You will see the following output:

```
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade 983adee75c9a ->
7aafe51af016, empty message
```

5. Check the schema **change** in pgAdmin. *Right-click* on the **user** table and choose **Properties**. A new window will appear. Then, click the **Columns** tab to check the columns:

Browser	7 🔳 T	Dashboar	rd Pr	operties SQL	Statistics Dependencies Dep	endents	m public.us	ser/smilecook	/postgres@P	ostgreSQL 11		×
> 🧠	Languages	6 8	~ C	· 0 0	🗈 🗷 v 🕇 v No limit	•	4 - 2	5 🖬 🕶	2 2	8 × ±		
~ *	Schemas (1)	S pub	-	a hard her a hard								
~	public	Course Ed.	US	er						×	South Dad	
	> Collations	Query Ed	Gener	al Columns	Constraints Advanced Param	eters Se	curity SQL				Scratch Pad	×
	> In FTS Configurations	1 SE1	SE									
	> IN FTS Dictionaries	÷	Colur	nns								
	As FTS Parsers     FTS Templates			Name	Data type	Length	Precision	Not NULL?	Primary key	e -		
	<ul> <li>Foreign Tables</li> <li>(ii) Functions</li> </ul>		8.0	id	integer +			Yes	Yes			
	Materialized Views		8.0	username	character varying +	80		Yes	No			
	<ul> <li>I3 Sequences (2)</li> </ul>		80	email	character varying +	200		Yes	No			
	1.3 recipe_id_seq 1.3 user_id_seq		8.0	password	character varying +	200		No	Na			
	<ul> <li>Tables (3)</li> <li>Ealembic_version</li> </ul>		8.0	is_active	boolean •			No	No			
	> mecipe		8 0	created_at	timestamp without time zone 👻			Yes	No			
	(i) Trigger Functions     Types	Data Out	8 0	updated_at	timestamp without time zone 👻			Yes	No			
× A Login/	> Views Group Roles (10)	id IPK] ii	8.0	avatar_image	character varying +	100		No	No	athout time zon	updated_at timestamp without time zone	avat
A.09	execute server program	1								6:24:24.671944	4 2019-09-09 16:24:24.671944	[h,n]
AP9.	monitor	2	i	2			× Cancel	O Reset	Save 3	7:15:29.12725	6 2019-09-10 17:15:29.127256	(0.8)
as pg	read_all_settings	3								. 15:05:58 486019	9 2019-09-11 15:05:58.486019	[null]
A P9	read_all_stats	4		4 john	smilecook.api@gmail.com	Spbkdf2	sha256\$29000	0\$w/true	2019-09	11 22:51:54.856294	8 2019-09-11 22:57:23.900439	[null]
AL P9	read_server_files	5		5 emily	smilecook.user@gmail.com	Spbkdf2-	sha256\$29000	0\$Hstrue	2019-09	11 23:01:39.63288	1 2019-09-11 23:03:16:587243	[nul]

Figure 7.2: Checking all the columns in the Columns tab

Here, we can see the new **avatar\_image** column being added to the **user** table. Now, our Smilecook application is ready to take in the image path of the user avatar.

# **Flask-Uploads**

We will be using the Flask-Uploads package to complete our image upload function. This is a very powerful package that simplifies most of the tedious coding for us. By simply calling a few methods provided by the package, it allows us to efficiently and flexibly develop the file upload function. Flask-Uploads can handle various common file types out of the box. What we need to define is the Set that classifies the types of uploaded files, such as **IMAGES**, **DOCUMENT**, **AUDIO**, and so on. Then, we simply need to set the destination of the uploaded files.

Let's look at a few basic concepts and functions in Flask-Uploads before we implement them.

## **Upload Sets**

Before we upload any files, we need to define the **UploadSet**. An upload set is a single collection of files. Take **images** as an example; we can define the image upload set as follows, where '**images**' is the name of the upload set:

```
image_set = UploadSet('images', IMAGES)
```

Once you have the **image\_set**, you can use the **save** method to save the uploaded image from the incoming HTTP request, like so:

```
image_set.save(image, folder=folder, name=filename)
```

An upload set's configuration also needs to be stored on an app. We can use the **configure\_uploads** function from Flask-Uploads to do that:

configure\_uploads(app, image\_set)

In addition, you can also use **patch\_request\_class** to restrict the maximum upload size of the uploaded file. In the next exercise, we will work on the image upload function together. The image user is going to upload their avatar picture. We will define the destination as **static/images/avatars**.

## Exercise 46: Implementing the User Avatar Upload Function

In this exercise, we will start by installing the Flask-Uploads package to our virtual environment. Then, we will do some simple configurations and get to work on the image upload function development. By completing this exercise, we will see an image URL being returned to the client. Let's get started:

1. Add the following line in requirements.txt:

Flask-Uploads==0.2.1

2. Run the following command to install the Flask-Uploads package in the PyCharm console:

pip install -r requirements.txt

You will see the following installation result:

```
Installing collected packages: Flask-Uploads
Running setup.py install for Flask-Uploads ... done
Successfully installed Flask-Uploads-0.2.1
```

3. Import UploadSet and IMAGES into extensions.py:

from flask\_uploads import UploadSet, IMAGES

4. In the same extensions.py file, define a set called 'images' and an extension called IMAGES. This will cover the common image file extensions (.jpg, .jpeg, .png, and so on):

image\_set = UploadSet('images', IMAGES)

5. Set the image destination in **Config.py**:

UPLOADED\_IMAGES\_DEST = 'static/images'

#### Note

The **UPLOADED\_IMAGES\_DEST** attribute name is decided by the name of the upload set. Since we set the upload set name to be **'images'**, the attribute name here must be **UPLOADED\_IMAGES\_DEST**.

6. Import configure\_uploads, patch\_request\_class, and image\_set into app.py:

from flask\_uploads import configure\_uploads, patch\_request\_class
from extensions import db, jwt, image\_set

7. Using the **configure\_uploads** function that we have just imported, pass in the **image\_set** that we want to upload:

```
configure_uploads(app, image_set)
```

8. Set the maximum file size allowed for uploads as 10 MB using patch\_request\_class. This step is important because, by default, there is no upload size limit:

patch\_request\_class(app, 10 \* 1024 \* 1024)

9. Import the url\_for function in schemas/user.py and add the avatar\_url attribute and dump\_avatar\_url method under the UserSchema class:

```
from flask import url_for
```

class UserSchema(Schema):

avatar\_url = fields.Method(serialize='dump\_avatar\_url')

```
def dump_avatar_url(self, user):
```

```
if user.avatar_image:
        return url_for('static', filename='images/avatars/{}'.
format(user.avatar_image), _external=True)
        else:
        return url_for('static', filename='images/assets/default-
avatar.jpg', _external=True)
```

The url\_for function is used to help generate the URL of the image file. The dump\_ avatar\_url method is used to return the URL of the user avatar after serialization. If no image is being uploaded, we will simply return the URL of the default avatar.

10. Create a folder called **assets** under **static/images** and place the **default-avatar**. **jpg** image inside it. This image is going to be our default user avatar:



Figure 7.3: Folder structure after adding the image

#### Note

You can put any image you like in here. We have also provided a default avatar image in our sample code folder.

11. Import the **uuid** extension, and **image\_set** into **utils.py**. You will see how these modules/methods are used next:

import uuid

from flask\_uploads import extension

from extensions import image\_set

12. Add the save\_image function to utils.py:

def save\_image(image, folder):

```
filename = '{}.{}'.format(uuid.uuid4(), extension(image.filename))
image_set.save(image, folder=folder, name=filename)
```

return filename

In the save\_image method, we used the uuid function to generate the filename for the uploaded image. We got the file extension from the uploaded image using the extension function from Flask-Uploads. Then, we saved the image using the image\_set.save function; the saving destination is static/images. If we pass in folder='avatar' as the parameter, the destination will be static/images/avatar.

13. Import the image\_set and save\_image functions from utils into resources/user.py:

from extensions import image\_set

from utils import generate\_token, verify\_token, save\_image

14. Add user\_avatar\_schema to resources/user.py. This schema is just to show the avatar\_url:

```
user_avatar_schema = UserSchema(only=('avatar_url', ))
```

15. Create the UserAvatarUploadResource class, in resources/user.py, and define the put method inside it:

class UserAvatarUploadResource(Resource):

```
@jwt_required
def put(self):
    file = request.files.get('avatar')
    if not file:
        return {'message': 'Not a valid image'}, HTTPStatus.BAD_
REQUEST
    if not image_set.file_allowed(file, file.filename):
        return {'message': 'File type not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.BAD_
REQUEST
    user = User.get_by_id(id=get_jwt_identity())
    if user.avatar_image:
        avatar_path = image_set.path(folder='avatars', filename=user.
    avatar_image)
        if os.path.exists(avatar_path):
            os.remove(avatar_path)
```

The **@jwt\_required** decorator before the **put** method means that login is required before this method is triggered. In the **put** method, we got the avatar image file from **request.files**. Then, we validated whether the image file exists and whether the file extension is permitted. If everything is okay, we will get back the user object and check whether an avatar already exists. If so, that will be removed before we replace it with our uploaded image.

16. Then, we used save\_image to save the uploaded image. Once the image is saved, we will get the filename of the image and save it to user.avatar\_image. Then, we used user.save() to save the update to the database:

```
filename = save_image(image=file, folder='avatars')
```

```
user.avatar_image = filename
user.save()
```

17. Use user\_avatar\_schema.dump(user).data to return the image URL and the HTTP status code, 200 OK:

```
return user_avatar_schema.dump(user).data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

18. Import the UserAvatarUploadResource class into app.py:

from resources.user import UserListResource, UserResource, MeResource, UserRecipeListResource, UserActivateResource, UserAvatarUploadResource

19. Link the resource to the route, that is /users/avatar in app.py:

```
api.add_resource(UserAvatarUploadResource, '/users/avatar')
```

We have successfully created the user avatar image upload function in our Smilecook application. Now, we can upload an image to the user profile page. In the next exercise, we will test that using Postman.

## Exercise 47: Testing the User Avatar Upload Function Using Postman

In the previous exercise, we finished developing the avatar uploading function. To make sure things are working as expected, we need to test the function from the client-side. We will be using Postman to send the client request, which will have the user avatar image in it. Let's get started:

1. First, log in to a user account. Now, click on the **Collections** tab and select the **POST Token** request. Then, click the **Send** button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🛛 🕵 🕶	👪 My Workspace 👻 🎝 Invite	🥝 K R A V i	Upgrade 🔹				
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Rott Token X +	No Environment	• • •				
+ New Collection Trash	Foken     POST      http://localhost.5000/token	Gomments (0)	Examples (0) *				
Basic API	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body  Pre-request Script Tests Settings		Cookies Code				
<ul> <li>M SmileCook</li> <li>15 requests</li> </ul>	none form-data xwww-form-urlencoded raw binary GraphQL <sup>BETA</sup> JSON *		Beautify				
Im Recipe     User     User     User     User     User     User     User     User     User     User	<pre>2 "emcl1: "sml@cook.opi@gmcll.com", 3 "possword": "Kwq2z5" 4 }</pre>						
6tt UserActivate	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status	s 200 OK Time: 334ms Size: 717 B	Save Response 💌				
• Token •••	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON -		n Q				
eost Token eost Refresh DBL Revoke	<pre> 2  **access_token*:  **eydexxiaixxvigitCDhbGciDiJIUzIINiJ9, eyjpYXQIDJEINZI4NjY;MOYSIn5iZiIGHTU3MjQ2NJMALiwianRpIjoiZJASH2QyOMQUMTgINC00MmPhLTLkGGEYYAX  **eydexxiaixxvijoAnTcyO0Y3MjA2LCp2X04aGloeSIBKCviZnJ1c2giDhKydAUzIn5SCUIDIJNYZHLC3H1fQ,  oj777JuvYFC602gCcfXNLQ00H72xX7255kzBFKGAH5*,  **eydexXiaDiXVIGLCJhbGciDiJIUzIINIJ9, eyjpYXQIDJEINzIANjYzHOYSIn5iZiIGHTU3MjQ2NJMALiwianRpIjoiZjASH2QyOMQUMTgINC00MmPhLTLkGEYYAX  **eydexXiaDiXVIGLCJhbGciDiJIUzIINIJ9, eyjpYXQIDJEINzIANjYzHOYSIn5iZiIGHTU3MjQ2NJMALiwianRpIjoiZhASH2QyOMQUMTgINC00MmPhLTLkGEYYAX  **eydexXiaDiXVIGLCJhbGciDiJIUzIINIJ9, eyjpYXQIDJEINzIANjYzHOYSIn5iZiIGHTU3MjQ2NJMALiwianRpIjoiZhAMQMCHmOWICZYYMC00MJEyLTx1ZTINijd  **eydexXiaDiXVIGLCJhbGciDiJIUzIINIJ9, eyjpYXQIDJEINzIANjYzHOYSIn5iZiIGHTU3MjQ2NJMALiwianRpIjoiZhAMQMCHmOWICZYYMC00MJEyLTx1ZTINijd  **eydexXiaDiXVIGLCJhbGciDiJIUzIINIJ9, eyjpYXQIDJEINzIANjYzHOYSIn5iZIIGHTU3MjQ2NJMALiwianRpIjoiZhUMAMCHmOWICZYYMC00MJEyLTx1ZTINijd  **eydexXiaDiXVIGLCJhbGciDiJIUzIINIJ9, eyjpYXQIDJENzIANjYzHOYSIn5iZIIGHTU3MjQ2NJMALiwianRpIjoiZhUMMMCHmOWICZYYMC00MJEyLTx1ZTINijd  **eydexXiaDiXVIGHCMAUMAASUCJpZOVAGGeeSIGKCvidHiVZ5IGEnJIZnJ1c2git0, y0XaS3pbY-fLA_MH18pHMTLUAU*SSH7qTHxAx*  **********************************</pre>						

Figure 7.4: Sending the POST Token request

- 2. Next, we are going to use the **PUT** method to upload an avatar. Send an HTTP **PUT** request to the following URL: http://localhost:5000/users/avatar. Click on the **Collections** tab. Right-click on ... next to the **User** folder, and then create a new request.
- 3. Set the **Request Name** to **UserAvatarUpload** and save it in the **User** folder.

- 4. Select **PUT** as the HTTP method and type in **http://locaohost:5000/users/avatar** as the request URL.
- 5. Now, select the **Headers** tab and put **Authorization** into the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** into the **VALUE** field, where the token is the access token we got in the previous step.
- 6. Select the **Body** tab. Then, select the **form-data** radio button and put "avatar" as the **KEY**.
- 7. Select **File** in the drop-down menu next to **Key** and select the image file to upload.
- 8. Now, click the **Save** button and then the **Send** button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 İmpart Rünner 🕰 🖲	📕 My Works	bace - 🛃 invite	🧿 🖌 & A 🖤 ∂ Upgrade 🔫						
Q Filter	Post Token Put UserAvatarUpload	• arr User • + ···	No Environment 🔹 💿 🔅						
History Collections APIs BETA	▶ UserAvatarUpload		📮 Comments (0) 🛛 Examples (0) 🔻						
+ New Collection Trash									
Basic API	PUT         http://localhosts000/users/avatar         Send         Save           Params         Authorization         Headers (10)         Body ●         Pre-request Script         Tests         Settings         Cookees								
5 requests									
✓ ■ SmileCook 15 requests	none   form-data   x-www-form-urlencoded   raw	binary GraphQL <sup>BETA</sup>							
🕨 🖿 Recipe	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION *** Bulk Edit						
🔻 🖿 User 🚥	avatar 🖌	large-tree-in-middle-of-forest.jpg $\times$							
Fost UserList	Key	Value	Description						
GIT User	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK Time: 316ms Size: 256 B Save Response +						
GIT UserRecipeList GET UserActivate	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON +	5	<u>ه</u> ۵						
eut UserAvatarUpload	1 { 2 "avatar_url": "http://localhost:5008/stat	ic/images/avatars/ce90f8f6-3c38-404a-9925-49ba417f	/3dc6.jpg"						
🕶 🖿 Token 🚥	3 3								
Post Token									
Post Refresh									
DR. Revoke									

Figure 7.5: Sending a request to upload an avatar

We can see **avatar\_url** in the response, meaning that our image upload request was successful.

9. Clicking on avatar\_url should bring you to the uploaded image. Check the path, static/images/avatars, in PyCharm. You should see the uploaded image there:



Figure 7.6: Checking the uploaded image

10. Send a request to get a user back by their **username**. Click on the **Collections** tab and select the **GET User** request.

#### 194 | Working with Images

11. Type http://localhost:5000/users/john into the URL field. You can replace the username, that is, John, with any username that is appropriate and then click the Send button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:



Figure 7.7: Checking the user avatar URL

Here, we can see the new avatar URL attribute in the user.

This testing exercise proves that the image upload function is working as expected. We can also look up the user by placing the username in the endpoint URL.

#### Note

You can test two more aspects of the **avatar image upload** functions. The first one is to upload an image that's greater than 10 MB in size. The second is to test whether the default avatar image (that is, **default-avatar.jpg**) will be used for a user account that has no uploaded avatar.

# Image Resizing and Compression

The size of the image will affect the speed of the website. Imagine looking at a picture that's 10 MB in size. If there are 10 pictures on one page, this website will be 100 MB in size, and so it will take a lot of time to get a page. Due to this, a good practice to reduce the size of the image and compress it so that it's around 500 KB in size instead.

In addition, we will also convert the image into JPEG (it has the .**JPG** file extension). JPEG is an image compression technology that can remove unnoticeable, insignificant details in an image, thus achieving a smaller file size. Besides, it is often regarded as acceptable to have a lower image quality for web use.

In our Smilecook application, we will convert all our uploaded images into JPG format and compress them. We will do this through the Pillow package.

#### Note

We cannot have a transparent image in JPEG format. If we save an image with the background removed as a JPEG, the background will become white, instead of transparent. The other two commonly used image formats, PNG and GIF. These two image formats will support transparency in images.

In our Smilecook application, however, we won't be displaying a transparent image, so using JPG images will be good enough here.

# **Introduction to Pillow**

Pillow, previously known as the **Python Imaging Library** (**PIL**), is an image processing package in Python. The most important class in this package is **Image**. We can use **Image**. **open** to create an object from an **image** file. We can then get the image dimension in pixels by using the attribute **size**. We can also find out the color mode of the image by using the attribute mode.

Some common color modes you should expect to see include L for black and white, **RGB** for red-green-blue, and **CMYK** for cyan-magenta-yellow-black:

```
>>>image = Image.open('default-avatar.jpg')
>>>image.size
(1600, 1066)
>>>image.mode
'RGB'
```

If we want to change the color mode of the picture to RGB, use the **convert** function. We usually change the color mode to ensure the color accuracy of our images. RGB is the most commonly used color mode for computer monitors:

```
>>>image = image.convert("RGB")
```

If we want to resize an image so that it has smaller dimensions, we should use the **thumbnail** method. This method can maintain the aspect ratio of the image, and at the same time make sure that each side of the image is less than our defined limit.

As an example, the resultant image's sides will be less than **1600** px, while keeping the aspect ratio intact:

```
>>>maxsize = (1600, 1600)
```

```
>>>image.thumbnail(maxsize)
```

When we save our changes using the Pillow package, we can pass in a **quality** parameter. This is done to specify how much JPEG compression we want. The quality can range from 1 to 100, with 1 being the worst and 95 being the best. We should avoid putting in a value higher than 95 because that means almost no compression. The default quality value is 75:

```
>>>image.save('compressed_image.jpg', optimize=True, quality=85)
```

Let's complete an exercise in order to implement image compression.

## Exercise 48: Implementing Image Compression in Our Smilecook Application

Now that we've learned about the theory and the tools we can use to perform image compression, let's apply that to our Smilecook application. We would like to compress the user's avatar. We will be using the Pillow package to do this. Let's get started:

1. Add the Pillow package to requirements.txt:

Pillow==6.2.1

2. Install the **Pillow** package by running the **pip install** command, as follows:

pip install -r requirements.txt

You should see the following installation result after running the preceding command:

Installing collected packages: Pillow
Successfully installed Pillow-6.2.1

3. Import the necessary package and module into **utils.py**:

import os

from PIL import Image

4. In **utils.py**, define the **compress\_image** function, which takes the filename and **folder** as parameters.

First, we will use image\_set.path(filename=filename, folder=folder) to get the actual image file's location. Then, by using Image.open(file\_path), we will create the image object from the image file:

```
def compress_image(filename, folder):
    file_path = image_set.path(filename=filename, folder=folder)
    image = Image.open(file_path)
```

5. Change the color mode to **RGB** and resize it so that each side is no bigger than **1600** px:

```
if image.mode != "RGB":
    image = image.convert("RGB")
if max(image.width, image.height) > 1600:
    maxsize = (1600, 1600)
    image.thumbnail(maxsize, Image.ANTIALIAS)
```

6. Generate the new filename and path for our compressed image:

```
compressed_filename = '{}.jpg'.format(uuid.uuid4())
compressed_file_path = image_set.path(filename=compressed_filename,
folder=folder)
```
7. Save the compressed image with quality = 85:

image.save(compressed\_file\_path, optimize=True, quality=85)

8. Use **os.stat(file\_path)** to get the size in bytes. By doing this, we will have the original size for a before and after comparison in our testing:

```
original_size = os.stat(file_path).st_size
compressed_size = os.stat(compressed_file_path).st_size
percentage = round((original_size - compressed_size) / original_size *
100)
```

```
print("The file size is reduced by {}%, from {} to
{}.".format(percentage, original_size, compressed_size))
```

#### Note

The **os.stat** method is a Python method that returns basic folder/file information (for example, owner ID, group owner ID, and file size).

9. Remove the original image and then return the compressed image filename by using the following code:

os.remove(file\_path)

return compressed\_filename

10. Finally, in the save\_image function, under utils.py, call the compress\_image function right after the image is saved:

```
def save_image(image, folder):
    filename = '{}.{}'.format(uuid.uuid4(), extension(image.filename))
    image_set.save(image, folder=folder, name=filename)
    filename = compress_image(filename=filename, folder=folder)
```

return filename

Here, we have created our compress\_image function. The function just needs to know where the image file is, and it will compress the image for us.

In the next exercise, we will test the image compression function.

## **Exercise 49: Testing the Image Compression Function**

So far, we have developed an image compression function that can compress the avatar that was uploaded by the user. In this exercise, we will test and see how the image compression function does. Let's get started:

- 1. First, we are going to use the **PUT** method to upload an avatar. We will send an HTTP **PUT** request to the following URL: http://localhost:5000/users/avatar. Click on **PUT UserAvatarUpload** and select the **Body** tab.
- 2. Select a large image file to upload and click the **Send** button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Impart Runner 🖡 🗸			👌 Upgrade 🔹			
Q Fitter History Collections APIs NETA	► UserAvatarUpload	PUT UserAvatarUpload	eet User	No Environment	• • • •	
New Collection     Trash     Basic API     S requests	PUT • http://localhost Params Authorization Head	:5000/users/avatar ers (10) Body • Pre-	request Script Tests Settings		Send	Save      Save      Cookies Code
✓ ■ SmileCook 15 requests.	🖲 none 🔹 form-data 🏾 🔍 x-ww	w-form-unlencoded 🛛 🖗 raw	binary     GraphQL     BETA			
Recipe     User     User     UserList	KEY avatar Koy		VALUE large-tree-in-middle-of-forest.jpg X Value	Description		••• Bulk Edit.
GRT User GRT UserRecipeList GRT UserActivate	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Pretty Raw Preview V	Results Isualize BETA JSON +	Ð	Status: 200 OK	Time: 740ma Size: 256 B	Save Response 👻
Put UserAwatarUpload Token *** Potr Token Potr Refresh DB. Revoke	1 S 2 "avatar_url": "ht 3 )	tp://localhost:5000/sta	tic/images/avatars/4109bf4b-2083	4d10-a20b-b68fb4f0bec5.jpg"		1

Figure 7.8: Uploading an avatar using the PUT method

3. From the application log in PyCharm, we can see that the original size of the uploaded image was 7.6 MB; it is reduced to 618 KB after compression:



Figure 7.9: Image size after compression

By doing this, we can see that the image compression function that we implemented previously works. Now, the image size has been significantly reduced. In the next activity, we will implement the recipe cover image upload function.

# Activity 11: Implementing the Recipe Cover Image Upload Function

So far, we have learned how to develop the image upload and compression function. In this activity, we are going to work on the recipe cover image upload function for the Smilecook application. We want to make our recipe more attractive by providing a cover image for it. Similar to the user avatar, only one cover image is allowed per recipe. Follow these steps to complete this activity:

- 1. Add the cover\_image attribute to the user model in models/recipe.py.
- 2. Update the corresponding DB schema using the **flask db migrate** command.
- 3. Create the **recipe\_cover\_schema** to show the **cover\_url** in the HTTP response.
- 4. Create the **RecipeCoverUploadResource** for the recipe cover image upload function.

#### Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 323.

# Activity 12: Testing the Image Upload Function

In this activity, we are going to test the recipe cover image uploading function. First, we will create a new recipe, upload a recipe cover image, and verify whether it has been uploaded by fetching the recipe back. Follow these steps to complete this activity:

- 1. Log in to the Smilecook user account using Postman.
- 2. Send a client request to our API to create a recipe.
- 3. Upload the recipe images.
- 4. Check whether the image is compressed in PyCharm.
- 5. Check the uploaded image in **static/images/recipes**.
- 6. Get the recipe back and confirm that the **cover\_url** attribute is populated.

## Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 328.

# Summary

In this chapter, we have learned how to use Flask-Uploads to upload images for our user avatar and recipe cover. Since our maximum uploaded image size is 10 MB, this allows users to upload huge images, thereby slowing down the performance of the website. To address this performance issue, we introduced the concept of image resizing and compression. From here, we worked on developing the function using the Pillow package.

Apart from learning about new techniques regarding image manipulation, we also revisited things we learned in the previous chapters, such as updating the database schema using Flask-Migrate and displaying the URL of the uploaded image during deserialization using marshmallow's schema.

We have completed most of the key functionality of our Smilecook recipe sharing platform. In the next chapter, we will develop the recipe searching and pagination functions.



# Pagination, Searching, and Ordering

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Implement the pagination function using Flask-SQLAlchemy
- Serialize the paginated result using marshmallow for the frontend display
- Build the API with search function
- Sort and order the returned records in your own way
- Test all these features using Postman

This chapter covers pagination and how to change the order in which recipes are listed, as well as how to add search functionality for recipes and ingredients.

# Introduction

In the previous chapter, we implemented the **user avatar** and **recipe cover image upload** functions. We worked on the image compression function to improve the performance of image loading speed. Once an image has been uploaded, users can retrieve the URL of the image through an API.

In this chapter, we will work on paginating recipe data. We will explain why we need to perform pagination. This is an important step in optimizing our API. We will also discuss some more important functions, including searching and ordering, which I am sure you have come across in other online applications.

# Pagination

In the testing environment, we may only have a few developers putting recipes on the Smilecook platform. There are only a handful of recipes there and performance is never a concern. However, in the production environment, that is, after the platform has been launched for public use, there could be thousands of users sharing recipes on the platform. If you consider social media platforms such as Facebook, then the volume will be even bigger.

That's why we need to introduce pagination. Pagination means instead of querying the whole population of records from the database, we just query a handful of them. When the user wants to see more, they can always go to the next page. For example, when you're browsing a shopping site, usually, you will view the items for sale a page at a time. Each page may display 40 items, and you have to navigate to subsequent pages to view all the items that are available. This is the nature of pagination.

The number of records that are shown per page is limited by the page's size. This way, there will be a huge saving in server loading time and data transfer time, and, most importantly, it will enhance the user's navigation experience.

The good thing here is that we are using a web framework to build our API. This kind of common function has already been thought of. We just need to use Flask-SQLAlchemy to help us build a paginated API.

# **Paginated APIs**

{

}

A paginated API means that when you query the API, only the data records on the current page will be returned. It also includes other information, such as the total number of records, the total number of pages, links to other pages, and so on. The following is a sample response from a paginated API. It is a serialized pagination object, so it is in JSON format:

```
"links": {
    "first": "http://localhost:5000/recipes?per_page=2&page=1",
    "last": "http://localhost:5000/recipes?per_page=2&page=5",
    "prev": "http://localhost:5000/recipes?per_page=2&page=1",
    "next": "http://localhost:5000/recipes?per_page=2&page=3"
},
"page": 2,
"pages": 5,
"per_page": 2,
"total": 9,
"data": [
   {
        "data": "data"
    },
   {
        "data": "data"
    }
]
```

Here, you can see the following attributes in the HTTP response:

- **first**: The link to the first page
- **last**: The link to the last page
- **prev**: The link to the previous page
- **next**: The link to the next page
- page: The current page
- pages: The total number of pages
- **per\_page**: The number of records per page
- total: The total number of records
- data: The actual data records on this page

These attributes are automatically generated by the pagination object in Flask-SQLAlchemy. We just need to serialize the pagination object using marshmallow so that we can return the result in JSON format to the frontend client.

# Exercise 50: Implementing Pagination on the Published Recipes Retrieval

## Function

Now that we've discussed the importance of pagination, we want to add this functionality to our Smilecook platform. We'll begin to work on that in this exercise. Let's get started:

1. Create **pagination.py** in the **schema** folder and import the necessary modules and functions:

from flask import request
from marshmallow import Schema, fields
from urllib.parse import urlencode

## 2. Create the PaginationSchema class:

class PaginationSchema(Schema):

class Meta: ordered = True

```
links = fields.Method(serialize='get_pagination_links')
page = fields.Integer(dump_only=True)
pages = fields.Integer(dump_only=True)
per_page = fields.Integer(dump_only=True)
total = fields.Integer(dump_only=True)
```

In this step, we can see that PaginationSchema inherits from marshmallow. Schema. PaginationSchema is used to serialize the pagination object from Flask-SQLAlchemy. The links attribute is a custom field, which means that we can specify how we are going to serialize it. The get\_pagination\_links function will be created in step 4.

#### Note

We've explained the other attributes here already. These attributes are required in the HTTP response, and so we need to add them to the schema.

We can have a different key name in the final JSON response. For example, if we want to show **total\_count** as the key name instead of **total**, we can use the **attribute** parameter like this: **total\_count = fields.Integer(dump\_only=True, attribute='total')**.

3. Add the following get\_url method to PaginationSchema:

```
@staticmethod
def get_url(page):
    query_args = request.args.to_dict()
    query_args['page'] = page
    return '{}?{}'.format(request.base_url, urlencode(query_args))
```

The **PaginationSchema.get\_url** method is used to generate the URL of the page based on the page number. It is taking in the page number parameter and adding that to the **request** argument's dictionary. Finally, it encodes and returns the new URL, including the page number, as an argument.

#### Note

An example of this is if request.base\_url is http://localhost:5000/recipes, and urlencode (query\_args) is giving us per\_page=2&page=1. The format function will stitch them together and return the new URL, that is, http:// localhost:5000/recipes?per\_page=2&page=1.

4. Add the get\_pagination\_links method to PaginationSchema:

```
def get_pagination_links(self, paginated_objects):
    pagination_links = {
        'first': self.get_url(page=1),
        'last': self.get_url(page=paginated_objects.pages)
    }
    if paginated_objects.has_prev:
        pagination_links['prev'] = self.get_url(page=paginated_
objects.prev_num)
```

```
return pagination_links
```

The PaginationSchema.get\_pagination\_links method is used to generate URL links to different pages. It gets the page's information from paginated\_objects and relies on the get\_url method we built in step 3 to generate the links.

5. Next, import PaginationSchema in schemas/recipe.py:

from schemas.pagination import PaginationSchema

6. Delete the following code in schemas/recipe.py:

```
@post_dump(pass_many=True)
def wrap(self, data, many, **kwargs):
    if many:
        return {'data': data}
    return data
```

This part of the code has been removed because we are building a pagination function. We no longer need to wrap multiple data records with the **data** key.

7. Define RecipePaginationSchema, which inherits from PaginationSchema in schema/ pagination.py:

```
class RecipePaginationSchema(PaginationSchema):
    data = fields.Nested(RecipeSchema, attribute='items', many=True)
```

As you may recall, the attribute name in the final JSON response will be **data** here, because that is how it has been defined in **RecipePaginationSchema**. **attribute** = '**items**' means that it is getting the source data from the **items** to attribute in **the pagination** objects.

8. Now, import acs and desc from sqlalchemy into model/recipe.py and modify the get\_all\_published method:

@classmethod
def get\_all\_published(cls, page, per\_page):

from sqlalchemy import asc, desc

```
return cls.query.filter_by(is_publish=True).order_by(desc(cls.
created_at)).paginate(page=page, per_page=per_page)
```

The **get\_all\_published** method we built here is used to leverage the **paginate** method from Flask-SQLAlchemy. We will filter and order the records, then the paginate method takes the **page** and **per\_page** parameters and generates a pagination object.

9. Import fields, use\_kwargs and RecipePaginationSchema into resources/recipe.py:

from webargs import fields
from webargs.flaskparser import use\_kwargs
from schemas.recipe import RecipeSchema, RecipePaginationSchema

10. Declare the **recipe\_pagination\_schema** attribute in **resources/recipe.py** in order to serialize the paginated recipes:

```
recipe_pagination_schema = RecipePaginationSchema()
```

11. Modify the **RecipeListResource.get** method in **resources/recipe.py** in order to return the paginated recipes:

Here, we have added the **@user\_kwargs** decorator to the **RecipeListResource**. **get** method. The default value for the **page** parameter is 1, while the default value for the **per\_page** parameter is 20. This means that if nothing is passed in, we will be getting the first page with the first 20 recipe records.

Then, we pass these two parameters into the **get\_all\_published** method to get the pagination object back. Finally, the paginated recipes will be serialized and returned to the frontend client.

Here, we have successfully implemented the pagination function and displayed the result. In the next exercise, we will test the pagination functions.

## **Exercise 51: Testing the Pagination Functions**

In this exercise, we will test the pagination functions that we have just built. We will be creating eight recipes in our Smilecook application, and we will publish all of them. Then, we will simulate a user scenario in which we will get back all the recipes, page by page. Let's get started:

- 1. Click on the **Collections** tab.
- 2. Then, select the **POST Token** request and **Send** a request. This is to login to a user account. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳 🖲	🖬 My Workspace 👻 🗼 Invite	) e	r	<b>A V</b>	ð	Upgrad	4
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Four Taken • + •••	No Er	nvironn	nent		* 0	0
+ New Collection Trash	POST      http://localhost.5000/token		4	Send	(0)	Examples ( Save	v) *
Basic API 5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body  Pre-request Script Tests Settings					Cookies	Code
<ul> <li>SmileCook</li> <li>15 requests</li> </ul>	© none					Bea	utify
► Max Recipe ► Max User	1 * { 2 "emoil": "smilecook.api@gmail.com", 3 "password": "Kwq2z5" 4 }						
Token ····							
POST Refresh	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status 200 OK	Time: 4	lő7ma	Size: 717 B	s I sa	ve Respon	se 👻
	Pretry         Baw         Preview         Visualize         BTA         JSON         Image: Constraint of the state of the	hZOMWNT: nZjMzZG/ 9b5kPb6	ItMWEy QtNjZ1 QXL3u5	OC00MD Lhi Yy00YzF Li gp LMXbhg	LWFKN2 LW31M0	MUMWIxY2	Q 

Figure 8.1: Sending the POST Token request

3. Create eight recipes by running the following **httpie** command in the PyCham console. The **{token}** placeholder should be replaced with the access token we obtained in *step* 2:

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Vegetable Paella" description="This is a lovely vegetable paella"
num\_of\_servings=5 cook\_time=60 directions="This is how you make it"

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Minestrone Soup" description="This is a lovely minestrone soup" num\_
of\_servings=4 cook\_time=60 directions="This is how you make it"

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Thai Red Curry" description="This is a lovely thai red curry"

num\_of\_servings=4 cook\_time=40 directions="This is how you make it"

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Coconut Fried Rice" description="This is a lovely coconut fried
rice" num\_of\_servings=2 cook\_time=30 directions="This is how you make it"

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Vegetable Fried Rice" description="This is a lovely vegetable fried
rice" num\_of\_servings=2 cook\_time=30 directions="This is how you make it"

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Burrito Bowls" description="This is a lovely coconut fried rice"
num\_of\_servings=5 cook\_time=60 directions="This is how you make it"

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Fresh Huevos Rancheros" description="This is a lovely fresh huevos
rancheros" num\_of\_servings=4 cook\_time=40 directions="This is how you make
it"

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Bean Enchiladas" description="This is a lovely coconut fried rice"
num\_of\_servings=4 cook\_time=60 directions="This is how you make it"

#### Note

You can also create the recipes one by one using Postman. We are using the **httpie** command here because it's faster.

4. Publish all eight recipes using the following httpie command. Replace the {token} placeholder with the access token. Make sure that the recipe IDs in the URLs are referring to the recipes we created in the previous step:

```
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/6/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/7/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/8/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/9/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/10/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/11/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/12/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/12/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
```

Now we have created and published eight recipes. Next, we will get the recipes back page by page with a page size of two recipes.

 Click on GET RecipeList and select the Params tab. Then, put a key-value pair (per\_page, 2) into Query Params and Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 8.2: Adding the key-value pair to Query Params and sending the request

In the details of the recipe, we can see that there are links with the URLs of the **first**, **last**, and **next** pages. We can't see **prev** here because we are on the first page. There is a total of five pages, and we have two records per page. You can also see the **sorted** recipe details in the HTTP response.

6. Next, let's test whether the links in the recipes are working properly. We just need to click on the next URL link, which will open a new tab in Postman with the request URL populated (http://localhost:5000/recipes?per\_page=2&page=2). Then, we just need to click on Send to send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 8.3: Testing the links in the recipes

Here, we can see that there are links to the **first**, **last**, **next**, and **prev** pages. We can also see that we are currently on page 2. All the recipe data is there as well.

We have successfully created our pagination function. Now, I will leave it to your capable hands to test it.

The benefit of pagination is that you are able to segregate thousands of records into pages. Data is retrieved in a page by page manner, and that will reduce the server's workload. But what if the user is setting a page size of, say, 100,000? How can we prevent a user from exploiting the system loophole? What we can do is pass the max\_per\_page parameter for pagination. That will limit the maximum page size the user can set. If the user is setting a page size bigger than the maximum page size, then the maximum page size will be used.

## Activity 13: Implementing Pagination on the User-Specific Recipe Retrieval API

We implemented and tested the pagination function on our all published recipe retrieval APIs in the previous exercise. In this activity, we will work on the pagination function in the user-specific recipe retrieval API. The corresponding API can be found in **UserRecipeListResource**, which is used to get the recipes from a specific author. Follow these steps to complete this activity:

- 1. Modify the get\_all\_by\_user method in model/recipe.py.
- 2. Import RecipePaginationSchema into resources/user.py.
- 3. Declare the recipe\_pagination\_schema attribute in resources/user.py.
- 4. Modify the UserRecipeListResource.get method in resources/user.py.
- 5. Add the **@user\_kwargs** decorator for **UserRecipeListResource.get**. It takes a few parameters, including **page**, **per\_page**, and **visibility**.

#### Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 332.

Now, you should have completed the pagination function for the user recipe. Let's follow the same routine and test the function in the next activity.

## Activity 14: Testing Pagination on the User-Specific Recipe Retrieval API

In this activity, we will test the user recipe pagination function that we just built. We published eight recipes in the previous exercise. We will use them here as our test subjects. We are going to create a request in Postman and test whether we can get them back, page by page. Follow these steps to complete this activity:

- 1. Get all the recipes by the author from the previous exercise using Postman, page by page, with a page size of two.
- 2. Click the next URL in the **links** to query for the next two records.

## Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 334.

# **Recipe Searching**

In the previous exercises, we implemented the **pagination** function and also saw the benefits of using it. This can greatly reduce the number of recipes that are going back to users in one go. From the user's perspective, they can browse through different pages to look for the recipe they want.

A better way for the user to look for a recipe is by searching. The search function is an essential function on the internet. Look at the search giant Google; their search engine brings in huge amounts of revenue. Of course, we are not going to implement anything of the scale of Google in our Smilecook application. We will be just doing a simple text matching search here.

In the next exercise, we will implement the search function in our Smilecook platform. We will build a recipe searching API that allows the client to provide a **q** parameter to search for specific recipes by name or recipe description. This can be done by using the **LIKE** comparison operator. The **LIKE** operator works by matching the search string with the target string. We can use % in the search string as a wildcard. If it's not a exact match here it is more like a **SIMILAR TO** matching. So, the **%Chicken%** search string will match with the **Hainanese Chicken Rice** string.

Perhaps a better choice of comparison operator would be ILIKE. LIKE is case-sensitive, while ILIKE is case-insensitive. For example, we can't match **Thai Red Curry** with **%curry%** using the LIKE operator. You can see that **C** is uppercase here. However, if we use ILIKE, it will match perfectly fine.

T 1	1. 1. 4	41	C 11 · ·	1.1			1 1		· · · · · · · · · • · · · · · · · ·		1
Take a	1006 31	тпе		no rani	PTO	CPP	now tr	റല ഗവ	mnaricon	onergror	worke
ranc a	IOOK at			ie tabi		SUU			mbanson	obciator	WOINS.
				0					<b>I</b>	- <b>F</b>	

Search String	Target String	Operator	Result		
%curry%	The Red Curry	LIKE	not match		
%curry%	The Red Curry	ILIKE	match		
red%	The Red Curry	ILIKE	not match		
%yellow%	The Red Curry	ILIKE	not match		

#### Figure 8.4: Comparison operators

In our Smilecook platform, we don't want our search to be that strict. The search should be case-insensitive. Now, let's see how we can add this function to our Smilecook platform.

# **Exercise 52: Implementing the Search Function**

Having learned about the recipe searching concept, we want to implement this as a function in our Smilecook platform. To do this, we will be adding a **q** parameter that will pass the search string into the API. Then, we will use the search string to look for the recipes we require. Let's get started:

1. Import or\_ from sqlalchemy into models/recipe.py:

```
from sqlalchemy import asc, desc, or_
```

2. Modify the **Recipe.get\_all\_published** method in **models/recipe.py** so that it gets all the published recipes that satisfy the search criteria:

page=per\_page)

The preceding code is used to assign the search pattern to the variable **keyword**. Then, it searches the **name** and **description** fields by this keyword.

## 3. Modify RecipeListResource in resources/recipe.py:

We added the **q** parameter to the **user\_kwargs** decorator and the **get** function. The default for this **q** value is an empty string. The **q** parameter will also be passed into the **get\_all\_published** function.

Now we are done with the search function. Next, we are going to test this function.

# **Exercise 53: Testing the Search Function**

In this exercise, we will be testing the search function that we have just built. We will test by searching for recipes that contain the **fried rice** string in the name or description. Let's get started:

- 1. Click on the **RecipeList** request and select the **Params** tab.
- 2. Insert the first key-value pair (q, fried rice).
- 3. Insert the second key-value pair (per\_page, 2).
- 4. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 📭 🖛	4	👪 My Works	pace 👻 🚑 Invite	o 🖉	🖆 🌲 🖤 ờ Upgrade
Q Filter	POST Token	ott RecipeList	• + ···	smi	lecook * 🛛 🕯
History Collections APIs HTA	GET + http://iocalhosi	t:5000/recipes?q=fried rice&g	per_page=2		Send - Save -
T New Collection			and the second		
Basic API	Params Authorization Int	aders (V) body Pr	e-request script Tests Setungs		Cookies Coo
a redoeste -	Query Params				
SmileCook	KEY		VALUE	DESCRIPTION	Bulk Edit
16 requests	<b>2</b> 9		fried rice		
r 🖿 Recipe 🛛 🗤	per_page		2		
POST RecipeList	Key		Value	Description	
GET RecipeList	Roby Confiles Headlers (4) Tes	Postules		Status: 200 OK Time	20ms Size 2.17 KB Save Response -
Put RecipePublish	and country results (a)				
RATCH Recipe	Pretty Raw Prestew V	Issuelton BETA JSON +	I₽		1 Q
GIT Recipe	1 🐔				
MB Racine	2 "links": {				
	4 "last": "http	p://localhost:5000/rec	ipes?q=fried+rice&per_page=2&pa	ige=2"	
en. Reoperuoisn	5 "next": "http	<pre>&gt;://localhost:5000/reci </pre>	ipes?q=fried+rice&per_page=2&pa	ge=2"	
RecipeCoverUpload	7 "page": 1.				
User ***	8 "pages": 2,				
POST UserList	9 "per_page": 2, 10 "total": 4.				
6tt User	11 "data": [				
art Ma	12 {				
	13 "10": 13, 14 "name": "	'Bean Enchiladas".			
otr UserRecipeList	15 "descript	tion": "This is a love	ly coconut fried rice",		
FUT UserAvatarUpload	16 "num_of_1	ervings": 4,			
	17 "cook_tin	Je": 60,	make (**		
Token ***	The second secon				
Token ***	18 "direction 19 "is_publi	ish": true,			
Token *** Fost Token	18 "direction 19 "is_public 20 "cover_um	<pre>ish": true, 'l": "http://localhost:</pre>	:5000/static/images/assets/defa	ult=recipe=cover.jpg",	
Rosen *** Rost Token POST Refresh	18         "directing           19         "is_public           20         "cover_ung           21         "author";	<pre>ish": true, t": "http://localhost: {</pre>	5000/static/images/assets/defa	ult-recipe-cover.jpg",	
Token     Token     Soft Token     Soft Refresh     Soft Revoke	18         "directing           19         "is_public           20         "cover_ung           21         "author":           22         "idi":           23         "udi":	<pre>ish": true, rl": "http://localhost: {     4,     7,     "inhn"</pre>	5000/static/images/assets/defa	ult-recipe-cover.jpg",	

Figure 8.5: Searching for recipes that contain the "fried rice" string in the name or description

Here, we can see four fried rice recipe records, divided into two pages.

5. Next, test whether the links in the recipes are still working properly. We just need to click on the next URL link, which will open a new tab in Postman with the request URL populated (http://localhost:5000/recipes?q=fried+rice&per\_page=2&page=2). Then, we just need to click on Send to send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 8.6: Testing whether the links in the recipes are working

From the result, we can that we are now on **page 2**. The recipe records are also sorted by creation time. The latest recipe is placed on the top.

So far, we have created the pagination and searching functions. This is a great achievement, but we are not done yet. We need to continue enhancing our Smilecook application. Without further ado, let's move on.

# Sorting and Ordering

Sorting is another important feature that helps user navigation. Again, when we build any application, we need to keep the user experience in mind. Our application could eventually store millions of recipes, so we need to provide an easy way for our users to navigate the recipes and find the recipe they want.

Previously, the recipes that we sent back were sorted by time by default. Let's implement some other sorting criteria in our Smilecook application. We can still keep the default sorting criteria such as time, but we want to allow the user to define the searching criteria they want; for example, they can specify that they want the recipes to be sorted by cooking time. This is a possibility as the user may want to cook a quick meal, which means they will only be interested in recipes with short cooking times.

For our Smilecook application, sorting and ordering can be done by adding the **sort** and **order** parameters. We can put the sorting criteria (for example, **created\_at**, **cook\_time**, or **num\_of\_servings**) into the **sort** parameter, and we can use **created\_at** as the default. The **order** parameter is used to specify whether it is **asc** (ascending order) or **desc** (descending order). We can put **desc** as the default.

In terms of the syntax, if we want our SQLAlchemy query result to be sorted in ascending order, we can do the following:

```
Import asc
```

```
sort_logic_asc = asc(getattr(cls, sort))
```

cls.query.filter(cls.is\_publish=True).order\_by(sort\_logic\_asc)

If we want it to be sorted in descending order, we can just use desc:

Import desc

```
sort_logic_desc = desc(getattr(cls, sort))
```

cls.query.filter(cls.is\_publish=True).order\_by(sort\_logic\_desc)

#### Note

Instead of **cls.is\_published=True**, you can also use the SQLAlchemy column operator, that is, **cls.is\_published.is\_(True)**. You will get the same result.

In the next exercise, we will implement the sorting and ordering functions in our Smilecook platform. This will make our application more user-friendly.

## **Exercise 54: Implementing Sorting and Ordering**

In this exercise, we will implement the sorting and ordering functions in our Smilecook platform. We will be adding the **sort** and **order** parameters to the get all published recipes API so that users can perform sorting and ordering on the published recipes. Let's get started:

1. In resources/recipe.py, use the use\_kwargs method in the decorator to add two parameters (sort, order) to the RecipeListResource.get method. Set the default values for these two parameters to created\_at and desc, respectively:

2. Restrict the **sort** parameter to accept only the **created\_at**, **cook\_time**, and **num\_of\_ servings** values. If other values are passed in, then we'll default to **created\_at**:

```
if sort not in ['created_at', 'cook_time', 'num_of_servings']:
    sort = 'created_at'
```

3. Restrict the **order** parameter to accept only the **asc** and **desc** values. If other values are passed in, then we'll default to **desc**:

```
if order not in ['asc', 'desc']:
    order = 'desc'
```

4. Pass the **sort** and **order** parameters into the **get\_all\_published** function:

```
paginated_recipes = Recipe.get_all_published(q, page, per_page,
sort, order)
```

5. Modify the **get\_all\_published** method in **models/recipe.py** so that it looks as follows. It takes in two additional parameters, that is, **sort** and **order**, to define the logic:

Here, we have created the sorting and ordering functions. Not many changes were made to the code. Next, we are going to test our implementation using Postman.

# Exercise 55: Testing the Sorting and Ordering Feature

In the previous exercise, we created customized ordering functions. Users should be able to order the recipe records in our Smilecook platform by their specified column, and in either ascending or descending order. In this exercise, we will test whether that is really the case. We will pass the **sort** and **order** parameters into Postman and verify them. Let's get started:

- We will send a request to get all the recipe records back. Then, sort the data by cook\_time in ascending order. First, click on the RecipeList request and select the Params tab.
- 2. Insert the first key-value pair (sort, cook\_time).
- 3. Insert the second key-value pair (order, desc).



4. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

Figure 8.7: Sending a request to get all the recipe records back

From the preceding search result, we can see that the recipe's **cook\_time** is sorted in ascending order. The first recipe's **cook\_time** is 20 minutes, whereas the second one is 30 minutes.

- 5. Send a request to get all the recipe records back. Then, sort the data by num\_of\_ servings in descending order. Click on RecipeList and select the Params tab.
- 6. Insert the first key-value pair (sort, num\_of\_servings).
- 7. Insert the second key-value pair (order, desc).

8. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 8.8: Sending a request and sorting the data by num\_of\_servings in descending order

9. From the preceding search result, we can see that the recipe's num\_of\_servings has been sorted in descending order. The first recipe's num\_of\_servings is for five people, whereas the second one is for four people.

Now, you have finished developing and testing all the functions you have learned about in this chapter. Next, we will complete an activity to ensure you have the flexibility to use what we have learned so far.

# Activity 15: Searching for Recipes with Specific Ingredients

In this activity, we will search the recipes using a specific attribute. We will add a new **ingredients** attribute and then pass in parameters to search through the recipe. Follow these steps to complete this activity:

- 1. Add the ingredients attribute to the **Recipe** model.
- 2. Run Flask-Migrate to update the database.

- 3. Add the ingredients attribute to RecipeSchema.
- 4. Modify the **RecipeResource.patch** method to support the **ingredients** attribute update.
- 5. Modify the **Recipe.get\_all\_published** method so that you can search through the ingredients.
- 6. Create two recipes with the **ingredients** attribute and publish them.
- 7. Search for the recipes using the **ingredients** attribute.

#### Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 336.

Congratulations! You have completed this activity. Now, please work on the assessments to test your understanding of this chapter.

# Summary

We have implemented a lot of great features in this chapter that allows users to find the recipe information they want in a simple and efficient manner. The pagination function we implemented allows the user to quickly find out how many recipes there are in total and navigate them page by page. It also saves the server's resources as it doesn't need to render thousands of recipes in one go.

The search function is another time-saving feature. Users can now look for the recipes they want by performing a simple search. We have also completed the sorting and ordering functions in the Smilecook application, which provide a better browsing experience for users.

So far, we have created almost all of the user functions we need. Our Smilecook platform development is nearing its end. In the next chapter, we will work on internal system optimization, such as HTTP caching and rate-limiting.



# Building More Features

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Use caching to improve API performance and efficiently get the latest information
- Add the cache function to the Smilecook application using the Flask-Caching package
- Implement rate-limiting functionality to an API
- Use IP address to perform rate limiting

In this chapter, we will cover caching to improve performance and get accustomed to using the rate-limiting function.

# Introduction

We added pagination, searching, and ordering functions to our Smilecook application in our last chapter so that users can navigate to their recipes much easier. This also helps to reduce the server burden and improve performance. We have explained how making our APIs snappy is important in today's world.

In this chapter, we will be further improving our API performance from another aspect. We will be adding in the **cache** function, which will temporarily save data to the application memory. This will allow us to save the time required to query the database every time. This can greatly improve API performance and reduce server burden. There is a Flask extension package, Flask-Caching, that can help us in implementing the caching function. We will first talk about the theory behind caching, and through practical exercises, we show you how to implement this function in our Smilecook application.

Besides caching, we will implement a rate-limiting function. That will prevent certain high-usage users from jeopardizing the whole system by limiting their usage. Ensuring fair usage of our APIs is crucial to guarantee service quality. We will be using a Flask extension package, **Flask-Limiter**, for that.

These two caching and rate-limiting functions are very common and powerful in realworld scenarios. Let's learn about how they work.

# Caching

**Caching** means storing data in a temporary space (a cache) so that it can be retrieved faster in subsequent requests. The temporary space can be application memory, server hard disk space, or something else. The whole purpose of caching is to lighten the workload by avoiding any heavy processes for querying the data again. For example, in our Smilecook application, if we reckon that the recipes from a popular author will always get queried by the users, we can cache these recipes. So, the next time that users ask for these recipes, we can just send back the recipes in the cache instead of querying against our database. You can see caching everywhere. Almost all applications have caching implemented nowadays. Even in our local browsers, we save website results on the local hard disk to achieve faster access next time.

For server-level caching, most of the time, the cache is stored in the same web server as the application. But technically speaking, it can be stored in another server as well, such as **Redis** (**Remote Dictionary Server**) or **Memcached** (a high-performance distributed cached memory). They are all in-memory data storage systems that allow key-value storage as well as storing data. For simple applications and easy implementation, we can also use a single global dictionary as a cache (simple cache).

# **Benefit of Caching**

Through caching, not only can we reduce the volume of data to be transferred, but we can also improve the overall performance. This is done by reducing the bandwidth required, reducing the server loading time, and more. Take our Smilecook application as an example: if we have a low traffic, caching may not be a lot of help, because the cache will pretty much expire before the next query comes in. But imagine that we have high traffic, say, 10,000 requests per minute, coming in asking for recipes. If these recipes are all cached and the cache has not expired, we will be able to simply return the recipes in the cache to the client frontend. In this scenario, we would be saving 10,000 database queries, which could be a substantial cost-saving measure.

# **Flask-Caching**

**Flask-Caching** is a Flask extension package that allows us easily implement caching functionality. You can imagine a **cache** as a dictionary object that contains key-value pairs. The key here is used to specify the resource to **cache**, whereas the value is used to store the actual data to be cached. Take the resource for retrieving all the recipes as an example. The flow contains the following stages:

- 1. Request the get **/recipes** resource.
- 2. Use the key to search for the existing cache (Flask-Caching will be using request.path and hashed\_args to be the key value, for example, recipesbcd8b0c2eb1fce714eab6cef0d771acc).
- 3. If the recipes were previously cached, return the cached data.
- 4. If no cache for these recipes exists, follow the standard flow to get the recipes from the database.
- 5. Save the result (the recipe data) in the cache.
- 6. Return the recipe data.



The process is better illustrated through the following figure:

Figure 9.1: Flask-Caching process flow chart

By following this flow, you can see that data that is cached can be served before we query against the database.

I hope you have a better understanding of the theory behind caching. Let's roll up our sleeves and work on bringing this feature and our Smilecook application together, through the coming exercises.

# Exercise 56: Implementing Caching Functionality Using Flask-Caching

In this exercise, we will be installing the Flask-Caching package. Then, we will implement the cache function in RecipeListResource. We will also add two decorators, @ app.before\_request and @app.after\_request, to print application logs for easier testing:

1. Add the Flask-Caching package and version in requirements.txt:

Flask-Caching==1.7.2

2. Run the **pip** command to install the package:

pip install -r requirements.txt

Once we have run the **install** command, we should see the following result:

```
Installing collected packages: Flask-Caching
Successfully installed Flask-Caching-1.7.2
```

3. Import Cache in extensions.py and instantiate it:

from flask\_caching import Cache

cache = Cache()

4. Import cache from extensions in app.py:

from extensions import db, jwt, image\_set, cache

5. In app.py, put in cache.init\_app(app) under the register\_extensions function. Pass in the app object to initialize the caching function:

```
def register_extensions(app):
    db.app = app
    db.init_app(app)
    migrate = Migrate(app, db)
    jwt.init_app(app)
    configure_uploads(app, image_set)
    patch_request_class(app, 10 * 1024 * 1024)
    cache.init_app(app)
```

6. Add the caching-related configuration in **config.py**:

```
CACHE_TYPE = 'simple'
CACHE_DEFAULT_TIMEOUT = 10 * 60
```

The default CACHE\_TYPE is Null, meaning there is no cache. Here, we set CACHE\_TYPE as simple, which means we are going to use the SimpleCache strategy. The default expiration time is 10 \* 60 seconds, which is 10 minutes.

7. Import cache from extensions in resources/recipe.py:

from extensions import image\_set, cache

8. In resources/recipe.py, put the cache decorator in the get method of RecipeListResource:

We are setting the cache expiration time (timeout) to be 60 seconds here. query\_ string = True means it allows the passing in of arguments.

9. For testing, print a line of Querying database in the RecipeListResource.get method:

```
def get(self, q, page, per_page, sort, order):
    print('Querying database...')
```

10. For testing, in app.py, add in the following decorator definition at the bottom of the register\_extensions(app) function:

We have already completed our first caching function on **RecipeListResource**. That should reduce the frequency of having to get recipes from the database. Let's test it out in our next exercise to make sure it works.

## Exercise 57: Testing the Caching Function with Postman

In this exercise, we will be using Postman to test the caching function. And we will verify whether it works or not in the PyCharm console:

- 1. First, get all the recipe details back. Click on GET RecipeList.
- 2. Then, send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 9.2: Getting all recipe details
3. Check the application log in the PyCharm console.



Figure 9.3: Checking the application log

In the console, we can see that before the request, the cache is empty. After the database query, the data is cached and returned to the frontend client.

4. Get all the recipe details back again one more time and check the result in the PyCharm console:



Figure 9.4: Getting all the recipe details again

Because this is the second time that we are requesting the data, we get it from the cache rather than the database; the previous result was cached. We can see from the PyCharm console that the result was cached and no query to the database was fired.

So, we have completed the implementation and testing of the caching function here. Since we are just caching one record here, the performance gain may not be obvious. But imagine we were getting thousands of requests of the same kind in a short period of time; this caching functionality can greatly reduce the workload of our database.

#### Note

If we want to see the data in the cache, we can use this line of code: **print(cache. cache.\_cache.items())**, to check the key-value stored there. There we can see that the value in the cache is the JSON data that we return to the client frontend.

#### Clearing the Cache when Data Updates

When data is updated, the data that was cached before becomes stale immediately. For example, if the cover image of a recipe is updated, the old cover image is removed. But in the cache, there would still be the URL of the old cover image, which would no longer work. Therefore, we need a mechanism for clearing the old cache and storing the URL of the new cover image to our cache instead.

#### Activity 16: Getting Cache Data after Updating Recipe Details

When we get all the recipe details, they will be stored in the cache and can be used directly in the next request. In this activity, we will check to see what will happen when we try to get recipe details after updating the recipe data:

- 1. First, get all the recipe details back.
- 2. Update one of the recipe details.
- 3. Get all the recipe details back again and check the recipe details.

#### Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 340.

In our next exercise, we shall find all the resources that are involved in updating data. We shall add a step to clear the cache after data is updated.

## **Exercise 58: Implementing Cache-Clearing Functionality**

In this exercise, we will try to clear the cache when recipe data is updated. There are quite a few resources involved here. We shall tackle them one by one:

1. Import cache from extensions in utils.py:

from extensions import image\_set, cache

2. Create a new function under **utils.py** that is for clearing the cache. The function should clear the cache with a specific prefix:

```
def clear_cache(key_prefix):
    keys = [key for key in cache.cache._cache.keys() if key.
startswith(key_prefix)]
    cache.delete_many(*keys)
```

Here, the code is to use the **for** loop for **key** in **cache.cache.\_cache.keys()** to iterate all the keys in the cache. If the key is prefixed with the passed-in prefix, it will be placed on the **keys** list. Then, we will be using the **cache.delete\_many** method to clear the cache. The single star, **\***, in the preceding code, is for unpacking the list into positional arguments.

3. Import the clear\_cache function in resources/recipe.py:

from utils import clear\_cache

4. Invoke clear\_cache('/recipes') in the resources that update recipe data. In the RecipeResource.patch, RecipeResource.delete, RecipePublishResource.put, RecipePublishResource.delete, and RecipeCoverUploadResource.put methods, add in clear\_cache('/recipes') before return:

clear\_cache('/recipes')

So, here, if done properly, the old cache data will be cleared when the data is updated. Next time, when this updated data is requested, it will be stored in the cache again.

5. Import the generate\_token, verify\_token, save\_image, clear\_cache function in resources/user.py:

from utils import generate\_token, verify\_token, save\_image, clear\_cache

6. Invoke clear\_cache('/recipes') in UserAvatarUploadResource.put to clear the cache when data is updated:

clear\_cache('/recipes')

When the user updates their avatar image, that will change the **avatar\_url** attribute. Therefore, we will need to clear the stale cache there as well.

After this exercise, I believe that you will have a much better understanding of how the whole flow of caching works. We build the caching function here to improve performance, but at the same time, we want to make sure that the cache is refreshed to ensure data quality.

#### **Exercise 59: Verifying the Cache-Clearing Function**

In our previous exercise, we added the step to clear the cache to the resources that are involved in data updates. In this activity, we will verify the cache-clearing function that we have implemented. We can test it by updating the data and seeing whether the API returns the updated data:

1. Get all the recipe data back. Click on **RecipeList** and send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🛃 *	👪 My Workspa	ice 🔻 🌲 Invite	🥑 🖌 🔑 🌳 🥳 Upgrade	
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	GET + http://localhost.5000/recipes?per_page=2		smilecook + 😔	• •
Basic API     S requests     SmileCook	Params Authorization Headers (?) Body Pre-r Query Params	request Script Texts Settings	Coskies ( DESCRIPTION *** Bulk	Code Edit
The Parine	per_page	2 Volue	Description	
NOT       RecipeList         ST       RecipeFublish         PATCH       Recipe         SE       Recipe         SE       RecipeFublish         FUT       RecipeFublish         FUT       RecipeCoverUplead         > ML       Token         NOT       Token         NOT       Refresh         NOT       Refresh	Body     Cookies     Headers (4)     Test Results       Pretty     Raw     Providew     Visualov BTA     JSON *       1     *     ************************************	pestper_page=26page=1", estper_page=26page=1", estper_page=26page=2" Pesto Pizza", a crust, 1/2 cup pesto, 1 ripe tomato", ake it", 000/static/images/asset5/default-recipe-cover.jp	hahar 200 DK Time: 185m Size: 2.31 KB Save Response	Q
	24     "username": "john",       25     "avatar_url": " <u>http://localhi</u>	ost:5000/static/images/avatars/lb877ad3-3668-4b6	a-b161-358fd911442f.jpg". Bootcamp Build Browse 💀 🌦	0

Figure 9.5: Get all the recipe data back and send the request

2. Check the PyCharm console for the application log:



Figure 9.6: Checking the PyCharm console for the application log

We can see that the cache is empty before the request. Then, after querying the database, the new data is cached.

- 3. Log in to your account. Click on the **Collections** tab and select the **POST Token** request.
- 4. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🛨 New 🔻 Import Ritnner 🖉	🔹 🖬 My Workspace 🕶 👗 Invite 🧿	* * 4 3	👌 Upgrade 🔻
Q Filter History Collections APIs 681	SET Recipition X + + + ++	smilecook Comments (0	• • • •
+ New Collection Trat	h POST • http://localhost.5000noken Params Authorization Headers (0) Body • Pre-request Script Tests Settings	Send	Save •
SmileCook to requisits     Markedge     Recipe     rost RecipeList     art RecipeList     ryt RecipePublish	<pre>     none</pre>		Beautify
Ador Recipe off Recipe off. Recipe off. Recipe off. Recipe off. Recipe off. Recipe off. Recipe off. Recipe off. Recipe	Body         Cookies         Headers (d)         Test Results         Status: 200 OK         T           Pretty         Raw         Preview         Visualice         BETA         JSON         Image: Status: 200 OK         Image: Status: 200 OK	Time: S2ms Size: 717 8 4TJhMjgtNzBhYi00Yzcll	Save Response •
■ Token           POST Token           POST Refresh           POST Revoke	iPTT2220041/u1220w1j0x07tc0M5xW1z1LC3p220vd610e510KCw1zh31c3g10nkydH0s1nR5c0U(013hr2NLc3H1F0.           64-511c5053bM5H1542m02100anMage6c4-AsBNB*.           3         "effereh_token":           ************************************	rzRmM2UtOTRkYi00Nzc3L XXu0ENIlwms324hNcioUM	Tg2OTECMThjNjl

Figure 9.7: Selecting the POST Token request and sending the request

- 5. Modify a recipe record using the **PATCH** method. First, select the **PATCH Recipe** request. Now, select the **Headers** tab and modify **Bearer** {token}; the token should be the access token.
- 6. Select the **Body** tab and modify **num\_of\_servings** to **10** and **cook\_time** to **100**. Please check the following:

```
{
    "num_of_servings": 10,
    "cook_time": 100
}
```

7. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🛃 🛪		👪 My Workspa	ce 🔻 🦊 Invite	0	* * * *	Upgrade 🔻
Q Filter History Collections APIs BITA	GET RecipeList	Post Token	PATCH Recipe	• + …	smilecook	• • • •
+ New Collection         Trash           Image: Sequents         Sequents           Image: Image: Sequents         Image: Sequents           Image: Mecipie         Image: Sequents           Image: Sequents         Sequents	PATCH * Params Author Params Author for 1 * { 2 * num_of 3 * cook_t 4 }	http://localhist.5000/recipes/15 tization Headers (10) Body Pre- mdata ® xwww-form-unfenceded ® raw f_servings*: 18, (ime*: 100)	request Script Texts Setting	s SON ¥	Send	Cookies Code Beautify
Image: Interpret Control       PATCH: Recipe       GEL: Recipe </td <td>Body         Cookies         H           Pretty         Raw           1        </td> <td>eaders (4) Test Results Preview Visualize MITA JSON * "1 IS, me": "Pesto Pizza", scription": "This is a lovely Pesto Pi mod servings": 10, o, Limer: 100, o, Limer: 100, o, Limer: 101, o, Limer: 101, mod servings": 10, preblemts': "1 pre-baked pizza crust, predients': "1 pre-baked pizza crust, mod servings", "Initia is how you make it", gublish": true, wou make the pre-baked pizza crust, "id": 4, "username", "John", "watar_url": "http://localhosti5000/stati "updated_at": "2019-11-1417:05:18.0, scel_at": "2019-11-14172:37:50.062510 dated_at": "2019-11-14723:37:50.062510</td> <td>Images/assets/default-recii         static/images/assets/default-recii         static/images/assets/default-recii</td> <td>Bashus: 200 GH </td> <td>( Time 30ms Size 025)</td> <td>Save flesponse V</td>	Body         Cookies         H           Pretty         Raw           1	eaders (4) Test Results Preview Visualize MITA JSON * "1 IS, me": "Pesto Pizza", scription": "This is a lovely Pesto Pi mod servings": 10, o, Limer: 100, o, Limer: 100, o, Limer: 101, o, Limer: 101, mod servings": 10, preblemts': "1 pre-baked pizza crust, predients': "1 pre-baked pizza crust, mod servings", "Initia is how you make it", gublish": true, wou make the pre-baked pizza crust, "id": 4, "username", "John", "watar_url": "http://localhosti5000/stati "updated_at": "2019-11-1417:05:18.0, scel_at": "2019-11-14172:37:50.062510 dated_at": "2019-11-14723:37:50.062510	Images/assets/default-recii         static/images/assets/default-recii         static/images/assets/default-recii	Bashus: 200 GH 	( Time 30ms Size 025)	Save flesponse V

Figure 9.8: Modifying the recipe record using the PATCH method

8. Check the PyCharm console for the application log:



Figure 9.9: Checking the application log

We can see that the cache is there before the request. But after the recipe record is updated, the cache becomes stale and is removed.

So, in this exercise, we have completed the testing of the cache-clearing function. This will ensure that we are getting the latest data.

#### Note

The printing of the application log is for testing only. Before we go on, we need to comment on the **print** command in **before\_request** and **after\_request**. We can do that by using *command* + / on a Mac, or *Ctrl* + / on a Windows machine.

# **API Rate Limiting**

When we provide an API service, we need to ensure fair usage for every user so that the system resources are effectively and fairly serving all. We want to make sure that the majority of users are getting good server performance; therefore, we need to apply restrictions. By limiting a small number of high-traffic users, we can make sure that the majority of users are satisfied.

The way to do that is to set a limit per user. For example, we can limit the number of requests per user to be no more than 100 per second. This number will be enough for the normal usage of our API. If there is any particular case where a user is firing 100+ requests per second, the excess requests will not be handled. This is to reserve system resources (such as CPU processing and bandwidth resources) for other users.

To achieve this, we introduce the concept of rate-limiting. By limiting the "rate" of our API service per user, we guarantee that the majority of our users are able to enjoy the service performance they deserve.

#### **HTTP Headers and Response Codes**

We can use HTTP headers to display rate limit information. The following attributes in the HTTP headers can tell us the number of requests (the rate) allowed, the remaining quota, and when the limit will be reset:

- X-RateLimit-Limit: Shows the rate limit of this API endpoint
- **X-RateLimit-Remaining**: Shows the number of remaining requests allowed before the next reset
- X-RateLimit-Reset: When the rate limit will be reset (in UTC epoch time)
- Retry-After: The number of seconds before the next reset

When a user starts to violate the rate limit, the API will return the HTTP status code **429 Too Many Requests**, with the error message in the response body:

```
{
    "errors": "Too Many Requests"
}
```

To implement this rate limit function, we can use the Flask extension package Flask-Limiter. The Flask-Limiter package can help us easily add the rate limit function to our APIs.

# **Flask-Limiter**

**Flask-Limiter** is a Flask extension package that can let us easily add rate-limiting functionality to an endpoint. Apart from limiting the rate, it can also put the rate limit information in the HTTP header by using the **RATELIMIT\_HEADERS\_ENABLED** configuration. We, therefore, don't need to code the HTTP header information ourselves. Besides that, it also supports a configurable backend for storage with current implementations for Redis, in-memory, Memcached, and others.

We can even set multiple limits; we just need to delimit them using a delimiter. For example, we can set the limit to be 100 requests per minute and 1000 requests per hour, at the same time.

Use the following syntax to set up the rate limit for our API endpoint:

[count] [per|/] [n (optional)] [second|minute|hour|day|month|year]

Here are some examples:

100 per minute 100/minute 100/minute;1000/hour;5000/day

Now we understand how rate limits work. We will work on a practical exercise together to add this useful functionality to our Smilecook application.

## **Exercise 60: Implementing API Rate-Limiting Functionality**

In this exercise, we will implement API rate-limiting functionality using Flask-Limiter. We will install and set Flask-Limiter, and then add the limit in rate-limit to RecipeListResource:

1. Add Flask-Limiter version 1.0.1 to requirements.txt:

Flask-Limiter==1.0.1

2. Install the package using the **pip install** command:

pip install -r requirements.txt

You should be seeing the following installation result:

```
Installing collected packages: limits, Flask-Limiter
Running setup.py install for limits ... done
Running setup.py install for Flask-Limiter ... done
Successfully installed Flask-Limiter-1.0.1 limits-1.3
```

3. Import Limiter and get\_remote\_address in extensions.py and instantiate a limiter object:

```
from flask_limiter import Limiter
from flask_limiter.util import get_remote_address
```

limiter = Limiter(key\_func=get\_remote\_address)

The **get\_remote\_address** function will return the IP address for the current request. If the IP address is not found, it will return **127.0.0.1**, which means the localhost. Here, our strategy is to limit the rate per IP address. 4. In app.py, import limiter from extensions:

from extensions import db, jwt, image\_set, cache, limiter

5. In app.py, initialize the limiter object under register\_extensions. Pass in the app object to the limiter.init\_app method:

limiter.init\_app(app)

6. In config.py, set RATELIMIT\_HEADERS\_ENABLED to True:

RATELIMIT\_HEADERS\_ENABLED = True

This will allow Flask-Limiter to put in rate limit-related information in the HTTP header, including **X-RateLimit-Limit**, **X-RateLimit-Remaining**, **X-RateLimit-Reset**, and **Retry-After**.

7. In resources/recipe.py, import limiter from extensions:

from extensions import image\_set, cache, limiter

8. In RecipeListResource, put the limiter.limit function in the decorators attribute:

```
class RecipeListResource(Resource):
    decorators = [limiter.limit('2 per minute', methods=['GET'], error_
message='Too Many Requests')]
```

We are setting the number of requests to be only two per minute. The HTTP method is **GET** and the error message is **Too Many Requests**.

9. Click **Run** to start the Flask application; then, we are ready to test it:



Figure 9.10: Start the Flask application and then test it

Now that this exercise is complete, our API has rate-limiting functionality. In the next exercise, we have to test our rate limit function.

## Exercise 61: Verifying the Rate-Limit Function

In the last exercise, we set the API for getting all recipe details, which can only be obtained twice per minute. So, in this exercise, we will see whether the result is what we expected:

- 1. Get all the recipe data back. Click on GET **RecipeList** and send the request.
- 2. Select the **Header** tab in **Response**. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 📭	My Works	pace 👻 👗 Invite	🧿 📽 🖡 🏘 ờ Upgrade 👻
Q Filter History Collections APIS BITA	GET RecipeList • + ···		No Environment 👻 😔 🔯
+ New Collection Trash	GET + http://localhost:5000/recipes?per_page=2		Send - Save -
Basic API     S requests	Params  Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-r Query Params	request Script Tests Settings	Cookies Code
- M SmileCook	KEY	VALUE 2	DESCRIPTION *** Bulk Edit
Recipe     RecipeList     Gff RecipeList	Key Body Cookies Headers (8) Test Results	Value	Description Status: 200 OK Time 41ms Size: 2.78 KB Save Response •
PUT RecipePublish PATCH Recipe GET Recipe	KEV Content-Type O Content-Length O	vatue opplication/json 2599	
DEL Recipe PUT RecipeCoverUpload	X-RateLimit-Limit  X-RateLimit-Remaining  X-RateLimit-Reset	2 1 1573011046	
• Token ••••	Retry-After  Server  Date	60 Werkzeug/0.15.6 Pyth Wed, 06 Nov 2019 03	ion/3.7,0 29.45 GMT

Figure 9.11: Getting all the recipe data back and sending the request

In the HTTP response, we can see that the rate limit for this endpoint is **2**, while we only have one remaining request quota. And the limit is going to be reset **60** seconds later.

3. Get all the recipe data back again and send the request twice more.

4. Select the **Body** in the HTTP response. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳 *	👪 My Works	🧿 📽 🖧 🕸 🏕 Upgrade 🔹	
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	GGT RecipeList • + ••••		No Environment 🔻 🐵 🗳
+ New Collection Trash	GET + http://localhost:5000/recipes?per_page=2	Send 🔻 Save *	
Basic API 5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-r Query Params	equest Script Tests Settings	Conkles Code
▼ ■ SmileCook 15 requests	KEY	2	DESCRIPTION ···· Bolk Édit
* E Recipe *** POST RecipeList	Key Body Cookies Headers (8) Test Results	Value Status: 429 TOO	Description MANY REQUESTS Time: 7ms Size: 206 B Save Response +
otr RecipeList FUT RecipePublish	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON *	5	<b>a</b> Q
PATCH Recipe	1 ( "message": "Too Many Requests" 3 }		1

Figure 9.12: Getting all the recipe data back again and sending the request twice

We can see that at the third request, we will receive the error HTTP status code **429 TOO MANY REQUESTS**. That means the rate limit is working.

In this exercise, we have completed the rate limit function. By restricting a small number of abusive users, we ensure that the majority of users can enjoy high servicing performance.

#### Exercise 62: Adding a Whitelist

We want to ease the rate limit for our developers, the testers of the API, because they may indeed need to fire frequent requests to the APIs for testing. What should we do in this case? In this exercise, we shall see how we can use Flask-Limiter to satisfy this requirement.

We would like to set up an IP whitelist that can allow certain IP addresses to use the API without any rate limit:

1. In app.py, import request:

from flask import Flask, request

2. In app.py, use the @limiter.request\_filter decorator and set up the whitelist function. Put 127.0.0.1 (localhost) in the whitelist:

```
@limiter.request_filter
def ip_whitelist():
    return request.remote_addr == '127.0.0.1'
```

#### 3. Run app.py:



Figure 9.13: Running the app.py file

4. Test the application by firing a **GET** all recipe request, and check the HTTP header for the rate limit. Click on **GET RecipeList** and send the request. Select the **Header** tab in **Response**. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳 •	😫 My Works	pace 🔹 🛃 Invite	🧿 📽 🖧 🏘 ờ 🛛 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	err RecipeList • + ····		No Environment 🔹 😔 🛱
+ New Collection Trash	GET * http://localhost:5000/recipes?per_page=2		Send 💌 Save 👻
Basic API     S requests	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-r	equest Script Tests Settings	Cookies Code
✓ ■ SmileCook 15 requests	KEY per_page	VALUE 2	DESCRIPTION. *** Built Edit
• Recipe ····	Key	Value	Description
ser RecipeList	KEY COOKIES HEADERS (4) TEST RESURDS	VALUE	olana, en un inte areas ora ena pare respuine *
PATCH Recipe	Content-Type  Content-Length	application/json 2599	
GET Recipe	Server O	Werkzeug/0.15.6 Python/3	87.0
Put RecipeCoverUpload	Cate W	Web, 06 NoV 2019 03:34:1	U Santi I

Figure 9.14: Checking the HTTP header for rate limit

We can see that the rate-limit restriction is gone. In this exercise, you have seen that the rate-limiting function can be flexible. It can be enacted or withdrawn depending on different situations.

## Activity 17: Adding Multiple Rate-Limit Restrictions

In this activity, we are going to add multiple rate-limit restrictions to the same resource. But remember, we added a whitelist to the previous exercise. We need to comment out that code, so we can test it:

- 1. In UserRecipeListResource, add the rate limit. The limit is 3 times per minute, 30 times per hour, and 300 times a day.
- 2. Comment out the whitelist code.
- 3. Test the rate limit function using Postman.

#### Note

The solution for this activity can be found on page 343.

Congratulations! Now that you have completed this activity, you know how to flexibly use the rate-limiting function.

# Summary

In this chapter, we have learned about and implemented caching and rate-limiting functions in our Smilecook API. Such functions make our APIs even more efficient. Our Smilecook application is saving the cache in application memory, though, which means the cache will be gone after a server reboot. To address this, we can work with Redis or Memcached in the future, which can persist the cache even after a server reboot. They also support sharing the cache with multiple servers. This is something we encourage you to explore outside of this book. The most important thing at the moment is for you to learn all the fundamental concepts covered in this book. So, later, if you want to extend to more advanced implementation, it shouldn't be too hard for you.

In the next and final chapter, we will build the Smilecook frontend client for you to work with the backend API. Through this frontend client, we will understand the whole picture better. You will see how the frontend and backend interact. Finally, we will deploy the whole application to the Heroku cloud platform, which means our Smilecook application will be used by everybody.



# Deployment

#### **Learning Objectives**

By the end of this chapter, you will be able to:

- Explain the application deployment process to the cloud
- Explain the difference between SaaS, PaaS, and IaaS
- · Set up different configurations between development and production environments
- Set up the Heroku cloud platform
- Install and configure Heroku Postgres
- Use the Heroku command-line interface (Heroku CLI) to deploy an application
- Set up the Postman environment variable

In this chapter, we are going to deploy our application to Heroku and test it using Postman.

# Introduction

In the previous chapter, we added the cache and rate limit functions to our Smilecook applications. These last two functions are very useful, especially when we are dealing with huge volumes of traffic. Caching and rate-limiting can improve response speeds and can also raise the security level.

In this chapter, we will discuss how we can deploy our application to a cloud server. Deploying an application is like publishing a book or releasing a movie. It is like releasing our application on the market. Nowadays, a lot of cloud services provide free usage quotas. They allow developers to deploy their application to their cloud platform for free provided the resource usage is below a certain threshold. For our Smilecook application, what we need to do is simply make a few minor changes to the code and some configuration files. Everything else will be handled by the cloud platform. You will see how simple this is very soon.

We will first make minor modifications to the application code to segregate the production and development environment configurations. Then, we will talk about the Heroku cloud service platform, on which we are going to deploy the Smilecook application. We will walk you through the account registration, configuration, and deployment processes in the Heroku cloud service platform.

Once the deployment is done, we will use Postman to test the APIs directly in the production environment. Isn't that exciting?! Without further ado, let's get started.

# Deployment

What is **deployment** for? The API application we wrote earlier just runs the code on the local machine. Using one of the ports on the local machine, we can send the request from the client to the local server. This is good for development purpose. We can quickly test and adjust our application in a development environment. However, our local machine is not intended to be a server; others can't access it. And they cannot send HTTP requests to APIs hosted on our local machine.

If we want to open this API service to external users, we need to host it on a server. The server should be connected to the internet, with a domain and URL that allow others to access it.

Moving an application from a local machine to a server that runs on the internet is called deployment. This will involve work such as environment setting, dependent package installation, and building a web server.

# Comparing SaaS, PaaS, and IaaS

In the past, it was expensive to set up your own web server. There are lots of considerations, including network connectivity, storage, server configuration, and OS setup. Nowadays, cloud computing services are here to provide all the infrastructure services, which lowers costs significantly, especially for individual developers and smalland medium-sized companies. There are three main categories of cloud computing services out there. These are **Software as a Service** (SaaS), **Platform as a Service** (PaaS), and **Infrastructure as a Service** (IaaS). There are pros and cons for each, and these will be discussed in this section.

**IaaS**: Users do not need to purchase their own servers, software, network devices, and so on. These infrastructures are provided as a service, and users do not need to care about setup and maintenance. They still have the ability to configure these services, such as installing software and setting up firewall. Example of IaaS include <u>AWS EC2</u> and <u>Google Compute Engine (GCE)</u>.

Compared with the past, this IaaS model can greatly reduce the hardware and network setup costs, and all other costs relating to space and resources surrounding that. Individual developers, or small- and medium-sized companies often do not need that many system resources. This model, therefore, allows them to rent the infrastructure as a service; they just need to pay for the resources that they need.

- Pros: Developers have much more flexibility. IaaS provides the necessary computing resources for applications to run on. Developers can easily request additional resources, or trim down resources, according to the needs of the application. This is easily customizable.
- Cons: Developers need to spend time learning how to configure the cloud platform according to their needs.

**PaaS**: PaaS is somewhere between SaaS and IaaS. There is no need for users to manage and maintain infrastructures. Service providers already package all these infrastructure and related services together as a platform and rent them out as a service to users. Users do not need to worry about the backend setup required, nor aspects such as extending the number of servers and load balancing. Users (developers) just need to focus on their development and deploy their work accordingly to the cloud platform. Example of PaaS include Heroku, Windows Azure, and AWS Elastic Beanstalk.

- Pros: Reduced setup time. By leveraging the services provided by the platform, developers can zero in on development.
- Cons: There could be an unnecessary charge incurred. Compared to IaaS, PaaS is less flexible in the sense that you have less control over the infrastructure setup and configuration. As the whole platform is packaged as a service, some unused packaged resources could go to waste. In this case, the charge could be comparatively higher than IaaS.

**SaaS**: SaaS basically refers to web applications available on the internet. Users are not required to maintain the software. The software is provided as a service. A very typical example is Gmail. Example of SaaS include Dropbox, Salesforce, and Slack.

- Pros: The cost is low as we don't need to care about hardware purchases and other setup costs. If a user has a specific requirement that can be addressed by this service, SaaS could be the easiest and most effective solution.
- Cons: Since the vast amount of user data will be stored in the cloud platform, there could be some concerns regarding data security. Also, we need to consider service availability once the application is deployed.

As individual developers, we need a stable and scalable server for us to deploy our application. PaaS is the best option here. It provides the computing platform for applications to run on, and developers do not need to worry about hardware maintenance since service providers take care of all of this. Hence, it is a time and costsaving solution for developers. Developers can focus on developing good software.

# The Heroku Platform

Heroku is a popular PaaS. We can deploy our APIs there so that they can be accessed by anyone in the world. And it doesn't just support Python, but also other programming languages, including Ruby and Go. Heroku provides a free plan for developers to deploy and test their applications there. Certainly, they do have paid plans as well, and with many more powerful functions that can make our APIs more secure and efficient. Later on, if you need these powerful features and system resources for your application, you can consider that. But right now, for teaching purposes, a free plan is good enough.

#### Note

Apart from Heroku, there are other cloud service providers. Some of the market leaders in cloud services are **<u>Amazon Web Services</u>** (**<u>AWS</u>**), **<u>Google Cloud</u> <u>Platform</u>** (**<u>GCP</u>**), IBM Cloud, Microsoft Azure, and Rackspace Cloud.

# **Configuration Handling in Smilecook**

Most applications require multiple configurations; at least one is required for a production server, and one for development use. There will be differences between them, such as the debug mode, secret key, and database URL. We can use a default configuration that is always loaded, and a separate configuration for the production server and development environment to inherit the default configuration depending on the environment. For environment-specific configurations, we will create two new classes – DevelopmentConfig and ProductionConfig.

#### Exercise 63: Configuration Handling for the Production and Development

#### Environments

In this exercise, we will segregate our application configurations between the development and production environments. For configurations such as **DEBUG**, we will require different values for the two environments. The same goes for the database URL as well. We are therefore going to create two sets of configurations, **DevelopmentConfig** and **ProductionConfig**. The former is for development and system enhancement in a development environment, while the latter is to be run in the production environment. Perform the following steps to complete the exercise:

1. First, in **config.py**, add a default configuration that will be used in all environments:

```
import os
class Config:
    DEBUG = False
    SQLALCHEMY_TRACK_MODIFICATIONS = False
```

```
JWT_ERROR_MESSAGE_KEY = 'message'
JWT_BLACKLIST_ENABLED = True
JWT_BLACKLIST_TOKEN_CHECKS = ['access', 'refresh']
UPLOADED_IMAGES_DEST = 'static/images'
CACHE_TYPE = 'simple'
CACHE_DEFAULT_TIMEOUT = 10 * 60
RATELIMIT_HEADERS_ENABLED = True
```

2. Add DevelopmentConfig after the Config class:

```
class DevelopmentConfig(Config):
    DEBUG = True
    SECRET_KEY = 'super-secret-key'
```

```
SQLALCHEMY_DATABASE_URI = 'postgresql+psycopg2://your_name:your_
password@localhost:5432/smilecook'
```

The new **DevelopmentConfig** class extends the parent **Config** class. The **DEBUG** value is set to **True**. That will allow us to see the error messages while we are developing.

3. Add ProductionConfig after the Development Config class:

class ProductionConfig(Config):

SECRET\_KEY = os.environ.get('SECRET\_KEY')

SQLALCHEMY\_DATABASE\_URI = os.environ.get('DATABASE\_URL')

The **ProductionConfig** class here also extends the parent **Config** class. Similar to the **DevelopmentConfig** class, we have **SECRET\_KEY** and **SQLALCHEMY\_DATABASE\_URI** set here. In the production environment, these values are obtained from the environment variables. We will teach you how to set these on a cloud platform later.

4. In app.py, import os:

import os

5. In app.py, make the following change to get the configurations dynamically:

```
def create_app():
    env = os.environ.get('ENV', 'Development')
    if env == 'Production':
        config_str = 'config.ProductionConfig'
    else:
        config_str = 'config.DevelopmentConfig'
    app = Flask(__name__)
    app.config.from_object(config_str)
    ...
    return app
```

The ENV environment variable will be obtained via **os.environ.get**. If it is **Production**, the production environment configuration will be used. In addition, the development environment configuration will be used.

 Right-click on PyCharm and run the application. Because we haven't set up the ENV environment variable in the local machine, Flask will pick up config. DevelopmentConfig and execute it. We can see from the output that Debug mode: on:



Figure 10.1: Running an application in the development environment

So, we have separated the configurations between the production and development environments. In the future, if there are common configurations shared among the two environments, we will put them in the **Config** class. Otherwise, they should be placed under the corresponding **DevelopmentConfig** or **ProductionConfig** class.

# **Exercise 64: Adding a Staging Configuration Class**

In order to facilitate internal testing, in this exercise, we need to add a **StagingConfig** class. This configuration will extend the common **Config** class. The staging environment will not be much different from production, because it is mainly designed to imitate the production environment for testing. And we will obtain the secret key and database URI from the environment variables:

1. In config.py, create a StagingConfig class that extends Config:

```
class StagingConfig(Config):
    SECRET_KEY = os.environ.get('SECRET_KEY')
    SQLALCHEMY_DATABASE_URI = os.environ.get('DATABASE_URL')
```

2. In app.py, modify the conditional statements for StagingConfig:

```
if env == 'Production':
    config_str = 'config.ProductionConfig'
elif env == 'Staging':
    config_str = 'config.StagingConfig'
else:
    config_str = 'config.DevelopmentConfig'
```

Hence, we have set up the configuration for the staging environment. But it is not completed yet, since the environment variables will need to be obtained from the cloud server. Next, we will start to work on the cloud platform, **Heroku**.

# Heroku Application

Before we deploy to Heroku (the cloud platform), we will first create an account and set up the environment there. We will create a new Heroku application. Then, we will need to install the Postgres database on Heroku. The installation process can be done within the Heroku platform; everything is integrated. Finally, we set up the virtual environment variables, such as the database URL and the secret key. Once all these precursors are completed, we will then start the deployment process.

## Exercise 65: Creating a New Application in Heroku

In this exercise, we will first register a Heroku account. Then, we will create a new app on it. Heroku provides a nice user interface with an easy-to-follow setup flow. We just need to click a few buttons and that's it. As Heroku is a PaaS, we don't need to manage any hardware nor set up the OS. These are all taken care of by Heroku:

1. Visit the Heroku website, <u>https://www.heroku.com/</u>, and click **Sign up**:



Figure 10.2: Visiting the Heroku website

2. Once the signup process is complete, click **Log in** and access the dashboard. Click **Create new app** to create a new application in Heroku:

H HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces	·:: 🕑
Personal \$		New 0
	You don't have any apps yet Every app and pipeline you create or become a collaborator on will appear here Create new app	
	Looking for help getting started? Get started by reading one of our language guides in the Dev Center Choose a language guide 0	
bendurren Bleer Gewen Devenandarien Sind	in the second	med Senire Deserv Coolies © 2010 Salesfore com

Figure 10.3: Logging in and accessing the Heroku dashboard

3. Type in the app name, and then select the server region (right now, the only options are the United States and Europe; please select the one that is closer to your target users). Then, click **Create app** to continue:

H HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces	··· 😕
	Create New App	
	App name	
	smilecook	
	smilecook is available	
	Choose a region	
	United States 0	
	Add to pipeline	
	Create app	

Figure 10.4: Typing in the app name and selecting the server region

#### Note

The app name will be used in the application URL provided by Heroku, for example, <a href="https://fapp\_name">https://fapp\_name</a>. <a href="https://fapp\_name">herokuapp.com/</a>. Users can then access our APIs using this URL.

After the application is created, we can see the app administration screen, along the lines of the following:

K HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipe	lines, Spaces	III 🙆
O Personal 0 > 🌒 smilecook			* Open app More 0
Overview Resources Deploy Metrics	Activity Access Settings		
Installed add-ons (\$0.00/month)	Configure Add-ons 👁	Latest activity	All Activity 🕤
There are no add-ons for You can add add-ons to this app and they wi	this app II show here. <u>Learn more</u>	Smilecook.restful@gmail.com: Enable Logple	×
		Smilecook.restful@gmail.com: Initial release Yexterday at 7:34 PM + v1	
Dyno formation (\$0.00/month)	Configure Dynos 🟵		
This app has no process t Add a Procfile to your app in order to define its	ypes yet process types. <u>Learn more</u>		
Collaborator activity 🜒	Manage Access 🛞		
There is no recent activity o Collaborator activity will be shown when th	n this app iere are recent deploys		

Figure 10.5: Heroku app administration screen

The app administration screen provides information for us to understand the application status:

Overview: For us to see the cost incurred or other collaborators' activities

Resources: For managing add-ons and the Procfile setting

Deploy: For choosing the deployment method

Metrics: For showing the metrics of the app

Activity: For tracking user activity

Access: For managing collaborator access

**Settings**: Includes environment variable configurations, buildpack settings, and other advanced features

#### Note

At the heart of the Heroku platform is the ability to run the applications using the lightweight container Dynos. Containerization is a standard way to package your application's code, configuration, and dependencies into a single object. Containerization can reduce the burden on the managing hardware, virtual machine, or environment setup, and so on. Once the application has been created, we will install the Postgres repository in Heroku and we will install it directly via Heroku add-ons.

# Heroku Add-Ons

Heroku has a rich add-ons library. Add-ons are like plugins, which provide tools and services for developing, extending, and operating your apps, including data stores, monitoring, logging, analytics, and security. For our Smilecook application, we will use Heroku Postgres from Heroku, which is a reliable and powerful database as a service based on PostgreSQL. The starter tier is free and offers a 10,000-row limit and provides an expected uptime of 99.5%. This is suitable for developing hobby applications.

#### Exercise 66: Installing Heroku Postgres

In this exercise, we will install Heroku Postgres. It is more convenient to install Postgres from Heroku, compared to installing it from the Postgres official website. We only need to go to the **Data Stores** category in **Heroku add-ons** and then select **Heroku Postgres** directly to install. Heroku provides a backend management interface so that we can see the database status at a glance:

1. Switch to the **Resources** tab in Heroku, and then right-click on the **Find more add-ons** button:



Figure 10.6: Switching to the Resources tab in Heroku

#### 2. In the Add-ons page, click on Data Stores and select Heroku Postgres:

ADD-ON CATEGORIES	Data Stores Choose where to sto	re your data.		
Data Stores				
Data Store Utilities				BETA
Monitoring		e		splice
Logging	<b>•</b>	-		
Email/SMS	ObjectRocket for Mongo	Citus Data	Storj	splicedb
Caching				
Errors and Exceptions	High-Performance MongoDB +	Worn-free Posteros that scales	Distributed object storage	Solico Machino is a Scalo Out
Content Management	Fanatical Support <sup>TM</sup>	out	Distributed object atomage	SQL RDBMS, with Data
Search	objectrocket.com/mongodb-			Warehouse & Machine Learning
Metrics and Analytics	heroku			
Testing				
Messaging and Queueing				
Network Services		<b>V</b> P		
Alerts and Notifications		<u> </u>	41	-
User Management	HDrive	Heroku Postgres	Apache Kafka on Heroku	Instaclustr Apache Cassa
Development Tools				
Security	Create and use AMC 52 Amure	Daliable and neurorful databases	Deliable and neuroful Anacha	Hartad and managed Anasha
Dynos	Storage, and Google storage	as a service based on	Kafka as a service.	Cassandra NoSQL databases
Content	drives from Heroku Apps	PostgreSQL.		
Document Processing				

Figure 10.7: Add-ons page in Heroku

3. Then, click on Install Heroku Postgres to install the add-on in our cloud server:

		n.a				
P Heroku Reliable and	Postgres I powerful database as a service	e based on PostgreSQ	IL. Starting at \$0/mo.	e.		Install Heroku Postgres QUICK LINKS
hershapetigen	E terten E terte	() tertification :	heshapesigns	8 maren 8 maren	0	Add-on Details Region Availability
C. The Deletered	Lational Contraction	0	< Tex Detatases	safe) wai	•	Plans & Pricing
	G terme @ riteran @e /mares de ver	rjes		Deriver Of Palances In Palances of Street	-	Documentation
	encommendation from a series and the new registrant segments if the financial advantation of the new Fig. (1) 41 - Section of the new fig. (1) 42 - Section of the new fig. (1) 43 - Section of the new fig. (1) 44 - Section of the new fig. (	at they need to be an of the stand at the grant of them a	Constitution Genergy The and of State States States States and States States States and States States br>States States States br>States States States States States Sta	angala la tanganana ann an reithna, pan-galago, Jita an reithna, pan-galago, Jita	a fattura, er Saitura,	SHAREABLE DETAILS Shareable Across Apps Multiple Installs/App Abc-on category Data Stores

Figure 10.8: Installing the Heroku Postgres add-on

4. Select the default, **Hobby Dev - Free Plan**. This plan is free. In **App to provision to**, put in the app name we used in the previous exercise, and then click **Provision add-on**:

HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces	III 🙆
	Provision add-on	
	Provision this add-on to an app Heroku Postgres Survey on the Elements Marketplace	
	Add-on plan	
	Hobby Dev - Free 0	
	Heroku Postgres	
	Hobby Dev - Free Personal apps Choose a different app	
	By provisioning this add-on, I agree to the <u>Terms of Service</u> Provision add-on	

Figure 10.9: Selecting the Heroku Postgres add-on plan

5. Once that is done, we can check whether **Heroku Postgres** is installed on the **Add-ons** page:

H HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces		iii 🕑
O Personal o > I smilecook		★ Open app More ◊	
Overview Resources Deploy Metrics	Activity Access Settings		
Dynos			
	This app has no process types yet Add a Procfile to your app in order to define its process types. Learn more		
Add-ons		Find more add-ons	
The add-on heroku-postgresql has been installed	d. Check out the documentation in its Dex Center article to get started.		
Q. Quickly add add-ons from Elements			
Heroku Postgres 🖒	Attached as DATABASE ©	Hobby Dev Free	
Estimated Monthly Cost		\$0.00	

Figure 10.10: Checking that Heroku Postgres is installed

#### 6. Then, click on **Heroku Postgres add-on** to enter the management page:

H DATA				··· Ø
	ql-globular-88324			
SERVICE heroku-postgresql PLA	N hobby-dev BILLING APP 🍘 smilecook			
Overview Durability Setting	s Dataclips			
HEALTH				
🥥 Available				
PRIMARY Yes VERSION 11.5	CREATED 2 minutes ago MAINTENANCE Unsupported	D ROLLBACK Unsupported ①		
UTILIZATION				
0 of 20	0 of 10,000	7.7 MB	0	
CONNECTIONS	ROWS @ IN COMPLIANCE	DATA SIZE	TABLES	

Figure 10.11: Heroku Postgres management page

The **Overview** allows us to check the database status, utilization rate, and so on. **Durability** allows us to manage data security and backup. **Settings** stores the database credentials and other advanced settings. **Data clips** allow you to query the database data using the SQL command online. You can export or share the result there.

As you can see, it is pretty straightforward to install Postgres on Heroku; it just takes a few steps. Next, we will work on setting up the environment variables in the cloud platform.

# Setting Up Environment Variables for the Heroku App

We previously modified **config.py** and added **ProductionConfig** there. Now we have to add the environment variables in Heroku, including the secret key and database URL. In addition to these, let's not forget the Mailgun API key and the Mailgun domain as well. We will set up all of these together in the next exercise.

#### Exercise 67: Setting Up the App Environment Variables

In this exercise, we will set up the environment variables in the production environment. Fortunately, because we are using Heroku Postgres, the database URL environment variable has already been set up for us. We only need to set ENV, SECRET\_ KEY, MAILGUN KEY, and DOMAIN. Then, once the setting is complete, after the Deploy code is completed, the application will read the newly added environment variables in App config:

1. Generate the secret key using the following two lines of code in the Python console in PyCharm:

>>>import os
>>>os.urandom(24)

Note

A secret key should be as random as possible. There are a lot of random generators out there that we can leverage. But perhaps the easiest way to do so is to generate that in the Python console in PyCharm.

2. Go to the **Settings** tab and set up the **ENV**, **MAILGUN\_API\_KEY**, **MAILGUN\_ DOMAIN**, and **SECRET\_KEY** environment variables as the following:

HEROKU	1	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces			iii 🙆
	Personal © >      smilecook		★ Open apj	More 0	
	Overview Resources Deploy Metrics Activity	Access Settings			
	Name	smilecook	Edit		
	Config Vars	Config Vars	н	de Config Vars	
	Config vars change the way your app behaves. In addition to creating your own, some add- ons come with their own.	DATABASE_URL	postgres://eclmipgbfqbgky:dbf08ec7fd8	/ ×	
		ENV	Production	/ ×	
		MAILGUN_API_KEY	8ff1958a54763b3884c37d6d3a756a0d-9c981	/ x	
		MAILGUN_DOMAIN	sandbox6cb2b74f76c44a9a8c8bdc8d128190	/ ×	
		SECRET_KEY	b'\xb9B\xdf\xab\xbe\xfc\xebr\x16\x82%	/ ×	
		KEY	VALUE	Add	

Figure 10.12: Setting up environment variables in Heroku

Now that we have finished the necessary preparatory setup in Heroku, we will go straight to the deployment process.

#### **Deployment Using Heroku Git**

Heroku provides a guideline on how we can deploy our application. The guide can be found in the **Deploy** tab. It is mainly divided into three parts. They are **Install the Heroku CLI**, **Create a new Git repository**, and **Deploy your application**. The details are as follows:

H HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces	III 🕑
Deployment method	Werkku Git Use Heroku CLI Connect to GitHub Connect to GitHub	
Deploy using Heroku Git Use git in the command line or a GUI tool to deploy this app.	Install the Heroku CLI Download and install the <u>Heroku CLI</u> If you haven't already, log in to your Heroku account and follow the prompts to create a new SSH public key. \$ heroku log.in	
	Create a new Git repository Initialize a git repository in a new or existing directory \$ cd my-project/ \$ git init \$ because it reports = a set lacook	
	Deploy your application Commit your code to the repository and deploy it to Heroku using Git. \$ git add . \$ git commit -am "make it better" \$ git ourbit heroku matter	
	Existing Git repository For existing repositories, simply add the heroku remote	
	\$ heroku git:remote -a smilecook	

Figure 10.13: Deployment using the Heroku Git guideline

There are three parts to the guideline in the **Deploy** tab:

#### Install the Heroku CLI

• heroku login – For logging into Heroku using the Heroku CLI tool provided.

#### Create a new Git repository

- **cd my-project** / Change directory to the **my-project** folder.
- git init Initialize git, which is a version control system. We will discuss this soon.
- heroku git:remote -a smilecook Add the app (Smilecook) repository to the remote repository list of the local Git.

#### Deploy your application

- **git add** . To add all files and folders to the current directory and subfolder to Git.
- git commit -am "make it better" Commit a change and insert the commit message to make it better.
- **git push heroku master** This will upload the local repository content to the remote repository, which is the repository in Heroku. Once it is pushed, Heroku will run the app start-up procedure.

Before we start deploying our application, there are still a few bits of terminology that require explanation.

## What is Git?

**Git** is a distributed version control system. A version control system is mainly a system that can keep track of every version of your source code. Any changes in the source code will be recorded in the system. It allows developers to easily restore the previous version. No manual backup is required.

Git also supports collaboration and other advanced features. If you are interested, you can go to the official Git website to learn more about it: <u>https://git-scm.com</u>.

## What is gitignore?

**gitignore** is a file that contains a list of files and folders that Git should ignore. Files and folders in this list will not be stored in Git. Usually, we will include the environment configs, logs, and so on in this list.

## What is Procfile?

**Procfile** is a file that will be executed during the app start-up process in Heroku. Developers will put in the commands they want Heroku to run during the app start-up process. Usually, we will put the setup scripts and server start-up scripts here.

## What is Gunicorn?

**Gunicorn** is a Python WSGI HTTP server that is compatible with various web applications. It can be used as an interface between web servers and web applications. Gunicorn can communicate with multiple web servers or start multiple web applications. It is a powerful and fast HTTP server.

Now that we have learned about the deployment flow as well as some key concepts and terminology, we will work on the deployment together in our next exercise.

# Exercise 68: Setting Up the Git and the Heroku CLI

In this exercise, we will deploy our Smilecook application to the production environment. We will download and install the Heroku CLI and Git first so that we can run the deployment command in the local machine. Then, we will add the **gitignore** file to ensure that some files will not be uploaded to Heroku. Finally, we will add **main.py** and **Procfile** to the root directory of the project and then deploy it to Heroku:

1. Install the **Heroku CLI** from <u>https://devcenter.heroku.com/articles/heroku-cli</u>. Pick the version for your OS and download it:

# Download and install

The Heroku CLI requires Git, the popular version control system. If you don't already have Git installed, complete the following before installing the CLI:

- Git installation
- First-time Git setup



Figure 10.14: Installing the Heroku CLI

2. If you haven't installed Git, please install it from <a href="https://git-scm.com/">https://git-scm.com/</a>:



Figure 10.15: Installing Git

3. At the bottom of PyCharm, open the terminal. Run the **git** --version command to confirm that Git has installed successfully:

```
$ git --version
git version 2.19.1 // You may see a different value inside the brackets
depending on your OS
```

4. Right-click to create a .gitignore file in the project. This file will contain a list of files or folders that we don't want to be added to Git:

```
static/images/avatars/*
static/images/recipes/*
.idea/
venv/
```

**static/images/avatars/\*** – We do not want to include all the testing images that we created in the previous chapters to be uploaded to the production environment.

**static/images/recipes/\*** – We do not want to include all the testing images that we created in the previous chapters to be uploaded to the production environment.

. idea/ – This is the IDE project-specific settings folder. We don't need it in production.

**venv/** – This is the virtual environment.

5. Log in to your Heroku account:

\$ heroku login

6. Then, type in the following **git init** command to initialize Git. This is to add version control to our project:

\$ git init

7. Add the Heroku repository to the Git remote repository (please replace **your-heroku-app** with the name of your Heroku app).

\$ heroku git:remote -a your-heroku-app

#### Note

Before adding in the remote repository, all our changes can only be committed to the local repository.

8. In **requirements.txt**, add in the **gunicorn** package, which is going to be our HTTP server:

gunicorn==19.9.0

9. Create **main.py** under the project root folder. This will be executed by Gunicorn to start up our web application:

from app import create\_app

app = create\_app()

10. Right-click to create a file under the project root folder. Name it **Procfile** without an extension and then insert the following two commands:

release: flask db upgrade
web: gunicorn main:app

This **Procfile** file is for Heroku to run during the app start-up process. The first line is to ask Heroku to run **flask db upgrade** after every deployment. This is designed to ensure that our database schema is always up to date.
The second line is to have Heroku recognize it as the task that starts the webserver.

11. Run **git add** . in the Python console under PyCharm. This will add our source code to Git, for version control and deployment:

\$ git add .

 Run the git commit command to commit our source code. The -a parameter tells Git to stage files that have been modified or deleted. The -m parameter is for incorporating the commit message:

```
$ git commit -am "first commit"
```

13. Deploy the application by using **git push** to push the source code to the Heroku repository:

\$ git push heroku master

Heroku will automatically set up the environment. We can see the following output:

remote:		https://smilecook.herokuapp.com/ deployed to Heroku
remote:		
remote:	Verify	/ing deploy done.
remote:	Runnin	ng release command
remote:		
remote:	INFO	[alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
remote:	INFO	[alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.
remote:	INFO	[alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade   -> 983adee75c9a, empty message
remote:	INFO	[alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade 983adee75c9a -> 7aafe51af016, empty message
remote:	INFO	[alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade 7aafe51af016 -> 91c7dc71b826, empty message

Figure 10.16: Deploying the application to Heroku

#### Note

During the deployment process, if we want to know more about what's happening behind the scenes, we can check the application logs by clicking the **More** button in the top right-hand corner, and then clicking **VIEW logs**.

Personal 0 > 🌒 smilecook	+ Open app More 1
	Coperapp Linue o
Dverview Resources Deploy Metrics Activity Access Settings	
Application Logs	ALL PROCESSES Q
<pre>rtry-getay 1 +/tmp/log-stream; tmen 2019-10-14723:271:60.3734/408:00 heroku[release.1776]: State changed from up to complete 2019-10-14723:271:60.367254:00:00 heroku[release.1776]: Process exited with status 0 2019-10-14723:271:60.467254:00:00 apprevase.1776]: DFO [alembic.runtime.migration] fumning 2019-10-14723:271:60.4672:40:00 apprevase.1776]: DFO [alembic.runtime.migration] fumning 2019-10-14723:271:60.41467:00:00 apprevase.1776]: DFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running 2019-10-14723:271:50.46720:00:00 apprevase.1776]: DFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running 2019-10-14723:271:50.46720:00:00 apprevase.1776]: DFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running 2019-10-14723:271:50.46720:00:00 apprevase.1776]: DFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running 2019-10-14723:271:50.46720:00:00 provube:01]: State changed from up to starting 2019-10-14723:271:50.46720:00 heroku/wch.1]: State changed from up to starting 2019-10-14723:271:54.49831:00:00 heroku/wch.1]: State changed from up to starting 2019-10-14723:271:54.49831:00:00 applexb.1]: [2019-10-1423:271:54 +0000] [10] [INFO] Handling : 2019-10-14723:271:54.49831:00:00 applexb.1]: [2019-10-1423:271:54 +0000] [10] [INFO] Handling : 2019-10-14723:271:55.56556:00:00 applexb.1]: [2019-10-1423:271:54 +0000] [10] [INFO] Starting (2019-10-14723:271:55.49800] [10] [INFO] Starting (2019-10-14723:271:55.49800] [10] [INFO] Starting (2019-10-14723:271:55.56559):00:00 applexb.1]: [2019-10-1423:271:58 +0000] [11] [INFO] Starting (2019-10-14723:271:55.56559):00:00 applexb.1]: [2019-10-1423:271:58 +0000] [11] [INFO] Starting (2019-10-14723:271:55.56559):00:00 applexb.1]: [2019-10-1423:271:58 +0000] [11] [INFO] Starting (2019-10-14723:2</pre>	<pre>impl PostgresqlImpl. me transactional DDL. upgrade = 983adee75c9a =&gt; 7aafe51af016, empty message upgrade 983adee75c9a =&gt; 7aafe51af016, empty message upgrade 7aafe51af016 =&gt; 91c7dc71b026, empty message com signal: term witing (pid: 10) witing (pid: 11) loom: Master app' gunicorn 19.9.0 ait: http://0.0.0.0;21136 (4) ker: sync worker with pid: 10 worker with pid: 11 Scd=44c5-a26a=875a76b8df47 sample#memory_total=112.70HB _ppgin=35579pages sample#memory_popgout=26727pages</pre>

Figure 10.17: Deploying the application to Heroku

From the preceding log, we can see that after the database is upgraded, it will run Gunicorn. And finally, you can see the message **State changed from starting to up**.

We have successfully deployed our Smilecook application to Heroku, which means it is ready to serve the public. Later, we will test it using Postman.

#### Note

In the future, when there is a new version, we only need to use three commands to redeploy the application. First, use **git add** . to add our source code to Git, and then use **git commit -am "make it better"**. Lastly, use **git push heroku master** to push the source code to Heroku.

#### Exercise 69: Checking the Heroku Postgres Tables in pgAdmin

In the last exercise, we completed deployment. We will now need to check whether the tables have been created in the database. So, in this exercise, we are going to use **pgAdmin** to connect to Heroku Postgres:

1. Get the credentials of the database in Heroku Postgres, go to **Add-ons** > **Settings**, then click **View Credentials**, and you will see the following screen:



#### Figure 10.18: Getting the credentials of the database in Heroku Postgres

2. Right-click on Servers and then create a new server in pgAdmin:



Figure 10.19: Creating a new server in pgAdmin

3. In the **General** tab, name the server **Heroku**:



Figure 10.20: Entering the name for the server in the General tab

4. In the **Connection** tab, enter the credentials, including the **Host name/address**, **Port**, **Maintenance database**, **Username**, and **Password**, and then click **Save**:

E Create - Server	×			
General Connect	ion SSL SSH Tunnel Advanced			
Host name/address	ec2-50-17-234-161.compute-1.amazonaws.com			
Port	5432			
Maintenance database	d8eqmv9h688kdt			
Username	eclmipgbfqbgky			
Password				
Save password?				
Role				
Service				
i ?	🗶 Cancel 🗳 Reset 🖺 Save			

Figure 10.21: Adding credentials to the Connection tab

5. Now, check the database tables in pgAdmin. Go to **Heroku** >> **Databases** >> (your database name) >> **Schemas** >> **Public** >> **Tables** to verify this:

> 📑 d8enqmg8hots4c
🗸 🥌 d8eqmv9h688kdt
> 🗗 Casts
> 💖 Catalogs
Event Triggers
> 🛱 Extensions
🕨 🥣 Foreign Data Wrappers
> 🤤 Languages
🗸 💖 Schemas (1)
🗸 🔶 public
> 👌 Collations
> 🏫 Domains
<ul> <li>FTS Configurations</li> </ul>
> 🌆 FTS Dictionaries
Aa FTS Parsers
FTS Templates
<ul> <li>I Foreign Tables</li> </ul>
> { Functions
Materialized Views
> {() Procedures
> h.3 Sequences
✓ I Tables (3)
> 🔠 alembic_version
> 🛅 recipe
> 🗄 user
Y Trigger Functions
> 🛅 Types
> 🦲 Views
> states d8eteb0f56lcc8

Figure 10.22: Checking the database tables in pgAdmin

Now we can see whether the tables have been created in the database. If you can see that the tables have been created successfully, we can continue to the next step, which is using Postman to test our APIs.

# Setting Up Variables in Postman

We have successfully deployed our project to Heroku. Now you can test them in Postman using all the saved requests that we set up before. However, the requests we have saved previously in Postman are all running against localhost. Instead of changing the URL bit by bit to the production URL, we can leverage the variables in Postman. We can set up a **url** variable and assign the production URL to it in Postman, then replace the URL with **{{url}}** from the saved request. Postman will then substitute **{{url}}** with the production URL for us dynamically.

### Exercise 70: Setting Up Variables in Postman

In this exercise, we will set up variables in Postman so that we can dynamically incorporate the appropriate value depending on the environment. We will set up the URL as a variable so that when we are testing in the development environment, we simply need to change the URL variable to http://localhost:5000. And if we are testing in a production environment, we can change that to https://your\_heroku\_app.herokuapp.com:

Click Manage environments in the top right-hand corner of Postman. Then, click Add, and insert Smilecook as the environment name. Then, create a url variable with the value https://your\_heroku\_app.herokuapp.com. If the current value is not set, it will automatically assume the initial value. Please replace your\_heroku\_app with the name of your Heroku app, and then click Update:

MANAG	MANAGE ENVIRONMENTS					
Enviro	nment Name					
smile	cook					
	VARIABLE	INITIAL VALUE	CURRENT VALUE	***	Persist All	Reset All
$\checkmark$	url	https://smilecook.her	https://smilecook.hero	kuapp.com		
	Add a new variable					

Cancel	Update
currect	opulite

2. Once it is added, verify the variable by clicking on the eye icon in the top righthand corner:

		smilecook	~	•	\$
smilecook				Ec	lit
VARIABLE	INITIAL VALUE	CURRENT VALUE			
url	https://smilecook.herokuapp.com	https://smilecook.herok	uapp.com		
Globals				Ec	dit
	No global varial	bles			
	Global variables are a set of variables th	nat are always available in a			
	workspace.				
	Learn more about	globals			

Figure 10.24: Verifying the environment variable in Postman

3. In the UserList request, update the URL to {{url}}/users and then click Send to register a user account. You should see the following output (Postman will then dynamically replace the placeholder to be https://your\_heroku\_app.herokuapp.com/users when the request is sent):

🕂 New 👻 Import Runner 🖳 🖲	👪 My Workspace 🕶 🗼 Invite 📀		👽 ờ Upgrade 🔻
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	FOIT UserList     X     +     +       > UserList	smilecook	• • • •
Basic API     Srequests     SrifeCook     SrifeCook     Srequests     Srequest     Srequest	POST         • (lgf)/Jusers           Image: state	Se	nd   Save    Save    Beautify
ViserUss     Viser      5 F Body Couldes Headers (6) Test Results Bittle BITLA JSON V =	Time: 2.578 Size: 4	08 8 Save Response 👻	
POT Token Pott Refresh Rott Revoke	<pre>2 "id": 1, "jack", 3 "username": "sallecook, restful@mail.com", 4 "eesil": "sallecook, herokwapp.com/static/images/assets/default-avatar.jpg", 5 "avatar_ur": "https://sallecook.herokwapp.com/static/images/assets/default-avatar.jpg", 6 "created_at": "2019-11-10116:02:54.229334+00:00", 7 "updated_at": "2019-11-10116:02:54.229334+00:00" 8 \$</pre>		1

Figure 10.25: Using an environment variable in the URL

Postman is a very powerful testing tool. It can even allow us to effectively test our API endpoints on different environments. In the future, if you want to test other API endpoints in the production environment, you just need to change the URL in the previously saved requests. In the next activity, we will test your knowledge of this.

# Activity 18: Changing access\_token to a Variable in Postman

In the previous exercise, you learned how to change a URL to a variable. In this activity, we would like you to do the same for **access\_token**:

- 1. Get an access token by using the previously saved **POST Token** request.
- 2. Add access\_token as a variable in Postman.
- 3. Test a Smilecook API endpoint that requires the access token.

Note

The solution to this activity can be found on page 345.

That's great. When you are done with this activity, that means that you have already deployed and tested the Smilecook API in production. This is the final activity in the book and we are glad that you made it to this point!

Now, we will setup the Smilecook frontend website, which will work with the APIs that you have just developed.

# Setting up the Front-end Interface to Work with the Smilecook API

Please download the **smilecook-vuejs** folder, which contains the frontend website source code, from <u>https://github.com/TrainingByPackt/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/tree/master/Lesson10/Frontend</u>:

1. Create a new app in the Heroku platform, which is for deploying our frontend web interface:

H HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces	··· @
	Create New App	
	App name	
	smilecook vuejs 3	
	smilecook-vuejs is available	
	Choose a region	
	United States. 0	
	Add to pipeline	
	Create app	

Figure 10.26: Creating a new app in the Heroku platform

2. Once the app is created, we go to the **Settings** tab and then **Config Vars**. Here, we are going to set up an environment variable, which will be used to store the backend API URL:

K HEROKU	Jump to Favorites, Apps, Pipelines, Spaces		III 🙆
🚺 Personal 🌣 🗦 🌒 smilecook-vuejs		🚖 🛛 Open app 🗌 More 🗘	
Overview Resources Deploy Metrics Activity	Access Settings		
Name	smilecook-vuejs	Edit	
Config Vars	Config Vars	Hide Config Vars	
Config wars change the way your app behaves. In addition to creating your own, some add- ons come with their own.	There are n Learn about	o config vars for this app yet t <u>config vars</u> in the Dev Center.	
	VUE_APP_API_URL	https://smilecook.herokuapp.com/ Add	

Figure 10.27: Setting up an environment variable

#### 280 | Deployment

- 3. Set the variable name to be **VUE\_APP\_API\_URL**, and insert the backend Smilecook API URL here.
- 4. Open the smilecook-vuejs project in PyCharm.
- 5. In the PyCharm console, type in the following command to log in to the Heroku CLI:

\$ heroku login

6. Then, initialize git and add the Heroku repository to the git:remote repository:

```
$ git init
$ heroku git:remote -a your_heroku_app_name
```

7. Then, add the source code to **git**, commit, and push them to Heroku.

```
$ git add .
$ git commit -am "make it better"
$ git push heroku master
```

8. When deployment is complete, you should see the following message on screen:

```
remote: ----> Compressing...
remote: Done: 30M
remote: ----> Launching...
remote: Released v1
remote: https://your_heroku_app_name.herokuapp.com/ deployed to
Heroku
remote:
remote: remote: Verifying deploy... done.
To https://git.heroku.com/your_heroku_app_name.git
    59c4f7f..57c0642 master -> master
```

9. Type https://your\_heroku\_app\_name.herokuapp.com/ in the browser; we can see that the frontend interface has been set up successfully:



Copyright © 2019 Smilecook, take a smile and be relax for yourself!

Back to top

#### Figure 10.28: Successful frontend setup

Now, you can interact with the Smilecook API using this frontend website interface.

# Summary

In this chapter, we successfully deployed the Smilecook API to the Heroku cloud server. The deployment process is simple as we are leveraging the service provided by Heroku. We do not need to worry about purchasing hardware, setting up the server OS, connecting the server to the internet, and so on. Everything is provided by Heroku. A cloud platform service can quickly help developers to deploy their applications/APIs to the internet. This easy deployment process allows developers to focus on development and not the infrastructure/platform setup. And once the API is deployed, millions of users on the internet can connect to the API through their client-side app.

Of course, Heroku is just one of the many cloud services available out there. As to which cloud service should be chosen, you should consider important factors such as cost, additional services provided, and the scale of our application. We do not limit you to a particular platform. In fact, we hope that this book is a starting point for your journey as a professional developer. With the fundamental knowledge that you have learned, you should be able to explore and further develop new skills and use new tools to build more advanced APIs.

Congratulations! We have completed the whole book. Not only have you learned what an API is, but you have also developed and deployed a real-life API service, Smilecook, yourself. Throughout the entire book, you have learned about setting up a development environment, building an API, interacting with a database, object serialization, security tokens, interacting with third-party APIs, caching, and finally deployment. We have covered many different topics horizontally, and we have also explored each topic in-depth vertically. Apart from learning the theory, you have also practiced actual coding in the exercises and activities. You also tested your work thoroughly.

Your next steps should involve continuing to learn by working on development projects. The most important thing is to have hands-on development experience, together with an inquiring mind. Look for a better solution whenever you encounter a problem. You should not be satisfied with just getting things done. Instead, you should aim at doing things right. That's what will take you to the next level.

We hope you enjoyed the learning journey with us. Thank you!



# Appendix

#### About

This section is included to assist the students to perform the activities in the book. It includes detailed steps that are to be performed by the students to achieve the objectives of the activities.

# Chapter 01: Your First Step

# Activity 1: Sending Requests to Our APIs Using Postman

#### Solution

- 1. First, we will get all of the recipes. Select **GET** as our **HTTP** method in the drop-down list.
- 2. Enter the request URL http://localhost:5000/recipes.
- 3. Click the **Send** button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳	🖬 🖬 Му Wo	orkspace 👻 🕹 Invite	0 x x x v	👌 Upgrade *
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	eer http://localhost.5000/recipes/ • + ···· Untitled Request		No Environment	* 0 ¢
Clear all	GET + http://localhost:5000/recipes		Send	- Save -
err http://localhost:5000/recipes	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pr	re-request Script Tests	Co	okles Code Comments
	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	••• Bulk Edit
	Key Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results	Value	Description Status: 200 OK Time: 7ms Size: 322 B	Save Response 👻
	Pretty         Rawi         Preview         JSON *           1         *         ************************************	vely egg salad recipe.", vely tomato pasta recipe.",		1 A

Figure 1.14: Getting all the recipes

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **200 OK** in the top-right corner of the response panel. That means the request has been successful. The time next to it shows **7ms**, which is the time spent on the request. And the size of the response, including the header and body, is **322** bytes. The details of the recipes, in JSON format, are shown in the Body panel.

- 4. Next, we are going to use the POST method to create a recipe. We will send an HTTP **POST** request to http://localhost:5000/recipes.
- Create a new tab next to the Get Request Tab by clicking on the + button. Select POST as the HTTP method. Type in http://localhost:5000/recipes as the request URL.

- 6. Select the Body Tab. Also, select the **raw** radio button.
- 7. Choose **JSON (application/json)** in the right drop-down menu. Type the following data in JSON format in the **Body** content area. Click the **Send** button:

```
{
    "name": "Cheese Pizza",
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza"
}
```

The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🞼 *	🖬 My Workspace 🔹 🐛 Invite 🧔		• •	ð Upgrade	
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	ert http://localhost.5000/redjess/   Post RecipeList  RecipeList	No Environm	ent	<ul> <li>Stamples (0)</li> </ul>	•
Save Responses Clear all  Today	POST + http://localhost:5000/recipes		Send	• Save	÷
eer http://localhost:5000/recipes	Params         Authorization         Headers (9)         Body ●         Pre-request Script         Tests <ul></ul>		Cookies	Code Comments Beauti	r (0) fy
	1 • { 2 "nome": "Cheese Pizza", 3 "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza" 4 }				
	Body Cookles Headers (4) Test Results Status: 201 CREATED	Time: 26ma	Size: 228 B	Save Response	•
	Pretty Raw Proview JSON * 5 'description': "This is a lovely cheese pizza", 'id": 3, 'name": "Cheese Pizza"				λ Π

Figure 1.15: Creating a recipe

You should see the following information in the HTTP response in the Postman interface, Status **201** OK, meaning the creation has been successful and we can see our new recipe in JSON format. You will also notice that the ID assigned to the recipe is **3**.

8. Now, get all the recipes from the server application again. We want to see if we have three recipes there now. In the history panel, select our previous request that gets all recipes, clicks on it, and resends.

In response, we can see that there are three recipes. They are shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 1.16: Getting all the recipes from the server application

- 9. Then, modify the recipe that we have just created. To do this, create a new tab next to the **Get** Request Tab by clicking on the + button. Select **PUT** as the HTTP method.
- 10. Type in http://localhost:5000/recipes/3 as the request URL.
- 11. Select the **Body** Tab and then select the **raw** radio button.
- 12. Choose JSON (application/json) in the right drop-down menu. Type the following data in JSON format in the **Body** content area. Click **Send**:

```
{
  "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza",
  "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe."
}
```

NUMP.	att http://localhost:5000/re• Post RecipeList • att http://localhost:5000/re• Pvt http://localhost:5000/re• + ··· No Environ	iment v 🔿 🕴
ory Collections APIs BETA	Untitled Request	
ave Responses Clear all day	PUT + http://localhost.5000/recipes/3	Send - Save -
<ul> <li>http://localhost:5000/recipes/3</li> <li>http://localhost:5000/recipes</li> <li>http://localhost:5000/recipes</li> <li>http://localhost:5000/recipes</li> </ul>	Params       Authorization       Headers (9)       Body       Pre-request Script       Tests         In none       If form-data       If xwww.form-urlencoded       If raw       If binary       If GraphQL BETA       JSON (application/json)       If         1.*       If       "none": "Lovely Cheese Pizzo",       If       If       If is a lovely cheese pizza recipe."         4	Cookles Code Comments ( Beautify
	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status: 200 DK Time: 20ms Pretty Raw Preview JSON * ===================================	Size: 238 B Save Response

The result is shown in the following screenshot:

Figure 1.17: Modifying the recipe

In the HTTP response, you will see the **200 OK** HTTP status, meaning the update has been successful. You can also see the time spent on the request in milliseconds. You should also see the size of the response (header and body). The content of the response is in JSON format. We can see our updated recipe here in JSON format.

- 13. Next, we will see if we can look for a recipe using its ID. We only want to see the recipe with ID **3** in the response. To do this, create a new tab next to the **Get Request** Tab by clicking on the **+** button.
- 14. Select **GET** as the HTTP method. Type in http://localhost:5000/recipes/3 as the request URL.

15. Click **Send**. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳	🚼 My Work	space 🔹 🐛 Invite	🧿 😪 हा	🌢 🎔 🥳 Upgrade *
Q Filter History Collections APIs <sup>BETA</sup>	SET http://localhost5	calhost: Fut http://localhost:5	+ ··· No Environme	ent 🔻 👁 🧔
Save Responses Clear all Today	GET + http://localhost.5000/recipes/3			Send • Save •
rut http://localhost:5000/recipes/3      http://localhost:5000/recipes/3      atr http://localhost:5000/recipes	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-re Query Params	equest Script Tests		Cookies Code Comments (0)
http://localhost:5000/recipes http://localhost:5000/recipes	Key Key	Value Value	Description	••• Bulk Edit
	Pretty Raw Preview JSON *		datas 200 GK 1118 2018 2	
	1 ( 2 "description": "This is a lovely cheese 3 "1d": 3, 4 "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza" 5 )	pizza recipe.",		1

Figure 1.18: Looking for the recipe with ID

We can see in the response that only the recipe with ID **3** is returned. It has the modified details that we just set as well.

16. When we search for a recipe that doesn't exist, we will see the following response, with a message recipe not found. Search by using the http://localhost:5000/recipes/101 endpoint. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 📭	🖬 My Works	pace 🔻 🗼 Invite	0		👌 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	GET http://localhost5	calhost PUT http://localhost/5 Gat http://localhost/5	+	No Environment	· • ¢
Save Responses     Clear all     Today     arr http://localhost:5000/recipes/101     arr http://localhost:5000/recipes/3	GET	quest Script Tests		Send	Code Comments (0)
Fut         http://localhost:5000/recipes/3           Gat         http://localhost:5000/recipes           Http://localhost:5000/recipes         http://localhost:5000/recipes           Http://localhost:5000/recipes         http://localhost:5000/recipes	KEY Key Body Cookies Headers (4) Text Results	VALUE Value Status: 4	DESCRIPTION Description	Time: 19ms Size: 184 B	••• Bulk Edit Save Response 👻
<ul> <li>Indprise inscalation eclips</li> </ul>	Pretty Raw Preview JSON *				■ Q ■

Figure 1.19: Response showing "recipe not found"

#### Activity 2: Implement and Test the delete\_recipe Function

#### Solution

The delete\_recipe function removes a recipe from the memory. Use recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe\_id), None) to get the recipe with the specific ID:

```
@app.route('/recipes/<int:recipe_id>', methods=['DELETE'])
def delete_recipe(recipe_id):
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipes if recipe['id'] == recipe_
id), None)
    if not recipe:
        return jsonify({'message': 'recipe not found'}), HTTPStatus.NOT_
FOUND
    recipes.remove(recipe)
```

```
return '', HTTPStatus.NO_CONTENT
```

- 2. Similar to the update\_recipe function shown in earlier, if you can't find the recipe, then return "recipe not found" together with HTTP status NOT\_FOUND. Otherwise, we will go ahead and remove the recipe with the given ID from our recipe collection with HTTP status 204 No Content
- 3. Once the code is done, *right-click* on the **app.py** file and click **run** to start the application. The Flask server will start up, and our application is ready to be tested.
- 4. Use httpie or curl to delete the recipe with **ID** = **1**:

http DELETE localhost:5000/recipes/1

Following is the curl version of the command which does the same thing.

```
curl -i -X DELETE localhost:5000/recipes/1
```

The <code>@app.route('/recipes/<int:recipe\_id>', methods=['DELETE'])</code> route will catch the client request and invoke the <code>delete\_recipe(recipe\_id)</code> function. The function will look for recipes with the <code>recipe\_id</code> ID and, if it finds one, it will delete it. In response, we can see that the deletion has been successful. And we see that the HTTP status is **204 NO CONTENT**:

```
HTTP/1.0 204 NO CONTENT
Content-Type: text/html; charset=utf-8
Date: Fri, 06 Sep 2019 05:57:50 GMT
Server: Werkzeug/0.15.6 Python/3.7.0
```

- 5. Lastly, use Postman to delete the recipe with **ID** = **2**. For that, create a new tab next to the **Get Request** Tab by clicking on the **+** button.
- 6. Select **DELETE** as the **HTTP** method. Type in **http://localhost:5000/recipes/2** as the request URL.
- 7. Click **Send**. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 📿 🕏	• 🔡 My Works	pace 👻 🐍 Invite	0			• 6	<b>ð</b> 0		
Q Filter	DLL Delete a recipe • + •••			No Env	ironment		Ŧ	0	0
History Collections APIs BETA	> Delete a recipe				Com	iments (0)	Exam	ples (0)	
+ New Collection Trash						_			
Basic API	DELETE * http://localkost:5000/recipes/2					Send	• S	ave	Ψ.
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pre-rec	auest Script Tests Settings					Cal	okies (	Code
Get all recipes	Query Params								
BIT Lindate a recipe	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION					Bulk	Edit
Get a recipe	Xey.	Value	Description						
Delete a recipe	Body Cookies Headers (3) Test Results	Status: 2	204 NO CONTENT	Time: 1	7ms Size	142.8	Save Re	sponse	
	Pretty Raw Preview Visuality BETA HTML +	F						10.7	Q.
	1								

Figure 1.20: Deleting the recipe

And then we can see the response with the HTTP status **204 NO CONTENT**. That means the recipe was successfully removed.

# **Chapter 02: Starting to Build Our Project**

#### Activity 3: Testing the APIs Using Postman

#### Solution

- 1. First, build a client request that asks for a new recipe. Then, make use of the collection function in Postman to make the testing more efficient.
- 2. Click on the **Collection** tab and then create a new collection by clicking on +.
- 3. Type in **Smilecook** as the name and click **Create**.
- 4. Right-click on ... next to **Smilecook**, create a new folder under **Smilecook**, and type **Recipe** in the name field.
- 5. Right-click on **Recipe** to create a new request. Then, set the name to **RecipeList** and save it under the **Recipe** collection.
- 6. Select **POST** in the drop-down list as the HTTP method and type http://localhost:5000/recipes in the request URL field.
- 7. Now, go to the **Body** tab and select **raw**. Then, choose **JSON** (application/json) in the drop-down menu and type the following code into the body field:

```
{
    "name": "Cheese Pizza",
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza",
    "num_of_servings": 2,
    "cook_time": 30,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

8. Save and send the recipe. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 2.10: Creating our first recipe by sending the details in JSON format

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **201 Created**, meaning that the request was successful, and, in the body, you should see the same recipe that we just created. The ID of the recipe should be 1.

9. Create the second recipe by sending over a client request. Next, we will create our second recipe by sending the following details in JSON format:

```
{
    "name": "Tomato Pasta",
    "description": "This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe",
    "num_of_servings": 3,
    "cook_time": 20,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

10. Click **Send**. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 👻 Import Runner 🖳	🖬 My Workspace 🔹 👗 Invite		<b>x</b> 1	s.	• •	ð		
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	FORT Recipilist • + •••	N	o Envi	ronm	ent Comments	(0) 1	• ©	> Ø
+ New Collection Trash Basic API S requests	POST				Send	٠	Save	•
• M SmileCook	Parama Automization resultes (r) 0000 recepted solp resis Settings     form-data xwww.form-urlencoded raw binary GraphQL BITA (SCN +						Bei	autify
Im Recipe       rost RecipeList	<pre>2 "name": "Tomato Pasta", "description": "This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe", "num_of_servings": 3, "cock_time": 20, 6 "directions": "This is how you make it" 7 }</pre>							
	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status 201 CREATE Pretty Raw Visualize BCTA JSON V	D Tr	me: 13	ma i	Size: 347 B	Sav	ve Respon	ise •
	1 6 "id": 2. "name": "Tomato Pasta", "description": "This is a lovely tomato pasta recipe". "mum.of_servingst: 3. Cook_time": 20. "directions": "This is how you make it" 8 2							1

Figure 2.11: Creating our second recipe by sending the details in JSON format

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **201 Created**, meaning that the request was successful, and, in the body, you should see the same recipe that we just created. The ID of the recipe should be 2.

So far, we have created two recipes. Let's retrieve these recipes using Postman and confirm whether the two recipes are in the application memory.

- 11. Create a new request under the **Recipe** folder, name it **RecipeList**, and then save it.
- 12. Select the **RecipeList** that we just created (the one with the HTTP method set to GET).

13. Type http://localhost:5000/recipes in the request URL. Then, click Save and send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🗄 New 👻 Import Runner 💽 🔻	My Works	pace 🔹 👗 Invite	0 e e e e e	👌 Upgrade 🔫
Q Filter	POIT Recipelist	× + …	No Environment	* o \$
History Collections APIs BETA	▶ RecipeList		Comments	(0) Examples (0) 💌
Hew Collection     Trash     Basic API	GET * http://localhost:5000/recipes		Send	• Save •
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-re	quest Script Tests Settings		Cookies Code
★ Mi SmileCook 2 requests	Query Params	VALUE	DECEMPTION	
• E Recipe ····	Key	Value	Description	Bus con
ar RecipeList	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK Time: 8ms Size: 165 B	Save Response 👻
	Pretty Raw Preview Vipunize BTA JSON + 1 2 3 2	3		■ Q    

Figure 2.12: Retrieving all the recipes using Postman and confirming whether they are in the application's memory

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **200 OK**, meaning that the request was successful, and, in the body, you should see no data because the two recipes that we have created haven't been set to published yet. Now, we know that we can only retrieve published recipes. Let's set the recipe with **ID = 1** to published.

- 14. Create a new request under the **Recipe** folder, and name it **RecipePublish**, and then save it.
- 15. Click on the **RecipePublish** request that we just created (the one with the HTTP method set to GET).
- 16. Select **PUT** as the HTTP method in the drop-down list and type http://localhost:5000/recipes/1/publish in the request URL. Then, click **Save** and send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🛃	My Works	pace 🔹 🗼 Invite	🙆 e f f a g			
Q filter	FORT RecipeList	Put RecipePublish X +	No Environment 👻	0 \$		
History Collections APIs BETA	RecipePublish		📮 Comments (0) Exam	imples (0) 👻		
+ New Collection Trash						
Basic API	PUT * http://iocalhost:5000/recipes/1/publish		Send 👻	Save *		
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pre-re-	quest Script Tests Settings	0	ookles Code		
- M SmileCook	Query Params					
T D Parine	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION ***	Bulk Edit		
1051 RecipeList	Key: Value, Description					
GET RecipeList	Body Cookies Headers (3) Test Results	Sta	Itus: 204 NO CONTENT Time: 12ms Size: 134 B Save R	tesponse +		
PUT RecipePublish	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON +	18		R Q		
	1					

Figure 2.13: Retrieving the published recipe

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **204 NO CONTENT**, meaning that the request has been successfully published and that no data has been returned in the response body.

17. Retrieve all the recipes using Postman again. Select **RecipeList (GET)** from the lefthand panel and send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Impart Runner 🛃 🖲	My Works	pace 🔹 🗼 Invite	🥝 V F A V	👌 Upgrade 🔹
Q filter	FOIT RecipeList	X PUT RecipePublish + ···	No Environment	• • •
History Collections APIs	► RecipeList		📮 Comments (	0) Examples (0) 💌
+ New Collection Trash	GET * http://localhost/5000/recines		Sand	Saue *
Basic API	GLX independence of the		Send	.3840
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-res	quest Script Tests Settings		Cookles Code
→ mileCook 1 requests	Query Params			
* Decise	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	••• Bulk Edit
enst Recipe	Sey:	Yalue	Description	
GET RecipeList	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 QK Time; 8ms Size: 423 B	Save Response 👻
Put RecipePublish	Pretty flaw Preview Viscalize BETA JSON +	10		n q
	<pre>1 {     "data": [     "data": [     "id": 1,     "name": "Cheese Pizza",     "description": "This is a lovely     "name, or_servings": 2,     "cook_time": 30,     "directions": "This is how you m 10    ] 11   ] 12 } </pre>	v cheese pizza", wake it"		1

Figure 2.14: Retrieving all the recipes using Postman

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **200 OK**, meaning that the request was successful. The body should contain a published recipe. It should be the same recipe that we set to published previously.

We will modify the recipe with ID 1 by using the PUT method to send the modified recipe data to the URL route, that is, **localhost:5000/recipes/1**.

18. Create a new request under the **Recipe** folder, set the **Request Name** to **Recipe**, and save it. Then, change the HTTP method to **PUT** and type http://localhost:5000/recipes/1 in the request URL. 19. Now, go to the **Body** tab and select raw, choose **JSON** (application/json) from the drop-down menu, and insert the following code into the body field. This is the modified recipe:

```
{
    "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza",
    "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe",
    "num_of_servings": 3,
    "cook_time": 60,
    "directions": "This is how you make it"
}
```

20. Save and send it. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🗸 Import Runner 🛃	👪 My Workspace 🔹 🐛 Invite	0	18 E	<b>4</b> •	ð Upgr	
Q Filter	NUT RecipeList	+	No Environm	nent	τ (	• •
History Collections APIs BEIA	» Recipe				Example	s (0) 🔹
+ New Collection Trash						
Basic API	PUT * http://localhost:5000/recipes/1			Send	Savi	e *
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body  Pre-request Script Tests			Cookies	Code Comm	nents (0)
✓ ■ SmileCook 4 requests	none     form-data     x-www-form-urlencoded     raw     binary     GraphQL     BETA     JSON (application/json)     *				Br	eautify
<ul> <li>Im Recipe</li> <li>RecipeList</li> <li>RecipeList</li> <li>RecipeList</li> <li>RecipePublish</li> </ul>	<pre>1 * "nome": "Lowly Cheese Pizza", 3 "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe", 4 "most of ser": "B", "B", 5 "most time": "Ge" 6 "directions": "This is how you make it" 7 }</pre>					
eur Recipe	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results	Status: 200 OK	Time: 26ma	Size: 353 B	Save Respo	anse 🔻
	Pretty Raw Preview JSON • =					i q
	1 ( "id": 1, "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza", 4 "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe", 5 ""num_of_servings:": 3", 6 "cook_time": "G0", 7 "directions": "This is how you make it" 8 )					-1

Figure 2.15: Modifying the recipe with ID 1

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **200 OK**, meaning that the modification was successful. The body should contain the updated details of recipe 1 in JSON format. We will retrieve the recipe with ID 1.

21. Create a new request under the **Recipe** folder, set the **Request Name** to **Recipe**, and save it. Then, change the HTTP method to **GET** and type http://localhost:5000/recipes/1 in the request URL.

👪 My Workspace 🔹 🗼 Invite 6 6 4 4 3 Q filter No Environment · o ‡ + ... . GET RecipeLics PUT Recipe GET Recipe × POST RecipeList PUT RecipePublish APIS BETA Collections ▶ Recipe Comments (0) Examples (0) • + New Collection Trash GET http://localhost:5000/recipes/1 Send Save \* Basic API bii Params - SmileCook Query Params KEY VALUE DESCRIPTION ---- Bulk Edit 🕶 🖿 Recipe POST RecipeList Save Response + Status: 200 OK Time: 7ms Size: 349 B Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results GAT RecipeList Put RecipePublish Preview Visualize BETA JSON + 5 Q I Pretty PUT Recipe D "id": 1, "name": "Lovely Cheese Pizza", GIT Recipe "description": "This is a lovely cheese pizza recipe". "num\_of\_servings": 3, "cook\_time": 60, "directions": "This is how you make it" I.

22. Save and send it. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

Figure 2.16: Retrieving the recipe with ID 1

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **200 OK**, meaning that the request is successful. The body should contain the details of **recipe 1** in JSON format.

#### Activity 4: Implementing the Delete Recipe Function

#### Solution

1. Add the **delete** function to **RecipeResource**. Implement the **delete** method by following the sample code:

```
def delete(self, recipe_id):
    recipe = next((recipe for recipe in recipe_list if recipe.id ==
recipe_id), None)
    if recipe is None:
        return {'message': 'recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
        recipe_list.remove(recipe)
        return {}, HTTPStatus.NO_CONTENT
```

The third method we built here has been deleted. We do this by locating the recipe with the respective recipe ID and then remove it from the recipe list. Finally, we return the HTTP status **204 NO CONTENT**.

- 2. Right-click on the app.py file and click **run** to start the application. The Flask server will start up and our application will be ready for testing. Now, create the first recipe using Postman. We will build a client request that asks for a new recipe.
- 3. First, select the **RecipeList POST** request. Now, send the request by clicking the **Send** button, as shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 2.17: Creating the first recipe using Postman

- 4. Now, we will delete a recipe using Postman. To do that, delete the recipe with ID 1.
- 5. Create a new request under the **Recipe** folder. Then, set the **Request Name** to **Recipe** and **save** it.
- 6. Change the HTTP method to DELETE and type http://localhost:5000/recipes/1 in the request URL. Then, save and send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🛃 🖛	🖁 My Worksp	ace 👻 👗 Invite	🧿 📽 🖧 🕸 🛷 🕢 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	FOST RecipeList DEL Recipe	x +	No Environment 🔹 👄 🔅
History Collections APIs BETA	► Recipe		📮 Comments (0) Examples (0) 🝷
+ New Collection Trash	DELETE + http://oralbost/5000/racines/1		Sand y Saus y
Basic API     S requests	Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pre-reg	uest Script Tests Settings	Cookies Code
SmileCook     Grequests	Query Params		
• In Recipe ····	KEY Key	VALUE DESCR Value Descr	IPTION Bulk Edit
GET RecipeList	Body Cookles Headers (3) Test Results	Status: 204 NO CO	ONTENT Time: 30ms Size: 134.B Save Response 💌
Put RecipePublish	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON ¥	5	<b>≣</b> Q
eut Recipe	1		
DEL Recipe			

Figure 2.18: Deleting a recipe using Postman

In the HTTP response, you will see the HTTP status **204 NO CONTENT**, meaning that the delete is successful with empty body content. The following table shows the methods that we have built for the **RecipeResource** class in this activity:

DELETE Deletes a recipe	RecipeResource.delete	http://localhost:5000/ recipes/1
-------------------------	-----------------------	-------------------------------------

#### Figure 2.19: The method that we built for the RecipeResource class

# Chapter 03: Manipulating a Database with SQLAlchemy

# Activity 5: Creating a User and a Recipe

#### Solution

1. Open the Python console at the bottom of PyCharm and type in the following code to import the necessary modules and classes:

```
from app import *
from models.user import User
from models.recipe import Recipe
app = create_app()
```

2. Create a **user** object and save that to the database by typing in the following code in the Python console:

```
user = User(username='peter', email='peter@gmail.com', password='WkQa')
db.session.add(user)
db.session.commit()
```

3. Next, we will create two recipes using the following code. One thing to note is the fact that the user\_id attribute of the recipe is set to user.id. This is to indicate that the recipe was created by the user Peter:

```
carbonara = Recipe(name='Carbonara', description='This is a lovely
carbonara recipe', num_of_servings=4, cook_time=50, directions='This is
how you make it', user_id=user.id)
db.session.add(carbonara)
db.session.commit()
risotto = Recipe(name='Risotto', description='This is a lovely risotto
recipe', num_of_servings=5, cook_time=40, directions='This is how you make
it', user_id=user.id)
db.session.add(risotto)
```

db.session.commit()

4. We can see a new record there in the **user** table:

Data Output Explain Messages Notifications									
1	4	id [PK] integer	username character varying (80)	email character varying (200)	password character varying (200)	is_active boolean	created_at timestamp without time zone	updated_at timestamp without time zone	
1	1	1	jack	jack@gmail.com	WkQa	false	2019-09-09 16:24:24.671944	2019-09-09 16:24:24.671944	
	2	2	peter	peter@gmail.com	WkQa	false	2019-09-10 17:15:29.127256	2019-09-10 17:15:29.127256	

Figure 3.18: New record in the user table

5. We will then check whether the two recipes have been created in the database

3	3	Carbonara	This is a lovely carbo	4	50	This is how you ma	false	2019-09-11 15:15	2019-10-09 10:16	2
4	4	Risotto	This is a lovely risott	5	40	This is how you ma	false	2019-09-11 15:58	2019-09-11 16:10	2

Figure 3.19: Checking whether the two recipes have been created

#### Activity 6: Upgrading and Downgrading a Database

#### Solution

1. Add a new attribute to the **user** class:

```
bio= db.Column(db.String())
```

2. Now, run the **flask db migrate** command to create the database and tables:

flask db migrate

Flask-Migrate detected the new column and created a script for that:

- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl. INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL. INFO [alembic.ddl.postgresql] Detected sequence named 'user\_id\_seq' as owned by integer column 'user(id)', assuming SERIAL and omitting INFO [alembic.ddl.postgresql] Detected sequence named 'recipe\_id\_seq' as owned by integer column 'recipe(id)', assuming SERIAL and omitting INFO [alembic.autogenerate.compare] Detected added column 'user.bio' Generating /Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/smilecook/migrations/ versions/6971bd62ec60\_.py ... done
- 3. Now, check /migrations/versions/6971bd62ec60\_.py under the versions folder. This file is created by Flask-Migrate. Note that you may get a different revision ID here. Please review the file before you run the flask db upgrade command. That's because, sometimes, it may not detect every change you make to your models:

```
"""empty message
Revision ID: 6971bd62ec60
Revises: 1b69a78087e5
Create Date: 2019-10-08 12:11:47.370082
"""
from alembic import op
import sqlalchemy as sa
```

```
# revision identifiers, used by Alembic.
revision = '6971bd62ec60'
down_revision = '1b69a78087e5'
branch_labels = None
depends_on = None
def upgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.add_column('user', sa.Column('bio', sa.String(), nullable=True))
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
def downgrade():
    # #### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.drop_column('user', 'bio')
    # #### end Alembic commands ###
```

There are two functions in this autogenerated file; one is upgraded, and this is to add the new recipe and user to the table, while the other is downgraded, which is to go back to the previous version.

4. We will then execute the **flask db upgrade** command, which will upgrade our database to conform with the latest specification in our models:

```
flask db upgrade
```

This command will invoke upgrade() to upgrade the database:

```
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade a6d248ab7b23 ->
6971bd62ec60, empty message
```

# 5. Check whether the new field is created in the database. Go to **smilecook** >> **Schemas** >> **Tables** >> **user** >> **Properties to verify**:

era	al Columns	Con	straints	Advanced	Parame	eter Secu	urity SQL			
erit	ed from table	(s)	Select to	inherit from						
um	ns								+	
	Name	e Data type				Length	Precision	Not NULL? Primary		
Ŵ	id	int	eger		*			Yes	Yes	
Û	username	ch	character varying			80		Yes	No	
Ô	email	character varying			*	200		Yes	No	
Ŵ	password	ch	aracter va	rying	•	200		No	No	
Ŵ	is_active	bo	olean		•			No	No	
Ŵ	created_at	tin	nestamp v	vithout time z	zone 💌			Yes	No	
Ŵ	updated_at	tin	nestamp v	vithout time z	zone 🔻			Yes	No	
Ŵ	bio	ch	aracter va	rying				No	No	
	rit um b b u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u	rited from table Imms Name id id username email is_active is_active icreated_at updated_at ibio	rited from table(s) Imms Name Data id int id int id ch i email ch i password ch i s_active bo i created_at tin i updated_at tin i bio ch	rited from table(s) Select to Imms Name Data type id id integer i username character va i email character va i password character va i is_active boolean i created_at timestamp v i bio character va	rited from table(s)       Select to inherit from.         Imms       Data type         id       integer         id       integer         id       character varying         id       character varying         id       character varying         is_active       boolean         id       created_at         imestamp without time z         ibio       character varying	rited from table(s) Select to inherit from   Imms Data type   id integer   id integer   id character varying   imma character varying   imma password   is_active boolean   is_active boolean   imma created_at   itimestamp without time zone    imma integer	rited from table(s)       Select to inherit from         Name       Data type       Length         id       integer          id       username       character varying       80         id       email       character varying       200         in       password       character varying       200         in       is_active       boolean       200         in       created_at       timestamp without time zone        200         in       updated_at       timestamp without time zone        1         in       bio       character varying       200	rited from table(s)       Select to inherit from         Imms       Length       Precision         ii       integer       Image: I	rited from table(s)       Select to inherit from         Imms       Length       Precision       Not NULL?         id       integer       Imma       Ves         id       username       character varying       80       Yes         id       email       character varying       200       Yes         id       password       character varying       200       No         id       is_active       boolean       Imma       Imma         id       updated_at       timestamp without time zone *       Imma       Yes         id       bio       character varying       Imma       Imma       Imma         id       bio       character varying       Imma       Imma       Imma       Imma         if       bio       character varying       Imma       Imma       Imma       Imma         if       bio       character varying       Imma       Imma       Imma       Imma	

Figure 3.20: Checking whether the new field has been created in the database

Run the **downgrade** command to remove the new field:

flask db downgrade

This command will invoke **downgrade()** to downgrade the database:

INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl. INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL. INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running downgrade 6971bd62ec60 -> a6d248ab7b23, empty message
# Check whether the field has been removed. Go to $smilecook \rightarrow Schemas \rightarrow Tables \rightarrow user \rightarrow Properties to verify:$

Ger	use nera	r I Columns	Constraints Advanced Par	ame	ter Secu	urity SQL		
Inh	erit	ed from table	(s) Select to inherit from					
Со	lum	ins						+
		Name	Data type		Length	Precision	Not NULL?	Primary key?
ľ	Û	id	integer	•			Yes	Yes
Ø	Û	username	character varying	•	80		Yes	No
Ø	Û	email	character varying	•	200		Yes	No
đ	Û	password	character varying	•	200		No	No
ľ	Û	is_active	boolean	•			No	No
ľ	Û	created_at	timestamp without time zone	•			Yes	No
ľ	Û	updated_at	timestamp without time zone	•			Yes	No
		2				¥ Cancel	C Reset	E Save

Figure 3.21: Checking whether the field has been removed from the database

# Chapter 04: Authenticated Services and Security with JWTs

# Activity 7: Implementing Access Control on the publish/unpublish Recipe Function

### Solution

 Modify the put method in RecipePublishResource to restrict access to only authenticated users. In resources/token.py, add the @jwt\_required decorator on top of the RecipePublishResource.put method. Use the get\_jwt\_identity() function to identify whether the authenticated user is the owner of the recipe:

```
@jwt_required
def put(self, recipe_id):
    recipe = Recipe.get_by_id(recipe_id=recipe_id)
    if recipe is None:
        return {'message': 'Recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    current_user = get_jwt_identity()
    if current_user != recipe.user_id:
        return {'message': 'Access is not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.
FORBIDDEN
    recipe.is_publish = True
    recipe.save()
    return {}, HTTPStatus.NO_CONTENT
```

This is to publish the recipe. Only users who have logged in can publish their own recipes. The method will perform various checks to make sure the user has published privileges. It will return **204 NO\_CONTENT** once the recipe is published.

2. Modify the **delete** method in **RecipePublishResource**. Only an authenticated user can unpublish the recipe:

```
@jwt_required
def delete(self, recipe_id):
    recipe = Recipe.get_by_id(recipe_id=recipe_id)
    if recipe is None:
        return {'message': 'Recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    current_user = get_jwt_identity()
    if current_user != recipe.user_id:
        return {'message': 'Access is not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.
FORBIDDEN
    recipe.is_publish = False
    recipe.save()
```

return {}, HTTPStatus.NO\_CONTENT

This unpublishes the recipe. Similar to the previous code, only a user who has logged in can unpublish their own recipe. It will return the **status** code **204 NO\_CONTENT** once the recipe is published.

- 3. Log in to the user account and get the access token. Select the **POST** token request that we created previously.
- 4. Check the **raw** radio button and select **JSON (application/json)** from the dropdown menu. Type in the following JSON content in the **Body** field:

```
{
    "email": "james@gmail.com",
    "password": "WkQad19"
}
```

5. Click **Send** to log in to the account. The result is shown in the following screen-shot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳	👯 My Workspace 🔹 🗼 Invite	🗿 e e a e	👌 Upgråde 🔹
Q Filter	Fort Token × + ····	No Environment	• • <b>Ö</b>
+ New Collection Trash	POST v http://localhost.5000/token	Send	- Save -
Basic API     S requests	Params Authorization Headers (1) Body Pre-request Script Tests Settings		Cookles Code Beautify
SmileCook     12 requests	1 * { 2 "emoil": "jamesMapoil.com", 3 "possword: "MkQad19"		
Recipe     rost     RecipeList     set     RecipeList			
PUT RecipePublish	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status: 200	OK Time: 197ms Size: 717 B	Save Response 👻
Ger Recipe	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BTA JSON *		≣ Q.
on, Recipe			1
+ 🖿 User	<pre>"eyJ@cKA101JKV101LCJhbGc101JTUzT1N1J9.eyJpYX010jE1NzMzNzT1MzAsIm51Z1I6MTU3HzM3MjUzMCwianRpIjojM</pre>	zh iMGYzNGEtMmEyN500ZDQ5LV	VFkNTQtHmM3YTkx
▼ M Token *** POT Token PotT Refresh	<pre>YHIGYYM2Iiu12Xhu10Xhu10AHTcHtcHUDUC1p2XhudGleB10Myu1Zh1C2g10nHyuKUsInB5cU1011hY2NL2Mit40. YHX2H116HX0K0cyrHJL4HGMuQg1HZ100_djp0B4pg". 3 "refresh_token": "eyJeckh601XhU001C1hb6c101JUz1NiJ0.eyJpYX010fENHzHzK1Mit45In512IGHTU3HzH3MJU2HCw1anRp1jo12 MjU2MTE11u1ZXhu10xH1C1VHTNLC1p2XhudGleB510Hyw1m1Lx25161a11c7g1f0_1EyK2H1gCXTvvY5D0kr;</pre>	DNjMDE×OTEtNjU0Mi00N2FiLV fcEsi38YaIKfEbTz0K1K×ZU"	VE1YzYtHzIzH2H5

Figure 4.20: Log in to the user account

You will see the HTTP **status** code **200 OK**, meaning the login is successful. And we can see the **access token** and **refresh token** in the response body.

- 6. Publish the recipe with id = 3 in the state that the user has logged in. Select **PUT RecipePublish**.
- 7. Go to the **Headers** tab and put **Authorization** in the KEY field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where token is the JWT token we got in our previous step.
- 8. Click **Send** to publish the recipe. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Planner 🔍	🚦 My Worksp	ace 🔹 👗 Invite	🧿 📽 🖨 🛊 👻 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	POST Token PUT RecipePublish	× + …	No Environment 🔹 💿 🔅
History Collections APIs BETA	▶ RecipePublish		Comments (0) Examples (0) •
+ New Collection Trash	PUT + http://localhost:5000/recipes/3/publish		Send 👻 Save 👻
S requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body Pre-requ	uest Script Testa Settings	Cookies Code
Intercook     I2 requests	<ul> <li>Headers (1)</li> <li>KEY</li> </ul>	VALUE	DESCRIPTION *** Bulk Edit Presets *
Recipe ····	Authorization	Bearer eyj0eXAiOijKV1QiLCjhbGciOijIUzi1Nij9.eyjpYXQiOjE1	
GET RecipeList	Key  Temporary Headers (8)	Value	Description
PUT Recipe	Body Cookies Headers (3) Test Results	Status: 24	14 NO CONTENT Time: 39ms Size: 134 B Save Response +
GET Recipe	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON *	5	<b>■</b> Q
▶ III User ▼ III Token ***	1		

Figure 4.21: Publishing the recipe

You will then see the response, the HTTP **status** code **204** meaning the recipe has been published successfully.

Finally, try to get all published recipes. Select **GET RecipeList** request, then click **Send** to get all published recipe details. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🞼 🕈	👪 My Works	pace 🔻 🐛 Invite	🧿 K B A V	👌 Upgrade 👻
Q Filter	Post Token	sitt RecipeList × + ····	No Environment	* o \$
History Collections APIs with     APIs with     Trash	GET * http://iocalhost:5000/recipes		Send	▼ Save ▼
Basic API 5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pre-req Query Params	juest Script Tests Settings		Cookies Code
✓ ■ SmileCook 12 requests	Key Key	VALUE Value	DESCRIPTION Description	Balk Edit
* E Recipe *** POST RecipeList	Body Cookles Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK Time: 74ma Size: 449 B	Save Response 👻
eer RecipeList PVI RecipePublish PUT Recipe eer Recipe eft Recipe eft User Token ***	Pretty Raw Preview Vousilize BITA JSON + data*:[ data*:[ data*:[ data*:[ data*:] data*:[ data*:] data*:[ data*:] data*:[ data*:] data*:] data*:] data*:[ data*:] dat	⇒ cheese pizza", ake it",		1 Q
POIT Refresh	12 1 13 }			1

Figure 4.22: Retrieving all published recipes

You will then see the response, the HTTP **status** code **200** meaning the request is successfully, and you can see there is one published recipe that we created is returned.

- 9. Unpublish the recipe with id = 3 in the state that the user has logged in. Create a new request under the **Recipe** folder, and name it **RecipePublish**, and then save it.
- 10. Click on the **RecipePublish** request that we just created (the one with the HTTP method set to **GET**).
- 11. Select **DELETE** as the HTTP method in the dropdown list and type in http://localhost:5000/recipes/3/publish in the request URL.
- 12. Go to the **Headers** tab and put **Authorization** in the KEY field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where token is the JWT token we got in *step* 5.

13. **Save** and **Send** the request to unpublish. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🛃 •	😫 My Worksp	ace 🔹 👗 Invite	🥝 K F A V	👌 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Part Token Put Respervablish	GET RecipeList DEL RecipePublish	× + ···· smilecook	• • \$
+ New Collection Trash	RecipePublish  DELETE      Http://iocalhost:5000/recipes/3/publish		Comments /	(0) Examples (0) •
Basic API 5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body Pre-req	vest Script Tests Settings		Cookies Code
SmileCook     Tarequests     The Recipe	Query Params KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	••• Bulk Edit
POST RecipeList	Key Body Cookies Headers (3) Test Results	Value ar	Description tatus: 204 NO CONTENT Time: 33ms Size: 134 B	Save Response 👻
PUT RecipePublish	Pretty Row Preview Visualize OCTA JSON +	a c		<b>B</b> Q
ett Recipe	1			
GRL RecipePublish				

Figure 4.23: Unpublishing the recipe

# Chapter 05: Validating APIs Using marshmallow

# Activity 8: Serializing the recipe Object Using marshmallow

### Solution

 Modify the recipe schema to include all attributes except for email. In schemas/ recipe.py, modify only=['id', 'username'] to exclude=('email', ). This way, we will be showing everything except for the user's email address. Besides, if we have a new attribute for the recipe object in the future (for example, a user avatar URL), we won't need to modify the schema again because it will show everything:

```
author = fields.Nested(UserSchema, attribute='user', dump_only=True,
exclude=('email', ))
```

2. Modify the **get** method in **RecipeResource** to serialize the **recipe** object into JSON format using the recipe schema:

```
return recipe_schema.dump(recipe).data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

This is mainly to modify the code to use **recipe\_schema.dump(recipe).data** to return the recipe details by using the recipe schema.

3. Right-click on it to run the application. Flask will then be started up and run on the localhost (127.0.0.1) at port 5000:



Figure 5.18: Run Flask on the localhost

4. Test the implementation by getting one specific published recipe in Postman. Select the **GET Recipe** request. Enter http://localhost:5000/recipes/4 in Enter request URL. Click Send to get specific recipe details. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳	• 👪 My Works	pace 🔹 🛃 Invite	🥝 🖒 🖉 🖉	Upgrade •
Q Filter	POST Token POST RecipeList	PATCH Recipe	+ ···     No Environment	• • •
History Collections APIs arra	Recipe		Comments	s (0) Examples (0) 💌
+ New Collection Trash				_
Basic API	GET + http://localhost.5000/recipes/4		Send	Save *
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pre-re-	quest Script Tests Settings		Cookies Code
- M SmileCook	Query Params			
32 requests	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	Bulk Edit
- MR Recipe ····	Key	Value	Description	
er RecipeList	Body Cookles Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK Time: 60ms Size: 663 B	Save Response 👻
Put RecipePublish	Pretty Raw Preview Visibalize BETA JSON +	5		<b>₩</b> Q
латон Recipe	1 8			1
GET Recipe	2 "Id": 4,			
on. Recipe	4 "description": "This is a lovely Blueber	ry Smoothie",		
► 🖿 User	5 "num_of_servings": 4,			
🛪 🖿 Token 🚥	7 "directions": "This is how you make it",			
Post Token	8 "is_publish": true,			
Post Refresh	10 "id": 3,			
OBL Revoke	12 "created_at": "2019-09-11715:05:58.4	85019+00:00",		
	13         "updated_at": "2019-09-11T15:05:58.4           14         },           15         "created_at": "2019-11-08T16:17:14.88878           16         "updated at": "2019-11-08T16:22:28.22772	86019+00:00"  0+00:00",  5+00:00"		
	17 2			1

Figure 5.19: Select the GET Recipe request and send the request

You will then see the return response. The HTTP status code **200 OK** here indicates that the request has succeeded. In the response body, we can get the recipe details with ID 4, and as you can see, you can also see the user's registration time, which is **created\_at**.

# **Chapter 06: Email Confirmations**

## Activity 9: Testing the Complete User Registration and Activation Workflow

### Solution

- 1. We will first register a new user through Postman. Click on the **Collections** tab and choose the **POST UserList** request.
- 2. Select the **Body** tab and then select the **raw** radio button and choose **JSON** (application/json) from the drop-down list.
- 3. Put in the following user details (in JSON format) in the **Body** field. Change the username and password to the appropriate one:

```
{
    "username": "john",
    "email": "smilecook.api@gmail.com",
    "password": "Kwq2z5"
}
```

4. Send the request. You should see the following output:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🛛	🔛 My Workspace 🔹 🗼 Invite 🛛 🧔 📽 🔎 🕸	• 8		
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA + New Collection Trash	Four Userlist         X         Four Taken         + ···         No Environment           > Userlist         - · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	•
Basic API S requests	POST • http://focalhost:5000/users S	Send •	Save	* ts (0)
★ MI SmileCook6 12 requests	© none © form-data © x-www-form-urfenceded @ raw © binary © GraphQL <sup>BETA</sup> JSON (application/Json) ¥		Beaut	lify
<ul> <li>▶ BM Recipe</li> <li>▼ BM User ***</li> <li>▶ BM UserList</li> </ul>	<pre>""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""</pre>			
arr User arr UserRecipeList * Token ***	Rody Cookles Headers (4) Test Results Status 201 CREATED Time: 1423ms Status	: 340 B 1	Save Response	
Post Taken Post Refresh DRL Revoke	Pretty Raw Preview ISON * ==			
	3 "username": "john", 4 "exall": "silicook.apidgmsil.com", 5 "created_at": "2019-09-11722:51:54.856290+00:00" 7 ¥ 7 ¥			L

Figure 6.10: Registering a user through Postman

You should see the new user details (**ID = 4**) in the response, with **HTTP status 201 OK**. That means the new user was created successfully in the backend.

5. Log in through the API and click on the **Collections** tab. Then, select the **POST Token** request we created before.

- 6. Now, click on the **Body** tab. Check the **raw** radio button and select **JSON(applica-tion/json)** from the drop-down menu.
- 7. Type in the following JSON content (email and password) in the **Body** field:

```
{
    "email": "smilecook.api@gmail.com",
    "password": "Kwq2z5"
}
```

8. Send the request. You should see the following output:

🔁 New 🔹 Import Runner 🛒 🖷	🔛 My Workspace - 🗼 Invite 🧿	6 8	A . W	ð Upp	rade 🔹
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Post OserUst Yoken X + ···	No Environ	ment	• ·	© ♥
+ New Collection Trash Basic API S requests	POST + http://localihost:5000/token		Send	• Sav	re ¥
+ SmileCook6 12 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body Pre-request Script Tests o none of form-data * www.form-urlencoded * raw * binary * GraphQL************************************		Cookies	Code Comr B	nents (0) leautify
► Non Recipe ► Non User ···· Four User //st GET User East User	<pre>2 "emeil1: "smilecook.op/@gmoil.com", 3 "possword": "Kwq2z5"  4 }</pre>				
- Token	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status 403 FORBOOEN	Time: 52ms	Size: 212 B	Save Resp	onse 👻
POST Refresh DBL Revolve	Pretty Raw Preview JSON * ===================================				• Q

Figure 6.11: Sending the request using JSON

You should get a message saying the user account is not activated yet, with **HTTP status 403 Forbidden**. This is expected behavior because our application would require the user to activate the account first.

9. Please check your mailbox for the activation email. There should be a link there for you to activate the user's account. Click on that link to activate the account. It should look as follows:

-	SmileCook no-r@sandbox76165a034aa940feb3ef785819641871.mailgun.org <u>via</u> sandbox.mgsend.net to me  ▼	10:51 PM (4 minutes ago)	☆	4	:
	Hi, Thanks for using SmileCook! Please confirm your registration by clicking on the link: <a href="http://localhost:5000/users/activate/InNEx9sDRPyHR47Qr-5Qri60pQop8">http://localhost:5000/users/activate/InNEx9sDRPyHR47Qr-5Qri60pQop8</a>	aWxlY29vay5hcGlAZ21haWwu	Y29tlg.	XXkKCg	d.
	Reply Forward				

Figure 6.12: Activation mail

- 10. Log in again after the account is activated. Click on the **Collections** tab.
- 11. Select the **POST Token** request that we created earlier and send the request. You'll see the following:

🔄 New 🗾 Import Runner 🛃 -	🖬 My Workspace 🔹 🗼 Invite 🧿	6 8	A . W	ð	Upgrade	
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Post UserList Post Token X str UserActivate + ***	No Environ	ment	• Ex	co amples (0)	•
+ New Collection Trash Basic API S requests	POST v http://localhost:5000/token		Send	×	Save	×
<ul> <li>mi SmileCook6</li> <li>13 requests</li> </ul>	Params Authorization Hoaders (9) Body Pre-request Script Tests  one of form-data xwww-form-urlencoded raw binary GraphQL BETA (SON (application/(son) + 1 - 4		Cookies	Code	Comment	s (0) Ufy
Im Recipe     Im User     Int User     Int User     User     User     User     User     User	<pre>2 "email": "smilecook.opi@gmail.com", 3</pre>					
GIT UserActivate	Body Cookies Headers (d) Test Results Bintue 200 DK	Time: 48ms	Size: 717 B	Save	Response	*
eeer Token eeer Refresh eeu Revoke	Pretty         Name         JSN         Table           1         ************************************	VDRhMzetZml ZTdlMGYtMzV gR2BcuFFax0	IINCOOMDE2L /LYy00ZTRkLI b9rk7xb0Y"	lgxNzAti wI5YzAtł	Yjc2ZWN1 N2IyMjk1	

Figure 6.13: After activating the account, select the POST Token request

You should see the access token and the refresh token in the response, with HTTP status **200 OK**. That means the login was successful.

## Activity 10: Creating the HTML Format User Account Activation Email

### Solution

 Click Sending >> Overview on the Mailgun dashboard, then add the email of our new user to the authorized recipient list on the right. Mailgun will then send a confirmation email to that email address:

@mailgun	O Domain: sandbox76165a034aa940f		Upgrade Feedback 🛛 R
Oashboard	Overview		
📹 Sending 🛛 😽			
Domains	How would you like to send your emails from sandbox78165a03	4aa940feb3ef785819641871.mailgun.org?	Authorized Recipients
<ul> <li>Overview</li> </ul>			
🗊 Logs	API	SMTP	Email address
🖉 Analytics	The most flexible, most popular way to send email.	The easiest way to send email.	bob@gmail.com
	Use languages like Ruby, Python, PHP, C# and	Grab your SMTP credentials and plug them into your	Save Recipient
Suppressions	Salect	Select	smilecook.user@gmail.com ×
< Webhooks			Unverified
⊙ IPs	Sandbox domains are restricted to authorize	ed recipients only.	Help center
Mailing lists	1. Contract (1. Co		Be API documentation
Domain settings			Postbin

Figure 6.14: Sending a confirmation email to our new user

#### Note

Since we are using the sandbox version of **Mailgun**, there is a limitation on sending out emails to external email addresses. These emails have to be added to the authorized recipient list first. 2. Check the mailbox of the new user, and click **I Agree**. This will be as shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 6.15: The mailbox of a new user with an email from Mailgun

3. On the confirmation page, click **yes** to activate the account. The screen will appear as follows:



Figure 6.16: Activation complete message

 HTML template code is provided by Mailgun out of the box. We can find it under Sending > Templates. There, click Create Message Template and select Action template. We will find a template for a confirmation email and preview it:

@mailgun 🕔	Domain: sandbox7616	5a034aa940f	Upgrade Feedback ? R
Dashboard Sending ~			unique bits of information related to the recipient in your templates. • When creating templates, special
<ul> <li>Domains</li> <li>Overview</li> </ul>	Editor Preview	Test_data	 characters and spaces cannot be used in the template name. • We'll apply any inline CSS to the template at send time.
D Logs 로 Analytics		Please confirm your email address by clicking the link below.	
Templates     Suppressions     Webbooks		that we have an accurate email address.	
<ul> <li>IPs</li> <li>Mailing lists</li> </ul>		- The Mailgunners	
<ul> <li>Domain settings</li> <li>Receiving</li> </ul>		Follow <u>BMail Guil</u> on Tecter.	

Figure 6.17: Previewing the confirm email address template

5. Then, create a **templates** folder under our project. We will put all the HTML templates in this folder going forward. Inside the **templates** folder, create a subfolder, **email**, for email-related HTML templates.

6. Now, create a template file, **confirmation.html**, and paste the sample HTML code from **Mailgun** in step 4. Take a look at the sample HTML code from **Mailgun** that follows:



Figure 6.18: Sample HTML code from Mailgun

#### Note

Please note that we need to change the <u>http://www.mailgun.com</u> link to **{{link}}**. This placeholder will be replaced programmatically with the account activation link.

7. Import the **render\_template** function from Flask by entering the following line of code in **resources/user.py**:

from flask import request, url\_for, render\_template

8. In the POST method under UserListResource, we will pass in the HTML code as a parameter to the send\_mail method. The HTML code can be rendered using the render\_template function. You can see that the link = link parameter here is to replace the {{link}} placeholder in the HTML template with the actual account validation link:

9. Register a new account using Postman:

```
{
    "username": "emily",
    "email": "smilecook.user@gmail.com",
    "password": "Wqb6g2"
}
```

### Note

Please note that the email address was validated in Mailgun beforehand.

The output will be as follows:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🛛 🛃	🖬 My Workspace = 🗼 Invite 🛛 📀 🖬 🖉 ∂	
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Porr UserList   Post: Tuken  Ref: Tuken  Ref: UserActivate  No Environment  No Environment	• • •
+ New Collection Trash Basic API Srequests	POST + http:///ocalhost:5000/users Send + Params Authorization Headers (9) Body • Pre-request Strict Tests Cooses Co	Save *
✓ ■ SmileCook6 13 requists	none      form-data      x-www-form-uriencoded      raw      binary      GraphQL      BITA      JSON (application/json)      +     1      f	Beautify
<ul> <li>Im Recipe</li> <li>Im User</li> <li>How UserList</li> </ul>	2 ' "username": "emily", 3 "emoti": "smiltecok user@gmotl.com", 4 "possword": "Wep6g2" 5 }	
att User att UserRecipeList art UserActivate	Body Cookles Headers (4) Test Results Status 201 CREATED Tens: 1642ms Size: 342 B 5	ave Response 👻
enet Token enet Refresh ett. Revoke	Pretty         Raw         Providew         JSON *           1         *	

Figure 6.19: Registering a new account using Postman

10. The account activation email will then be received in HTML format. The output is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 6.20: Account confirmation email

# Chapter 07: Working with Images

# Activity 11: Implementing the Recipe Cover Image Upload Function

### Solution

1. Add the cover\_image attribute to the User model in models/recipe.py:

```
cover_image = db.Column(db.String(100), default=None)
```

The **cover\_image** attribute will contain the image filename as a string, with a maximum length of 100 characters.

2. Use the flask db migrate command to generate a database table update script:

flask db migrate

You will see that a new column, 'recipe.cover\_image', has been detected:

- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.

INFO [alembic.autogenerate.compare] Detected added column 'recipe.cover\_ image'

Generating /TrainingByPackt/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/ Lesson07/smilecook/migrations/versions/91c7dc71b826\_.py ... done

3. Check the script at /migrations/versions/xxxxxxxxx\_.py:

```
"""empty message
Revision ID: 91c7dc71b826
Revises: 7aafe51af016
Create Date: 2019-09-22 12:06:36.061632
"""
from alembic import op
import sqlalchemy as sa
```

```
# revision identifiers, used by Alembic.
revision = '91c7dc71b826'
down_revision = '7aafe51af016'
branch_labels = None
depends_on = None
def upgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.add_column('recipe', sa.Column('cover_image',
sa.String(length=100), nullable=True))
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
def downgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.drop_column('recipe', 'cover_image')
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
```

From its content, we can see that two functions have been generated in the script. The **upgrade** function is used to add the new **cover\_image** column to the database table, while the **downgrade** function is used to remove the **cover\_image** column so that it goes back to its original state.

4. Run the **flask db upgrade** command to update the database and reflect the change in the **User** model:

flask db upgrade

After running the preceding command, we should see the following output:

```
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.
INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade 7aafe51af016 ->
91c7dc71b826, empty message
```

wser 🕴 🖽 🕇	Dashboard I	Properti	es SQL Statist	ics Dependencies Dependent	s											
Servers (4) PostgreSQL 11	Туре			Name					Restriction							
Databases (2)	1.3 Sequence			public.recipe_id_seq					auto							
✓ ≡ smilecook	(=) Function			now()					auto							
> @ Casts > * Catalogs > Cycent Triggers	(e)Function			now()					auto							
	(=) Function	mrec	pe					*	auto							
> SExtensions	PForeign Ke	Genera	l Columns Co	nstraints Advanced Paramete	rs Secur	ty SOL			auto							
<ul> <li>Foreign Data Wrappers</li> <li>Languages</li> </ul>	🥜 Primary Ke					0			auto							
🛩 💖 Schemas (1)		с, <u>в</u>	name	character varying *	100		Yes	No								
✓		8 B	description	character varying +	200		No	No								
> 💫 Domains		80	num_of_servings	integer +			No	No								
<ul> <li>Image: FTS Configurations</li> <li>Image: FTS Dictionaries</li> </ul>				(7 B	cook_time	integer *			No	No						
Aa FTS Parsers     In FTS Templates		80	directions	character varving +	1,000		No	NO								
> 📑 Foreign Tables				(7 A	ie nublieb	character varying -										
<ul> <li>(i) Functions</li> <li>Materialized Views</li> </ul>										ia_provinan	boolean *					
> (() Procedures									G D	created_at	timestamp without time zone 👻			Yes	No	
1.3 Sequences (2) 1.3 recipe_id_seq								с <b>в</b>	updated_at	timestamp without time zone 📼			Yes	No		
1.3user_id_seq		0° 0	user_id	integer 👻			No	No								
<ul> <li>Industry (a)</li> <li>Alembic_version</li> </ul>		8.0	cover_image	character varying +	100		No	No								
> Erecipe	1							_								
> (i) Trigger Functions			2			K Cancel	Q Reset	E Save								
> Types		9	<u> </u>					a description of the second								
Views																
And execute server program																
Apg_monitor																
dapg_read_all_settings																
And read all state																

5. Check the new **cover\_image** column in pgAdmin:

Figure 7.10: The cover\_image column in pgAdmin

This confirms that the new **cover\_image** column has been added to the recipe table.

6. In schemas/recipe.py, import the url\_for package and add the cover\_url attribute and the dump\_cover\_url method:

```
from flask import url_for
    cover_url = fields.Method(serialize='dump_cover_url')
    def dump_cover_url(self, recipe):
        if recipe.cover_image:
            return url_for('static', filename='images/recipes/{}'.
    format(recipe.cover_image), _external=True)
        else:
            return url_for('static', filename='images/assets/default-
recipe-cover.jpg', _external=True)
```

Add the default-recipe-cover.jpg image to static/images:



Figure 7.11: Folder structure after adding default-recipe-cover.jpg

7. In resources/recipe.py, add the import os, image\_set, and save\_image functions:

import os

from extensions import image\_set

from utils import save\_image
In resources/recipe.py, add recipe\_cover\_schema, which just shows the
cover\_url column:
recipe\_cover\_schema = RecipeSchema(only=('cover\_url', ))

8. In **resources/recipe.py**, add the **RecipeCoverUpload** resource to upload the recipe cover to the recipes folder:

class RecipeCoverUploadResource(Resource):

```
@jwt_required
def put(self, recipe_id):
    file = request.files.get('cover')
    if not file:
        return {'message': 'Not a valid image'}, HTTPStatus.BAD_
REQUEST
    if not image_set.file_allowed(file, file.filename):
```

return {'message': 'File type not allowed'}, HTTPStatus. BAD\_REQUEST

The <code>@jwt\_required</code> decorator before the **PUT** method states that the method can only be called after the user logs in. In the **PUT** method, we are trying to get the cover image file in **request.files**. Then, we are trying to verify whether it exists and whether the file extension is permitted. 9. After that, we retrieved the recipe object using **recipe\_id**. First, we check whether a user has the right to modify the recipe. If the user has the right to, we will go ahead and modify the cover image of the recipe:

```
recipe = Recipe.get_by_id(recipe_id=recipe_id)

if recipe is None:
    return {'message': 'Recipe not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_
FOUND

current_user = get_jwt_identity()

if current_user != recipe.user_id:
    return {'message': 'Access is not allowed'}, HTTPStatus.
FORBIDDEN

if recipe.cover_image:
    cover_path = image_set.path(folder='recipes',
filename=recipe.cover_image)
    if os.path.exists(cover_path):
```

10. Then, we use the **save\_image** function to save the uploaded image and set the **recipe.cover\_image = filename**. Finally, we save the recipe using **recipe.save()** and return the image URL with an HTTP status code of **200**:

os.remove(cover\_path)

```
filename = save_image(image=file, folder='recipes')
recipe.cover_image = filename
recipe.save()
```

```
return recipe_cover_schema.dump(recipe).data, HTTPStatus.OK
```

11. In app.py, import RecipeCoverUploadResource:

from resources.recipe import RecipeListResource, RecipeResource, RecipePublishResource, RecipeCoverUploadResource

12. In app.py, link RecipeCoverUploadResource to the route, that is, /recipes/<int:recipe\_id>/cover:

api.add\_resource(RecipeCoverUploadResource, '/recipes/<int:recipe\_id>/
cover')

Now, we have created the function for uploading the recipe cover image. Let's move on and test it.

## Activity 12: Testing the Image Upload Function

### Solution

1. Log in to the user account using Postman. Click on the **Collections** tab and select the **POST Token** request. Then, click the **Send** button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🗗	👪 My Workspace 🔹 👗 Invite		A V	ð Upg	
Q filter	roti Token x + ···	No Environm	hent	÷	0
+ New Collection Trash	▶ Token		Comments (C	0) Example	es (0) 🔹
Basic API S requests	POST		Send	Sav	re *
SmileCook     Srequests	name form-data * x-www-form-unlencoded * raw * binary & GraphQL BETA JSON *			L'COM	es coo
▼ Im Recipe ***           Post         RecipeList           aff         RecipeList           Put         RecipePublish           PutOH         Recipe	<pre>? "email:: "smileco0k.opi@pmail.com",</pre>				
GET Recipe GEL Recipe PUT RecipieCoverUpload	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Status: 200 CK Pretty Raw Prevew Visualize BEGA JSON V =	Tima: 56ma	Size: 717 B	Save Resp	onse 🔹
<ul> <li>▶ Bit User</li> <li>▼ Bit Token ***</li> <li>₱051 Token</li> <li>₱057 Refresh</li> </ul>	1 * access_token*:  * evableckilolickviolicloboccioliluzilnij9, evybytX0:00EWzT4WzY1NzUsIn512116HTU3H(3H)U3HSwianRpij01MMWMT 2 ** evableckilolickviolickviolickviolicky/2Hicloboccioliluzilni2Hiclob	TI1ZDEtNzFN TNPNzUt0WNe	Ny00ZjFlLW Ny00ZTMyLW C Dcc8T0"	ÆyZTUtHmM1 ÆjYmYtOWFj	ODEy
DEL Revoke	4				1.1

Figure 7.12: Sending a POST Token request

- 2. Send a client request to our API to create a recipe and click on the **Collections** tab.
- 3. Select the **POST RecipeList** request and put **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the access token we retrieved in the previous step. Then, click the **Send** button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🛃 🕇	👪 My Workspace 🔹 🌲 Invite	🙆 📽 🗛 🏘 ờ Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	POST Taken • + ····	No Environment 👻 😔 🌻
History Collections APIs BEIA	⊁ RecipeList	📮 Comments (0) Examples (0) 💌
+ New Collection Trash	POST + http://localhost.5000/recipes	Send * Save *
▶ Nii Basic API S requests	Params Authorization Headers (18) Body ● Pre-request Script Tests Settings	Cookies Code
mileCook     SmileCook     15 requests	none     form-data     x-www-form-urlencoded     raw     binary     GraphQL     BETA     JSON	Beautify
Recipe     Recipe     recipeList     RecipeList     RecipePublish     RecipePublish     RecipePublish	<pre>2 "nome": "Blueberry Smoothie", "description: This is a lovely Blueberry Smoothie", "num_of_servings": 2, "com_ch_time": 10, "directions": "This is how you make it" 2)</pre>	
GET Recipe DR. Recipe	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Pretty Raw Preview Visitalize NTA JSON	Status: 201 CREATED Time: 61ms Size: 660 B Save Response •
In User     In Token     rost Token     rost Refresh     or. Revoke	<pre>1 { 2 "Id": 5, 3 "name": "Blueberry Smoothie", 4 "description": "This is a lovely Blueberry Smoothie", 5 "name, of_servings": 2, 6 "cook_time": 10, 7 "directions": "This is how you make it", 8 "is_publish": false, 9 "cover_urt": "http://localhost:5000/static/images/assets/default-recipe-cover.jpg", 10 "author": 4 11 "id": 4, 12 "username": "john" 13 }, 14 "created_at": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 14 "id": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 15 "Distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 16 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 17 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 18 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 18 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 19 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 19 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 10 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 11 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 12 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 13 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 13 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 14 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 15 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 15 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:32.201557+00:00", 15 "distribution": "2019-11-04122:13:20! </pre>	

Figure 7.13: Sending a client request to our API to create a recipe

- 4. Upload the recipe images. Click on the **Collections** tab and right-click on ... next to the **Recipe** folder to create a new request.
- 5. Set the **Request Name** to **RecipeCoverUpload** and save it in the **Recipe** folder.
- Select PUT as the HTTP method and type in http://localhost:5000/recipes/<recipe\_id>/cover as the request URL (replace <recipe\_id> with the recipe ID we got from the previous step).

- 7. Select the **Headers** tab and put **Authorization** in the **KEY** field and **Bearer {token}** in the **VALUE** field, where the token is the access token we retrieved in the previous step.
- 8. Select the **Body** tab. Then, select the form-data radio button and type cover into **KEY**.
- 9. Choose **File** in the drop-down menu next to **KEY** and select the image file to upload.
- 10. Click the **Save** button and then the **Send** button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🕅 🖛	🖬 My Works	pace 🔹 👗 Invite	🧿 K F A V 🖉 🔤	
Q filter	Post Token Post RecipeList	• FUT RecipeCoverUpload • + ····	No Environment 👻	• •
History Collections APIs	▶ RecipeCoverUpload		Comments (0) Examp	iles (0) 🔹
+ New Collection Trash	PUT + http://localhost:5000/recipes/5/cover		Send 🝷 Sa	ive *
S requests	Params Authorization Headers (10) Body  Pre-	request Script Tests Settings	Cool	kies Code
SmileCook     Srequests	none efform-data x-www-form-urlencoded raw	binary GraphQL BETA		
🛪 🖿 Recipe 🛛 ***	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION ***	Bulk Edit
PDST RecipeList	Cover cover	blueberry-smoothie.jpg ×		
GET RecipeList	Kiy	Value	Description	
PUT RecipePublish	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK Time: 302ma Size: 255 B Save Res	ponse 👻
GAT Recipe	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize	<b>=</b>		<b>■</b> Q
on, Recipe	1 { 2 "cover url": "http://localhost:5000/stat/	ic/images/recipes/a980359b-b344-43a6-b1c9-fc52b26d	bb98. ipo"	L
PUT RecipeCoverUpload	3			1
+ 🖿 User				

Figure 7.14: Uploading a recipe image

11. Check whether the image has been compressed in PyCharm. We can see from the application log in PyCharm that the file size has been reduced by **97**%:



Figure 7.15: Checking whether the images are compressed in PyCharm



12. Check the uploaded image in **static/images/recipes**:

Figure 7.16: Checking the uploaded image in the path

13. Get the recipe back and confirm that the cover\_url attribute is populated. Now, click on the Collections tab and select the GET Recipe request. Then, type http://localhost:5000/recipes/5 into the URL field. You may replace the recipe ID, that is, 5, with any ID that is appropriate. Then, click the Send button. The result can be seen in the following screenshot:

🛨 New 🔻 Import Runner 🕰 🕈	🖬 My We	orkspace 🔻 🗼 invite	0	* * * * *	🖌 Upgrade 🔸
Q filter	POST Token POST Resipelist	PUT RecipeCoverUpload     StT Recipe	+	No Environment	• o ¢
History Collections APIs BETA	Recipe			📮 Comments (0)	Examples (0) +
+ New Collection Trash					
Basic API	GET + http://localhost:5000/recipes/5			Send	Save *
5 requests	Params Authorization Headers (8) Body Pr	e-request Script Tests Settings			Cookies Code
- SmileCook	- Headers (1)				
15 requests	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	Bulk	Edit Presets +
* 🖿 Recipe 🚥	Authorization	Bearer eyj0eXAiOijKV1QiLCjhbGciOiJIUzI1Nij9.eyjpYXQiOjE1			
RecipeList	Кеу	Value	Description		
BUT RecipeDation	Temporary Headers (7)				
ратси Recipe	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results		Status: 200 OK	Time: 20ms Size: 662.8	Save Response +
sar Recipe	Dente DETA Incom				
DEL Recipe	FIELY NEW FIEVER VISUALLY JACK				
Put RecipeCoverUpload	1 % "id": 5,				
🕨 🖿 User	3 "name": "Blueberry Smoothie", 4 "description": "This is a lovely Blue	eberry Smoothie".			
🛪 🖿 Token 🚥	5 "num_of_servings": 2,				
#05T Token	7 "directions": "This is how you make :	it",			
POST Refresh	<pre>8 "is_publish": false, 9 "cover_url": "http://localhost:5000/</pre>	static/images/recipes/a980359b-b344-43a6-b1c9-fc52b26d	bb90.jpg",		
DRL Revoke	10 "author": { 11 "id": 4,				
	12 "username": "john"				
	14 "created_at": "2019-11-04T22:13:32.23	91557+00:00",			
	15 "updated_at": "2019-11-04T22:19:52.43 16 }	34132+00:00"			1

Figure 7.17: Getting the recipe back and confirming that the cover\_url attribute is populated Congratulations! We have tested the recipe cover image upload function. It works great!

# Chapter 08: Pagination, Searching, and Ordering

# Activity 13: Implementing Pagination on the User-Specific Recipe Retrieval API

### Solution

1. Modify the code in the **get\_all\_by\_user** method under **models/recipe.py**, as follows:

```
@classmethod
def get_all_by_user(cls, user_id, page, per_page,
visibility='public'):
    query = cls.query.filter_by(user_id=user_id)
    if visibility == 'public':
        query = cls.query.filter_by(user_id=user_id, is_publish=True)
    elif visibility == 'private':
        query = cls.query.filter_by(user_id=user_id, is_publish=False)
```

```
return query.order_by(desc(cls.created_at)).paginate(page=page,
per_page=per_page)
```

2. Import RecipePaginationSchema into resources/user.py:

class UserRecipeListResource(Resource):

from schemas.recipe import RecipeSchema, RecipePaginationSchema

3. Declare the recipe\_pagination\_schema attribute in resources/user.py:

recipe\_pagination\_schema = RecipePaginationSchema()

4. Here, we've added the **@user\_kwargs** decorator to **UserRecipeListResource.get**. It takes a few parameters, including **page**, **per\_page**, and **visibility**:

5. Modify the UserRecipeListResource.get method in resources/user.py:

```
def get(self, username, page, per_page, visibility):
    user = User.get_by_username(username=username)
    if user is None:
        return {'message': 'User not found'}, HTTPStatus.NOT_FOUND
    current_user = get_jwt_identity()
    if current_user == user.id and visibility in ['all', 'private']:
        pass
    else:
        visibility = 'public'
    paginated_recipes = Recipe.get_all_by_user(user_id=user.id,
    page=page, per_page=per_page, visibility=visibility)
    return recipe_pagination_schema.dump(paginated_recipes).data,
```

```
HTTPStatus.OK
```

The **Recipe.get\_all\_by\_user** method gets the paginated recipes by a particular author, and then lets **recipe\_pagination\_schema** serialize the paginated object and return it.

# Activity 14: Testing Pagination on the User-Specific Recipe Retrieval API

### Solution

- 1. Get all the recipes under John using Postman, page by page, with a page size of two. First, click on the **UserRecipeList** request.
- Type http://localhost:5000/{username}/recipes into the Request URL. The {user-name} here should be the same as the one we inserted in the previous exercise. In our case, it will be john.
- 3. Select the **Params** tab and put in the key-value pair (per\_page, 2).
- 4. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 8.9: Getting all the recipes under John using Postman

In the details of the recipe, we can see that there are links with the URLs of the **first**, **last**, and **next** pages. We can't see the **prev** page here because we are on the first page. There is a total of four pages, and we have two records per page. We can also see the sorted recipe details in the HTTP response.

5. Click the next URL in links to query for the next two records in Postman with the request URL populated (http://localhost:5000/users/john/recipes?per\_page=2&page=2). Then, we just need to click on Send to send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔻 Import Runner 🐺	My Work	ispace 🔻 👗 Invite	🧿 K F A	🛡 🧭 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter	Post Token • 688 RecipeList • 688 http://	iocalhost.5	Inost:5 + ···· No Environment	× 0 ¢
History Collections APIs BETA	GET + http://localhost;5000/users/john/recipes?pe	r_page=2&page=2	s	end 🔻 Save 👻
+ New Collection Trash		And a second		
Basic API	Params Authorization Headers (7) Body Pro	e-request script Tests Settings		Cookies Code
5 requests	Query Params			
SmileCook	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	*** Bulk Edit
* III 15 requests	Per_page	2		
* 🖿 Recipe 🚥	page	z		
POST RecipeList	Key	Value	Description	
GIT Recipel ist			Datas AND CAL. Trace Many Cone AN	and the Deserves
NIT Recipeling	Body Cooloes Headers (4) Test Results		00105 200 CM 1100. 3005 020. 23	e no save nesponse •
vor veoperaanse	Pretty Row Preview Visualize BETA JSON +	- B		R Q
Parta Recipe	1 8			
GRT Recipe	2 "links": {			
on. Recipe	3 "first": "http://localhost:5000/user 4 "last": "http://localhost:5000/user	s/john/recipes?per_page=2&page=1",		
Put RecipeCoverUpload	5 "prev": "http://localhost:5000/user	s/john/recipes?per_page=2&page=1".		
🕶 🖿 User 🛛 🚥	<pre>6 "next": "http://localhost:5000/user 7 }.</pre>	s/john/recipes?per_page=2&page=3"		
#051 UserList	8 "page": 2,			
GET User	9 "pages": 4, 10 "per page": 2,			
GTT UserRecipeList	11 "total": 8,			
GET UserActivate	12 "data": [ 13 {			
PUT UserAvatarUpload	14 "id": 11,			
x E Tokao	15 "name": "Burrito Bowls", 16 "description": "This is a lovel	y coconut fried rice",		
	17 "num_of_servings": 4,			
Post Taken	18 "COOK_time": 60, 19 "directions": "This is how you	make it".		
#057 Refresh	20 "is_publish": true,			
DEL Revolve	21 "cover_url": "http://localhost: 22 "url": "http://localhost:5000/	5000/static/images/assets/default-recipe-cov ecipes/11".	er.jpg",	
	23 "author": (			
	24 "id": 4.			

Figure 8.10: Querying for the next two records in Postman with the request URL populated

From the result, we can see that there are links to the **first**, **last**, **next**, and **prev** pages. We can also see that we are currently on page two. All the recipe data is there as well.

# Activity 15: Searching for Recipes with Specific Ingredients

## Solution

1. First, in models/recipe.py, add the ingredients attribute to the Recipe model:

```
ingredients = db.Column(db.String(1000))
```

2. Run the following command to generate a database migration script:

flask db migrate

You will see that a new column called **recipe.ingredients** has been detected:

```
INFO [alembic.autogenerate.compare] Detected added column 'recipe.
ingredients'
Generating /TrainingByPackt/Python-API-Development-Fundamentals/
smilecook/migrations/versions/0876058ed87e_.py ... done
```

3. Check the content in /migrations/versions/0876058ed87e\_.py, which is the database migration script that was generated in the previous step:

```
"""empty message
Revision ID: 0876058ed87e
Revises: 91c7dc71b826
Create Date: 2019-10-24 15:05:10.936752
.....
from alembic import op
import sqlalchemy as sa
# revision identifiers, used by Alembic.
revision = '0876058ed87e'
down_revision = '91c7dc71b826'
branch_labels = None
depends_on = None
def upgrade():
    # ### commands auto generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.add_column('recipe', sa.Column('ingredients',
sa.String(length=1000), nullable=True))
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
```

```
def downgrade():
    # ### commands auto-generated by Alembic - please adjust! ###
    op.drop_column('recipe', 'ingredients')
    # ### end Alembic commands ###
```

Here, we can see that two functions have been generated in the script. The **upgrade** function is used to add the new column, **ingredients**, to the recipe table, whereas the **downgrade** function is used to remove the **ingredients** column so that it goes back to its original state.

4. Run the following **flask db upgrade** command to update the database schema:

flask db upgrade

You will see the following output:

- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Context impl PostgresqlImpl.
- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Will assume transactional DDL.
- INFO [alembic.runtime.migration] Running upgrade 91c7dc71b826 ->
- 0876058ed87e, empty message
- 5. In schemas/recipe.py, add the ingredients attribute to RecipeSchema:

```
ingredients = fields.String(validate=[validate.Length(max=1000)])
```

6. Modify the RecipeResource.patch method in resources/recipe.py to be able to update ingredients:

recipe.ingredients = data.get('ingredients') or recipe.ingredients

7. Modify the **Recipe.get\_all\_published** method in **models/recipe.py** so that it gets all the published recipes that it can through the ingredients:

8. **Right-click** on it to run the application. Flask will then start up and run on **local- host** (127.0.0.1) at port 5000:



Figure 8.11: Running Flask on the localhost

9. Log in to a user account and create two recipes by running the following **httpie** command in the PyCharm console. The **{token}** placeholder should be replaced with the access token:

```
http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Sweet Potato Casserole" description="This is a lovely Sweet Potato
Casserole" num_of_servings=12 cook_time=60 ingredients="4 cups sweet
potato, 1/2 cup white sugar, 2 eggs, 1/2 cup milk" directions="This is how
you make it"
```

http POST localhost:5000/recipes "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
name="Pesto Pizza" description="This is a lovely Pesto Pizza" num\_of\_
servings=6 cook\_time=20 ingredients="1 pre-baked pizza crust, 1/2 cup
pesto, 1 ripe tomato" directions="This is how you make it"

10. Publish these two recipes by using the following httpie command:

```
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/14/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
http PUT localhost:5000/recipes/15/publish "Authorization: Bearer {token}"
```

11. Search for recipes that contain the **eggs** string in the name, description, or ingredients. Click on the **RecipeList** request and select the **Params** tab. Then, insert the first key-value pair (**q**, **eggs**) and send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 👻 Import Runner 🗗 🖛		👪 My Worl	kspace 🔻 🌲 Invite	0	<b>8 5 4 9</b>	Upgrade 🔻
Q Filter	Post Token	617 RecipeList	• + …		smilecook	* 0 Ø
+ New Collection Trash	GET + http://local.hos	:5000/recipes?q=eggs			Send	- Save -
	Params Authorization He	aders (7) Body	Pre-request Script Tests Settings			Cookies Code
► NE Basic API 5 requests	Query Params					
SmileCook	KEY		VALUE	DESCRIPTION		Bulk Edit
16 requests	<b>Q</b> 9		eggs			
* 🖿 Recipe 🚥	Key		Value	Description		
POST RecipeList	Body Cookies Headers (4) Tes	t Results		Status: 200 OK	Time: 25ms Size: 1.32 Ki	Save Response +
GET RecipeList						00000
Put RecipePublish	Pretty Raw Proview	isualize BETA JSON	• =			i Q
Arton Recipe ett Recipe ett Recipe ett RecipePublish Put RecipeCoverUpload • E User ••••	2 "links": { 3 "first": "htt; 4 "last": "htt; 5 }, 6 "page": 1, 7 "pages": 1, 8 "per_page": 20, 9 "total": 1, 10 "data": [	p://localhost:5000/re	recipes?q=eggs6page=1", cipes?q=eggs6page=1"			
eer User er User aar Me	12 "id": 14, 13 "name": " 14 "descrip 15 "num_of_;	"Sweet Potato Cassero tion": "This is a lov servings": 12,	ole". rely Sweet Potato Casserole",			
cer UserRecipeList	16 "cook_times" 17 "ingredie	ents": 60, ents": "4 cups sweet	potato, 1/2 cup white sugar, 2 egg	gs, 1/2 cup milk",		
FUT UserAvatarUpload	18 "direction 19 "is public	ins": "This is how yo ish": true,	ou make it",			
▼ ■ Token *** Post Token Post Refresh Post Revoke	20 "cover_u 21 "author" 22 "id" 23 "use 24 "ava 25 "cree	<pre>'l": "http://localhos '{ 'a, 'mame": "john", 'tar_url": "http://loc sted_at": "2019-11-14</pre>	<pre>it:S000/static/images/assets/defaul alhost:S000/static/images/avatars/ 1117:05:18.820222+00:00",</pre>	lt-recipe-cover.jpg", /16877ad3-3668-466a-6161-350fd	911442f.jpg",	
	na Hund	stad st#1 #5010 11 14	1717.10.0£ 730700.00.00"	O Baatuma	Pulled Prov	

Figure 8.12: Searching for the eggs ingredient by sending a request

From the preceding search result, we can see that there is a recipe with eggs in the ingredients.

# **Chapter 09: Building More Features**

# Activity 16: Getting Cache Data after Updating Recipe Details

### Solution

1. Get all the recipe data back, click on **RecipeList** and send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 9.15: Get the recipe data back and send the request

2. Log in to your account, click on the **Collections** tab and select the **POST Token** request. Then, send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🗄 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳 *	👪 My Workspace 👻 🕹 Invite		Upgrade 💌
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Gif Recipition	smilecook	• • • •
+ New Collection Trash      Basic API     Srequests	POST <ul> <li>http://focalhost.5000/token</li> </ul> Params: Authorization Headers (8) <li>Body          <ul> <li>Pre-request Script Tests Settings</li> </ul></li>	Send	Save      Cookies Code
SmileCook 16 requests	none      form-data      x-www-form-uriencoded      rew      binary      GraphQL      KTA      JSON      1		Beautify
Will Recipe         ***           Post         RecipeList           GTT         RecipePublish           PATCH         Recipe	<pre>2 email: smilecook.optegnoll.com, 3 "possword": "Kwq2z5" 4 }</pre>		
ett Recipe ott. Recipe ott. RecipePublish put RecipeCoverUplead	Body Cookies Headers (4) Test Results Statute 2001 Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BCTA JSON + ===================================	X Time: 63ms Size: 717.8	Save Response V
Token     Token	2 "access_token": eyylexxioiJXV101LCJhb6c101J1Uz11N139.eyJpYX010jE1Nz0w0TAxND1sTm512116HTU3N0ASHDMMMixiamRp1j01 SYxU00T00TixLZbhd1jowTc40MbkHj0yLC3pZ0w0dDlee5100kv1Zn31c2g10nRydMUsInR5cGU101JNY2N1c3Mif0, yM9KT1rc1pTUxh01JXV10Ux31M85_6id-99H_a-GRM", 3 "refesh_t0ken": "eyylexXi01JXV101LCJhb6c101J1Uz11N139.eyJpYX010jE1Nz0w0TAxND1sTm51z116HTU3N0ASHDMMMixiamRp1j01 UMT04TFm1iuZtbahi dixxfizi dixxfiz	DISNWE02TMtYTM4MC00YTIx	LWFW/Tgt06U3NWQ LTTUN2YtNTc12Th

Figure 9.16: Select the POST Token request and send it

- 3. Modify a recipe record using the **PATCH** method. First, select the **PATCH Recipe** request.
- 4. Now select the **Headers** tab and modify **Bearer {token}**; the token should be the access token.
- 5. Select the **Body** tab and modify **num\_of\_servings** to **5**, and **cook\_time** to **50**:

```
{
    "num_of_servings": 5,
    "cook_time": 50
}
```
6. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 9.17: Modifying a recipe record using the PATCH method

7. Get all the recipe data back again, click on **RecipeList**.

8. Send the request. The result is shown in the following screenshot:



Figure 9.18: Get all the recipe data back again

We can see that when we get all the recipe details again, the details are not updated, which will cause the user to see the wrong information.

#### Activity 17: Adding Multiple Rate-Limit Restrictions

#### Solution

1. In resources/user.py, import limiter from extensions:

from extensions import image\_set, limiter

2. In UserRecipeListResource, put the limiter.limit function in the decorators attribute:

```
class UserRecipeListResource (Resource):
    decorators = [limiter.limit('3/minute;30/hour;300/day',
    methods=['GET'], error_message='Too Many Requests')]
```

- 3. Comment out the whitelist in app.py:
  - # @limiter.request\_filter
  - # def ip\_whitelist():
  - # return request.remote\_addr == '127.0.0.1'

In PyCharm, to comment out a line of code, if you are using Mac, you can use Command + /, and if you are using Windows, you can use Ctrl + /.

4. When we are done, click **Run** to start the Flask application; then, we are ready to test it:



Figure 9.19: Starting the Flask application

- 5. Get all the recipes for a user and check the rate limit information in the response header. First, click on **UserRecipeList** and send the request.
- 6. Then, select the **Header** tab in **Response**. The result is shown in the following screenshot:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🞼		👪 My Works	pace 👻 🗼 Invite	(		👌 Upgrade +
Q titur	61	ET RecipeList	× + …		No Environment	* 0 \$
History Collections APIs BETA	۰u	JserRecipeList			Comments	(0) Examples (0) 🔹
+ New Collection Trash	G	FT + http://localhost/5000/users/iohn/recipes?per	page=2		Send	* Save *
► MI Basic API Score and Comparison						Sare
	Par	ans Authonization Headers (7) Body Pre-	request Script Tests Setti	ngs		Cookies Code
SmileCook     I5 requests	Qu	ery Params				
x De Davies	-	KEY	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	N	••• Bulk Edit
Pecipe		per_page	2			
are Decide list		Кеу	Value	Description	e	
PUT RecipePublish	Both	y Cookies Headers (8) Test Results		Status: 200 OK	K Time: 66ma Size: 2.81 KB	Save Response 👻
PATCH Recipe		KEY		VALUE		
GET Recipe		Content-Type		application/json		
04L Recipe		Content-Length  X-RateLimit		2632		
RecipeCoverUpload						
+ 🖿 User 🚥	-	X-RateLimit-Remaining		2		
Post UserList		X-RateLimit-Reset		1573011954		
arr User		Retry-After		60		
er UserRecipeList		Server O		Werkzeug/0.15.6 Python/3.7.0		
GEF UserActivate		Date D		Wed, 06 Nov 2019 03:44:53 GMT		
PUT UserAvatarUpload						

Figure 9.20: Checking the rate limit information in the response header

In the HTTP response, we can see that the rate limit for this endpoint is three, while we only have two remaining request quotas. The limit is going to be reset in 60 seconds.

# Chapter 10: Deployment

### Activity 18: Changing access\_token to a Variable in Postman

#### Solution

1. Perform user login and get the access token. Use the **POST Token** request to get the access token. You should see the following output:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🞼 🛪	👪 My Workspi	ace 🔹 🕹 Invite	🙆 😪 5 A 🖤	👌 Upgrade 🔸	
Q Filter History Collections APIs BETA	Post UserList Post Token	× +	smilecook	• • • •	
+ New Collection Trash  Basic API S requests	POST + ((urti)/token		Send	▼ Save ▼	
- MileCook 16 requests	Params Authorization Headers (9) Body Pre-t	request Script Texts Settings	or company	Cookies Code	
<ul> <li>► Recipe</li> <li>▼ ■ User</li> <li>₩050</li> <li>UserList</li> </ul>	Key Body Cookies Headers (5) Test Results	Value	Description Status: 200 OK Time: 1091ms State: 734 B	Save Response •	
att User att Me att UserRecipeList	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON V 1 2 "access_token": "eyJ@eXA101JKV101LCJhb6c101J10/2119L3	.ev)p/X010(EIN20v0TMr0T0s1m5121164TU3NDAS4/26)	MCwianRpIjoiNORmNTUzZTOtMnU4N100NGY1	Q LWJhYjEtMDhmMTZ	
FUT UserAvatarUpload  Token  Token	MisfretzljTiwiZXbwTjoxNTCBUDGBECLCJpZ0VudGLBeST6HSwiZn3LcZgiOnRydHUsTnRScGUIDIJhYZNLC3NIFQ.           TheyPRAM_DetT7CCP008VC_SSFSdirvCezgCHYMD".           "refesh_tokam":           "eyJBeXALDIJKYIDILCJhb6ciDIJUZINIJ9.eyJpYZDIDJENZ0x0THxHT05IRSIZII6HTUSNDASHZEXXCvIanRpTj03P0Y9AzcyM0gTZmI0Hi80YmI5Lx#FUTKtYTcHzh KYMFMDdkTiwiZXhwTjoxNTC2NjgUHTEBLCJpZ0VudGIBeSIGHSwidHLwZSIGInJZnJLc2pif0.605MGos181cBvf2r5s73606AM4By80228F-bk3hBafH"           4         2				

Figure 10.29: Performing user login to get an access token

2. Click **Manage environments** in the top right-hand corner in Postman. Create the **access\_token** variable. The value is the access token we obtained in the previous step. Then, click **Update**:

MANA	GE ENVIRONMENTS				×
Enviro	onment Name				
smile	ecook				
	VARIABLE	INITIAL VALUE	CURRENT VALUE	••• Persist All Reset /	
~	url	https://smilecook.her	https://smilecook.herol	kuapp.com	
~	access_token	eyJ0eXAiOiJKV1QiLCJh	eyJ0eXAiOiJKV1QiLCJhb	0eXAiOiJKV1QiLCJhbGciOiJIUzl1NiJ9.eyJpYXQiOjE1NzQ	
	Add a new variable				

0	Use variables to reuse values in different places. The current value is used while sending a request and is		
	never synced to Postman's servers. The initial value is auto-updated to reflect the current value. Change	×	
	this behaviour from Settings. Learn more about variable values		

Cancel

Figure 10.30: Adding more environment variables in Postman

3. Select the **GET User** request. In the **Headers** tab, change the **Authorization** value to **Bearer {{access\_token}}**, which is the environment variable we added in the previous step, and then send the request. You should see the following output:

🕂 New 🔹 Import Runner 🖳 🖈	👪 My Works	ace 👻 🕹 Invite	0	🖌 🕹 🕹 🗳 🕹 Upgrade 🔹
Q Filter History Collections APIs <sup>BETA</sup>	Post UserList Post Token	GET User	x +	smilecook • • • •
+ New Collection Trash Basic API S requests	GET + ((uri))/users/jack Params Authorization Headers (5) Body Pre-to	rquest Script Tests Settings		Send   Save   Cookies Code
✓ ■ SmileCook 16 requests.	• Headers (1)	VALUE	DESCRIPTION	••• Bulk Edit Presets •
Recipe     Vier     User     VierUst	E Authorization	Bearer ((access_token))	Description	×
off User off Me off UserRecipeList	Temporary Headers (7)     Test Results	INITIAL eyiDeXAIOIJKV1QLCJhbGcl OljUUz1NIJ9.eyjpYXQIOJE1 NXQAAOTMAMTQAIIINSIZIB MTU3NQASMJEXNCWanRp IJoINDRIMNTUJZTQUMVU_	Status: 200 OK	Time: 1146ms Size: 433 B Save Response •
Rut UserAvatarUpload → M Token +++ Rost Token and Cofresh	Pretty Raw Preview Visualize BETA JSON + 1 2 "id": 1, 3 "username": "jack", 4 "email": "suitecok.restul@gmail.com", 5 "avatar.url": "https://smitecok.heroku	CURRENT eyjDeXAQUAV1QiLQIbGci QiJUat1Nig3.eyjDvXQiQE1 NzQwQTMxMTQsIm5iZi6 MTU3NDJAMEXNKwanRp IjoINDRmNTU2ZTQtMWU_ SCOPE Environment	fault-avatar.jog".	<b>a</b> Q
POST Revoke	6 "created_at": "2019-11-18T16:02:54.2293 7 "updated_at": "2019-11-18T16:02:54.2293 8 }	34+00:00", 34+00:00"		1

Figure 10.31: Using more environment variables in Postman



# Index

#### About

All major keywords used in this book are captured alphabetically in this section. Each one is accompanied by the page number of where they appear.

## Α

access: 9, 61, 63-64, 69, 93-100, 103-105, 107, 109-111, 114-123, 126, 134, 143, 147, 150, 152, 156-157, 159, 192, 211-212, 228, 239, 250, 254, 258-259, 278 activate: 164, 168, 171-174 adapter:69 add-on: 261-263 alembic: 69-70, 75-77, 183-184 algorithm: 94-95 analogy:3 append: 17, 19, 43-44, 109 arrays:7 assets:188 attribute: 80, 89, 115, 136-139, 146, 168, 170, 172, 182-183, 187, 194-195, 200, 207, 209-210, 215, 224-225, 237, 243 authorized: 111, 165, 167, 178 authors: 56, 123, 149 automated:30 avatar: 181-194, 196, 199-201, 204, 237

## В

backref:71 bandwidth: 146, 229, 240 basic-api:12 beanstalk:252 blacklist: 93-94, 118-120, 122, 254 blocklist:118 boolean: 68, 71-72, 76-77, 136-137, 139 bootcamp:29 bottom: 21, 28-29, 31, 40, 79, 232, 268 brackets:268 browsing: 204, 225 buildpack:259 built-in:36 button: 28-31, 101, 103, 117, 191-192, 194, 199, 260, 270

# С

cacheable:4 caching: 4, 225, 227-233, 235, 237, 247, 250, 282 categories:251 classifies: 62, 185 clicking: 13, 86, 168, 171, 193, 270, 277 column: 63, 70-72, 76-77, 183-185, 220, 222 command: 13, 20-23, 25-26, 33, 40, 50, 53, 55, 57, 69-70, 74-77, 81, 89, 97, 130, 151, 169, 183-184, 186, 197, 200, 211-212, 230, 240, 242, 263, 267-270, 280 commit: 71, 79-80, 108, 266, 270-271, 280 computing: 82, 251-252 config: 70, 72-74, 97, 120, 169-170, 187, 231, 243, 253-256, 263-264, 279 console: 62, 79, 81, 90, 167, 175, 186, 211, 233-234, 238, 240, 264, 270, 280 control: 37, 63, 93-94, 97, 100, 104, 109, 111, 114, 118, 120, 123, 150,

152, 157, 159, 252, 265-266, 269-270 create: 6, 9, 11-13, 15, 17, 19, 23, 30-33, 35-39, 41-44, 48, 50-51, 58, 61-64, 66-68, 70, 72-76, 79-84, 86-87, 89, 93, 96-99, 101-103, 105-106, 111-112, 115-116, 118-121, 125, 130-131, 136-137, 141, 143, 146, 150, 152, 161-162, 166-169, 171-172, 178, 182-184, 188-189, 191, 195, 197, 200, 206, 211-212, 215, 225, 236, 253, 255-258, 265, 268-269, 272, 276, 279

## D

database: 3, 6, 8, 14, 61-64, 66-70, 72, 74-75, 77-84, 86, 88-90, 94, 99-101, 107, 109-110, 126, 131, 137, 147, 183-184, 190, 201, 204, 224, 228-230, 232, 234-235, 238, 253-254, 256, 260, 263-264, 269, 271-272, 274-275, 282 datatype:86 declaring:44 decode: 94-95 decorator: 14, 16-17, 96, 99, 109, 111, 115-116, 120, 138, 190, 210, 215, 217, 221, 231-232, 245 decouple:4 decrypted:120 delete: 5-6, 8, 11, 27, 32-33, 36-37, 47, 50,

55, 58, 63, 89, 107-108, 111, 123, 141, 209, 236 develop: 2, 11, 33, 36-37, 58, 93, 138, 161, 181-182, 185, 200-201, 282 dimension:195 directory: 74, 265-267 domain: 4, 6, 165-167, 171, 175, 250, 263-264 downgrade: 77, 89, 184 download: 21, 267, 279 dropbox:252 drop-down: 28-29, 101, 103, 117, 192 durability:263

# Ε

encode:94 encrypted:95 endpoint: 21, 28-29, 33, 37, 42-43, 47, 49, 53, 86, 96, 99, 105-107, 116, 120-123, 131, 133, 149-150, 152-153, 168, 171, 183, 194, 241-242, 244, 278 excluded:131 excludes:132 execution: 74, 175 extended: 97-99, 105, 108, 115, 119, 151 extending: 252, 260

## F

filesystem:27 filtering: 125, 132, 159 firewall:251 firing: 240, 246 foreignkey:72 framework: 10, 204 frontend: 2-3, 5, 8, 129, 133, 158, 173, 182, 203, 206, 210, 229, 234-235, 247, 278-279, 281 function: 14, 16-18, 22-25, 32-33, 41, 58, 73, 82-83, 86, 93-94, 96-97, 99, 101, 114-119, 121, 123, 127, 136-137, 149, 159, 162, 169-171, 176-178, 181-182, 184-191, 194, 196-201, 203-204, 206-210, 214-218, 221, 225, 227-228, 230-233, 235-237, 240-247

# Η

hardware: 251-252, 257, 259, 282 heroku: 247, 249-250, 252-253, 256-267, 269-273, 275-277, 279-282 herokuapp: 258, 276-277, 280-281 heroku-cli:267 httpie: 1-2, 12-13, 20-21, 23, 26, 30, 33, 35, 39, 49-54, 57-58, 211-212 httpstatus: 15-20, 43-47, 83-84, 98-100, 105, 109-111, 115-116, 120, 131-133, 140-141, 147, 151-152, 172-173, 189-190, 210, 217

#### 

imported: 85, 98, 187 integer: 16, 40, 68-72, 76-77, 126-127, 129, 136-137, 139, 207 invalid: 99, 172 invented: 63, 146 invoke: 23, 25, 49, 73, 77, 116, 126, 128, 236-237

# J

javascript:7 jsonify: 15-20, 44 jwtmanager:97

## Κ

key-value: 174, 213, 218, 222-223, 228-229, 235 keyword: 131, 217, 222 kwargs: 138-139, 151-152, 209-210, 215, 217, 221, 231

## L

library: 69, 90, 195, 260 limiter: 242-243, 245 localhost: 6, 11, 14, 21-23, 25-26, 28-29, 36-37, 49-57, 70, 74, 83, 85-86, 97, 101-103, 106, 116, 118, 121, 133, 142, 144, 148, 150, 153-154, 158, 171, 183, 191, 194, 199, 205, 208, 211-212, 214, 218, 242, 245, 254, 276

## Μ

machine: 11, 62, 240, 250, 255, 259, 267 mailbox: 9, 162, 167, 174 mailgun: 161-168, 170-171, 175-178, 263-264 mapping: 62-63 meresource: 105-106, 133, 153, 173, 190 methods: 1, 5-6, 10, 16-17, 19, 23, 25, 27, 33, 36-37, 42-49, 68, 82, 107, 128, 159, 185, 188, 236, 243 metrics:259 migration: 62, 69, 74-75, 77, 90, 183-184 models: 6, 41, 43, 59, 62, 67, 69-70, 72, 74, 76-77, 79, 81, 83, 85, 89-90, 98, 105, 107-108, 150-151, 183, 200, 217, 222

## 0

object: 7, 14, 17, 42, 44, 46, 48, 62-63, 73, 79-80, 84, 90, 105, 108, 125-127, 129-130, 133, 135, 138, 141-142, 158, 166-167, 171-172, 190, 195, 197, 205-207, 209-210, 229, 231, 242-243, 255, 259, 282 objectives: 1, 35, 61, 93, 125, 161, 181, 203, 227, 249 operators:216 optimize: 126, 196, 198

## Ρ

package: 13-15, 35-36, 41, 59, 62-63, 69, 96-97, 118, 126-127, 129-130, 150-151, 157, 161-162, 168-169, 175, 178, 182-183,

185-186, 195-197, 201, 227-230, 241-242, 250, 252, 259, 269 paginate: 209, 217, 222 parameter: 49, 116, 126, 135, 151-152, 159, 171, 176, 189, 196, 207-208, 210, 214, 216-217, 220-221, 270 parsing: 150, 154 password: 61, 65, 68-70, 76, 79, 82-84, 86-88, 98-99, 101, 103, 115, 117, 128-131, 170, 173, 254, 274 pgadmin: 61-62, 70, 78, 90, 183, 185, 272, 275 pillow: 181-182, 195-197, 201 pixels:195 platform: 6, 10, 14, 33, 35-36, 42, 51, 56, 59, 64, 82, 107, 149, 161-163, 168, 178, 201, 204, 206, 216-217, 220-222, 225, 247, 249-254, 256, 259, 263, 279, 282 postgres: 62, 69, 90, 249, 256, 260-264, 272 postman: 1-2, 20, 27-30, 32-33, 35, 49, 56, 58-59, 86, 111, 117, 127, 133-134, 142, 146, 158, 174, 178, 190-191, 200, 203, 212, 214-215, 218, 222, 233, 247, 249-250, 271, 275-278 prefix:236 procfile: 259, 266-267, 269 prompt: 13, 20, 33 properties:185 property: 42, 82,

129, 136, 138 public: 10, 44, 64, 114, 131-133, 150-152, 204, 271, 275 publish: 36-37, 40, 42-47, 49-50, 53-54, 59, 69, 72-73, 77, 94, 108, 110, 123, 126, 136-137, 139, 144, 150-151, 159, 209, 211-212, 217, 220, 222, 225 pycharm: 1, 11-13, 21, 37-40, 50, 75, 79, 167, 174-175, 186, 193, 199-200, 233-234, 238, 240, 255, 264, 268, 270, 280 python: 2, 10-13, 15, 22-27, 38, 41-42, 50, 52-57, 62-63, 69, 78-79, 81, 89-90, 127, 167, 175-176, 182-183, 195, 198, 252, 264, 266, 270

# R

rackspace:253 rate-limit: 242, 244, 246-247 recipe: 6, 10-11, 14-20, 22-27, 30, 32-33, 36-37, 40-59, 61-62, 64, 67-69, 71-81, 85-86, 90, 94, 107-114, 123, 126, 135-155, 158-159, 161, 168, 181-182, 199-201, 204, 208-210, 212-219, 221-225, 229, 231, 233-237, 239-240, 243-246 redeploy:271 register: 73, 85-86, 98,

100, 102, 116, 120-121, 163, 174, 178, 231-232, 243, 257, 277 relational: 62-63 repetitive:90 resetting:170 restful: 1-6, 8, 33, 35-36, 42-43, 46, 48, 59, 72, 83, 98-99, 123, 127, 151, 163 retransmit:146 retrieval: 11, 206, 215 revoke:121 routine: 100, 215 runtime: 75, 77, 183-184

# S

safeguard:90 satisfy: 217, 245 schema: 63, 89, 125, 127-133, 135-136, 139-141, 146-147, 151-153, 158, 183-185, 187, 189-190, 200-201, 206-207, 209-210, 215, 217, 269 security: 62, 82, 93-94, 114, 250, 252, 260, 263, 282 segregate: 174, 214, 250, 253 select: 14, 28-29, 63-66, 86, 101, 103-104, 106, 111-113, 117-118, 121, 133-135, 142-145, 148, 154-156, 174, 191-193, 199, 211, 213, 218, 222-223, 238-239, 244-246, 258, 260-262 serialize: 127, 158, 187, 203, 206-207, 210

servers: 64, 247, 251-252, 266, 272 several:40 skyscanner: 2-3 smilecook: 36, 38, 40-41, 46, 51, 56-59, 64, 67, 70, 74-75, 78, 86, 94, 97, 104, 107, 115, 123, 129-130, 135, 149-150, 153, 165-169, 171, 173, 178, 181-183, 185, 190, 195-196, 200-201, 204, 206, 211, 216-217, 219-222, 225, 227-230, 242, 247, 250, 253-254, 260, 265, 267, 271, 276, 278-282 smoothie:143 sqlalchemy: 61-63, 70, 72-73, 76, 90, 184, 209, 217, 220, 253-254, 256 sql-free:81 statements: 63, 256 status: 2, 4, 8, 11, 17-18, 22-23, 25-27, 33, 36, 40, 44-47, 53, 55, 57, 59, 84, 87, 102-104, 109, 113-114, 117-118, 122, 128, 132, 134, 141, 143-145, 147, 149, 153-157, 167, 172-173, 178, 190, 241, 245, 259-260, 263 strategy: 231, 242 subclasses:42 syntax: 7-8, 16, 48, 63, 90, 176, 220, 242

# Т

technology:195 tedious:185 telling:120 terminal: 13, 21, 40, 50, 74, 268 testing: 2, 20-21, 27-30, 32-33, 49-51, 53, 55, 57-59, 86, 88, 90, 101, 111, 117, 121, 133, 142, 150, 154, 157, 165, 167, 174, 191, 194, 198-200, 204, 211, 214-215, 218-219, 222, 224, 230, 232-233, 235, 240, 245, 256, 268, 276, 278 transmit: 130, 142, 146 trigger: 16, 24, 137

# U

uniform:4 upgrade: 74, 76-77, 89-90, 184, 269 userschema: 129-131, 138-139, 151, 187, 189

# V

validate: 125, 130-131, 136-140, 146 verify: 23, 78-79, 83, 86, 98-99, 101, 118, 126, 133, 137, 162, 168-170, 172, 178, 189, 200, 222, 233, 236-237, 275, 277 versions: 37, 74-76, 89, 183-184

## W

workflow: 12, 36, 88, 161, 168, 170, 173-174, 182 wrapped:33